Committee Item No. ____ Board Item No. ____

COMMITTEE/BOARD OF SUPERVISORS

AGENDA PACKET CONTENTS LIST

Committee: Budget & Finance Committee

Date September 7, 2016

Board of Supervisors Meeting

Completed by: Linda Wong

Date

Cmte Board

	Motion Resolution Ordinance Legislative Digest Budget and Legislative Analyst Report Youth Commission Report Introduction Form Department/Agency Cover Letter and/or Report MOU Grant Information Form Grant Budget Subcontract Budget Contract/Agreement Form 126 – Ethics Commission Award Letter Application Public Correspondence
OTHER	(Use back side if additional space is needed)
Completed	by: Linda Wong Date August 17, 2016

Date

FILE NO. 160857

RESOLUTION NO.

[Multifamily Housing Revenue Note - 1251 Turk Street - Rosa Parks - Not to Exceed \$63,890,000]

Resolution authorizing the execution and delivery of a multifamily housing revenue note in an aggregate principal amount not to exceed \$63,890,000 for the purpose of providing financing for the acquisition and rehabilitation of a 203-unit multifamily rental housing project located in the City at 1251 Turk Street, commonly known as Rosa Parks; approving the form of and authorizing the execution of a funding loan agreement providing the terms and conditions of the note and authorizing the execution and delivery thereof; approving the form of and authorizing the execution of a regulatory agreement and declaration of restrictive covenants; approving the forms of and authorizing the execution of certain loan documents; authorizing the collection of certain fees; ratifying and approving any action heretofore taken in connection with the note and the project, as defined herein; granting general authority to City officials to take actions necessary to implement this Resolution, as defined herein; and related matters.

WHEREAS, The Board of Supervisors of the City and County of San Francisco (the "Board") desires to provide for a portion of the costs of the acquisition and rehabilitation by RP Associates, L.P., a California limited partnership (the "Borrower"), of a 203-unit affordable multifamily housing residential rental development located at 1251 Turk Street, San Francisco, California (commonly known as "Rosa Parks") (the "Project"), to provide housing for persons and families of low and very low income through the issuance of multifamily housing revenue bonds or notes; and

WHEREAS, The City and County of San Francisco (the "City") is authorized to issue revenue bonds, notes and other obligations for such purpose pursuant to the Charter of the

Mayor Lee; Supervisor Breed BOARD OF SUPERVISORS

City, Article I of Chapter 43 of the Administrative Code of the City and, to the extent applicable, Chapter 7 of Part 5 of Division 31 (commencing with Section 52075) of the Health and Safety Code of the State of California ("Health and Safety Code"), as now in effect and as it may from time to time hereafter be amended or supplemented (collectively, the "Act"); and

WHEREAS, The interest on the Note (as hereinafter defined) may qualify for tax exemption under Section 103 of the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended, (the "Code"), only if the Note is approved in accordance with Section 147(f) of the Code; and

WHEREAS, This Board is the elected legislative body of the City and is the applicable elected representative required to approve the issuance of the Note within the meaning of Section 147(f) of the Code; and

WHEREAS, Following a public hearing on October 30, 2015 at which there was an opportunity for persons to comment on the execution and delivery of the Note, this Board, on December 1, 2015, adopted Resolution No. 460-15, approving the execution and delivery of the Note solely for the purposes of Section 147(f) of the Code in an amount not to exceed \$108,037,000; and

WHEREAS, On May 18, 2016, the California Debt Limit Allocation Committee ("CDLAC"), in its Resolution Number 16-41, allocated to the Project \$63,890,000 in qualified private activity bond volume cap pursuant to Section 146 of the Code; and

WHEREAS, There has been prepared and presented to the Board for consideration at this meeting the documentation required for the execution and delivery of the Note, and such documentation is on file with the Clerk of the Board of Supervisors (the "Clerk of the Board"); and

WHEREAS, It appears that each of the documents which is now before this Board is substantially in appropriate form and is an appropriate instrument to be executed and delivered for the purposes intended; and

Mayor Lee; Supervisor Breed BOARD OF SUPERVISORS

1

WHEREAS, The Board finds that the public interest and necessity require that the City at this time make arrangements for the execution and delivery of the Note; and

WHEREAS, The Note will be a limited obligation of the City, the sole source of repayment of which shall be payments made by the Borrower under the Project Loan Agreement (hereinafter defined), together with investment income of certain funds and accounts held under the Funding Loan Agreement (hereinafter defined); and

WHEREAS, The City has engaged Jones Hall, A Professional Law Corporation, and Curls Bartling P.C. as co-bond counsel with respect to the Note ("Co-Bond Counsel"); and

WHEREAS, Bank of America, N.A. (the "Bank") has expressed its intention to enter into the Funding Loan Agreement and make the loan evidenced by the Note authorized hereby; now, therefore, be it

RESOLVED, By this Board of Supervisors of the City and County of San Francisco as follows:

Section 1. <u>Approval of Recitals</u>. The Board hereby finds and declares that the above recitals are true and correct.

Section 2. <u>Approval of Execution and Delivery of Note</u>. In accordance with the Act and the Funding Loan Agreement (hereinafter defined), the City is hereby authorized to issue and deliver a revenue note of the City, such note to be issued in one or more series and subseries, and designated as "City and County of San Francisco Multifamily Housing Revenue Note (Rosa Parks), 2016 Series P," or such other designation as may be necessary or appropriate to distinguish such series from every other series of bonds or notes of the City, in an aggregate principal amount not to exceed \$63,890,000 (the "Note"), with an interest rate not to exceed twelve percent (12%) per annum for the Note, and which shall have a final maturity date not later than forty (40) years from the date of issuance. The Note shall be in the form set forth in and otherwise in accordance with the Funding Loan Agreement, and shall be

executed by the manual signature of the Mayor of the City (the "Mayor") and as further provided in the Funding Loan Agreement.

Section 3. <u>Approval of Funding Loan Agreement</u>. The Funding Loan Agreement (the "Funding Loan Agreement"), by and between the Bank, the City, and U.S. Bank National Association, a national banking association (the "Fiscal Agent"), in the form presented to the Board, a copy of which is on file with the Clerk of the Board, is hereby approved. The Mayor, the Director of the Mayor's Office of Housing and Community Development (the "Director"), or any Authorized Officer of the City (as such term is defined in the Funding Loan Agreement) is hereby authorized to execute the Funding Loan Agreement (collectively, "Authorized Representatives" and each, an "Authorized Representative"), approved as to form by the City Attorney of the City (the "City Attorney"), in substantially said form, together with such additions thereto and changes therein as the City Attorney and Co-Bond Counsel may approve or recommend in accordance with Section 7 hereof.

Section 4. <u>Approval of Regulatory Agreement and Declaration of Restrictive</u> <u>Covenants</u>. The Regulatory Agreement and Declaration of Restrictive Covenants (the "Regulatory Agreement"), by and among the City, the Borrower, and the Fiscal Agent, in the form presented to the Board, a copy of which is on file with the Clerk of the Board, is hereby approved. Each Authorized Representative is hereby authorized to execute the Regulatory Agreement, approved as to form by the City Attorney, in substantially said form, together with such additions thereto and changes therein as the City Attorney and Co-Bond Counsel may approve or recommend in accordance with Section 7 hereof.

Section 5. <u>Approval of Project Loan Agreement</u>. The Project Loan Agreement by and among the City, the Borrower, and the Fiscal Agent (the "Project Loan Agreement"), in the form presented to the Board, a copy of which is on file with the Clerk of the Board, is hereby approved. Each Authorized Representative is hereby authorized to execute the Project Loan

Agreement, approved as to form by the City Attorney, in substantially said form, together with such additions thereto and changes therein as the City Attorney and Co-Bond Counsel may approve or recommend in accordance with Section 7 hereof.

Section 6. <u>Issuer Fees</u>. The City, acting through the Mayor's Office of Housing and Community Development ("MOHCD"), shall charge a fee for the administrative costs associated with issuing the Note in an amount not to exceed 0.25% of the maximum aggregate principal amount of the Note. Such fee shall be payable at closing and may be contingent on the delivery of the Note. The City shall also charge an annual fee for monitoring compliance with the provisions of the Regulatory Agreement in an amount not to exceed 0.125% of the outstanding aggregate principal amount of the Note, but no less than \$2,500 annually, for the term of the Regulatory Agreement. The initial monitoring fee shall be payable at Note closing. The Board hereby authorizes MOHCD to charge and collect the fees described in this section.

Section 7. <u>Modifications, Changes, Additions</u>. Any Authorized Representative executing the Funding Loan Agreement, the Regulatory Agreement or the Project Loan Agreement (collectively, the "City Agreements"), in consultation with the City Attorney and Co-Bond Counsel, is hereby authorized to approve and make such modifications, changes or additions to the City Agreements as may be necessary or advisable, provided that such modification does not authorize an aggregate principal amount of the Note in excess of \$63,890,000, provide for a final maturity on the Note later than forty (40) years from the date of issuance thereof, or provide for the Note to bear interest at a rate in excess of twelve percent (12%) per annum. The approval of any modification, addition or change to any of the aforementioned documents shall be evidenced conclusively by the execution and delivery of the document in question.

25

1

2

3

4

5

6

7

8

9

10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

Section 8. <u>Ratification</u>. All actions heretofore taken by the officers and agents of the City with respect to the execution and delivery of the Note, as consistent with the documents herein and this Resolution, are hereby approved, confirmed and ratified.

Section 9. <u>General Authority</u>. The proper officers of the City are hereby authorized and directed, for and in the name and on behalf of the City, to do any and all things and take any and all actions and execute and deliver any and all certificates, agreements and other documents, including but not limited to assignments, subordinations, tax documents and those documents described in the City Agreements, which they, or any of them, may deem necessary or advisable in order to consummate the lawful execution and delivery of the Note. Any such actions are solely intended to further the purposes of this Resolution, and are subject in all respects to the terms of the Resolution. No such actions shall increase the risk to the City or require the City to spend any resources not otherwise granted herein. Final versions of any such documents shall be provided to the Clerk of the Board for inclusion in the official file within 30 days of execution by all parties.

Section 10. <u>File</u>. All documents referenced herein as being on file with the Clerk of the Board are located in File No. <u>\\ocksol_ckog57</u>, which is hereby declared to be a part of this Resolution as if set forth fully herein.

APPROVED AS TO FORM: DENNIS J. HERRERA City Attorney

JUTA DURA By:

KENNETH DAVID ROUX Deputy City Attorney n:\spec\as2016\0100007\01119245.docx

FUNDING LOAN AGREEMENT

among

BANK OF AMERICA, N.A., as Initial Funding Lender

CITY AND COUNTY OF SAN FRANCISCO, as Governmental Lender

and

U.S. BANK NATIONAL ASSOCIATION, as Fiscal Agent

Relating to

Rosa Parks Apartments 1251 Turk Street, San Francisco, California

Maximum Funding Loan Principal Amount: \$[Par Amount]

Dated as of [Closing Month] 1, 2016

TABLE OF CONTENTS

ARTICLE I I	EFINITIONS	
Section 1.	1 Definitions	
Section 1.	2 Interpretation	,
ARTICLE II 1	HE FUNDING LOAN 17	,
Section 2.	•	
Section 2.	2 Pledged Security 19)
Section 2.	3 Limited Obligations)
Section 2.	4 Funding Loan Agreement Constitutes Contract	
Section 2.	5 Form and Execution	
Section 2.	6 Authentication	
Section 2.	7 Mutilated, Lost, Stolen or Destroyed Governmental Note	-
Section 2.	 Registration; Transfer of Funding Loan; Transferee Representations Letter)
Section 2.	9 [Reserved]	5
Section 2.	0 Funding Loan Closing Conditions; Delivery of Governmental Note 23	;
Section 2.	1 Establishment of Project Loan Fund; Application of Funding Loan Proceeds and Other Money	ł
Section 2.	2 Direct Loan Payments to Funding Lender; Servicer Disbursement of Fees	5
Section 2.	3 Conversion	5
ARTICLE III I	REPAYMENT OF THE FUNDING LOAN	5
Section 3.	01 Prepayment of the Funding Loan Prior to Maturity	5
Section 3.	22 Notice of Prepayment	7
ARTICLE IV H	EVENUES AND FUNDS)
Section 4	01 Establishment of Funds	3
Section 4	22 Project Loan Fund	3
Section 4	3 Application of Revenues	L
Section 4	04 Application of Loan Payment Fund	L
Section 4	05 Application of Loan Prepayment Fund	2
Section 4	06 Administration Fund	2
Section 4	07 Housing Authority Loan Fund	3
Section 4	08 Investment of Funds	3
Section 4	09 [Reserved]	5

TABLE OF CONTENTS (continued)

Section	4.10	Accounting Records	35
Section	4.11	Amounts Remaining in Funds	35
Section	4.12	Rebate Fund; Compliance with Tax Certificate	35
Section	4.13	Cost of Issuance Fund	
Section	4.14	Reports from the Fiscal Agent	37
ARTICLE V	GEN	ERAL COVENANTS AND REPRESENTATIONS	38
Section	5.01	Payment of Principal and Interest	38
Section	5.02	Performance of Covenants	38
Section	5.03	Instruments of Further Assurance	38
Section	5.04	Inspection of Books and Records	39
Section	5.05	No Modification of Security; Additional Indebtedness	39
Section	5.06	Damage, Destruction or Condemnation	39
Section	5.07	Tax Covenants	39
Section	5.08	Representations and Warranties of the Governmental Lender	41
Section	5.09	Performance by the Borrower	42
Section	5.10	Immunities and Limitations of Responsibility of Governmental Lender	42
ARTICLE VI		AULT PROVISIONS AND REMEDIES OF FISCAL AGENT	42
Section		Events of Default	
Section	6.02	Acceleration; Other Remedies Upon Event of Default	
Section	6.03	Funding Lender Representative Control of Proceedings	
Section	6.04	Waiver by Governmental Lender	
Section	6.05	Application of Money After Default	45
Section	6.06	Remedies Not Exclusive	46-
Section	6.07	Fiscal Agent May Enforce Rights Without Governmental Note	46
Section	6.08	[Reserved]	46
Section	6.09	Termination of Proceedings	46
Section	6.10	Waivers of Events of Default	
Section	6.11	Interest on Unpaid Amounts and Default Rate for Nonpayment	47
Section			
	6.12	Assignment of Project Loan; Remedies Under the Project Loan	47
Section		Assignment of Project Loan; Remedies Under the Project Loan	

TABLE OF CONTENTS (continued)

ARTICLE VII CON	VCERNING THE FISCAL AGENT	48
Section 7.01	Standard of Care	48
Section 7.02	Reliance Upon Documents	49
Section 7.03	Use of Proceeds	51
Section 7.04	[Reserved]	51
Section 7.05	Trust Imposed	51
Section 7.06	Compensation of Fiscal Agent	52
Section 7.07	Qualifications of Fiscal Agent	52
Section 7.08	Merger of Fiscal Agent	
Section 7.09	Resignation by the Fiscal Agent	53
Section 7.10	Removal of the Fiscal Agent	53
Section 7.11	Appointment of Successor Fiscal Agent	53
Section 7.12	Concerning Any Successor Fiscal Agent	54
Section 7.13	[Reserved]	54
Section 7.14	Appointment of Co-Fiscal Agent or Separate Fiscal Agent	54
Section 7.15	Notice of Certain Events	56
Section 7.16	No Recourse Against Officers or Employees of Fiscal Agent	56
Section 7.17	Filing of Financing Statements	56
Section 7.18	USA Patriot Act Requirements of the Fiscal Agent	57
ARTICLE VIII AM	ENDMENTS OF CERTAIN DOCUMENTS	57
Section 8.01	Amendments to this Funding Loan Agreement	57
Section 8.02	Amendments to Financing Documents Require Consent of Funding Lender Representative	57
Section 8.03		
	TISFACTION AND DISCHARGE OF FUNDING LOAN REEMENT	58
	Discharge of Lien	
Section 9.02	-	
Section 9.02 Section 9.03	Payment of Funding Loan After Discharge of Funding Loan	
	Agreement	59
ARTICLE X [IN	FENTIONALLY OMITTED]	60
ARTICLE XI MIS	CELLANEOUS	60
Section 11.0	1 Servicing of the Loans	60

TABLE OF CONTENTS (continued)

Section 11.02	Limitation of Rights	60
Section 11.03	Construction of Conflicts; Severability	60
Section 11.04	Notices	60
Section 11.05	Funding Lender Representative	63
Section 11.06	Payments Due on Non-Business Days	64
Section 11.07	Counterparts	64
Section 11.08	Laws Governing Funding Loan Agreement	64
Section 11.09	No Recourse with Respect to Governmental Lender	65
Section 11.10	Successors and Assigns	65
Section 11.11	Nonrecourse Obligation of the Borrower	65
Section 11.12	Electronic Transactions	65
Section 11.13	City Contracting Provisions	65
EXHIBIT A FO	ORM OF GOVERNMENTAL NOTE	
EXHIBIT B FC	ORM OF NOTICE OF APPOINTMENT OF FUNDING LENDER	
RE	PRESENTATIVE	
EXHIBIT C FC	ORM OF TRANSFEREE REPRESENTATIONS LETTER	
EXHIBIT D CO	DST OF ISSUANCE REQUISITION	
EXHIBIT E-1 PR	OJECT LOAN FUND REQUISITION	
	AD SERVICES ACCOUNT REQUISITION	
EXHIBIT F FC	ORM OF REQUISITION FOR HOUSING AUTHORITY LOAN FUND)
EXHIBIT G CO	DNSTRUCTION PHASE INTEREST RATE	
EXHIBIT H CI	TY CONTRACTING PROVISIONS	

FUNDING LOAN AGREEMENT

THIS FUNDING LOAN AGREEMENT (this "Funding Loan Agreement") is made and entered into and dated as of [Closing Month] 1, 2016, by and among BANK OF AMERICA, N.A., a national banking association, in its capacity as Initial Funding Lender (the "Initial Funding Lender"), the CITY AND COUNTY OF SAN FRANCISCO (the "Governmental Lender"), a municipal corporation organized and existing under the laws of the State of California (the "State"), and U.S. BANK NATIONAL ASSOCIATION, a national banking association, organized and operating under the laws of the United States of America, having a corporate trust office in San Francisco, California, as Fiscal Agent (the "Fiscal Agent"). Capitalized terms are defined in Section 1.01 of this Funding Loan Agreement.

RECITALS

A. The Governmental Lender is authorized to provide financing for multifamily rental housing pursuant to and in accordance with the Charter of the City and County of San Francisco, Article I of Chapter 43 of the Administrative Code of the City and County of San Francisco Municipal Code and Chapter 7 of Part 5 of Division 31 of the California Health and Safety Code, as amended (the "Act").

B. The Governmental Lender is authorized: (a) to make loans to any person to provide financing for rental residential developments located within the City and County of San Francisco (the "**City**") and intended to be occupied in part by persons of low and moderate income; (b) to incur indebtedness for the purpose of obtaining moneys to make such loans and provide such financing, to establish any required reserve funds and to pay administrative costs and other costs incurred in connection with the incurrence of such indebtedness of the Governmental Lender; and (c) to pledge all or any part of the revenues, receipts or resources of the Governmental Lender, including the revenues and receipts to be received by the Governmental Lender from or in connection with such loans, and to mortgage, pledge or grant security interests in such loans or other property of the Governmental Lender in order to secure the payment of the principal of, prepayment premium, if any, on and interest on such indebtedness of the Governmental Lender.

C. Pursuant to the Act and the Project Loan Agreement dated as of [Closing Month] 1, 2016 (the "**Project Loan Agreement**") by and among the Governmental Lender, the Fiscal Agent and RP Associates, L.P., a limited partnership duly organized and existing under the laws of the State (the "**Borrower**"), the Governmental Lender is agreeing to make a mortgage loan to the Borrower in the maximum aggregate principal amount of \$[Par Amount] (the "**Project Loan**") to provide for the financing of a multifamily rental housing development located at 1251 Turk Street in San Francisco, California known as Rosa Parks Apartments (the "**Project**").

D. The Governmental Lender is making the Project Loan to the Borrower with the proceeds received from the separate loan made to the Governmental Lender pursuant to this Funding Loan Agreement in the maximum aggregate principal amount of Par Amount (the "**Funding Loan**" and together with the Project Loan, the "Loans"). The Funding Loan is evidenced by the Governmental Note dated the Delivery Date in the form attached hereto as <u>Exhibit A</u> (together with all riders and addenda thereto, the "Governmental Note") delivered by the Governmental Lender to the Initial Funding Lender.

E. The Initial Funding Lender, pursuant to the terms and subject to the conditions of this Funding Loan Agreement and the Construction Continuing Covenant Agreement (hereinafter defined), has agreed to originate and fund the Funding Loan to the Governmental Lender on a draw-down basis, which proceeds of the Funding Loan will be used by the Governmental Lender to fund the Project Loan to the Borrower in corresponding installments pursuant to the Project Loan Agreement. The Initial Funding Lender will administer the Loans during the Construction Phase in accordance with the Financing Documents.

F. The Borrower has agreed to use the proceeds of the Project Loan to finance the acquisition and rehabilitation of the Project.

G. The Borrower's repayment obligations in respect of the Project Loan will be evidenced by a Promissory Note dated the Delivery Date (together with any riders and modifications thereto, the "**Project Note**") delivered to the Governmental Lender, which Project Note will be endorsed by the Governmental Lender to the Fiscal Agent as security for the Funding Loan.

H. To secure the Borrower's obligations under the Project Note, the Borrower will execute and deliver to the Governmental Lender a Construction Leasehold Deed of Trust with Assignment of Rents, Security Agreement and Fixture Filing dated as of the date hereof (the "Security Instrument") with respect to the Project, which Security Instrument will be assigned by the Governmental Lender to the Fiscal Agent as security for the Funding Loan.

I. The Federal Home Loan Mortgage Corporation, a shareholder-owned government-sponsored enterprise ("Freddie Mac") has entered into a commitment with Bank of America, N.A. (in such capacity, the "Freddie Mac Seller") dated April 27, 2016 (the "Freddie Mac Commitment") whereby Freddie Mac has committed, subject to the satisfaction of the Conditions to Conversion on or before the Forward Commitment Maturity Date, to facilitate the financing of the Project in the Permanent Phase by purchasing the Funding Loan from the Freddie Mac Seller following the Conversion Date.

J. If the Conditions to Conversion are satisfied on or before the Forward Commitment Maturity Date as provided for in the Freddie Mac Commitment and the Construction Phase Financing Agreement, the Project Loan will convert from the Construction Phase to the Permanent Phase on the Conversion Date and, on such Conversion Date, the Initial Funding Lender shall deliver, and the Freddie Mac Seller shall purchase, the Funding Loan, as evidenced by the Governmental Note. If the Conditions to Conversion are not satisfied on or before the Forward Commitment Maturity Date, the Project Loan will not convert from the Construction Phase to the Permanent Phase, and neither the Freddie Mac Seller nor Freddie Mac will have any obligation with respect to the purchase of the Funding Loan and the Initial Funding Lender will remain the owner of the Funding Loan as the holder of the Governmental Note.

K. As a condition to Conversion, the Project Note and the Security Instrument are required to be amended and restated and the Borrower is required to enter into a Continuing Covenant Agreement with the Freddie Mac Seller (the "Freddie Mac Continuing Covenant Agreement"), in each case pursuant to the forms attached to the Construction Phase Financing Agreement.

L. If the Conditions to Conversion are satisfied and the Funding Loan is purchased by the Freddie Mac Seller on the Conversion Date as set forth above, the Freddie Mac Seller shall deliver the Funding Loan to Freddie Mac for purchase pursuant to the terms of the Freddie Mac Commitment and the Guide (such date of purchase by Freddie Mac being referred to as the "Freddie Mac Purchase Date").

M. Upon the occurrence of the Freddie Mac Purchase Date, the Freddie Mac Seller will assign to Freddie Mac all of its rights and interest in the Funding Loan, the Governmental Note, the Funding Loan Agreement, the Freddie Mac Continuing Covenant Agreement and the other Financing Documents. [Bellwether Enterprise Real Estate Capital, LLC] (the "Freddie Mac Servicer") will act as Servicer for the Loans on behalf of Freddie Mac, as Funding Lender, on and after the Freddie Mac Purchase Date.

N. The Governmental Lender has determined that all things necessary to incur the Funding Loan and to make Governmental Note, when executed by the Governmental Lender and authenticated by the Fiscal Agent in accordance with this Funding Loan Agreement, the valid, binding and legal limited obligations of the Governmental Lender and to constitute this Funding Loan Agreement a valid lien on the properties, interests, revenues and payments herein pledged to the payment of the principal of, premium, if any, and interest on, the Governmental Note, have been done and performed and the execution and delivery of this Funding Loan Agreement and the execution and delivery of the governmental Note, subject to the terms hereof, have in all respects been duly authorized.

O. The Governmental Lender is entering into this Funding Loan Agreement and the Project Loan Agreement solely as a "conduit issuer" and the Funding Loan and the Governmental Note will be limited obligations of the Governmental Lender as described in Section 2.03 hereof.

P. The Fiscal Agent has the power and authority to enter into this Funding Loan Agreement, including corporate trust powers to accept the trusts hereunder and to accept and assume its other responsibilities hereunder as Fiscal Agent as evidenced by its execution of this Funding Loan Agreement.

NOW, THEREFORE, in consideration of the premises and of the origination and funding of the Funding Loan by the Funding Lender, and for other good and valuable consideration, the receipt of which is hereby acknowledged, the parties hereto agree as follows:

ARTICLE I

DEFINITIONS

Section 1.01 *Definitions*. The terms used in this Funding Loan Agreement (except as herein otherwise expressly provided or unless the context otherwise requires) for all purposes of this Funding Loan Agreement and of any amendment or supplement hereto shall have the respective meanings specified below. Terms used herein not otherwise defined shall have the respective meanings set forth in the Project Loan Agreement.

"Act" means the Charter of the City and County of San Francisco, Article I of Chapter 43 of the Administrative Code of the City and County of San Francisco Municipal Code and Chapter 7 of Part 5 of Division 31 of the California Health and Safety Code, as amended.

"Actual Project Loan Amount" has the meaning set forth in the Construction Phase Financing Agreement.

"Administration Fund" means the Administration Fund established by the Fiscal Agent pursuant to Section 4.01 hereof.

"Advance Request" shall mean a request by the Borrower to the Initial Funding Lender that the Initial Funding Lender disburse proceeds of the Funding Loan to the Fiscal Agent as provided hereunder, which request shall be in the form prescribed by the Construction Continuing Covenant Agreement.

"Advance Termination Date" means the earliest to occur of (i) the date when the sum of the aggregate advances of the Funding Loan made by the Initial Funding Lender equals the Authorized Amount, (ii) December 31, 2019, (iii) the Conversion Date, (iii) the date of a Determination of Taxability or (iv) the occurrence of an Event of Default hereunder.

"Assignment" means the Assignment of Security Instrument dated as of the date hereof by the Governmental Lender assigning its interest in the Security Instrument to the Fiscal Agent.

"Authorized Amount" shall mean \$[Par Amount], the maximum principal amount of the Funding Loan authorized under this Funding Loan Agreement.

"Authorized Officer" means (a) when used with respect to the Governmental Lender, the Mayor, the Director of the Mayor's Office of Housing and Community Development, the Director of Housing Development, the Deputy Director of the Mayor's Office of Housing and Community Development of the Governmental Lender, the Deputy Director - Housing and such additional Person or Persons, if any, duly designated by the Governmental Lender in writing to act on its behalf, as evidenced by a written certificate furnished to the Funding Lender, the Fiscal Agent and the Borrower containing the specimen signature of such person and signed on behalf of the Governmental Lender by an Authorized Officer, which certificate may designate an alternate or alternates, each of whom shall be entitled to perform all duties of the Authorized Officer; (b) when used with respect to the Borrower, any general partner of the Borrower and such additional Person or Persons, if any, duly designated by the Borrower in writing to act on its behalf, (c) when used with respect to the Fiscal Agent, any authorized signatory of the Fiscal Agent, or any Person who is authorized in writing to take the action in question on behalf of the Fiscal Agent, (d) when used with respect to the Servicer, any Person or Persons duly designated by the Servicer in writing to act on its behalf, and (e) when used with respect to the Funding Lender Representative, any Person who is authorized in writing to take the action in question on behalf of the Funding Lender Representative.

"Bankruptcy Code" means Title 11 of the United States Code entitled "Bankruptcy," as now and hereafter in effect, or any successor federal statute.

"Bond Counsel" means (a) on the Delivery Date, the law firm or law firms delivering the approving opinion(s) with respect to the Governmental Note, or (b) any other firm of attorneys

selected by the Governmental Lender that is experienced in matters relating to the issuance of obligations by states and their political subdivisions that is listed as municipal bond attorneys in The Bond Buyer's Municipal Marketplace.

"Borrower" means RP Associates, L.P., a limited partnership duly organized and existing under the laws of the State, or any of its permitted successors or assigns, as owner of the Project.

"Borrower Equity Account" means the Borrower Equity Account of the Project Loan Fund established by the Fiscal Agent pursuant to Section 2.11 hereof.

"Business Day" means any day other than (a) a Saturday or a Sunday, or (b) a day on which (i) banking institutions in the City of New York or in the city in which the Principal Office of the Fiscal Agent is located are authorized or obligated by law or executive order to be closed or (ii) the New York Stock Exchange is closed.

"Certificate of the Governmental Lender" and "Request of the Governmental Lender" mean, respectively, a written certificate or request signed in the name of the Governmental Lender by an Authorized Officer of the Governmental Lender. Any such instrument and supporting opinions or representations, if any, may, but need not, be combined in a single instrument with any other instrument, opinion or representation, and the two or more so combined shall be read and construed as a single instrument.

"Code" means the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended, and the regulations promulgated thereunder.

"Conditions to Conversion" has the meaning given to that term in the Construction Phase Financing Agreement.

"Construction Continuing Covenant Agreement" means the Construction Disbursement Agreement dated as of the date hereof by and between the Borrower and the Initial Funding Lender, as the same may be amended, modified or supplemented from time to time.

"Construction Loan Documents" means the Construction Phase Financing Agreement, the Construction Continuing Covenant Agreement, and all other documents to be executed and delivered by Borrower to the Initial Funding Lender in connection with the Project.

"Construction Phase" means the construction phase of the Project Loan, which time period shall commence on the Delivery Date and remain in effect to, but not including, the Conversion Date.

"Construction Phase Financing Agreement" means the Construction Phase Financing Agreement dated as of the date hereof by and among the Initial Funding Lender, Freddie Mac, and the Freddie Mac Seller, and acknowledged and agreed to by the Borrower, as the same may be amended, modified or supplemented from time to time.

"Construction Phase Interest Rate" has the meaning set forth on Exhibit G.

"Continuing Covenant Agreement" means (i) prior to the Conversion Date, the Construction Continuing Covenant Agreement, and (ii) from and after the Conversion Date, the Freddie Mac Continuing Covenant Agreement.

"*Conversion*" means conversion of the Project Loan from the Construction Phase to the Permanent Phase on the Conversion Date.

"Conversion Date" means the date the Freddie Mac Seller purchases the Funding Loan from the Initial Funding Lender upon the satisfaction of the Conditions to Conversion, as such Conversion Date is specified by the Freddie Mac Seller in the Notice of Conversion, which date shall be at least ten (10) days following the date on which the Notice of Conversion is delivered.

"Cost," "Costs" or "Costs of the Project" means costs paid with respect to the Project that (i) are properly chargeable to capital account (or would be so chargeable with a proper election by the Borrower or but for a proper election by the Borrower to deduct such costs) in accordance with general federal income tax principles and in accordance with United States Treasury Regulations Section 1.103-8(a)(1), (ii) are paid with respect to a qualified residential rental project or projects within the meaning of Section 142(d) of the Code, (iii) are paid after the earlier of (A) 60 days prior to the date of a resolution of the Governmental Lender to reimburse costs of the Project with proceeds of the Loans or (B) the Delivery Date, and (iv) if the Costs of the Project were previously paid and are to be reimbursed with proceeds of the Loans such costs were (A) costs of issuance of the Governmental Note, (B) preliminary capital expenditures (within the meaning of United States Treasury Regulations Section 1.150-2(f)(2)) with respect to the Project (such as architectural, engineering and soil testing services) incurred before commencement of acquisition or rehabilitation of the Project that do not exceed twenty percent (20%) of the issue price of the Governmental Note (as defined in United States Treasury Regulations Section 1.148-1), or (C) were capital expenditures with respect to the Project that are reimbursed no later than eighteen (18) months after the later of the date the expenditure was paid or the date the Project is placed in service (but no later than three (3) years after the expenditure is paid); provided however, that if any portion of the Project is being constructed or developed by the Borrower or an affiliate (whether as a developer, a general contractor or a subcontractor), "Cost," "Costs" or "Costs of the Project" shall include only (a) the actual out-of-pocket costs incurred by the Borrower or such affiliate in developing or constructing the Project (or any portion thereof), (b) any reasonable fees for supervisory services actually rendered by the Borrower or such affiliate (but excluding any profit component) and (c) any overhead expenses incurred by the Borrower or such affiliate which are directly attributable to the work performed on the Project, and shall not include, for example, intercompany profits resulting from members of an affiliated group (within the meaning of Section 1504 of the Code) participating in the acquisition, rehabilitation or development of the Project or payments received by such affiliate due to early completion of the Project (or any portion thereof). Costs of the Project shall not include Costs of Issuance.

"Cost of Issuance Fund" means the Cost of Issuance Fund established by the Fiscal Agent pursuant to Section 4.01 hereof.

"Costs of Issuance" means, as applicable, (i) the fees (excluding ongoing fees), costs and expenses of (a) the Governmental Lender, the Governmental Lender's counsel and the Governmental Lender's financial advisor, (b) Bond Counsel, (c) the Fiscal Agent and the Fiscal Agent's counsel, (d) the Initial Funding Lender and the Initial Funding Lender's counsel, (e) Freddie Mac and Freddie Mac's counsel, and (f) the Borrower's counsel attributable to the funding of the Loans and the Borrower's financial advisor, if any, and (ii) all other fees, costs and expenses directly associated with the Funding Loan and the Project Loan, including, without limitation, printing costs, costs of reproducing documents, filing and recording fees.

"Costs of Issuance Deposit" means the *[____]* deposit to be made by the Borrower with the Fiscal Agent on the Delivery Date, and shall be comprised of sources other than the proceeds of the Project Loan.

"Default Rate" means (a) during the Construction Phase, an interest rate equal to the lower of (i) three hundred (300) basis points above the Construction Phase Interest Rate or (ii) the Maximum Interest Rate and (b) during the Permanent Phase, an interest rate equal to the lower of (i) four (4) percentage points above the Permanent Phase Interest Rate or (ii) the Maximum Interest Rate, in each case computed for the actual number of days which have elapsed, on the basis of a 360-day year.

"Delivery Date" means [Closing Date], 2016, the date of funding of the initial advance of the Funding Loan and the delivery of the Governmental Note by the Governmental Lender to the Initial Funding Lender.

"Determination of Taxability" shall mean (a) a determination by the Commissioner or any District Director of the Internal Revenue Service, (b) a private ruling or Technical Advice Memorandum issued by the National Office of the Internal Revenue Service in which Governmental Lender and Borrower were afforded the opportunity to participate, (c) a determination by any court of competent jurisdiction, (d) the enactment of legislation or (e) receipt by Fiscal Agent or Funding Lender Representative, at the request of Governmental Lender, Borrower, Fiscal Agent or Funding Lender Representative, of an opinion of Bond Counsel, in each case to the effect that the interest on the Governmental Note may no longer be excludable from gross income for federal income tax purposes of the Funding Lender or any former Funding Lender other than a Funding Lender who is a "substantial user" of the Project or a "related person" (as such terms are defined in Section 147(a) of the Code); provided, however, that no such Determination of Taxability under clause (a) or (c) shall be deemed to have occurred if the Governmental Lender (at the sole expense of the Borrower) or the Borrower is contesting such determination, has elected to contest such determination in good faith and is proceeding with all applicable dispatch to prosecute such contest until the earliest of (i) a final determination from which no appeal may be taken with respect to such determination, (ii) abandonment of such appeal by the Governmental Lender or the Borrower, as the case may be, or (iii) one year from the date of initial determination.

"Electronic Notice" means delivery of notice in a Word format or a Portable Document Format (PDF) by electronic mail to the electronic mail addresses listed in Section 11.04 hereof; provided, that if a sender receives notice that the electronic mail is undeliverable, notice must be sent as otherwise required by Section 11.04 hereof.

"Event of Default" or *"event of default"* means any of those events specified in and defined by the applicable provisions of Article VI hereof to constitute an event of default.

"Extraordinary Services" means and includes, but not by way of limitation, services, actions and things carried out and all expenses incurred by the Fiscal Agent, in respect of or to prevent default under this Funding Loan Agreement or the Project Loan Documents, including any reasonable attorneys' or agents' fees and expenses and other litigation costs that are entitled to reimbursement under the terms of the Project Loan Agreement, and other actions taken and carried out by the Fiscal Agent which are not expressly set forth in this Funding Loan Agreement or the Project Loan Documents.

"Fair Market Value" means the price at which a willing buyer would purchase the investment from a willing seller in a bona fide, arm's-length transaction (determined as of the date the contract to purchase or sell the investment becomes binding) if the investment is traded on an established securities market (within the meaning of Section 1273 of the Code) and, otherwise, the term "Fair Market Value" means the acquisition price in a bona fide arm's-length transaction (as referenced above) if (a) the investment is a certificate of deposit that is acquired in accordance with applicable regulations under the Code, (b) the investment is an agreement with specifically negotiated withdrawal or reinvestment provisions and a specifically negotiated interest rate (for example, a guaranteed investment contract, a forward supply contract or other investment is a United States Treasury Security--State and Local Government Series that is acquired in accordance with applicable regulations of the United States Bureau of Public Debt, or (d) any commingled investment fund in which the Governmental Lender and related parties do not own more than a ten percent (10%) beneficial interest therein if the return paid by the fund is without regard to the source of investment.

"Fannie Mae" means the Federal National Mortgage Association, a shareholder-owned government-sponsored enterprise organized and existing under the laws of the United States of America, and its successors and assigns.

"Fee Component" has the meaning set forth in the Project Loan Agreement.

"Financing Documents" means, collectively, this Funding Loan Agreement, the Governmental Note, the Tax Certificate, the Project Loan Documents, the Construction Loan Documents (during the Construction Phase) and all other documents or instruments evidencing, securing or relating to the Loans, and any amendments, modifications, renewals or substitutions of any of the foregoing pursuant to their respective terms.

"Fiscal Agent" means U.S. Bank National Association and its successors hereunder.

"Fiscal Agent's Extraordinary Fees and Expenses" means all those fees, expenses and disbursements earned or incurred by the Fiscal Agent as described under Section 7.06 hereof during any Rebate Year for Extraordinary Services, as set forth in a detailed invoice to the Borrower, the Servicer and the Funding Lender Representative.

"Fiscal Agent's Ordinary Fees and Expenses" means the annual administration fee for the Fiscal Agent's ordinary fees and expenses in rendering its services under this Funding Loan Agreement during each twelve month period, which fee is equal to (and shall not exceed) \$2,000

and shall be payable annually in arrears each [Closing Month] 1, commencing [Closing Month] 1, 2017.

"Forward Commitment Maturity Date" means [_____], subject to extension in Freddie Mac's sole and absolute discretion.

"Freddie Mac" means the Federal Home Loan Mortgage Corporation, a shareholder-owned government-sponsored enterprise organized and existing under the laws of the United States of America, and its successors and assigns.

"Freddie Mac Commitment" means the commitment from Freddie Mac to the Freddie Mac Seller pursuant to which Freddie Mac has agreed to purchase the Funding Loan following the Conversion Date, subject to the terms and conditions set forth therein, as such commitment may be amended, modified or supplemented from time to time.

"Freddie Mac Continuing Covenant Agreement" means the Continuing Covenant Agreement to be delivered on the Conversion Date in the form attached to the Construction Phase Financing Agreement by and between the Borrower and the Freddie Mac Seller, as the same may be amended, modified or supplemented from time to time.

"Freddie Mac Purchase Date" means the date on which Freddie Mac purchases the Funding Loan from the Initial Funding Lender upon satisfaction of the conditions set forth in the Construction Phase Financing Agreement and the Freddie Mac Commitment.

"Freddie Mac Seller" means Bank of America, N.A., a national banking association, as Freddie Mac's seller under the Freddie Mac Commitment, or any of its successors or assigns under the Freddie Mac Commitment.

"Freddie Mac Servicer" means [Bellwether Enterprise Real Estate Capital, LLC], an Ohio limited liability company, as Freddie Mac's servicer under the Freddie Mac Commitment, or any of its successors or assigns under the Freddie Mac Commitment.

"Funding Lender" means any Person who is the holder of the Governmental Note.

"Funding Lender Representative" means the Funding Lender or any Person designated by the Funding Lender to act on behalf of the Funding Lender as provided in Section 11.05, or an assignee of such Person as provided in Section 11.05. The initial Funding Lender Representative shall be the Initial Funding Lender. The Freddie Mac Seller shall become the Funding Lender Representative upon the occurrence of the Conversion Date, and Freddie Mac shall become the Funding Lender Representative upon the occurrence of the Freddie Mac Purchase Date.

"Funding Loan" means the loan in the maximum aggregate principal amount of \$[Par Amount] made to the Governmental Lender pursuant to this Funding Loan Agreement by the Initial Funding Lender.

"Funding Loan Agreement" means this Funding Loan Agreement, dated as of [Closing Month] 1, 2016, by and among the Funding Lender, the Governmental Lender, and the Fiscal Agent as it may from time to time be supplemented, modified or amended pursuant to the applicable provisions hereof.

"Funding Loan Amortization Schedule" means the Funding Loan Amortization Schedule attached as <u>Schedule 1</u> to the Governmental Note as the same may be amended pursuant to Section 2.01(e) hereof.

"Government Obligations" means investments meeting the requirements of clause (a) or (b) of the definition of "Qualified Investments" herein.

"Governmental Lender" means City and County Of San Francisco, a municipal corporation organized and existing under the laws of the State.

"Governmental Lender Fee" means the annual administrative fee of the Governmental Lender due and payable by the Borrower pursuant to Section 18 of the Regulatory Agreement.

"Governmental Note" means the Multifamily Note dated the Delivery Date, executed by the Governmental Lender and authenticated by the Fiscal Agent in favor of the Initial Funding Lender, in the form attached hereto as <u>Exhibit A</u>, as the same may be amended, restated, supplemented or otherwise modified from time to time, or any mortgage note executed in substitution therefor, as such substitute note may be amended, restated, supplemented or otherwise modified from time.

"Guide" means the Freddie Mac Multifamily Seller/Servicer Guide, as the same may be amended, modified or supplemented from time to time.

"Housing Authority Lender" means the Housing Authority of the City and County of San Francisco.

"Housing Authority Loan Agreement" means the Loan Agreement, dated as of [Closing Month] 1, 2016, by and between the Housing Authority Lender and the Borrower.

"Housing Authority Loan Fund" means Housing Authority Loan Fund established by the Fiscal Agent pursuant to Section 4.01 hereof.

"Initial Debt Service Deposit" means an amount equal to the sum of (i) the interest payable on the Funding Loan, and (ii) the ongoing fees payable with respect to the Project Loan (as provided in Section 4.02 of the Project Loan Agreement), in each case for the period commencing on the Delivery Date to but not including the first day of the calendar month immediately succeeding the Delivery Date.

"Initial Installment" means \$[_____], being the initial advance of the Funding Loan by the Initial Funding Lender pursuant to Section 2.01 hereof.

"Initial Funding Lender" means Bank of America, N.A., a national banking association, as initial holder of the Governmental Note.

"Interest Payment Date" means (i) the first day of each calendar month, commencing [_____] 1, 2016, (ii) the date of any prepayment of the Funding Loan, but only with respect to the portion of the Funding Loan subject to prepayment, and (iii) the Maturity Date.

"Investment Income" means the earnings and profits derived from the investment of money pursuant to Section 4.08 hereof.

"Loans" means, together, the Project Loan and the Funding Loan.

"Loan Payment Fund" means the Loan Payment Fund established by the Fiscal Agent pursuant to Section 4.01 hereof.

"Loan Prepayment Fund" means the Loan Prepayment Fund established by the Fiscal Agent pursuant to Section 4.01 hereof.

"Maturity Date" means [Maturity Date].

"Maximum Interest Rate" means the lesser of twelve percent (12%) per annum or the maximum interest rate allowed by law.

"Moody's" means Moody's Investors Service, Inc., its successors and assigns, if such successors and assigns continue to perform the services of a securities rating agency.

"*Net Proceeds*" when used with respect to any insurance or condemnation award, means the proceeds from the insurance or condemnation award with respect to which that term is used remaining after payment of all reasonable expenses incurred in the collection of such insurance proceeds or condemnation award, including reasonable attorneys' fees.

"No Adverse Effect Opinion" shall mean an opinion of Bond Counsel to the effect that the taking of the action specified therein will not impair the exclusion of interest on the Funding Loan from gross income for purposes of federal income taxation (subject to the inclusion of such customary exceptions as are acceptable to the recipient thereof).

"Notes" means, together, the Project Note and the Governmental Note.

"Notice of Conversion" means a written notice to be delivered not less than ten (10) days prior to the Conversion Date by the Freddie Mac Seller to the Governmental Lender, the Fiscal Agent, the Borrower, the Initial Funding Lender and Freddie Mac (i) stating that the Conditions to Conversion have been satisfied on or before the Forward Commitment Maturity Date or, if any Condition to Conversion has not been satisfied on or before the Forward Commitment Maturity Date, stating that such Condition to Conversion has been waived in writing by Freddie Mac (if a waiver is permitted and is granted by Freddie Mac, in its sole and absolute discretion) on or before the Forward Commitment Maturity Date, (ii) confirming the Conversion Date and (iii) providing for updated amortization schedules for the Project Note and the Governmental Note in the event the Borrower makes a Pre-Conversion Loan Equalization Payment at Conversion.

"Permanent Phase" means the permanent phase of the Project Loan, which time period shall commence on the Conversion Date and remain in effect through the remaining term of the Project Loan.

"Permanent Phase Interest Rate" means, during the Permanent Phase, the fixed interest rate of [____]% per annum, computed on the basis of a 360-day year consisting of twelve 30-day months.

"Person" means an individual, a corporation, a partnership, an association, a joint stock company, a joint venture, a trust, an unincorporated association, a limited liability company or a government or any agency or political subdivision thereof, or any other organization or entity (whether governmental or private).

"Pledged Security" shall have the meaning given to that term in Section 2.02 hereof.

"Pre-Conversion Loan Equalization Payment" means a prepayment of the Project Loan by the Borrower (and corresponding prepayment of the Funding Loan hereunder) prior to the Forward Commitment Maturity Date in order to equalize the principal amount of the Project Loan and the Funding Loan to the Actual Project Loan Amount.

"Prepayment Premium" shall mean any premium payable hereunder in connection with a prepayment of the Funding Loan, which premium shall be in an amount equal to (i) during the Construction Phase, the amount of premium payable by the Borrower under Section 4 of the Project Note, if any, and (ii) during the Permanent Phase, the amount of premium payable by the Borrower under Section 10 of the Project Note, in each case in connection with a prepayment of the Project Loan.

"Principal Office of the Fiscal Agent" means the office of the Fiscal Agent referenced in Section 11.04(a) hereof, or such other office or offices as the Fiscal Agent may designate in writing from time to time, or the office of any successor Fiscal Agent where it principally conducts its business of serving as Fiscal Agent under indentures or loan agreements pursuant to which municipal or governmental obligations are issued.

"Project" means the residential rental apartment units, and related fixtures, equipment, furnishings and site improvements known as Rosa Parks Apartments located at 1251 Turk Street in San Francisco, California, and the leasehold interest in the land described in the Security Instrument.

"Project Account" means the Project Account of the Project Loan Fund established by the Fiscal Agent pursuant to Section 2.11 hereof.

"Project Loan" means the loan made by the Governmental Lender to the Borrower pursuant to the Project Loan Agreement in the maximum aggregate principal amount of \$[Par Amount], as evidenced by the Project Note.

"Project Loan Agreement" means the Project Loan Agreement dated as of the date hereof among the Borrower, the Governmental Lender and the Fiscal Agent, as amended, supplemented or restated from time to time.

"Project Loan Documents" means the Security Instrument, the Project Note, the Project Loan Agreement, the Tax Regulatory Agreement, the Assignment, the Continuing Covenant Agreement, any Subordination Agreement and any and all other instruments and other documents evidencing, securing, or otherwise relating to the Project Loan or any portion thereof.

"Project Loan Fund" means the Project Loan Fund established by the Fiscal Agent pursuant to Section 2.11 hereof.

"Project Note" means the Promissory Note dated the Delivery Date from the Borrower, including all riders and addenda thereto, evidencing the Borrower's obligation to repay the Project Loan, which Project Note will be delivered to the Governmental Lender and endorsed by the Governmental Lender to the Fiscal Agent as security for the Funding Loan, as the same will be amended and restated into the form attached to the Construction Phase Financing Agreement upon the occurrence of the Conversion Date, as the same may be further amended, restated, supplemented or otherwise modified from time to time, or any note executed in substitution therefor, as such substitute note may be amended, restated, supplemented or otherwise modified from time to time.

"Qualified Investments" means any of the following if and to the extent permitted by law:

(1) direct and general obligations of the United States of America;

(2) obligations of any agency or instrumentality of the United States of America the timely payment of the principal of and interest on which are fully unconditionally guaranteed by the full faith and credit of the United States of America;

(3) senior debt obligations of Freddie Mac;

(4) senior debt obligations of Fannie Mae;

(5) demand deposits or time deposits with, or certificates of deposit issued by, the Fiscal Agent or its affiliates or any bank organized under the laws of the United States of America or any state or the District of Columbia which has combined capital, surplus and undivided profits of not less than \$50,000,000; provided that the Fiscal Agent or such other institution has been rated at least "VMIG-1"/"A-1+" by Moody's or S&P which deposits or certificates are fully insured by the Federal Deposit Insurance Corporation or collateralized pursuant to the requirements of the Office of the Comptroller of the Currency;

(6) shares or units in any money market mutual fund rated "Aaa"/"AAA" by Moody's or S&P (or if a new rating scale is implemented, the equivalent rating category given by the Rating Agency for that general category of security) (including mutual funds of the Fiscal Agent or its affiliates or for which the Fiscal Agent or an affiliate thereof serves as investment advisor or provides other services to such mutual fund and receives reasonable compensation therefor) registered under the Investment Company Act of 1940, as amended, whose investment portfolio consists solely of (A) direct obligations of the government of the United States of America, or (B) tax-exempt obligations;

(7) (i) tax-exempt obligations rated in the highest short-term rating category by Moody's or S&P, or (ii) shares of a tax-exempt municipal money market mutual fund or other collective investment fund registered under the federal Investment Company Act of 1940, whose shares are registered under the federal Securities Act of 1933, having assets of at least \$100,000,000, and having a rating of "Aaa"/"AAA" by Moody's or S&P (or if a new rating scale is implemented, the equivalent rating category given by the Rating

Agency for that general category of security), for which at least 95% of the income paid to the holders on interest in such money market fund will be excludable from gross income under Section 103 of the Code, including money market funds for which the Fiscal Agent or its affiliates receive a fee for investment advisory or other services to the fund;

(8) the Pooled Investment Fund of the City and County of San Francisco; or

(9) any other investments approved in writing by the Funding Lender Representative with the written consent of the Governmental Lender.

For purposes of this definition, the "highest rating" shall mean a rating of at least "VMIG-1"/"A-1+" for obligations with less than one year maturity; at least "Aaa"/"VMIG-1"/"AAA"/"A-1+" for obligations with a maturity of one year or greater but less than three years; and at least "Aaa"/"AAA" for obligations with a maturity of three years or greater. Qualified Investments must be limited to instruments that have a predetermined fixed-dollar amount of principal due at maturity that cannot vary or change and interest, if tied to an index, shall be tied to a single interest rate index plus a single fixed spread, if any, and move proportionately with such index.

"*RAD Services Account*" means the RAD Services Account of the Project Loan Fund established by the Fiscal Agent pursuant to Section 2.11 hereof.

"RAD Services Account Deposit" means \$[_____], being the RAD Services Account Deposit portion of the Initial Installment, to be deposited on the Delivery Date in the RAD Services Account of the Project Loan Fund pursuant to Section 2.11 hereof.

"Rating Agency" means Moody's or S&P, as applicable, or any successor rating service thereof.

"Rebate Analyst" means a certified public accountant, financial analyst or bond counsel, or any firm of the foregoing, or financial institution (which may include the Fiscal Agent) experienced in making the arbitrage and rebate calculations required pursuant to Section 148 of the Code, selected and retained by the Borrower at the expense of the Borrower, with the prior written consent of the Governmental Lender, to make the rebate computations required under this Funding Loan Agreement and the Project Loan Agreement.

"Rebate Fund" means the Rebate Fund established by the Fiscal Agent pursuant to Section 4.01 hereof.

"Rebate Year" means each one-year period that ends at the close of business on the day in the calendar year that is selected by Borrower as indicated in the Tax Certificate. The first and last Rebate Years may be short periods. If no day is selected by Borrower before the earlier of the Maturity Date or the date that is five years after the Delivery Date, each Rebate Year ends on each anniversary of the Delivery Date and on the Maturity Date or date of earlier payment in full of the Governmental Note.

"Requisition" means (a) with respect to the Project Loan Fund (i) the requisition in the form of <u>Exhibit E-1</u> to this Funding Loan Agreement required to be submitted in connection

with disbursements from the Project Account and/or the Borrower Equity Account of the Project Loan Fund and (ii) the requisition in the form of <u>Exhibit E-2</u> to this Funding Loan Agreement required to be submitted in connection with disbursements from the RAD Services Account of the Project Loan Fund, and (b) with respect to the Cost of Issuance Fund, the requisition in the form of <u>Exhibit D</u> to this Funding Loan Agreement required to be submitted in connection with disbursements from the Cost of Issuance Fund, the requisition in the form of <u>Exhibit D</u> to this Funding Loan Agreement required to be submitted in connection with disbursements from the Cost of Issuance Fund.

"Resolution" means the one or more resolutions adopted by the Governmental Lender authorizing the Funding Loan, the Project Loan and the execution and delivery of the Financing Documents to which it is a party.

"Responsible Officer" means any officer of the Fiscal Agent employed within or otherwise having regular responsibility in connection with the corporate trust department of the Fiscal Agent and the trusts created hereunder.

"Revenue Fund" means the Revenue Fund established by the Fiscal Agent pursuant to Section 4.01 hereof.

"Revenues" means (a) all payments made with respect to the Project Loan pursuant to the Project Loan Agreement, the Project Note or the Security Instrument, including but not limited to all casualty or other insurance benefits and condemnation awards paid in connection therewith and all payments obtained through the exercise of remedies under the Financing Documents, and (b) all money and securities held by the Fiscal Agent in the funds and accounts established pursuant to this Funding Loan Agreement (excluding money or securities designated for deposit into and held in the Cost of Issuance Fund, the Administration Fund, the Housing Authority Loan Fund and the Rebate Fund), together with all investment earnings thereon.

"Security Instrument" means the Construction Leasehold Deed of Trust with Assignment of Rents, Security Agreement and Fixture Filing dated as of the date hereof, by the Borrower, granting a first priority mortgage and security interest in the Project to the Governmental Lender to secure the repayment of the Project Loan and related obligations, which Security Instrument has been assigned by the Governmental Lender to the Fiscal Agent pursuant to the Assignment as security for the Funding Loan, as the same will be amended and restated into the form attached to the Construction Phase Financing Agreement upon the occurrence of the Conversion Date, as the same may be further amended, supplemented or restated.

"S&P" means Standard & Poor's Ratings Services, a Standard & Poor's Financial Services LLC business, and its successors and assigns, if such successors and assigns continue to perform the services of a securities rating agency.

"Servicer" means any entity appointed by the Funding Lender Representative to service the Loans and any successor in such capacity as appointed by the Funding Lender Representative pursuant to Section 3.02 of the Project Loan Agreement. From the Delivery Date to the Freddie Mac Purchase Date, the Servicer shall be Bank of America, N.A. From and after the Freddie Mac Purchase Date, the Servicer shall be the Freddie Mac Servicer.

"State" means the State of California.

"Subordination Agreement" means any subordination or intercreditor agreement(s) entered into with respect to any subordinate financing related to the Project, as the same may be amended, supplemented or restated.

"Tax Certificate" means, collectively (i) the Certificate as to Arbitrage, executed by the Governmental Lender and the Borrower on the Delivery Date, and (ii) the Certificate Regarding Use of Proceeds, executed by the Borrower on the Delivery Date.

"Tax Regulatory Agreement" means the Regulatory Agreement and Declaration of Restrictive Covenants dated as of [Closing Month] 1, 2015, among the Governmental Lender, the Fiscal Agent and the Borrower.

"Transferee Representations Letter" has the meaning set forth in Section 2.08 hereof.

"Unassigned Rights" means all of the rights of the Governmental Lender and its directors, officers, commissioners, elected officials, attorneys, accountants, employees, agents and consultants under the Financing Documents: (a) (i) to be held harmless and indemnified, (ii) to be paid its fees and expenses and the Rebatable Arbitrage pursuant to Section 4.12 hereof, (iii) to give or withhold consent to amendments, changes, modifications and alterations, (iv) to have access to the Project and Project records, and (v) to receive notices; (b) the Governmental Lender's rights under the Regulatory Agreement, including but not limited to, rights to reimbursement and payment of its fees, costs and expenses; and (c) the right to enforce all of the foregoing, subject to Section 7.06 of the Project Loan Agreement.

"Window Period" means the period from and including the day immediately following the Yield Maintenance Period to the Maturity Date.

"Yield Maintenance Period" means the period from and including the Conversion Date to but not including the date that is twelve (12) years from (i) the Conversion Date, if the Conversion Date occurs on the first day of the month or (ii) the first day of the first calendar month immediately following the Conversion Date, if the Conversion Date occurs on any date other than the first day of the month.

Section 1.02 Interpretation. The words "hereof," "herein," "hereunder," and other words of similar import refer to this Funding Loan Agreement as a whole and not to any particular Article, Section or other subdivision. Words of the masculine gender shall be deemed and construed to include correlative words of the feminine and neuter genders. Words importing the singular number shall include the plural number and vice versa unless the context shall otherwise indicate. All accounting terms not otherwise defined herein have the meanings assigned to them in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles as in effect from time to time. References to Articles, Sections, and other subdivisions of this Funding Loan Agreement are to the designated Articles, Sections and other subdivisions of this Funding Loan Agreement as originally executed. The headings of this Funding Loan Agreement are for convenience only and shall not define or limit the provisions hereof. All references in this instrument to a separate instrument are to such separate instrument as the same may be amended or supplemented from time to time pursuant to the applicable provisions thereof. References to the Funding Loan as "tax exempt" or to the "tax exempt status" of the Funding Loan or to the exclusion of interest on the Funding Loan from gross income, are to the exclusion of interest on the Funding Loan (other than any portion of the Funding Loan owned by a "substantial user" of the Project or a "related person" within the meaning of Section 147 of the Code) from gross income for federal income tax purposes pursuant to Section 103(a) of the Code.

ARTICLE II

THE FUNDING LOAN

Section 2.01 Terms.

(a) The total principal amount of the Funding Loan is hereby expressly limited to the Authorized Amount. The Funding Loan shall be originated and funded by the Initial Funding Lender to the Governmental Lender in accordance with Section 2.01(b) below. The proceeds of the Funding Loan shall be deposited with the Fiscal Agent and disbursed in accordance with this Funding Loan Agreement. The Funding Loan shall be evidenced by the Governmental Note and shall bear interest and be paid in accordance with the payment terms set forth in the Governmental Note and this Funding Loan Agreement.

(b) The Funding Loan shall be originated by the Initial Funding Lender on a drawdown basis. The proceeds of the Funding Loan shall be advanced by the Initial Funding Lender in installments directly to the Fiscal Agent for deposit to the Project Account upon receipt of an Advance Request and the satisfaction of the conditions to such advance set forth in the Construction Continuing Covenant Agreement and the form of requisition attached as Exhibit E hereto. Upon the advancement of the proceeds of the Funding Loan in accordance with the terms hereof, the principal amount of the Governmental Note in a principal amount equal to the amount so advanced shall be deemed to be increased automatically and without further acts on the part of the Governmental Lender or the Fiscal Agent. The Initial Installment of the Funding Loan shall be advanced by the Initial Funding Lender and deposited in the Project Loan Fund on the Delivery Date for application as provided in Section 2.11. Notwithstanding anything in this Funding Loan Agreement to the contrary, no additional amounts of the Funding Loan may be drawn down and funded hereunder after the Advance Termination Date. Any extension of the Advance Termination Date shall be subject to the receipt by the Fiscal Agent of (i) the prior written consent of the Initial Funding Lender and Freddie Mac and (ii) an opinion of Bond Counsel (which shall also be addressed to the Funding Lender Representative) to the effect that such extension will not adversely affect the tax-exempt status of the Governmental Note.

(c) The Fiscal Agent shall maintain in its books a log which shall reflect the principal amount of the Funding Loan advanced by the Initial Funding Lender from time to time in accordance with the provisions of Section 2.01(b) above (the "**Record of Advances**"). The principal amount due on the Governmental Note shall be only such amount as has been advanced by the Initial Funding Lender as reflected in the Record of Advances and not otherwise prepaid pursuant to the terms of this Funding Loan Agreement. The records maintained by the Fiscal Agent in such regard will be conclusive evidence of the principal amount of the Funding Loan (absent manifest error). The Fiscal Agent shall notify the Governmental Lender, the Freddie Mac Seller, Freddie Mac and the Borrower if any advance of the proceeds of the Funding Loan is not made by the Initial Funding Lender when due hereunder pursuant to Section 2.01(b) above.

(d) The Funding Loan shall bear interest payable on each Interest Payment Date at (i) the Construction Phase Interest Rate during the Construction Phase and (ii) the Permanent Phase Interest Rate during the Permanent Phase. Interest shall accrue on the principal amount of the Funding Loan which has been advanced hereunder and is outstanding as reflected on the Record of Advances.

The Funding Loan shall mature on the Maturity Date, subject to scheduled (e) monthly principal payments, and to optional and mandatory prepayment prior to maturity as provided in Article III hereof. The unpaid principal balance of the Funding Loan shall be paid on the dates and in the amounts set forth on the initial Funding Loan Amortization Schedule provided on the Delivery Date and attached as Schedule 1 to the Governmental Note if the Conversion Date occurs on or prior to the Forward Commitment Maturity Date. If the Forward Commitment Maturity Date is extended by Freddie Mac in accordance with the Freddie Mac Commitment and the Construction Phase Financing Agreement, the first principal payment date under the Funding Loan Amortization Schedule shall automatically be extended to the first day of the month immediately succeeding the Conversion Date (with the succeeding principal installments remaining consistent with the original schedule, except that they will occur on later dates). Additionally, in the event the outstanding amount of the Funding Loan on the Conversion Date is different from the starting principal amount set forth in the initial Funding Loan Amortization Schedule, a new Funding Loan Amortization Schedule will be generated on the Conversion Date at such lesser outstanding principal amount based on the parameters set forth in the Freddie Mac Commitment. In the event the initial Funding Loan Amortization Schedule is modified in accordance with this Section 2.01(e), a replacement Funding Loan Amortization Schedule will be provided by the Freddie Mac Seller and/or Servicer which will be attached to the Governmental Note on the Conversion Date. All unpaid principal and all accrued and unpaid interest outstanding under the Funding Loan shall be due and payable on the Maturity Date.

(f) Payment of principal of, premium, if any, and interest on the Funding Loan shall be paid by wire transfer in immediately available funds to an account within the United States of America designated by the Funding Lender (unless otherwise directed by the Funding Lender)

(g) Subject to Section 2.12 hereof, on or before the date fixed for payment, money shall be deposited with the Fiscal Agent to pay, and the Fiscal Agent is hereby authorized and directed to apply such money to the payment of, the Funding Loan, together with accrued interest thereon to the date of payment.

(h) In no contingency or event whatsoever shall the aggregate of all amounts deemed interest hereunder and charged or collected pursuant to the terms of this Funding Loan Agreement exceed the highest rate permissible under any law which a court of competent jurisdiction shall, in a final determination, deem applicable hereto. In the event that such court determines the Funding Lender has charged or received interest hereunder in excess of the highest applicable rate, the Funding Lender shall apply, in its sole discretion, and set off such excess interest received by the Funding Lender against other obligations due or to become due under the Financing Documents and such rate shall automatically be reduced to the maximum rate permitted by such law.

(i) In no event will a payment be due and payable on the Funding Loan or the Governmental Note except to the extent such amount is due and payable under the Project Loan

Agreement and the Project Note. In the event of any conflict as to the payment terms of the Governmental Note and the Project Note, the terms of the Project Note shall control and the terms of the Governmental Note shall be deemed amended thereby, provided that no such amendment shall increase the obligations of the Governmental Lender under the Funding Loan or the Governmental Note except to the extent payable solely from the Pledged Security. Further, no such amendment shall cause the Governmental Lender's obligations hereunder and under the Governmental Note to be other than limited obligations as set forth in Section 2.03 below.

Section 2.02 *Pledged Security.* To secure the payment of the principal of, premium, if any, and interest on the Funding Loan according to its tenor and effect, and the performance and observance by the Governmental Lender of all the covenants expressed or implied herein and in the Governmental Note, and the payment and performance of all amounts and obligations of the Borrower under the Continuing Covenant Agreement, the Governmental Lender does hereby grant, bargain, sell, convey, pledge and assign a security interest, unto the Fiscal Agent, and its successors in such capacity and its and their assigns in and to the following (excepting, however, in each case, the Unassigned Rights) (said property being herein referred to as the "Pledged Security") for the benefit of the Funding Lender:

(a) All right, title and interest of the Governmental Lender in and to all Revenues;

(b) All right, title and interest of the Governmental Lender in and to the Project Loan Agreement, the Project Note, the Security Instrument and the other Project Loan Documents, including all extensions and renewals of the terms thereof, if any, including, but without limiting the generality of the foregoing, the present and continuing right to receive, receipt for, collect or make claim for any of the money, income, revenues, issues, profits and other amounts payable or receivable thereunder (including all casualty insurance benefits or condemnation awards), whether payable under the above referenced documents or otherwise, to bring actions and proceedings thereunder or for the enforcement thereof, and to do any and all things which the Governmental Lender or any other Person is or may become entitled to do under said documents; and

(c) Except for funds, money or securities in the Cost of Issuance Fund, the Administration Fund, the Housing Authority Loan Fund and the Rebate Fund, all funds, money and securities and any and all other rights and interests in property whether tangible or intangible from time to time hereafter by delivery or by writing of any kind, conveyed, mortgaged, pledged, assigned or transferred as and for additional security hereunder for the Funding Loan by the Governmental Lender or by anyone on its behalf or with its written consent to the Fiscal Agent, which is hereby authorized to receive any and all such property at any and all times and to hold and apply the same subject to the terms hereof.

The pledge and assignment of and the security interest granted in the Pledged Security pursuant to this Section 2.02 for the payment of the principal of, premium, if any, and interest on the Governmental Note, in accordance with its terms and provisions, and for the payment of all other amounts due hereunder, shall attach and be valid and binding from and after the Delivery Date. The Pledged Security so pledged and then or thereafter received by the Fiscal Agent shall immediately be subject to the lien of such pledge and security interest without any physical delivery or recording thereof or further act, and the lien of such pledge and security interest shall be valid and binding and prior to the claims of any and all parties having claims of any kind in

tort, contract or otherwise against the Governmental Lender irrespective of whether such parties have notice thereof. The Funding Lender shall have, in connection with the security interest granted hereunder, all rights and remedies available to a secured party under the Uniform Commercial Code as enacted in the State.

The foregoing notwithstanding, if the Governmental Lender or its successors or assigns shall pay or cause to be paid to the Funding Lender in full the principal, interest and premium, if any, to become due with respect to the Funding Loan at the times and in the manner provided in Article IX hereof, and if the Governmental Lender shall keep, perform and observe, or cause to be kept, performed and observed, all of its covenants, warranties and agreements contained herein, then these presents and the estate and rights hereby granted shall, at the option of the Governmental Lender, cease, terminate and be void, and thereupon the Fiscal Agent shall cancel and discharge the lien of this Funding Loan Agreement and execute and deliver to the Governmental Lender such instruments in writing provided to the Fiscal Agent as shall be requisite to satisfy the lien hereof, and, subject to the provisions of Sections 4.11 and 4.12 hereof and Article IX hereof, reconvey to the Governmental Lender the estate hereby conveyed, and assign and deliver to the Governmental Lender any property at the time subject to the lien of this Funding Loan Agreement which may then be in its possession, except for the Rebate Fund and cash held by the Fiscal Agent for the payment of interest on and principal of the Governmental Note; otherwise this Funding Loan Agreement to be and shall remain in full force and effect.

Section 2.03 *Limited Obligations*. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary herein or to the contrary in any Financing Document:

(a) The Funding Loan and the Governmental Note are limited obligations of the Governmental Lender, payable solely from the Pledged Security. None of the Governmental Lender, the City, the State or any political subdivision thereof (except the Governmental Lender, to the limited extent authorized by the Act and set forth herein) nor any public agency shall in any event be liable for the payment of the principal of, premium (if any) or interest on the Funding Loan or the Governmental Note or for the performance of any pledge, obligation or agreement of any kind whatsoever except as set forth herein, and, notwithstanding anything herein or in any other instrument to the contrary, none of the Funding Loan or the Governmental Note or any of the Governmental Lender's agreements or obligations shall be construed to constitute an indebtedness of or a pledge of the faith and credit of or a loan of the credit of or a moral obligation of any of the foregoing within the meaning of any constitutional or statutory provision whatsoever.

(b) The Funding Loan and the Governmental Note, together with the interest and premium, if any, thereon and the purchase price thereof, shall not be deemed to constitute a debt or liability of the Governmental Lender, the State or of any political subdivision or public agency thereof or a pledge of the faith and credit of the Governmental Lender, the City, the State or any political subdivision or public agency thereof, but, notwithstanding anything herein or in any other instrument to the contrary, shall be payable solely from the Pledged Security provided therefor pursuant to this Funding Loan Agreement. The Funding Loan and the Governmental Note are only limited obligations of the Governmental Lender as provided by the Act, and, notwithstanding anything herein or in any other instrument to the contrary, neither the Governmental Lender nor any public agency shall under any circumstances be obligated to pay the Funding Loan or the Governmental Note except from the Pledged Security. (c) Neither the faith and credit nor the taxing power of the State, the Governmental Lender, any public agency or any political subdivision of the State is pledged to the payment of the principal of, premium, if any, purchase price of or interest on the Funding Loan or the Governmental Note, nor is the State, the Governmental Lender, any public agency or any political subdivision of the State, in any manner obligated to make any appropriation for such payment.

(d) Notwithstanding anything herein or in any other instrument to the contrary, no recourse shall be had for the payment of the principal of, premium, if any, or interest on the Funding Loan or the Governmental Note or for any claim based thereon or upon any obligation, covenant or agreement in this Funding Loan Agreement contained (except from the Pledged Security), against the Governmental Lender, any past, present or future member of its governing body, its officers, attorneys, accountants, financial advisors, agents or staff, or the officers, attorneys, accountants, financial advisors, agents or staff of any successor public entity, as such, either directly or through the Governmental Lender or any successor public entity, under any rule of law or penalty or otherwise, and all such liability of the Governmental Lender, any member of its governing body and its officers, attorneys, accountants, financial advisors, agents and staff is hereby expressly waived and released as a condition of, and in consideration for, the execution of this Funding Loan Agreement.

Section 2.04 Funding Loan Agreement Constitutes Contract. In consideration of the origination and funding of the Funding Loan by the Initial Funding Lender, the provisions of this Funding Loan Agreement shall be part of the contract of the Governmental Lender with the Initial Funding Lender and any successors or assigns thereof in such capacity from time to time.

Section 2.05 Form and Execution. The Governmental Note shall be in substantially the form attached as <u>Exhibit A</u>. The Governmental Note shall be executed on behalf of the Governmental Lender by the manual signature of an Authorized Officer of the Governmental Lender at the signatures of individuals who were the proper officers of the Governmental Lender at the time of execution shall bind the Governmental Lender, notwithstanding that such individuals or any of them shall have ceased to hold such offices prior to the delivery of the Governmental Note or shall not have held such offices at the date of the Governmental Note.

Section 2.06 Authentication. The Governmental Note shall not be valid or obligatory for any purpose or entitled to any security or benefit under this Funding Loan Agreement unless a certificate of authentication on the Governmental Note, substantially in the form set forth in <u>Exhibit A</u>, shall have been duly executed by an Authorized Officer of the Fiscal Agent; and such executed certificate of authentication upon the Governmental Note shall be conclusive evidence that the Governmental Note has been duly executed, registered, authenticated and delivered under this Funding Loan Agreement.

Section 2.07 Mutilated, Lost, Stolen or Destroyed Governmental Note. In the event the Governmental Note is mutilated, lost, stolen or destroyed, the Governmental Lender shall execute and the Fiscal Agent shall authenticate a new Governmental Note substantially in the form set forth in <u>Exhibit A</u> in exchange and substitution for and upon cancellation of the mutilated Governmental Note or in lieu of and in substitution for such lost, stolen or destroyed Governmental Note, upon payment by the Funding Lender of any applicable tax or governmental charge and the reasonable expenses and charges of the Governmental Lender and the Fiscal Agent in connection therewith, and in the case where the Governmental Note is lost, stolen or

destroyed, the filing with the Fiscal Agent of evidence satisfactory to it that the Governmental Note was lost, stolen or destroyed, and of the ownership thereof, and furnishing the Governmental Lender and the Fiscal Agent with indemnity satisfactory to each of them. In the event where the Governmental Note shall have matured, instead of delivering a new Governmental Note the Governmental Lender may pay the same without surrender thereof.

Section 2.08 Registration; Transfer of Funding Loan; Transferee Representations Letter.

(a) The Governmental Note shall be fully registered as to principal and interest in the manner and with any additional designation as the Fiscal Agent deems necessary for the purpose of identifying the registered owner thereof. The Governmental Note shall be transferable only on the registration books of the Fiscal Agent. The Fiscal Agent shall maintain books or other records showing the name and date of registration, address and employer identification number of the registered owner of the Governmental Note, and any transfers of the Governmental Note as provided herein, which books shall be maintained by the Fiscal Agent for such purpose consistent with the registration requirements of the Code applicable to tax-exempt obligations and which shall be open to inspection by the Governmental Lender. The Governmental Note shall initially be registered to the Initial Funding Lender, upon the Conversion Date shall be registered to the Freddie Mac Seller, and upon the Freddie Mac Purchase Date, shall be registered to Freddie Mac.

The Funding Lender may not sell or assign the Funding Loan and the (b)Governmental Note, except in whole to a transferee who agrees to become the "Funding Lender" under the Funding Loan Documents and assume all of the obligations and perform all of the duties of the Funding Lender thereunder, but the Funding Lender shall have the right to sell participation interests in the Funding Loan or to grant a participation interest in the Funding Loan in a percentage of not less than twenty percent (20%) of the outstanding principal amount of the Funding Loan; provided that no participant shall hold more than fifty percent (50%) of the outstanding principal amount of the Funding Loan; provided that the Funding Loan may be transferred, or any participation interest therein granted, only to an "accredited investor" as that term is defined in Rule 501 of Regulation D under the Securities Act or a "qualified institutional buyer" as that term is defined under Rule 144A of the Securities Act (such "accredited investor" or "qualified institutional buyer" a "Qualified Transferee") that delivers a letter to the Governmental Lender and the Fiscal Agent substantially in the form attached hereto as *Exhibit C* setting forth certain representations with respect to such Qualified Transferee (the "Transferee Representations Letter"). Notwithstanding the preceding sentence, no Transferee Representations Letter shall be required for the Funding Lender Representative to (i) transfer the Funding Loan to any affiliate or other party related to the Funding Lender that is a Qualified Transferee or (ii) sell or transfer the Funding Loan to a special purpose entity, a trust or a custodial or similar pooling arrangement from which the Funding Loan or securitized interests therein are not expected to be sold or transferred except to (x) owners or beneficial owners thereof that are Qualified Transferees who deliver to the Funding Lender, with a copy to the Governmental Lender, a Transferee Representations Letter or (y) in circumstances where secondary market credit enhancement is provided for such securitized interests resulting in a rating thereof of at least "A" or better. In connection with any sale, assignment or transfer of the Funding Loan, the Funding Lender shall give notice of such sale, assignment or transfer to the Fiscal Agent and the Fiscal Agent shall record such sale, assignment or transfer on its books or other records maintained for the registration of transfer of the Governmental Note.

(c) No service charge shall be made for any sale or assignment of any portion of the Funding Loan or the Governmental Note, but the Governmental Lender may require payment of a sum sufficient to cover any tax or other governmental charge that may be imposed in connection with any such sale or assignment. Such sums shall be paid in every instance by the purchaser or assignee of the Funding Loan or portion thereof.

Section 2.09 [Reserved].

Section 2.10 Funding Loan Closing Conditions; Delivery of Governmental Note. Closing of the Funding Loan on the Delivery Date shall be conditioned upon, and the Governmental Lender shall only execute and deliver to the Fiscal Agent, and the Fiscal Agent shall only authenticate the Governmental Note and deliver the Governmental Note to the Initial Funding Lender upon satisfaction of the following conditions, in the sole discretion of the Governmental Lender or the Funding Lender, as applicable:

(a) Receipt by the Funding Lender and the Governmental Lender of executed counterparts of this Funding Loan Agreement, the Project Loan Agreement, the Tax Regulatory Agreement and the Tax Certificate;

(b) Receipt by the Funding Lender and the Governmental Lender of an opinion of counsel to the Governmental Lender to the effect that the Governmental Lender is duly organized and existing under the laws of the State and has duly authorized, executed and delivered this Funding Loan Agreement, the Governmental Note and the other Financing Documents to which it is a party, and such documents are valid and binding special, limited obligations of the Governmental Lender enforceable in accordance with their terms subject to customary exceptions;

(c) Receipt by the Fiscal Agent of the initial advance of the proceeds of the Funding Loan by the Initial Funding Lender in the amount of the Initial Installment;

(d) Receipt by the Fiscal Agent of the executed Project Note and an endorsement of the Project Note by the Governmental Lender in favor of the Fiscal Agent;

(e) Receipt by the Funding Lender of a copy of the executed Security Instrument, the Assignment, the Construction Phase Financing Agreement and the Construction Continuing Covenant Agreement;

(f) Receipt by the Funding Lender and the Governmental Lender of an opinion of counsel to the Borrower to the effect that the Borrower is duly organized and validly existing and in good standing under the laws of the state in which it has been organized and in good standing under the laws of each other state in which the Borrower transacts business and has full power and authority to enter into the Financing Documents to which it is a party, that its execution and delivery of and performance of its covenants in such documents do not contravene law or any provision of any other documents to which it is a party or by which it or such property is bound or affected, and that all such agreements have been duly authorized, executed and delivered by the Borrower, and are legal, valid and binding obligations of the Borrower enforceable against the Borrower in accordance with their respective terms;

(g) Receipt by the Funding Lender and the Governmental Lender of a customary approving opinion of Bond Counsel, including but not limited to an opinion to the effect that the Governmental Note has been executed and delivered by the Governmental Lender and constitutes a valid and binding special limited obligation of the Governmental Lender, that the Funding Loan Agreement has been executed and delivered by the Governmental Lender and constitutes a valid and binding obligation of the Governmental Lender, subject to customary exceptions and the interest on the Governmental Note, under laws in effect on the date of such opinion, is excluded from gross income for federal income tax purposes and, where applicable, for State income tax purposes;

(h) Receipt by the Funding Lender of a certified copy of the Resolution;

(i) Receipt by the Fiscal Agent of the written request and authorization to the Fiscal Agent by the Governmental Lender to authenticate and deliver the Governmental Note to the Initial Funding Lender upon funding to the Fiscal Agent of the Initial Installment of the Funding Loan;

(j) Receipt by the Fiscal Agent of the amounts specified in Section 2.11 of this Funding Loan Agreement and Section 3.03 of the Project Loan Agreement;

(k) Receipt by the Fiscal Agent and the Governmental Lender of a Transferee Representations Letter from the Initial Funding Lender substantially in the form attached hereto as <u>Exhibit C</u>;

(1) Delivery into escrow of all amounts required to be paid in connection with the origination of the Project Loan and the Funding Loan and any underlying real estate transfers or transactions, including the Costs of Issuance Deposit, in accordance with Section 3.03(a) of the Project Loan Agreement;

(m) Receipt by the Funding Lender and the Governmental Lender of an Opinion of Bond Counsel to the effect that the Governmental Note is exempt from registration under the Securities Act of 1933, and this Funding Loan Agreement is exempt from qualification under the Trust Indenture Act of 1939, as amended; and

(n) Receipt by the Funding Lender and the Governmental Lender of any other documents or opinions that Funding Lender or Bond Counsel may require.

Section 2.11 Establishment of Project Loan Fund; Application of Funding Loan Proceeds and Other Money.

(a) The Fiscal Agent shall establish, maintain and hold in trust and there is hereby established with the Fiscal Agent a Project Loan Fund and therein a Project Account, a Borrower Equity Account and a RAD Services Account. No amount shall be charged against the Project Loan Fund except as expressly provided in this Section 2.11 and Section 4.02 hereof.

(b) The proceeds of the Funding Loan shall be delivered by the Initial Funding Lender to the Fiscal Agent on behalf of the Governmental Lender in the Initial Installment on the Delivery Date and thereafter on a drawdown basis as provided for in Section 2.01(b) hereof. Upon receipt, the Fiscal Agent shall deposit such proceeds to the credit of the Project Account of

the Project Loan Fund, provided that the portion of the Initial Installment representing the RAD Services Account Deposit shall be deposited on the Delivery Date in the RAD Services Account of the Project Loan Fund. Amounts in the Project Loan Fund shall be disbursed as provided in subparagraph (d) below, subject to the conditions set forth in Section 3.01 of the Project Loan Agreement. Upon the disbursement of all amounts in the Project Loan Fund, the Fiscal Agent shall close the Project Loan Fund.

(c) The Governmental Lender shall cause the Borrower to deliver from sources other than the Loans, to the Fiscal Agent, on or prior to the Delivery Date, the Costs of Issuance Deposit for deposit to the credit of the Cost of Issuance Fund. The Fiscal Agent shall also deposit in the Borrower Equity Account any additional amounts delivered from time to time to the Fiscal Agent and directed by the Borrower or Servicer to be deposited therein, excluding any proceeds of the Loans.

(d) Upon the making of the initial deposits described above in this Section 2.11, the Governmental Lender shall originate the Project Loan pursuant to the Project Loan Agreement and the Fiscal Agent shall make the initial disbursements of amounts in the Project Loan Fund to the Borrower or otherwise as provided in Section 4.02 hereof.

Section 2.12 Direct Loan Payments to Funding Lender; Servicer Disbursement of Fees.

(a) Notwithstanding any provision in this Funding Loan Agreement to the contrary, during any period that a Servicer is engaged with respect to the Loans, the Governmental Lender and the Fiscal Agent agree that all payments of principal of, Prepayment Premium, if any, and interest on the Project Note and all fees due under the Project Loan Agreement shall be paid by the Borrower to the Servicer; provided, however, the Fiscal Agent shall be responsible for making the debt service and fee payments out of the Project Loan Fund as required under Section 4.02 hereof during the Construction Phase. The Servicer shall remit all payments collected from the Borrower of principal of, Prepayment Premium, if any, and interest on the Project Loan, to the Fiscal Agent. The Fiscal Agent shall remit to the Funding Lender Representative payments of principal of, Prepayment Premium, if any, and interest on the Governmental Note, and all fees due under the Funding Loan Agreement, using funds collected from the Borrower by the Servicer and remitted to the Fiscal Agent. The Servicer shall be entitled to retain its Servicing Fee (if any) collected from the Borrower and shall remit the Governmental Lender Fee to the Governmental Lender and shall remit the Fiscal Agent's Ordinary Fees and Expenses to the Fiscal Agent, together with any other amounts due to the Governmental Lender and the Fiscal Agent collected by the Servicer from the Borrower, in each case in accordance with their respective instructions and pursuant to invoices issued by the Servicer for the Governmental Lender Fee and the Fiscal Agent's Ordinary Fees and Expenses. Any payment made in accordance with the provisions of this Section 2.12 shall be accompanied by sufficient information to identify the source and proper application of such payment. The Servicer shall promptly notify the Fiscal Agent, the Funding Lender Representative and the Governmental Lender in writing of any failure of the Borrower to make any payment of principal of, Prepayment Premium, if any, and interest on the Funding Loan when due or to pay any fees due hereunder or under the Project Loan Agreement, and neither the Fiscal Agent nor the Governmental Lender shall be deemed to have any notice of such failure unless it has received such notice in writing and pursuant to invoices issued by the Servicer for the Governmental Lender Fee and the Fiscal Agent's Ordinary Fees and Expenses.

(b) If the Governmental Note is sold or transferred as provided in Section 2.08, the Funding Lender Representative shall notify the Borrower in writing of the name and address of the transferee.

(c) So long as payments of principal of, Prepayment Premium, if any, and interest on the Project Note and all fees due under the Project Loan Agreement are being made by the Borrower to the Servicer in accordance with this Section 2.12 and no Event of Default has occurred of which the Fiscal Agent has been given, or been deemed to have, notice thereof pursuant to this Funding Loan Agreement, the Fiscal Agent shall have no obligations to collect from the Borrower loan payments or fee payments pursuant to the Project Loan Agreement, except at the express written direction of the Funding Lender Representative; provided, however, the Fiscal Agent shall be responsible for making the debt service and fee payments out of the Project Loan Fund as required under Section 4.02 hereof during the Construction Phase. Notwithstanding the foregoing, the Funding Lender Representative may elect to have the Fiscal Agent collect from the Borrower loan payments in accordance with this Funding Loan Agreement upon written notice of such election to the Fiscal Agent, the Borrower and the Governmental Lender.

Section 2.13 Conversion. If the Notice of Conversion is issued in the timeframe required under the Construction Phase Financing Agreement, Conversion will occur on the Conversion Date indicated in such Notice of Conversion. If the Notice of Conversion is not so issued, Conversion will not occur, and neither the Freddie Mac Seller nor Freddie Mac will have any obligations with respect to the purchase of the Funding Loan or otherwise with respect to the Loans or the Project. Anything in the Financing Documents to the contrary notwithstanding, Conversion will not occur prior to receipt by the Governmental Lender, Freddie Mac, the Freddie Mac Seller, the Freddie Mac Servicer, the Servicer and the Fiscal Agent of a then current opinion of Bond Counsel to the effect that the occurrence of Conversion, including any changes or deemed changes to the terms of the Governmental Note in connection therewith, will not adversely affect the tax exempt status of the Funding Loan, as evidenced by the Governmental Note.

ARTICLE III

PREPAYMENT OF THE FUNDING LOAN

Section 3.01 Prepayment of the Funding Loan Prior to Maturity.

(a) <u>Optional Prepayment</u>. The Funding Loan, together with accrued interest thereon, is subject to optional prepayment by the Governmental Lender in whole or in part from the funds that the Governmental Lender received from or on behalf of the Borrower upon optional prepayment of the Project Loan in accordance with the notice and other prepayment provisions set forth in the Project Note.

(b) <u>Mandatory Prepayment</u>. The Funding Loan, together with accrued interest thereon, and together with Prepayment Premium (to the extent payable under the Project Note), is subject to mandatory prepayment on any Business Day, in whole or in part as indicated below, at the earliest practicable date upon the occurrence of any of the following:

(i) in whole or in part, upon the occurrence of a mandatory prepayment of the Project Loan pursuant to the Project Note and receipt by the Fiscal Agent of a written direction by the Funding Lender Representative that the Funding Loan shall be subject to mandatory prepayment as a result thereof;

(ii) in part, upon the transfer of amounts remaining in the Project Account and/or the RAD Services Account of the Project Loan Fund to the Loan Prepayment Fund pursuant to Section 4.02(e) hereof;

(iii) in part, in the event the Borrower elects to make a Pre-Conversion Loan Equalization Payment, in the amount of such Payment;

(iv) in part, upon the transfer to the Loan Payment Fund of the amount authorized to be withdrawn from the Housing Authority Loan Fund for such purpose pursuant to the requisition therefrom received by the Fiscal Agent in the form attached hereto;

(v) in whole, on or after the Forward Commitment Maturity Date, at the written direction of the Initial Funding Lender, if the Conversion Notice is not issued by the Freddie Mac Seller prior to the Forward Commitment Maturity Date; or

(vi) in whole upon the maturity of the Project Note.

Section 3.02 Notice of Prepayment. Notice of the intended prepayment of the Funding Loan shall be given by the Fiscal Agent by first class mail, postage prepaid, or by overnight delivery service, to the Funding Lender. All such prepayment notices shall be given not less than ten (10) days (not less than thirty (30) days in the case of optional prepayment) nor more than sixty (60) days prior to the date fixed for prepayment. Notices of prepayment shall state (i) the prepayment date, (ii) the prepayment amount, and (iii) the place or places where amounts due upon such prepayment will be payable.

Notice of such prepayment shall also be sent by first class mail, postage prepaid, or by overnight delivery service, to the Servicer, not later than the time of mailing of notices required by the first paragraph above, and in any event no later than simultaneously with the mailing of notices required by the first paragraph above; provided, that neither failure to receive such notice nor any defect in any notice so mailed shall affect the sufficiency of the proceedings for the prepayment of the Funding Loan.

ARTICLE IV

REVENUES AND FUNDS

Section 4.01 *Establishment of Funds.* In addition to the Project Loan Fund established pursuant to Section 2.11 hereof, the Fiscal Agent shall establish, maintain and hold in trust the following funds and accounts, each of which is hereby established and each of which shall be disbursed and applied only as herein authorized:

- (a) Revenue Fund;
- (b) Loan Payment Fund;
- (c) Loan Prepayment Fund;
- (d) Administration Fund;
- (e) Cost of Issuance Fund;
- (f) Housing Authority Loan Fund; and
- (g) Rebate Fund.

The funds and accounts established pursuant to Section 2.11 and this Section 4.01 shall be maintained in the corporate trust department of the Fiscal Agent as segregated trust accounts, separate and identifiable from all other funds held by the Fiscal Agent. The Fiscal Agent shall, at the written direction of an Authorized Officer of the Governmental Lender, and may, in its discretion, establish such additional accounts within any Fund, and subaccounts within any of the accounts, as the Governmental Lender or the Fiscal Agent may deem necessary or useful for the purpose of identifying more precisely the sources of payments into and disbursements from that Fund and its accounts, or for the purpose of complying with the requirements of the Code relating to arbitrage, but the establishment of any such account or subaccount shall not alter or modify any of the requirements of this Funding Loan Agreement with respect to a deposit or use of money in the funds established hereunder, or result in commingling of funds not permitted hereunder.

All money required to be deposited with or paid to the Fiscal Agent for the account of any of the funds or accounts created by this Funding Loan Agreement shall be held by the Fiscal Agent for the benefit of the Funding Lender, and, except for money held in the Cost of Issuance Fund, the Administration Fund, the Housing Authority Loan Fund or the Rebate Fund, shall, while held by the Fiscal Agent, constitute part of the Pledged Security and be subject to the lien hereof.

Section 4.02 Project Loan Fund.

(a) <u>Deposit</u>. The Fiscal Agent shall deposit the proceeds of the Funding Loan into the Project Account of the Project Loan Fund upon receipt of each advance thereof as provided in Section 2.11(b) hereof, provided that the Initial Installment of the Funding Loan shall be deposited to the Project Account and the RAD Services Account as specified in Section 2.11(b). The Fiscal Agent shall deposit the Borrower Equity Deposit into the Borrower Equity Account of the Project Loan Fund, as well as any additional amounts delivered from time to time to the Fiscal Agent and directed by the Borrower or Servicer to be deposited therein (excluding any proceeds of the Governmental Note), as provided in Section 2.11(c) hereof.

(b) <u>Disbursements</u>. Amounts on deposit in the Project Loan Fund shall be disbursed from time to time by the Fiscal Agent pursuant to a Requisition, except as otherwise set forth in Section 4.02(c) below. In addition, amounts in the Project Loan Fund shall be transferred to the

Loan Prepayment Fund, the Rebate Fund and the Borrower at the times and in the manner provided in subsection (e) of this Section 4.02.

(c) Transfers and Requisitions. Unless the Fiscal Agent is instructed otherwise by the Funding Lender Representative, the Fiscal Agent shall automatically transfer amounts from the Borrower Equity Account of the Project Loan Fund to the Administration Fund to pay to the appropriate party its accrued fees that are included in the Fee Component that are due and payable as set forth herein or upon receipt of an invoice, without any need for a Requisition or other written direction. Unless the Fiscal Agent is instructed otherwise by the Funding Lender Representative, the Fiscal Agent shall automatically transfer amounts in the Borrower Equity Account of the Project Loan Fund to the Loan Payment Fund to pay interest on the Funding Loan without any need for a Requisition or other written direction. Except for the foregoing transfers, the Fiscal Agent shall make disbursements from the respective accounts of the Project Loan Fund only upon the receipt of Requisitions signed by an Authorized Officer of the Borrower and countersigned by an Authorized Officer of the Servicer (signifying the consent to the Requisition by the Servicer), or in the case of the RAD Services Account, an Authorized Officer of the Governmental Lender. The Fiscal Agent shall have no right or duty to determine whether any requested disbursement from the Project Loan Fund complies with the terms, conditions and provisions of the Construction Continuing Covenant Agreement or the Project Loan Agreement. The countersignature of the Authorized Officer of the Servicer on a Requisition shall be deemed a certification and, insofar as the Fiscal Agent and the Governmental Lender are concerned, constitute conclusive evidence, that all of the terms, conditions and requirements of the Construction Continuing Covenant Agreement and the Project Loan Agreement applicable to such disbursement have been fully satisfied or waived. The Fiscal Agent may conclusively rely on all Requisitions, the execution of the Requisitions by the Authorized Officer of the Borrower and the approval of all Requisitions by the countersignature of an Authorized Officer of the Servicer or the Funding Lender, as required by this Section, or the Governmental Lender, as applicable, as conditions of payment from the Project Loan Fund, which Requisitions constitute, as to the Fiscal Agent, irrevocable determinations that all conditions to payment of the specified amounts from the Project Loan Fund have been satisfied. These documents shall be retained by the Fiscal Agent, subject at all reasonable times to examination by the Borrower, the Governmental Lender, the Funding Lender and the agents and representatives thereof upon reasonable notice to the Fiscal Agent. The Fiscal Agent is not required to inspect the Project or the rehabilitation work or to make any independent investigation with respect to the matters set forth in any Requisition or other statements, orders, certifications and approvals received by the Fiscal Agent. The Fiscal Agent is not required to obtain completion bonds, lien releases or otherwise supervise the acquisition, rehabilitation, renovation, equipping, improvement and installation of the Project. The Fiscal Agent shall, upon each receipt of a completed Requisition signed by an Authorized Officer of the Borrower and countersigned by an Authorized Officer of the Servicer, or Governmental Lender, as applicable, initiate procedures with the provider of a Qualified Investment, if any, to make withdrawals as necessary to fund the Requisition.

Notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained herein, no signature of an Authorized Officer of the Borrower shall be required during any period in which a default has occurred and is then continuing under the Loans or any Financing Document (notice of which default has been given in writing by the Funding Lender Representative or the Servicer to the Fiscal Agent and the Governmental Lender, and the Fiscal Agent shall be entitled to conclusively rely on any such written notice as to the occurrence and continuation of such a default).

(d) If a Requisition signed by an Authorized Officer of the Borrower and countersigned by an Authorized Officer of the Servicer or (as permitted hereunder) solely by an Authorized Officer of the Servicer, or, in the case of a Requisition from the RAD Services Account, by an Authorized Officer of the Governmental Lender, is received by the Fiscal Agent, the requested disbursement shall be paid by the Fiscal Agent as soon as practicable, but in no event later than three (3) Business Days following receipt thereof by the Fiscal Agent. Upon final disbursement of all amounts on deposit in the Project Loan Fund, including all interest accrued therein, the Fiscal Agent shall close the Project Loan Fund.

Immediately prior to any mandatory prepayment of the Funding Loan pursuant to (e) Section 3.01(b)(i) hereof, any amount then remaining in the Project Loan Fund shall, at the written direction of the Funding Lender Representative, be transferred to the Loan Prepayment Fund to pay amounts due on the Funding Loan, if any. In addition, any amount remaining in the Project Account and the RAD Services Account of the Project Loan Fund following completion of the rehabilitation of the Project in accordance with the Construction Continuing Covenant Agreement, evidenced by an instrument signed by the Funding Lender Representative or the Servicer, shall be transferred to the Loan Prepayment Fund and used to prepay the Funding Loan in accordance with Section 3.01(b)(ii) hereof, unless the Fiscal Agent receives an opinion of Bond Counsel (which shall also be addressed to the Funding Lender Representative) to the effect that a use of such money for other than prepayment of the Funding Loan will not adversely affect the tax-exempt status of the Governmental Note; provided, that any amounts in the Project Account of the Project Loan Fund in excess of the amount needed to fund the related prepayment of the Funding Loan shall be transferred to the Rebate Fund to the extent required by the Tax Certificate. In the event there are funds remaining in the Borrower Equity Account following completion of the rehabilitation of the Project in accordance with the Construction Continuing Covenant Agreement and the Conversion Date has occurred, and provided no default by the Borrower exists under this Funding Loan Agreement or any Project Loan Document, such funds shall be paid by the Fiscal Agent to the Borrower at the written direction of the Funding Lender Representative or the Servicer and the Borrower Equity Account shall be closed.

(f) Amounts on deposit in the Project Loan Fund shall be invested as provided in Section 4.08 hereof. All Investment Income on amounts on deposit in the Project Loan Fund shall be retained in and credited to and become a part of the amounts on deposit in the Project Loan Fund, and shall constitute part of any transfers required by subsection (b) or (e) of this Section 4.02.

Section 4.03 Application of Revenues.

(a) All Revenues received by the Fiscal Agent shall be deposited by the Fiscal Agent, promptly upon receipt thereof, to the Revenue Fund, except (i) the proceeds of the Funding Loan received by the Fiscal Agent pursuant to Section 2.01(b), which shall be applied in accordance with the provisions of Section 2.11 hereof; (ii) as otherwise specifically provided in subsection (c) of this Section 4.03 with respect to certain deposits into the Loan Prepayment Fund; (iii) with respect to Investment Income to the extent required under the terms hereof to be retained in the funds and accounts to which they are attributable; and (iv) with respect to amounts required to be transferred between funds and accounts as provided in this Article IV.

(b) Subject to Section 2.12 hereof, on each Interest Payment Date or any other date on which payment of principal of or interest on the Funding Loan becomes due and payable, the Fiscal Agent, out of money in the Revenue Fund, shall credit the following amounts to the following funds, but in the order and within the limitations hereinafter indicated with respect thereto, as follows:

<u>FIRST</u>: to the Loan Payment Fund, an amount equal to the principal of and interest due on the Funding Loan on such date (including scheduled principal pursuant to the Funding Loan Amortization Schedule); and

SECOND: to the Loan Prepayment Fund, an amount equal to the principal and interest due on the Funding Loan on such date with respect to a mandatory prepayment of all or a portion of the Funding Loan pursuant to Section 3.01(b) hereof (other any extraordinary mandatory prepayment as described in Section 4.03(c)(i) or (iii) below).

(c) Promptly upon receipt, the Fiscal Agent shall deposit to the Loan Prepayment Fund (i) Net Proceeds representing casualty insurance proceeds or condemnation awards paid as a prepayment of the Project Loan, such amount to be applied to provide for the extraordinary mandatory prepayment of all or a portion of the Funding Loan pursuant to Section 3.01(b)(i) hereof; and (ii) funds paid to the Fiscal Agent to be applied to the optional prepayment of all or a portion of the Funding Loan pursuant to Section 3.01(a).

(d) Subject to Section 2.12 hereof, should the amount in the Loan Payment Fund be insufficient to pay the amount due on the Funding Loan on any given Interest Payment Date, the Fiscal Agent shall credit to the Loan Payment Fund the amount of such deficiency by charging the following funds and accounts in the following order of priority: (1) the Revenue Fund; and (2) the Loan Prepayment Fund, except no such charge to the Loan Prepayment Fund shall be made from money to be used to effect a prepayment for which notice of prepayment has been provided for hereunder.

Section 4.04 Application of Loan Payment Fund. Subject to Section 2.12 hereof, the Fiscal Agent shall charge the Loan Payment Fund, on each Interest Payment Date, an amount equal to the unpaid interest and principal due on the Funding Loan on such Interest Payment Date as provided in Section 4.03(a) and (b), and shall cause the same to be applied to the payment of such interest and principal when due. Any money remaining in the Loan Payment Fund on any Interest Payment Date after application as provided in the preceding sentence may, to the extent there shall exist any deficiency in the Loan Prepayment Fund to prepay the Funding Loan if called for prepayment on such Interest Payment Date, be transferred to the Loan Prepayment Fund to be applied for such purpose.

Any Investment Income on amounts on deposit in the Loan Payment Fund shall be deposited by the Fiscal Agent upon receipt thereof in the Revenue Fund.

No amount shall be charged against the Loan Payment Fund except as expressly provided in this Article IV and in Section 6.05 hereof.

Section 4.05 Application of Loan Prepayment Fund. Any money credited to the Loan Prepayment Fund shall be applied to the optional or mandatory prepayment, as applicable, of the Governmental Note pursuant to Section 3.01(a) or (b) hereof; provided, however, that to the

extent any money credited to the Loan Prepayment Fund is in excess of the amount necessary to effect the prepayments described in Section 3.01(a) or (b) hereof, as applicable, it shall be applied to make up any deficiency in the Loan Payment Fund on any Interest Payment Date, to the extent money then available in accordance with Section 4.03(d) hereof in the Revenue Fund is insufficient to make up such deficiency; provided that no money to be used to effect a prepayment for which a notice of prepayment has been provided shall be so transferred to the Loan Payment Fund.

On or before each Interest Payment Date, any Investment Income on amounts on deposit in the Loan Prepayment Fund shall be credited by the Fiscal Agent to the Revenue Fund.

No amount shall be charged against the Loan Prepayment Fund except as expressly provided in this Article IV and in Section 6.05 hereof.

Section 4.06 Administration Fund. Subject to Section 2.12 hereof, the Fiscal Agent shall deposit into the Administration Fund, promptly upon receipt thereof, all amounts received from the Servicer (or the Borrower if no Servicer exists for the Loans) designated for deposit into such fund, together with amounts transferred by the Fiscal Agent from the Project Loan Fund for deposit to the Administration Fund pursuant to Section 4.02. Amounts in the Administration Fund shall be withdrawn or maintained, as appropriate, by the Fiscal Agent and used FIRST, to pay to the Fiscal Agent when due the Fiscal Agent's Ordinary Fees and Expenses; SECOND, to pay to the Governmental Lender when due the Governmental Lender Fee; THIRD, to pay when due the reasonable fees and expenses of a Rebate Analyst in connection with the computations relating to arbitrage rebate required under this Funding Loan Agreement and the Project Loan Agreement, upon receipt of an invoice from the Rebate Analyst; FOURTH, to pay to the Fiscal Agent any Fiscal Agent's Extraordinary Fees and Expenses due and payable from time to time, as set forth in an invoice submitted to the Borrower and the Servicer; FIFTH, to pay to the Governmental Lender any extraordinary expenses it may incur in connection with the Loans or this Funding Loan Agreement from time to time, as set forth in an invoice submitted to the Fiscal Agent and the Servicer; SIXTH, to pay to the Funding Lender Representative any unpaid amounts due under the Continuing Covenant Agreement, as certified in writing by the Funding Lender Representative to the Fiscal Agent; SEVENTH, to make up any deficiency in the Loan Prepayment Fund on any prepayment date of the Funding Loan, to the extent money then available in accordance with Section 4.03(d) hereof in the Loan Prepayment Fund is insufficient to prepay the Funding Loan scheduled for prepayment on such prepayment date; and EIGHTH, to transfer any remaining balance after application as aforesaid to the Revenue Fund.

In the event that the amounts on deposit in the Administration Fund are not equal to the amounts payable from the Administration Fund as provided in the preceding paragraph on any date on which such amounts are due and payable, the Fiscal Agent shall give notice to the Borrower and the Servicer of such deficiency and of the amount of such deficiency and request payment within two (2) Business Days to the Fiscal Agent of the amount of such deficiency. Upon payment by the Borrower or the Servicer of such deficiency, the amounts for which such deficiency was requested shall be paid by the Fiscal Agent.

Written notice of any insufficiency, which results in the Governmental Lender not receiving the Governmental Lender Fee on the applicable due date, shall be provided by the

Fiscal Agent to the Governmental Lender (with a copy to the Borrower and the Funding Lender) within 10 days of the respective due date.

If there is no Servicer (or if the Funding Lender Representative elects to have the Fiscal Agent collect loan payments and fee payments due under the Project Loan Agreement as set forth in Section 2.12 hereof), the Fiscal Agent, on behalf of the Governmental Lender, shall prepare and submit a written invoice to the Borrower for payment of the Governmental Lender Fee not later than 30 days prior to the due date for payment of the Governmental Lender Fee, and shall remit moneys received by the Borrower to the Governmental Lender for payment of such fee.

On or before each Interest Payment Date, any Investment Income on amounts on deposit in the Administration Fund not needed to pay the foregoing amounts shall be credited by the Fiscal Agent to the Revenue Fund.

No amount shall be charged against the Administration Fund except as expressly provided in this Article IV and Section 6.05 hereof.

Section 4.07 Housing Authority Loan Fund. The Fiscal Agent shall deposit the proceeds of the Housing Authority Loan into the Housing Authority Loan Fund. Amounts in the Housing Authority Loan Fund shall only be withdrawn pursuant a Housing Authority Loan Fund Requisition, in the form attached hereto as Exhibit F, which requires the written approval of an Authorized Officer of the Housing Authority Lender; provided that any earnings therein that are subject to arbitrage rebate in the form of yield reduction payments pursuant to the Tax Certificate shall be applied to such payments by the Fiscal Agent, at the direction of the Borrower, pursuant to Section 4.12 hereof and Section 2.04 of the Project Loan Agreement, and the balance of such earnings shall be paid to the Housing Authority Lender. The Fiscal Agent shall invest amounts in the Housing Authority Loan Fund in investments of the type described in subparagraph (7)(ii) of the definition of Qualified Investments. Any Investment Income on amounts on deposit in the Housing Authority Loan Fund shall be credited therein. For purposes of this Agreement, Authorized Officer of the Housing Authority Lender shall mean, the Executive Director, the Acting Executive Director, and such additional Person or Persons, if any, duly designated by the Executive Director, or the Acting Executive Director of the Housing Authority Lender, in writing, to act on behalf of the Housing Authority Lender.

Section 4.08 Investment of Funds. The money held by the Fiscal Agent shall constitute trust funds for the purposes hereof. Any money attributable to each of the funds and accounts hereunder shall be, except as otherwise expressly provided herein, invested by the Fiscal Agent, at the written direction of the Borrower (or, in the case of the Rebate Fund, as provided in Section 5.07(b)), in Qualified Investments which mature or shall be subject to prepayment or withdrawal at par without penalty on or prior to the earlier of (i) six months from the date of investment and (ii) the date such money is needed; provided, that if the Fiscal Agent shall have entered into any investment agreement requiring investment of money in any fund or account hereunder in accordance with such investment agreement and if such investment agreement constitutes a Qualified Investment, such money shall be invested in accordance with such requirements. In the absence of written direction from the Borrower, the Fiscal Agent shall invest amounts on deposit in the funds and accounts established under this Funding Loan Agreement in investments of the type described in subparagraph (6) of the definition of Qualified

Investments which shall have the same maturity and other restrictions as set forth above. Notwithstanding the foregoing, amounts in the RAD Services Account of the Project Loan Fund shall be invested in investments of the type described in subparagraph (7)(ii) of the definition of Qualified Investments. Such investments may be made through the investment or securities department of the Fiscal Agent. The Fiscal Agent may purchase from or sell to itself or an affiliate, as principal or agent, securities herein authorized provided such purchase or sale shall be at Fair Market Value. The Fiscal Agent shall be entitled to assume, absent receipt by the Fiscal Agent of written notice to the contrary, that any investment which at the time of purchase is a Qualified Investment remains a Qualified Investment thereafter.

Qualified Investments representing an investment of money attributable to any fund or account shall be deemed at all times to be a part of said fund or account, and, except as otherwise may be provided expressly in other Sections hereof, the interest thereon and any profit arising on the sale thereof shall be credited to the Revenue Fund, and any loss resulting on the sale thereof shall be charged against the Revenue Fund. Such investments shall be sold at the best price obtainable (at least par) whenever it shall be necessary so to do in order to provide money to make any transfer, withdrawal, payment or disbursement from said fund or account. In the case of any required transfer of money to another such fund or account, such investments may be transferred to that fund or account in lieu of the required money if permitted hereby as an investment of money in that fund or account. The Fiscal Agent shall not be liable or responsible for any loss resulting from any investment made in accordance herewith.

The Governmental Lender acknowledges that to the extent that regulations of the Comptroller of the Currency or other applicable regulatory agency grant the Governmental Lender the right to receive brokerage confirmations of the security transactions as they occur, to the extent permitted by law, the Governmental Lender specifically waives compliance with 12 C.F.R. 12 and hereby notifies the Fiscal Agent hereunder, that no brokerage confirmations need be provided relating to the security transactions as they occur.

Except as otherwise provided in the following paragraph of this Section, the Governmental Lender and the Borrower (by their execution of the Project Loan Agreement) each covenant that all investments of amounts deposited in any fund or account created by or pursuant to this Funding Loan Agreement, or otherwise containing Gross Proceeds of the Funding Loan or the Governmental Note (within the meaning of Section 148 of the Code) shall be acquired, disposed of, and valued (as of the date that valuation is required by this Funding Loan Agreement or the Code) at Fair Market Value.

The Governmental Lender and the Borrower (by their execution of the Project Loan Agreement) each covenant that investments in funds or accounts (or portions thereof) that are subject to a yield restriction under applicable provisions of the Code and (unless valuation is undertaken at least annually) investments in any reserve fund shall be valued at their present value (within the meaning of Section 148 of the Code).

Section 4.09 [Reserved].

Section 4.10 Accounting Records. The Fiscal Agent shall maintain accurate books and records for all funds and accounts established by the Fiscal Agent hereunder.

Section 4.11 Amounts Remaining in Funds. After full payment of the Funding Loan (or provision for payment thereof having been made in accordance with Section 9.01 hereof) and full payment of the fees, charges and expenses of the Governmental Lender, the Fiscal Agent, the Rebate Analyst, the Funding Lender and the Servicer and other amounts required to be paid hereunder or under any Project Loan Document, including, but not limited to, the Continuing Covenant Agreement (as certified in writing to the Fiscal Agent by the Governmental Lender with respect to amounts due to the Governmental Lender and by the Funding Lender Representative or the Servicer on its behalf with respect to amounts due to the Rebate Analyst with respect to amounts due to the Rebate Analyst with respect to amounts due to the Rebate Analyst with respect to amounts due to the Rebate Analyst, any amounts remaining in any fund or account hereunder other than the Rebate Fund shall be paid to the Borrower.

Section 4.12 *Rebate Fund; Compliance with Tax Certificate.* The Rebate Fund shall be established by the Fiscal Agent and held and applied as provided in this Section 4.12. On any date on which any amounts are required by applicable federal tax law to be rebated to the federal government, amounts shall be deposited into the Rebate Fund by the Borrower for such purpose. All money at any time deposited in the Rebate Fund shall be held by the Fiscal Agent in trust, to the extent required to satisfy the rebate requirement (as set forth in the Tax Certificate) and as calculated by the Rebate Analyst, for payment to the government of the United States of America, and neither the Governmental Lender, the Borrower nor the Funding Lender shall have any rights in or claim to such money. All amounts deposited into or on deposit in the Rebate Fund shall be governed by this Section 4.12 and by the Tax Certificate. The Fiscal Agent shall conclusively be deemed to have complied with such provisions if it follows the written instructions of the Governmental Lender, Bond Counsel or the Rebate Analyst, including supplying all necessary information in the manner set forth in the Tax Certificate, and shall not be required to take any actions under the Tax Certificate in the absence of written instructions from the Governmental Lender, Bond Counsel or the Rebate Analyst.

Within 55 days of the end of each fifth Rebate Year, the Borrower shall cause the Rebate Analyst to calculate the amount of rebatable arbitrage, in accordance with Section 148(f)(2) of the Code and Section 1.148-3 of the Treasury Regulations (taking into account any exceptions with respect to the computation of the rebatable arbitrage, described, if applicable, in the Tax Certificate (e.g., the temporary investments exceptions of Section 148(f)(4)(B) and (C) of the Code)), for this purpose treating the last day of the applicable Rebate Year as a (computation) date, within the meaning of Section 1.148-1(b) of the Treasury Regulations (the "**Rebatable Arbitrage**"). Pursuant to Section 2.04 of the Project Loan Agreement, the Borrower shall cause the Rebate Analyst to provide such calculations to the Fiscal Agent and the Governmental Lender. In the event that the Borrower fails to provide such information to the Fiscal Agent, at the expense of the Borrower, shall select the Rebate Analyst, with the prior written approval of the Governmental Lender, and shall cause the Rebate Analyst to calculate the amount of Rebatable Arbitrage as required herein.

Within 55 days of the end of each fifth Rebate Year, upon the written direction of the Governmental Lender, Bond Counsel or the Rebate Analyst, an amount shall be deposited to the Rebate Fund by the Fiscal Agent from amounts provided by the Borrower, if and to the extent required so that the balance in the Rebate Fund shall equal the amount of Rebatable Arbitrage so calculated in accordance with the preceding paragraph.

The Fiscal Agent shall pay, as directed by the Governmental Lender, Bond Counsel or the Rebate Analyst, to the United States Department of the Treasury, out of amounts in the Rebate Fund:

(i) Not later than 60 days after the end of (A) the fifth Rebate Year, and (B) each applicable fifth Rebate Year thereafter, an amount equal to at least 90% of the Rebatable Arbitrage calculated as of the end of such Rebate Year; and

(ii) Not later than 60 days after the payment in whole of the Funding Loan, an amount equal to 100% of the Rebatable Arbitrage calculated as of the end of such applicable Rebate Year, and any income attributable to the Rebatable Arbitrage, computed in accordance with Section 148(f) of the Code.

Each payment required to be made under this Section shall be made to the Internal Revenue Service Center, Ogden, Utah 84201 (or such other address provided in such direction), on or before the date on which such payment is due, and shall be accompanied by Internal Revenue Service Form 8038-T, which shall be prepared by the Rebate Analyst and provided to the Fiscal Agent.

Notwithstanding any provision of this Funding Loan Agreement to the contrary, the obligation to remit payment of the Rebatable Arbitrage to the United States of America and to comply with all other requirements of Sections 2.04 and 4.03 of the Project Loan Agreement and this Section 4.12, and the requirements of the Tax Certificate shall survive the defeasance or payment in full of the Funding Loan.

Any funds remaining in the Rebate Fund after payment in full of the Funding Loan and payment and satisfaction of any Rebate Requirement, or provision made therefor satisfactory to the Fiscal Agent, shall be withdrawn and remitted to the Borrower.

The Fiscal Agent shall obtain and keep such records of the computations made pursuant to this Section 4.12 as are required under Section 148(f) of the Code to the extent furnished to the Fiscal Agent. The Borrower shall or shall cause the Rebate Analyst to provide to the Governmental Lender and the Fiscal Agent copies of all rebate computations made pursuant to this Section 4.12. The Fiscal Agent shall keep and make available to the Borrower and the Governmental Lender, until six years after the date on which no Governmental Note is outstanding, such records concerning the investments of the gross proceeds of the Funding Loan and the investments of earnings from those investments made by the Fiscal Agent as may be requested by the Borrower in order to enable the Borrower to cause the Rebate Analyst to make the aforesaid computations as are required under Section 148(f) of the Code.

Notwithstanding the foregoing, the computations and payments of Rebatable Arbitrage need not be made to the extent that neither the Governmental Lender nor the Borrower will thereby fail to comply with any requirements of Section 148(f) of the Code based on an opinion of Bond Counsel, to the effect that such failure will not adversely affect the exclusion from gross income for federal income tax purposes of interest on the Governmental Note, a copy of which shall be provided to the Fiscal Agent and the Funding Lender Representative, at the expense of the Borrower.

Section 4.13 Cost of Issuance Fund. The Fiscal Agent shall use money on deposit to the credit of the Cost of Issuance Fund to pay the costs of issuance on the Delivery Date or as soon as practicable thereafter in accordance with a Requisition in the form of Exhibit D to be given to the Fiscal Agent by the Borrower, along with appropriate invoices for such expenses, provided that no requisition shall be required for the payment of Costs of Issuance set forth on the closing memorandum delivered to the Fiscal Agent on the Delivery Date. Amounts in the Cost of Issuance Fund funded with proceeds of the Funding Loan, if any, shall be expended prior to the application of the Costs of Issuance Deposit. Investment Income on amounts on deposit in the Cost of Issuance Fund shall be retained in such fund. Amounts remaining on deposit in the Cost of Issuance Fund six (6) months after the Delivery Date shall be transferred to the Borrower. Upon such final disbursement, the Fiscal Agent shall close the Cost of Issuance Fund.

Section 4.14 *Reports from the Fiscal Agent*. The Fiscal Agent shall, on or before the fifteenth (15th) day of each month, file with the Funding Lender Representative, the Servicer, the Governmental Lender (at its written request) and the Borrower a statement setting forth in respect of the preceding calendar month:

(i) the amount withdrawn or transferred by it, and the amount deposited within or on account of each fund and account held by it under the provisions of this Funding Loan Agreement, including the amount of investment income on each fund and account;

(ii) the amount on deposit with it at the end of such month to the credit of each fund and account;

(iii) a brief description of all obligations held by it as an investment of money in each such fund and account; and

(iv) any other information which the Funding Lender Representative or the Governmental Lender may reasonably request and to which the Fiscal Agent has access in the ordinary course of its operations.

All records and files pertaining to the Pledged Security shall be open at all reasonable times to the inspection of the Governmental Lender and the Funding Lender Representative or the Servicer and their agents and representatives upon reasonable prior notice during normal business hours.

ARTICLE V

GENERAL COVENANTS AND REPRESENTATIONS

Section 5.01 Payment of Principal and Interest. Subject to the provisions of Section 2.03 and Article III hereof, the Governmental Lender will duly and punctually repay, or cause to be repaid, the Funding Loan, as evidenced by the Governmental Note, as and when the same shall become due, all in accordance with the terms of the Governmental Note and this Funding Loan Agreement, to the extent of repayments and prepayments received by the Governmental Lender with respect to the Project Loan.

Section 5.02 *Performance of Covenants.* The Governmental Lender covenants that it will faithfully perform at all times any and all of its covenants, undertakings, stipulations and provisions contained in this Funding Loan Agreement, in the Governmental Note and in all proceedings pertaining thereto.

Section 5.03 Instruments of Further Assurance. The Governmental Lender covenants that it will do, execute, acknowledge and deliver or cause to be done, executed, acknowledged and delivered, such supplements hereto, and such further acts, instruments and transfers as may be reasonably required for the better assuring, transferring, conveying, pledging, assigning and confirming unto the Fiscal Agent all and singular its interest in the property herein described and the revenues, receipts and other amounts pledged hereby to the payment of the principal of, premium, if any, and interest on the Funding Loan, at the expense of the Borrower, provided, however, that no such act or instrument shall change the essential economic terms of the Funding Loan. Any and all interest in property hereafter acquired which is of any kind or nature herein provided to be and become subject to the lien hereof shall and without any further conveyance, assignment or act on the part of the Governmental Lender or the Fiscal Agent, become and be subject to the lien of this Funding Loan Agreement as fully and completely as though specifically described herein, but nothing in this sentence contained shall be deemed to modify or change the obligations of the Governmental Lender under this Section 5.03. The Governmental Lender covenants and agrees that, except as herein otherwise expressly provided, it has not and will not sell, convey, mortgage, encumber or otherwise dispose of any part of its interest in the Pledged Security or the revenues or receipts therefrom.

The Governmental Lender will promptly notify the Fiscal Agent, the Funding Lender Representative and the Servicer in writing of the occurrence of any of the following:

(i) the submission of any claim or the initiation of any legal process, litigation or administrative or judicial investigation against the Governmental Lender with respect to the Loans of which it has received written notice;

(ii) any change in the location of the Governmental Lender's principal office or any change in the location of the Governmental Lender's books and records relating to the transactions contemplated hereby;

(iii) the occurrence of any default or Event of Default of which the Governmental Lender has received written notice;

(iv) the commencement of any proceedings or any proceedings instituted by or against the Governmental Lender in any federal, state or local court or before any governmental body or agency, or before any arbitration board, relating to the Notes, of which it has received written notice; or

(v) the commencement of any proceedings by or against the Governmental Lender under any applicable bankruptcy, reorganization, liquidation, rehabilitation, insolvency or other similar law now or hereafter in effect or of any proceeding in which a receiver, liquidator, conservator, trustee or similar official shall have been, or may be, appointed or requested for the Governmental Lender or any of its assets relating to the Loans.

Section 5.04 Inspection of Books and Records. The Governmental Lender covenants and agrees that all books and documents in its possession relating to the Project shall, upon reasonable prior notice, during normal business hours, be open to inspection and copying by such accountants or other agents as the Fiscal Agent (who shall have no duty to inspect or copy) or the Funding Lender Representative may from time to time reasonably designate.

Section 5.05 No Modification of Security; Additional Indebtedness. The Governmental Lender covenants to and for the benefit of the Funding Lender that it will not, without the prior written consent of the Funding Lender Representative, take any of the following actions:

(i) alter, modify or cancel, or agree to consent to alter, modify or cancel any agreement to which the Governmental Lender is a party, or which has been assigned to the Governmental Lender, and which relates to or affects the security for the Loans or the payment of any amount owed under the Financing Documents; or

(ii) create or suffer to be created any lien upon the Pledged Security or any part thereof other than the lien created hereby and by the Security Instrument.

Section 5.06 *Damage, Destruction or Condemnation.* Net Proceeds resulting from casualty to or condemnation of the Project shall be applied as provided in the Continuing Covenant Agreement and, to the extent consistent therewith, Section 3.01(b)(i) hereof.

Section 5.07 Tax Covenants.

(a) *Governmental Lender's Covenants*. The Governmental Lender covenants to and for the benefit of the Funding Lender that it will:

(i) neither make or use nor cause to be made or used any investment or other use of the proceeds of the Funding Loan or the money and investments held in the funds and accounts in any manner which would cause the Governmental Note to be an "arbitrage bond" under Section 148 of the Code and the Regulations issued under Section 148 of the Code (the "**Regulations**") or which would otherwise cause the interest payable on the Governmental Note to be includable in gross income of the Funding Lender for federal income tax purposes;

(ii) enforce or cause to be enforced all obligations of the Borrower under the Tax Regulatory Agreement in accordance with its terms and seek to cause the Borrower to correct any violation of the Tax Regulatory Agreement within a reasonable period after it first receives written notice of any such violation;

(iii) not take or cause to be taken any other action or actions, or fail to take any action or actions, if the same would cause the interest payable on the Governmental Note to be includable in gross income for federal income tax purposes;

(iv) whenever and so often as requested by Funding Lender, do and perform all acts and things permitted by law and necessary in order to assure that interest paid by the Governmental Lender on the Governmental Note will be excluded from the gross income of the holders of the Governmental Note, for federal income tax purposes; and

(v) not take any action or permit or suffer any action to be taken if the result of the same would be to cause the Governmental Note to be "federally guaranteed" within the meaning of Section 149(b) of the Code and the Regulations.

In furtherance of the covenants in this Section 5.07, the Governmental Lender and the Borrower shall execute, deliver and comply with the provisions of the Tax Certificate, which is by this reference incorporated into this Funding Loan Agreement and made a part of this Funding Loan Agreement as if set forth in this Funding Loan Agreement in full, and by its acceptance of this Funding Loan Agreement, the Fiscal Agent acknowledges receipt of the Tax Certificate and acknowledges its incorporation into this Funding Loan Agreement by this reference and agrees to comply with the terms specifically applicable to it.

For purposes of this Section 5.07(a): (1) the Governmental Lender is assuming, with the consent of the parties hereto, the truth of the covenants and representations of the Borrower in the Project Loan Agreement, the Regulatory Agreement and the Tax Certificate, and the Borrower's compliance therewith; (2) the Governmental Lender's compliance shall be based solely on matters within the Governmental Lender's knowledge and control; (3) no acts, omissions or directions of the Borrower, the Funding Lender or any other Persons shall be attributed to the Governmental Lender; and (4) in complying with the foregoing covenants, the Governmental Lender may rely on an opinion of Bond Counsel.

Fiscal Agent's Covenants. The Fiscal Agent agrees that it will invest funds held (b) under this Funding Loan Agreement in accordance with the covenants and terms of this Funding Loan Agreement and the Tax Certificate (this covenant shall extend through the term of the Funding Loan, to all funds and accounts created under this Funding Loan Agreement and all money on deposit to the credit of any such fund or account). The Fiscal Agent covenants to and for the benefit of the Funding Lender that, notwithstanding any other provisions of this Funding Loan Agreement or of any other Financing Document, it will not knowingly make or cause to be made any investment or other use of the money in the funds or accounts created hereunder which would cause the Governmental Note to be classified as an "arbitrage bond" within the meaning of Sections 103(b) and 148 of the Code or would cause the interest on the Governmental Note to be includable in gross income for federal income tax purposes; provided that the Fiscal Agent shall be deemed to have complied with such requirements and shall have no liability to the extent it reasonably follows the written directions of the Borrower, the Governmental Lender, the Funding Lender Representative, Bond Counsel or the Rebate Analyst. This covenant shall extend, throughout the term of the Funding Loan, to all funds created under this Funding Loan Agreement and all money on deposit to the credit of any such fund. Pursuant to this covenant, with respect to the investments of the funds and accounts under this Funding Loan Agreement, the Fiscal Agent obligates itself to comply throughout the term of the Funding Loan with the requirements of Sections 103(b) and 148 of the Code; provided that the Fiscal Agent shall be deemed to have complied with such requirements and shall have no liability to the extent it reasonably follows the written directions of the Borrower, the Governmental Lender, Bond Counsel or the Rebate The Fiscal Agent further covenants that should the Governmental Lender or the Analyst. Borrower file with the Fiscal Agent (it being understood that neither the Governmental Lender nor the Borrower has an obligation to so file), or should the Fiscal Agent receive, an opinion of Bond Counsel to the effect that any proposed investment or other use of proceeds of the Funding Loan would cause the Governmental Note to become an "arbitrage bond," then the Fiscal Agent will comply with any written instructions of the Governmental Lender, the Borrower, the Funding Lender Representative or Bond Counsel regarding such investment (which shall, in any event, be a Qualified Investment) or use so as to prevent the Governmental Note from becoming an "arbitrage bond," and the Fiscal Agent will bear no liability to the Governmental Lender, the Borrower, the Funding Lender or the Funding Lender Representative for investments made in accordance with such instructions.

In the event of any conflict between this Section 5.07 and the Tax Certificate, the terms of the Tax Certificate shall control.

Section 5.08 *Representations and Warranties of the Governmental Lender*. The Governmental Lender hereby represents and warrants as follows:

(a) The Governmental Lender is a municipal corporation duly organized, validly existing and in good standing under the laws of the State.

(b) The Governmental Lender has all necessary power and authority to execute and deliver the Governmental Note and to execute and deliver this Funding Loan Agreement, the Project Loan Agreement and the other Financing Documents to which it is a party, and to perform its duties and discharge its obligations hereunder and thereunder.

(c) The revenues and assets pledged for the repayment of the Funding Loan are and will be free and clear of any pledge, lien or encumbrance prior to, or equal with, the pledge created by this Funding Loan Agreement, and all action on the part of the Governmental Lender to that end has been duly and validly taken.

THE GOVERNMENTAL LENDER MAKES NO REPRESENTATION, COVENANT OR AGREEMENT AS TO THE FINANCIAL POSITION OR BUSINESS CONDITION OF THE BORROWER OR THE PROJECT AND DOES NOT REPRESENT OR WARRANT AS TO ANY STATEMENTS, MATERIALS, REPRESENTATIONS OR CERTIFICATIONS FURNISHED BY THE BORROWER IN CONNECTION WITH THE FUNDING LOAN OR AS TO THE CORRECTNESS, COMPLETENESS OR ACCURACY THEREOF.

Section 5.09 *Performance by the Borrower*. Without relieving the Governmental Lender from the responsibility for performance and observance of the agreements and covenants required to be performed and observed by it hereunder, the Borrower, on behalf of the Governmental Lender, may perform any such agreement or covenant so long as the Borrower is not in default (beyond any applicable notice and cure period) under the Project Loan Agreement.

Section 5.10 Immunities and Limitations of Responsibility of Governmental Lender.

(a) The Governmental Lender shall be entitled to the advice of counsel, and the Governmental Lender shall be wholly protected as to action taken or omitted in reliance on such advice. The Governmental Lender may rely conclusively on any written notice or other document furnished to it hereunder or under the Project Loan Agreement and reasonably believed by it to be genuine. The Governmental Lender shall in no event be liable for the application or misapplication of funds or for other acts or defaults by any person, except its own officers and employees. When any payment or consent or other action by it is called for hereby, it may defer

such action pending receipt of such evidence (if any) as it may require in support thereof. The Governmental Lender shall not be required to take any remedial action (other than the giving of notice) hereunder or under any of the other Funding Loan Documents unless indemnity in a form acceptable to the Governmental Lender is furnished for any expense or liability to be incurred in connection with such remedial action. The Governmental Lender shall be entitled to reimbursement from the Borrower for its expenses reasonably incurred or advances reasonably made, with interest at the maximum rate of interest permitted under applicable law, in the exercise of its rights or the performance of its obligations hereunder, to the extent that it acts without previously obtaining indemnity. No permissive right or power to act which the Governmental Lender may have shall be construed as a requirement to act; and no delay in the exercise of a right or power shall affect its subsequent exercise of the right or power.

(b) A default by the Borrower in any of its covenants, representations and agreements in the Project Loan Agreement, Tax Regulatory Agreement or Tax Certificate on which the Governmental Lender is relying in the various sections of this <u>Article V</u> shall not be considered a default hereunder by the Governmental Lender.

(c) The Borrower has indemnified the Governmental Lender against certain acts and events as set forth in Section 6.01 of the Project Loan Agreement and Section 8 of the Tax Regulatory Agreement. Such indemnities shall survive payment of the Funding Loan and discharge of this Funding Loan Agreement.

ARTICLE VI

DEFAULT PROVISIONS AND REMEDIES OF FISCAL AGENT AND FUNDING LENDER

Section 6.01 *Events of Default*. Each of the following shall be an event of default with respect to the Funding Loan (an "Event of Default") under this Funding Loan Agreement:

(a) failure to pay the principal of, premium, if any, or interest on the Governmental Note, when due, whether on an Interest Payment Date, at the stated maturity thereof, by proceedings for prepayment thereof, by acceleration or otherwise; or

(b) failure to observe the covenants set forth in Section 5.05 hereof; or

(c) Subject to Section 5.09, failure to observe or perform any of the covenants, agreements or conditions on the part of the Governmental Lender (other than those set forth in Sections 5.01 and 5.05 hereof) set forth in this Funding Loan Agreement or in the Governmental Note and the continuance thereof for a period of thirty (30) days (or such longer period, if any, as is specified herein for particular defaults) after written notice thereof to the Governmental Lender and the Borrower from the Fiscal Agent or the Funding Lender Representative specifying such default and requiring the same to be remedied; provided that if such default cannot be cured within such thirty (30) day period through the exercise of diligence and the Governmental Lender commences the required cure within such thirty (30) day period and continues the cure with diligence and the Governmental Lender reasonably anticipates that the default could be cured

within sixty (60) days, the Governmental Lender shall have sixty (60) days following receipt of such notice to effect the cure; or

(d) receipt by the Fiscal Agent of written notice from the Funding Lender Representative of the occurrence of an "Event of Default" under the Project Loan Agreement or the Continuing Covenant Agreement.

The Fiscal Agent will promptly notify the Governmental Lender, the Servicer and the Funding Lender Representative after a Responsible Officer obtains actual knowledge of the occurrence of an Event of Default or obtains actual knowledge of the occurrence of an event which would become an Event of Default with the passage of time or the giving of notice or both.

Section 6.02 Acceleration; Other Remedies Upon Event of Default.

Upon the occurrence of an Event of Default, the Fiscal Agent shall, upon the written request of the Funding Lender Representative, by notice in writing delivered to the Governmental Lender and the Borrower, declare the principal of the Funding Loan, as evidenced by the Governmental Note, and the interest accrued thereon immediately due and payable, and interest shall continue to accrue thereon until such amounts are paid.

At any time after the Governmental Note shall have been so declared due and payable, and before any judgment or decree for the payment of the money due shall have been obtained or entered, the Fiscal Agent may, but only if directed in writing by the Funding Lender Representative, by written notice to the Governmental Lender, the Borrower, and the Fiscal Agent, rescind and annul such declaration and its consequences if the Governmental Lender or the Borrower shall pay to or deposit with the Fiscal Agent a sum sufficient to pay all principal on the Governmental Note then due (other than solely by reason of such declaration) and all unpaid installments of interest (if any) on the Governmental Note then due, with interest at the rate borne by the Governmental Note on such overdue principal and (to the extent legally enforceable) on such overdue installments of interest, and the reasonable fees and expenses of the Fiscal Agent (including its counsel) shall have been made good or cured or adequate provision shall have been made therefor, and all outstanding amounts then due and unpaid under the Financing Documents (collectively, the "Cure Amount") shall have been paid in full, and all other defaults hereunder shall have been made good or cured or waived in writing by the Funding Lender Representative; but no such rescission and annulment shall extend to or shall affect any subsequent default, nor shall it impair or exhaust any right or power consequent thereon.

Upon the occurrence and during the continuance of an Event of Default, the Fiscal Agent in its own name and as trustee of an express trust, on behalf and for the benefit and protection of the Funding Lender, may also proceed to protect and enforce any rights of the Fiscal Agent and, to the full extent that the Funding Lender itself might do, the rights of the Funding Lender under the laws of the State or under this Funding Loan Agreement by such of the following remedies as the Fiscal Agent shall deem most effectual to protect and enforce such rights; provided that, the Fiscal Agent may undertake any such remedy only upon the receipt of the prior written consent of the Funding Lender Representative (which consent may be given in the sole discretion of the Funding Lender Representative): (i) by mandamus or other suit, action or proceeding at law or in equity, to enforce the payment of the principal of, premium, if any, or interest on the Funding Loan and to require the Governmental Lender to carry out any covenants or agreements with or for the benefit of the Funding Lender and to perform its duties under the Act, this Funding Loan Agreement, the Project Loan Agreement or the Tax Regulatory Agreement (as applicable) to the extent permitted under the applicable provisions thereof;

(ii) by pursuing any available remedies under the Project Loan Agreement, the Tax Regulatory Agreement or any other Financing Document;

(iii) by realizing or causing to be realized through sale or otherwise upon the security pledged hereunder; and

(iv) by action or suit in equity enjoin any acts or things that may be unlawful or in violation of the rights of the Funding Lender and execute any other papers and documents and do and perform any and all such acts and things as may be necessary or advisable in the opinion of the Fiscal Agent in order to have the claim of the Funding Lender against the Governmental Lender allowed in any bankruptcy or other proceeding.

No remedy by the terms of this Funding Loan Agreement conferred upon or reserved to the Fiscal Agent or to the Funding Lender is intended to be exclusive of any other remedy, but each and every such remedy shall be cumulative and shall be in addition to any other remedy given to the Fiscal Agent or the Funding Lender hereunder or under the Project Loan Agreement, the Tax Regulatory Agreement, the Continuing Covenant Agreement or any other Financing Document, as applicable, or now or hereafter existing at law or in equity or by statute. No delay or omission to exercise any right or power accruing upon any Event of Default shall impair any such right or power or shall be construed to be a waiver of any such Event of Default or acquiescence therein, and every such right and power may be exercised from time to time and as often as may be deemed expedient. No waiver of any Event of Default hereunder, whether by the Fiscal Agent or the Funding Lender, shall extend to or shall affect any subsequent default or event of default or shall impair any rights or remedies consequent thereto.

Section 6.03 Funding Lender Representative Control of Proceedings. If an Event of Default has occurred and is continuing, notwithstanding anything to the contrary herein, the Funding Lender Representative shall have the sole and exclusive right at any time to direct the time, method and place of conducting all proceedings to be taken in connection with the enforcement of the terms and conditions of this Funding Loan Agreement, or for the appointment of a receiver or any other proceedings hereunder, in accordance with the provisions of law and of this Funding Loan Agreement. In addition, the Funding Lender Representative shall have the sole and exclusive right at any time to directly enforce all rights and remedies hereunder and under the other Financing Documents with or without the involvement of the Fiscal Agent or the Governmental Lender (and in connection therewith the Fiscal Agent shall transfer or assign to the Funding Lender Representative all of its interest in the Pledged Security at the request of the Funding Lender Representative upon payment of all unpaid fees and expenses of the Fiscal Agent). In no event shall the exercise of any of the foregoing rights result in an acceleration of the Funding Loan without the express direction of the Funding Lender Representative.

Section 6.04 Waiver by Governmental Lender. Upon the occurrence of an Event of Default, to the extent that such right may then lawfully be waived, neither the Governmental Lender nor anyone claiming through or under it shall set up, claim or seek to take advantage of any appraisal, valuation, stay, extension or prepayment laws now or hereinafter in force, in order to prevent or hinder the enforcement of this Funding Loan Agreement; and the Governmental Lender, for itself and all who may claim through or under it, hereby waives, to the extent that it lawfully may do so, the benefit of all such laws and all right of appraisement and prepayment to which it may be entitled under the laws of the State and the United States of America.

Section 6.05 Application of Money After Default. All money collected by the Fiscal Agent at any time pursuant to this Article shall, except to the extent, if any, otherwise directed by a court of competent jurisdiction, be credited by the Fiscal Agent to the Revenue Fund. Such money so credited to the Revenue Fund and all other money from time to time credited to the Revenue Fund shall at all times be held, transferred, withdrawn and applied as prescribed by the provisions of Article IV hereof and this Section 6.05.

In the event that at any time the money credited to the Revenue Fund, the Loan Payment Fund and the Loan Prepayment Fund available for the payment of interest or principal then due with respect to the Governmental Note shall be insufficient for such payment, such money shall be applied as follows and in the following order of priority:

(a) For payment of all amounts due to the Fiscal Agent incurred in performance of its duties under this Funding Loan Agreement, including, without limitation, the payment of all reasonable fees and expenses of the Fiscal Agent and its counsel, incurred in exercising any remedies under this Funding Loan Agreement.

(b) To the payment of any and all amounts due under the Funding Loan Documents other than with respect to principal and interest accrued on the Funding Loan, including, without limitation, any amounts due to the Governmental Lender, the Funding Lender, the Servicer and the Rebate Analyst;

(c) To the extent directed in writing by the Funding Lender Representative, to the reimbursement of any unreimbursed advances made by or on behalf of the Funding Lender pursuant to the Continuing Covenant Agreement or the Security Instrument.

(d) Unless the full principal amount of the Funding Loan shall have become or have been declared due and payable:

<u>FIRST</u>: to the Funding Lender, all installments of interest then due on the Funding Loan in the order of the maturity of such installments; and

SECOND: to the Funding Lender, unpaid principal of and premium, if any, on the Funding Loan which shall have become due, whether at maturity or by call for prepayment, in the order in which they became due and payable.

(e) If the full principal amount of the Governmental Note shall have become or have been declared due and payable, to the Funding Lender for the payment of the principal of, premium, if any, and interest then due and unpaid on the Funding Loan without preference or

priority of principal over interest or of interest over principal, or of any installment of interest over any other installment of interest.

(f) The remainder, if any, to the Borrower or to whosoever may be lawfully entitled to receive the same or as a court of competent jurisdiction may direct.

Section 6.06 *Remedies Not Exclusive*. No right or remedy conferred upon or reserved to the Fiscal Agent or the Funding Lender Representative by the terms of this Funding Loan Agreement is intended to be exclusive of any other right or remedy, but each and every such remedy shall be cumulative and shall be in addition to every other right or remedy given to the Fiscal Agent or the Funding Lender Representative under this Funding Loan Agreement or existing at law or in equity or by statute (including the Act).

Section 6.07 Fiscal Agent May Enforce Rights Without Governmental Note. All rights of action and claims, including the right to file proof of claims, under this Funding Loan Agreement may be prosecuted and enforced by the Fiscal Agent at the written direction of the Funding Lender Representative without the possession of the Governmental Note or the production thereof in any trial or other proceedings relating thereto. Subject to the rights of the Funding Lender Representative to direct proceedings hereunder, any such suit or proceeding instituted by the Fiscal Agent shall be brought in its name as Fiscal Agent without the necessity of joining as plaintiffs or defendants any Funding Lender, and any recovery or judgment shall be for the benefit as provided herein of the Funding Lender.

Section 6.08 [Reserved].

Section 6.09 *Termination of Proceedings.* In case the Fiscal Agent (at the written direction of the Funding Lender Representative) or the Funding Lender Representative shall have proceeded to enforce any right under this Funding Loan Agreement by the appointment of a receiver, by entry or otherwise, and such proceedings shall have been discontinued or abandoned for any reason, or shall have been determined adversely, then and in every such case the Governmental Lender, the Fiscal Agent, the Funding Lender Representative, the Borrower and the Funding Lender shall be restored to their former positions and rights hereunder with respect to the Pledged Security herein conveyed, and all rights, remedies and powers of the Fiscal Agent and the Funding Lender Representative shall continue as if no such proceedings had been taken.

Section 6.10 Waivers of Events of Default. The Fiscal Agent shall waive any Event of Default hereunder and its consequences (except with respect to Unassigned Rights) and rescind any declaration of maturity of principal of and interest on the Funding Loan upon the written direction of the Funding Lender Representative. In case of any such waiver or rescission, or in case any proceeding taken by the Fiscal Agent on account of any such Event of Default shall have been discontinued or abandoned or determined adversely, then and in every such case the Governmental Lender, the Fiscal Agent, the Borrower, the Servicer, the Funding Lender Representative and the Funding Lender shall be restored to their former positions and rights hereunder, respectively, but no such waiver or rescission shall extend to any subsequent or other default, or impair any right consequent thereto.

Section 6.11 Interest on Unpaid Amounts and Default Rate for Nonpayment. In the event that principal of or interest payable on the Funding Loan is not paid when due, there shall

be payable on the amount not timely paid, on each Interest Payment Date, interest at the Default Rate, to the extent permitted by law. Interest on the Funding Loan shall accrue at the Default Rate until the unpaid amount, together with interest thereon, shall have been paid in full.

Section 6.12 Assignment of Project Loan; Remedies Under the Project Loan.

(a) The Funding Lender Representative shall have the right, with respect to the Project Loan, in its sole and absolute discretion, without directing the Fiscal Agent to effect an acceleration of the Funding Loan, to instruct the Fiscal Agent in writing to assign the Project Note, the Security Instrument and the other Financing Documents to the Funding Lender Representative, in which event the Fiscal Agent, upon payments of all unpaid fees and expenses of the Fiscal Agent, shall (a) endorse and deliver the Project Note to the Funding Lender Representative and assign (in recordable form) the Security Instrument, (b) execute and deliver to the Funding Lender Representative all documents prepared by the Funding Lender Representative necessary to assign (in recordable form) all other Project Loan Documents to the Funding Lender Representative and (c) execute all such documents prepared by the Funding Lender Representative as are necessary to legally and validly effectuate the assignments provided for in the preceding clauses (a) and (b). The Fiscal Agent's assignments to the Funding Lender Representative pursuant to this Section 6.12 shall be without recourse or warranty except that the Fiscal Agent shall represent and warrant in connection therewith (A) that the Fiscal Agent has not previously endorsed or assigned any such documents or instruments and (B) that the Fiscal Agent has the corporate authority to endorse and assign such documents and instruments and such endorsements and assignments have been duly authorized.

(b) The Funding Lender Representative shall have the right, in its own name or on behalf of the Governmental Lender or the Fiscal Agent, to declare any default and exercise any remedies under the Project Loan Agreement, the Project Note or the Security Instrument, whether or not the Governmental Note has been accelerated or declared due and payable by reason of an Event of Default or the occurrence of a mandatory prepayment.

Section 6.13 Substitution. Upon receipt of written notice from the Funding Lender Representative and the written approval of the Governmental Lender as and to the extent permitted under the Tax Regulatory Agreement in connection with a transfer of the Project, the Fiscal Agent shall exchange the Project Note and the Security Instrument for a new Project Note and Security Instrument, evidencing and securing a new loan (the "New Project Loan"), which may be executed by a person other than the Borrower (the "New Borrower"), provided that if the Fiscal Agent, the Funding Lender or a nominee of the Fiscal Agent or the Funding Lender has acquired the Project through foreclosure, by accepting a deed in lieu of foreclosure or by comparable conversion of the Project, no approval from the Governmental Lender of such exchange shall be required. Prior to accepting a New Project Loan, the Fiscal Agent shall have received (i) written evidence that the New Borrower shall have executed and recorded a document substantially in the form of the Tax Regulatory Agreement (or executed and recorded an assumption of all of the Borrower's obligations under the Tax Regulatory Agreement) and that the Security Instrument has been modified as necessary to be applicable to the New Project Loan, and (ii) an opinion of Bond Counsel, to the effect that such exchange and modification, in and of itself, shall not affect the tax-exempt status federal income tax purposes of the interest payable on the Governmental Note.

ARTICLE VII

CONCERNING THE FISCAL AGENT

Section 7.01 Standard of Care. The Fiscal Agent, prior to an Event of Default as defined in Section 6.01 hereof and after the curing or waiver of all such events which may have occurred, shall perform such duties and only such duties as are specifically set forth in this Funding Loan Agreement. The Fiscal Agent, during the existence of any such Event of Default (which shall not have been cured or waived), shall exercise such rights and powers vested in it by this Funding Loan Agreement and use the same degree of care and skill in its exercise as a prudent person would exercise or use under similar circumstances in the conduct of such person's own affairs.

No provision of this Funding Loan Agreement shall be construed to relieve the Fiscal Agent from liability for its breach of trust, own negligence or willful misconduct, except that:

(a) prior to an Event of Default hereunder, and after the curing or waiver of all such Events of Default which may have occurred:

(i) the duties and obligations of the Fiscal Agent shall be determined solely by the express provisions of this Funding Loan Agreement, and the Fiscal Agent shall not be liable except with regard to the performance of such duties and obligations as are specifically set forth in this Funding Loan Agreement; and

(ii) in the absence of bad faith on the part of the Fiscal Agent, the Fiscal Agent may conclusively rely, as to the truth of the statements and the correctness of the opinions expressed therein, upon any certificate or opinion furnished to the Fiscal Agent by the Person or Persons authorized to furnish the same;

(b) at all times, regardless of whether or not any such Event of Default shall exist:

(i) the Fiscal Agent shall not be liable for any error of judgment made in good faith by an officer or employee of the Fiscal Agent except for willful misconduct or negligence by the officer or employee of the Fiscal Agent as the case may be; and

(ii) the Fiscal Agent shall not be liable with respect to any action taken or omitted to be taken by it in good faith in accordance with the written direction of the Funding Lender Representative relating to the time, method and place of conducting any proceeding for any remedy available to the Fiscal Agent, or exercising any trust or power conferred upon the Fiscal Agent under this Funding Loan Agreement.

Section 7.02 *Reliance Upon Documents.* Except as otherwise provided in Section 7.01 hereof:

(a) the Fiscal Agent may rely upon the authenticity or truth of the statements and the correctness of the opinions expressed in, and shall be protected in acting upon any resolution, certificate, statement, instrument, opinion, report, notice, notarial seal, stamp, acknowledgment, verification, request, consent, order, bond, or other paper or document of the proper party or

parties, including any Electronic Notice as permitted hereunder or under the Project Loan Agreement;

(b) any notice, request, direction, election, order or demand of the Governmental Lender mentioned herein shall be sufficiently evidenced by an instrument signed in the name of the Governmental Lender by an Authorized Officer of the Governmental Lender (unless other evidence in respect thereof be herein specifically prescribed), and any resolution of the Governmental Lender may be evidenced to the Fiscal Agent by a copy of such resolution duly certified by an Authorized Officer of the Governmental Lender;

(c) any notice, request, certificate, statement, requisition, direction, election, order or demand of the Borrower mentioned herein shall be sufficiently evidenced by an instrument purporting to be signed in the name of the Borrower by any Authorized Officer of the Borrower (unless other evidence in respect thereof be herein specifically prescribed), and any resolution or certification of the Borrower may be evidenced to the Fiscal Agent by a copy of such resolution duly certified by a secretary or other authorized representative of the Borrower;

(d) any notice, request, certificate, statement, requisition, direction, election, order or demand of the Servicer mentioned herein shall be sufficiently evidenced by an instrument signed in the name of the Servicer by an Authorized Officer of the Servicer (unless other evidence in respect thereof be herein specifically prescribed);

(e) any notice, request, direction, election, order or demand of the Funding Lender Representative mentioned herein shall be sufficiently evidenced by an instrument purporting to be signed in the name of the Funding Lender Representative by any Authorized Officer of the Funding Lender Representative (unless other evidence in respect thereof be herein specifically prescribed);

(f) [Intentionally Omitted];

(g) [Intentionally Omitted];

(h) in the administration of the trusts of this Funding Loan Agreement, the Fiscal Agent may execute any of the trusts or powers hereby granted directly or through its agents, receivers or attorneys, and the Fiscal Agent may consult with counsel (who may be counsel for the Governmental Lender, the Servicer or the Funding Lender Representative) and the opinion or advice of such counsel shall be full and complete authorization and protection in respect of any action taken or permitted by it hereunder in good faith and in accordance with the opinion of such counsel;

(i) whenever in the administration of the trusts of this Funding Loan Agreement, the Fiscal Agent shall deem it necessary or desirable that a matter be proved or established prior to taking or permitting any action hereunder, such matters (unless other evidence in respect thereof be herein specifically prescribed), may in the absence of negligence or willful misconduct on the part of the Fiscal Agent, be deemed to be conclusively proved and established by a certificate of an officer or authorized agent of the Governmental Lender or the Borrower and such certificate shall in the absence of bad faith on the part of the Fiscal Agent be full warrant to the Fiscal Agent for any action taken or permitted by it under the provisions of this Funding Loan Agreement, but

in its discretion the Fiscal Agent may in lieu thereof accept other evidence of such matter or may require such further or additional evidence as it may deem reasonable;

(j) the recitals herein and in the Governmental Note (except the Fiscal Agent's certificate of authentication thereon) shall not be considered as made by or imposing any obligation or liability upon the Fiscal Agent. The Fiscal Agent makes no representations as to the value or condition of the Pledged Security or any part thereof, or as to the title of the Governmental Lender or the Borrower to the Pledged Security, or as to the security of this Funding Loan Agreement, or of the Governmental Note issued hereunder, and the Fiscal Agent shall incur no liability or responsibility in respect of any of such matters;

(k) the Fiscal Agent shall not be personally liable for debts contracted or liability for damages incurred in the management or operation of the Pledged Security except for its own willful misconduct or negligence; and every provision of this Funding Loan Agreement relating to the conduct or affecting the liability of or affording protection to the Fiscal Agent shall be subject to the provisions of this Section 7.02(k);

(1) the Fiscal Agent shall not be required to ascertain or inquire as to the performance or observance of any of the covenants or agreements (except to the extent they obligate the Fiscal Agent) herein or in any contracts or securities assigned or conveyed to or pledged with the Fiscal Agent hereunder, except Events of Default that are evident under Section 6.01(a) hereof. The Fiscal Agent shall not be required to take notice or be deemed to have notice or actual knowledge of any default or Event of Default specified in Section 6.01 hereof (except defaults under Section 6.01(a) hereof to the extent they are collecting loan payments hereunder) unless the Fiscal Agent shall receive from the Governmental Lender or the Funding Lender Representative written notice stating that a default or Event of Default has occurred and specifying the same, and in the absence of such notice the Fiscal Agent may conclusively assume that there is no such default. Every provision contained in this Funding Loan Agreement or related instruments or in any such contract or security wherein the duty of the Fiscal Agent depends on the occurrence and continuance of such default shall be subject to the provisions of this Section 7.02(1);

(m) the Fiscal Agent shall be under no duty to confirm or verify any financial or other statements or reports or certificates furnished pursuant to any provisions hereof, except to the extent such statement or reports are furnished by or under the direction of the Fiscal Agent, and shall be under no other duty in respect of the same except to retain the same in its files and permit the inspection of the same at reasonable times by the Funding Lender; and

(n) the Fiscal Agent shall be under no obligation to exercise those rights or powers vested in it by this Funding Loan Agreement, other than such rights and powers which it shall be obliged to exercise in the ordinary course of its Fiscal Agent duties under the terms and provisions of this Funding Loan Agreement and as required by law, at the request or direction of the Funding Lender Representative pursuant to Sections 6.03 and 6.08 hereof, unless the Funding Lender Representative shall have offered to the Fiscal Agent reasonable security or indemnity against the costs, expenses and liabilities which might be incurred by it in the compliance with such request or direction.

None of the provisions contained in this Funding Loan Agreement shall require the Fiscal Agent to expend or risk its own funds or otherwise incur personal financial liability in the performance of any of its duties or in the exercise of any of its rights or powers.

The Fiscal Agent is authorized and directed to execute in its capacity as Fiscal Agent, the Project Loan Agreement and the Tax Regulatory Agreement and shall have no responsibility or liability with respect to any information, statement or recital in any offering memorandum or other disclosure material prepared or distributed with respect to the delivery of the Governmental Note.

The Fiscal Agent or any of its affiliates may act as advisor or sponsor with respect to any Qualified Investments.

The Fiscal Agent agrees to accept and act upon Electronic Notice of written instructions and/or directions pursuant to this Funding Loan Agreement.

Any resolution, certification, notice, request, direction, election, order or demand delivered to the Fiscal Agent pursuant to this Section 7.02 shall remain in effect until the Fiscal Agent receives written notice to the contrary from the party that delivered such instrument accompanied by revised information for such party.

The Fiscal Agent shall have no responsibility for the value of any collateral or with respect to the perfection or priority of any security interest in any collateral except as otherwise provided in Section 7.17 hereof.

Section 7.03 Use of Proceeds. The Fiscal Agent shall not be accountable for the use or application of the Governmental Note authenticated or delivered hereunder or of the proceeds of the Funding Loan except as provided herein.

Section 7.04 [Reserved].

Section 7.05 *Trust Imposed.* All the money received by the Fiscal Agent shall, until used or applied as herein provided, be held in trust for the purposes for which it was received.

Section 7.06 Compensation of Fiscal Agent. The Fiscal Agent shall be entitled to its Fiscal Agent's Ordinary Fees and Expenses in connection with the services rendered by it in the execution of the trusts hereby created and in the exercise and performance of any of the powers and duties of the Fiscal Agent hereunder or under any Financing Document to the extent money is available therefor, in accordance with Section 4.06 hereof, exclusive of Extraordinary Services. The Fiscal Agent shall be entitled to Fiscal Agent's Extraordinary Fees and Expenses in connection with any Extraordinary Services performed consistent with the duties hereunder or under any of the Financing Documents; provided the Fiscal Agent shall not incur any Fiscal Agent's Extraordinary Fees and Expenses without the consent of the Funding Lender Representative. If any property, other than cash, shall at any time be held by the Fiscal Agent subject to this Funding Loan Agreement, or any supplement hereto, as security for the Funding Loan, the Fiscal Agent, if and to the extent authorized by a receivership, bankruptcy, or other court of competent jurisdiction or by the instrument subjecting such property to the provisions of this Funding Loan Agreement as such security for the Funding Loan, shall be entitled to make advances for the purpose of preserving such property or of discharging tax liens or other liens or

encumbrances thereon. Payment to the Fiscal Agent for its services and reimbursement to the Fiscal Agent for its expenses, disbursements, liabilities and advances, shall be limited to the sources described in the Project Loan Agreement and in Sections 4.06, 4.11 and 6.05 hereof. The Governmental Lender shall have no liability for Fiscal Agent's fees, costs or expenses. Subject to the provisions of Section 7.09 hereof, the Fiscal Agent agrees that it shall continue to perform its duties hereunder and under the Financing Documents even in the event that money designated for payment of its fees shall be insufficient for such purposes or in the event that the Borrower fails to pay the Fiscal Agent's Ordinary Fees and Expenses or, if applicable, the Fiscal Agent's Extraordinary Fees and Expenses as required by the Project Loan Agreement.

Section 7.07 *Qualifications of Fiscal Agent*. There shall at all times be a Fiscal Agent hereunder which shall be an association or a corporation organized and doing business under the laws of the United States of America or any state thereof, authorized under such laws to exercise corporate trust powers in the State and approved in writing by the Governmental Lender. Any successor Fiscal Agent shall have a combined capital and surplus of at least \$50,000,000 (or shall be a wholly-owned subsidiary of an association or corporation that has such combined capital and surplus), and be subject to supervision or examination by federal or state authority, or shall have been appointed by a court of competent jurisdiction pursuant to Section 7.11 hereof. If such association or corporation publishes reports of condition at least annually, pursuant to law or to the requirements of any supervising or examining authority referred to above, then for the purposes of this Section 7.07, the combined capital and surplus of such association or corporation shall be deemed to be its combined capital and surplus as set forth in its most recent report of condition so published. In case at any time the Fiscal Agent shall cease to be eligible in accordance with the provisions of this Section 7.07 and another association or corporation is eligible, the Fiscal Agent shall resign immediately in the manner and with the effect specified in Section 7.09 hereof.

Section 7.08 Merger of Fiscal Agent. Any association or corporation into which the Fiscal Agent may be converted or merged, or with which it may be consolidated, or to which it may sell or transfer its corporate trust business and assets as a whole or substantially as a whole, or any association or corporation resulting from any such conversion, sale, merger, consolidation or transfer to which it is a party shall, <u>ipso facto</u>, be and become successor Fiscal Agent hereunder and vested with all the title to the whole property or Pledged Security and all the trusts, powers, discretions, immunities, privileges and all other matters as was its predecessor, without the execution or filing of any instruments or any further act, deed or conveyance on the part of any of the parties hereto, anything herein to the contrary notwithstanding, and shall also be and become successor Fiscal Agent in respect of the legal interest of the Fiscal Agent in the Loans. Notwithstanding the foregoing, any such successor Fiscal Agent shall cause written notice of such succession to be delivered to the Funding Lender within 10 days of such succession.

Section 7.09 Resignation by the Fiscal Agent. The Fiscal Agent may at any time resign from the trusts hereby created by giving written notice to the Governmental Lender, the Borrower, the Servicer and the Funding Lender Representative. Such notice to the Governmental Lender, the Borrower, the Servicer and the Funding Lender Representative may be served personally or sent by certified mail or overnight delivery service. The resignation of the Fiscal Agent shall not be effective until a successor Fiscal Agent has been appointed as

provided herein and such successor Fiscal Agent shall have agreed in writing to be bound by the duties and obligations of the Fiscal Agent hereunder.

Section 7.10 *Removal of the Fiscal Agent.* The Fiscal Agent may be removed at any time, either with or without cause, with the written consent of the Funding Lender Representative (which consent of the Funding Lender Representative shall not be unreasonably withheld), by a written instrument signed by the Governmental Lender and delivered to the Fiscal Agent, the Servicer and the Borrower. The Fiscal Agent may also be removed by a written instrument signed by the Funding Lender Representative, with the written consent of the Governmental Lender, and delivered to the Fiscal Agent, the Servicer, the Governmental Lender and the Borrower. In each case written notice of such removal shall be given to the Servicer, the Borrower and to the Funding Lender. Any such removal shall take effect on the day specified in such written instrument(s), but the Fiscal Agent shall not be discharged from the trusts hereby created until a successor Fiscal Agent has been appointed and has accepted such appointment and has agreed in writing to be bound by the duties and obligations of the Fiscal Agent hereunder.

Section 7.11 Appointment of Successor Fiscal Agent.

(a) In case at any time the Fiscal Agent shall resign or be removed, or be dissolved, or shall be in course of dissolution or liquidation, or otherwise become incapable of acting hereunder, or shall be adjudged a bankrupt or insolvent, or if a receiver of the Fiscal Agent or of its property shall be appointed, or if a public supervisory office shall take charge or control of the Fiscal Agent or of its property or affairs, a vacancy shall forthwith and ipso facto be created in the office of such Fiscal Agent hereunder, and the Governmental Lender, with the written consent of the Funding Lender Representative, shall promptly appoint a successor Fiscal Agent. Any such appointment shall be made by a written instrument executed by an Authorized Officer of the Governmental Lender. If the Governmental Lender fails to appoint a successor Fiscal Agent to Section 7.09 or Section 7.10 hereunder, as applicable, the Funding Lender Representative may appoint a successor Fiscal Agent (from any of the institutions approved by the Governmental Lender to serve as a fiscal agent or trustee) with written notice thereof delivered to the Governmental Lender, the Borrower, the Servicer, if any, and, if applicable, the retiring Fiscal Agent.

(b) If, in a proper case, no appointment of a successor Fiscal Agent shall be made pursuant to subsection (a) of this Section 7.11 within sixty (60) days following delivery of all required notices of resignation given pursuant to Section 7.09 hereof or of removal of the Fiscal Agent pursuant to Section 7.10 hereof, the retiring Fiscal Agent may apply to any court of competent jurisdiction, at the expense of the Borrower, to appoint a successor Fiscal Agent. The court may thereupon, after such notice, if any, as such court may deem proper and prescribe, appoint a successor Fiscal Agent.

Section 7.12 Concerning Any Successor Fiscal Agent. Every successor Fiscal Agent appointed hereunder shall execute, acknowledge and deliver to its predecessor and also to the Governmental Lender a written instrument accepting such appointment hereunder, and thereupon such successor, without any further act, deed or conveyance, shall become fully vested with all the Pledged Security and the rights, powers, trusts, duties and obligations of its predecessor; but such predecessor shall, nevertheless, on the written request of the Governmental Lender, the

Borrower or the Funding Lender Representative, or of its successor, and upon payment of all amounts due such predecessor, including but not limited to fees and expenses of counsel, execute and deliver such instruments as may be appropriate to transfer to such successor Fiscal Agent all the Pledged Security and the rights, powers and trusts of such predecessor hereunder; and every predecessor Fiscal Agent shall deliver all securities and money held by it as Fiscal Agent hereunder to its successor. Should any instrument in writing from the Governmental Lender be required by a successor Fiscal Agent for more fully and certainly vesting in such successor the Pledged Security and all rights, powers and duties hereby vested or intended to be vested in the predecessor, any and all such instruments in writing shall, on request, be executed, acknowledged and delivered by the Governmental Lender. The resignation of any Fiscal Agent and the instrument or instruments removing any Fiscal Agent and appointing a successor hereunder, together with all other instruments provided for in this Article, shall be filed and/or recorded by the successor Fiscal Agent in each recording office where this Funding Loan Agreement shall have been filed and/or recorded. Each successor Fiscal Agent shall mail notice by first class mail, postage prepaid, at least once within 30 days of such appointment, to the Funding Lender. No successor Fiscal Agent shall accept its appointment unless at the time of such acceptance such successor Fiscal Agent shall be qualified and eligible under this Article, to the extent operative.

Section 7.13 [Reserved].

Section 7.14 Appointment of Co-Fiscal Agent or Separate Fiscal Agent. It is the intent of the Governmental Lender and the Fiscal Agent that there shall be no violation of any law of any jurisdiction (including particularly the laws of the State) denying or restricting the right of banking corporations or associations to transact business as Fiscal Agent in such jurisdiction. It is recognized that in case of litigation under or connected with this Funding Loan Agreement, the Project Loan Agreement or any of the other Financing Documents, and, in particular, in case of the enforcement of any remedies on default, or in case the Fiscal Agent deems that by reason of any present or therein granted to the Fiscal Agent or hold title to the properties in trust, as herein granted, or take any other action which may be desirable or necessary in connection therewith, it may be necessary, and the Fiscal Agent is hereby authorized upon written notice to the Governmental Lender, Funding Lender Representative and the Borrower, and with the consent of the Governmental Lender and the Funding Lender Representative, to appoint an additional individual or institution as a co-fiscal agent or separate fiscal agent.

In the event that the Fiscal Agent appoints an additional individual or institution as a co-fiscal agent or separate fiscal agent, in the event of the incapacity or lack of authority of the Fiscal Agent, by reason of any present or future law of any jurisdiction, to exercise any of the rights, powers, trusts and remedies granted to the Fiscal Agent herein or to hold title to the Pledged Security or to take any other action that may be necessary or desirable in connection therewith, each and every remedy, power, right, obligation, claim, demand, cause of action, immunity, estate, title, interest and lien expressed or intended by this Funding Loan Agreement to be imposed upon, exercised by or vested in or conveyed to the Fiscal Agent with respect thereto shall be imposed upon, exercisable by and vest in such separate fiscal agent or co-fiscal agent to exercise such powers, rights, trusts and remedies, and every covenant and obligation necessary to

the exercise thereof by such co-fiscal agent or separate fiscal agent shall run to and be enforceable by either of them, subject to the remaining provisions of this Section 7.14. Such co-fiscal agent or separate fiscal agent shall deliver an instrument in writing acknowledging and accepting its appointment hereunder to the Governmental Lender and the Fiscal Agent.

Should any instrument in writing from the Governmental Lender be required by the co-fiscal agent or separate fiscal agent so appointed by the Fiscal Agent for more fully and certainly vesting in and confirming to him or it such properties, rights, powers, trusts, duties and obligations, any and all such instruments in writing shall, on request, be executed, acknowledged and delivered by the Governmental Lender, the Fiscal Agent and the Borrower. If the Governmental Lender shall fail to deliver the same within thirty (30) days of such request, the Fiscal Agent is hereby appointed attorney-in-fact for the Governmental Lender to execute, acknowledge and deliver such instruments in the Governmental Lender's name and stead. In case any co-fiscal agent or separate fiscal agent, or a successor to either, shall die, become incapable of acting, resign or be removed, all the estates, properties, rights, powers, trusts, duties and obligations of such co-fiscal agent or separate fiscal agent, so far as permitted by law, shall vest in and be exercised by the Fiscal Agent until the appointment of a new Fiscal Agent or successor to such co-fiscal agent or separate fiscal agent.

Every co- fiscal agent or separate fiscal agent shall, to the extent permitted by law, but to such extent only, be appointed subject to the following terms, namely:

(a) the Governmental Note shall be authenticated and delivered, and all rights, powers, trusts, duties and obligations by this Funding Loan Agreement conferred upon the Fiscal Agent in respect of the custody, control or management of money, papers, securities and other personal property shall be exercised solely by the Fiscal Agent;

(b) all rights, powers, trusts, duties and obligations conferred or imposed upon the Fiscal Agent shall be conferred or imposed upon or exercised or performed by the Fiscal Agent, or by the Fiscal Agent and such co- fiscal agent, or separate fiscal agent jointly, as shall be provided in the instrument appointing such co- fiscal agent or separate fiscal agent, except to the extent that under the law of any jurisdiction in which any particular act or acts are to be performed the Fiscal Agent shall be incompetent or unqualified to perform such act or acts, in which event such act or acts shall be performed by such co- fiscal agent or separate fiscal agent;

(c) any request in writing by the Fiscal Agent to any co-fiscal agent or separate fiscal agent to take or to refrain from taking any action hereunder shall be sufficient warrant for the taking or the refraining from taking of such action by such co-fiscal agent or separate fiscal agent;

(d) any co- fiscal agent or separate fiscal agent to the extent permitted by law shall delegate to the Fiscal Agent the exercise of any right, power, trust, duty or obligation, discretionary or otherwise;

(e) the Fiscal Agent, at any time by an instrument in writing with the written concurrence of the Governmental Lender by an Authorized Officer, may accept the resignation of or remove any co- fiscal agent or separate fiscal agent appointed under this Section 7.14 and in case an Event of Default shall have occurred and be continuing, the Fiscal Agent shall have power

to accept the resignation of or remove any such co- fiscal agent or separate fiscal agent without the concurrence of the Governmental Lender, and upon the request of the Fiscal Agent, the Governmental Lender shall join with the Fiscal Agent in the execution, delivery and performance of all instruments and agreements necessary or proper to effectuate such resignation or removal. A successor to any co- fiscal agent or separate fiscal agent so resigned or removed may be appointed in the manner provided in this Section 7.14;

(f) no Fiscal Agent or co- fiscal agent hereunder shall be personally liable by reason of any act or omission of any other Fiscal Agent hereunder;

(g) any demand, request, direction, appointment, removal, notice, consent, waiver or other action in writing executed by the Funding Lender Representative and delivered to the Fiscal Agent shall be deemed to have been delivered to each such co- fiscal agent or separate fiscal agent; and

(h) any money, papers, securities or other items of personal property received by any such co- fiscal agent or separate fiscal agent hereunder shall forthwith, so far as may be permitted by law, be turned over to the Fiscal Agent.

The total compensation of the Fiscal Agent and any co fiscal agent or separate fiscal agent shall be as, and may not exceed the amount, provided in Section 7.06 hereof.

Section 7.15 Notice of Certain Events. The Fiscal Agent shall give written notice to the Governmental Lender, the Servicer and the Funding Lender Representative of any failure by the Borrower to comply with the terms of the Tax Regulatory Agreement or any Determination of Taxability of which a Responsible Officer has actual knowledge.

Section 7.16 No Recourse Against Officers or Employees of Fiscal Agent. No recourse with respect to any claim related to any obligation, duty or agreement contained in this Funding Loan Agreement or any other Funding Loan Document shall be had against any officer or employee, as such, of the Fiscal Agent, it being expressly understood that the obligations, duties and agreements of the Fiscal Agent contained in this Funding Loan Agreement and the other Funding Loan Documents are solely corporate in nature.

Section 7.17 Filing of Financing Statements. The Fiscal Agent shall, at the expense of the Borrower, file or record or cause to be filed or recorded all UCC continuation statements for the purpose of continuing without lapse the effectiveness of those financing statements which have been filed on or approximately on the Delivery Date in connection with the security for the Funding Loan pursuant to the authority of the UCC for which the Fiscal Agent is secured party and which continuation statements have been provided to the Fiscal Agent. Upon the filing of any such continuation statement the Fiscal Agent shall immediately notify the Governmental Lender, the Borrower, the Funding Lender Representative and the Servicer that the same has been done. If direction is given by the Servicer or the Funding Lender Representative, the Fiscal Agent shall file all continuation statements in accordance with such directions.

Section 7.18 USA Patriot Act Requirements of the Fiscal Agent. To help the government of the United States of America fight the funding of terrorism and money laundering activities, federal law requires all financial institutions to obtain, verify, and record information that identifies each person who opens an account. For a non-individual Person such as a

business entity, a charity, a trust, or other legal entity, the Fiscal Agent may request documentation to verify such Person's formation and existence as a legal entity. The Fiscal Agent may also request financial statements, licenses, identification and authorization documents from individuals claiming authority to represent such Person or other relevant documentation.

ARTICLE VIII

AMENDMENTS OF CERTAIN DOCUMENTS

Section 8.01 Amendments to this Funding Loan Agreement. Any of the terms of this Funding Loan Agreement and the Governmental Note may be amended or waived only by an instrument signed by the Fiscal Agent and the Governmental Lender, and with the prior written consent of the Funding Lender Representative; provided, however, as long as Borrower is not in default (beyond all applicable notice and cure periods) under any Financing Document, no such amendment which materially adversely affects the rights, duties, or obligation of the Borrower shall be made without the consent of the Borrower.

Section 8.02 Amendments to Financing Documents Require Consent of Funding Lender Representative. Neither the Governmental Lender nor the Fiscal Agent shall consent to any amendment, change or modification of any Financing Document without the prior written consent of the Funding Lender Representative.

Section 8.03 Opinion of Bond Counsel Required. No amendment to this Funding Loan Agreement, the Governmental Note, the Project Loan Agreement, the Project Note, the Security Instrument or the Tax Regulatory Agreement shall become effective unless and until (i) the Funding Lender Representative shall have consented to the same in writing in its sole discretion and (ii) the Funding Lender Representative, the Governmental Lender and the Fiscal Agent shall have received, at the expense of the Borrower, (A) an No Adverse Effect Opinion with respect to such amendment, change or modification, and (B) an opinion of counsel acceptable to the Funding Lender Representative and the Governmental Lender to the effect that any such proposed such amendment, change or modification is authorized and complies with the provisions of this Funding Loan Agreement.

ARTICLE IX

SATISFACTION AND DISCHARGE OF FUNDING LOAN AGREEMENT

Section 9.01 *Discharge of Lien.* If the Governmental Lender shall pay or cause to be paid to the Funding Lender the principal, interest and premium, if any, to become due with respect to the Funding Loan at the times and in the manner stipulated herein and in the Governmental Note, in any one or more of the following ways:

(a) by the payment of all unpaid principal of (including Prepayment Premium, if any) and interest on the Funding Loan; or

(b) after the Conversion Date (or, if the Conversion Date does not occur, the latest date on which Conversion was permitted to occur under the Construction Phase Financing Agreement) and prior to the Window Period, by the deposit to the account of the Fiscal Agent, in

trust, of money or securities in the necessary amount to pay the principal, Prepayment Premiumand interest to the Maturity Date; or

(c) by the delivery of the Governmental Note by the Funding Lender to the Fiscal Agent for cancellation;

and shall have paid all amounts due and owing under the other Financing Documents, and shall have paid, or caused to be paid, all fees and expenses of and any other amounts due to the Fiscal Agent, the Servicer and the Rebate Analyst, and if the Governmental Lender shall keep, perform and observe all and singular the covenants and promises in the Governmental Note and in this Funding Loan Agreement expressed as to be kept, performed and observed by it or on its part, then these presents and the estates and rights hereby granted shall cease, determine and be void, and thereupon the Fiscal Agent shall cancel and discharge the lien of this Funding Loan Agreement and execute and deliver to the Governmental Lender such instruments in writing as shall be requisite to satisfy the lien hereof, and reconvey to the Governmental Lender the estate hereby conveyed, and assign and deliver to the Governmental Lender any interest in property at the time subject to the lien of this Funding Loan Agreement which may then be in its possession, except amounts held by the Fiscal Agent for the payment of principal of, interest and premium, if any, on the Governmental Note, and the payment of any amounts owed to the United States of America pursuant to Section 4.12 hereof.

After the Conversion Date (or, if the Conversion Date does not occur, the latest date on which Conversion was permitted to occur under the Construction Phase Financing Agreement) and prior to the Window Period and subject to the satisfaction of the conditions set forth in Section 4.04(c) of the Project Loan Agreement, the Funding Loan shall, prior to the Maturity Date, be deemed to have been paid within the meaning and with the effect expressed in the first paragraph of this Section 9.01 based on a deposit of moneys or securities with the Fiscal Agent pursuant to Section 9.01(b) if, under circumstances which do not cause interest on the Governmental Note to become includable in the holders' gross income for purposes of federal income taxation, the following conditions shall have been fulfilled: (a) there shall be on deposit with the Fiscal Agent either money or noncallable and nonprepayable direct obligations of the United States of America (or other defeasance securities constituting Qualified Investments approved in writing by the Funding Lender Representative) in an amount, together with anticipated earnings thereon (but not including any reinvestment of such earnings), which will be sufficient to pay, when due, the principal and interest due and to become due on the Funding Loan up to and on the Maturity Date; (b) the Fiscal Agent shall have received a verification report of a firm of certified public accountants or financial analyst reasonably acceptable to Funding Lender Representative as to the adequacy of the amounts or securities so deposited to fully pay the Funding Loan; (c) the Fiscal Agent and the Funding Lender Representative shall have received a written opinion of nationally recognized counsel experienced in bankruptcy matters to the effect that if the Borrower, any general partner, member or guarantor of the Borrower, or the Governmental Lender were to become a debtor in a proceeding under the Bankruptcy Code (x) payment of such money to the Funding Lender would not constitute a voidable preference under Section 547 of the Bankruptcy Code and (y) the automatic stay provisions of Section 362(a) of the Bankruptcy Code would not prevent application of such money to the payment of the Funding Loan; (d) the Fiscal Agent and the Funding Lender Representative shall have received an opinion of Bond Counsel to the effect that the defeasance of the Funding Loan is in accordance with the provisions of the Funding Loan Agreement and

that such defeasance will not adversely affect the exclusion of interest on the Governmental Note from gross income for federal income tax purposes; (e) the Fiscal Agent shall have received written confirmation that all fees, expenses or reimbursement of any advances due to the Funding Lender and the Servicer under the Financing Documents have been fully paid; and (f) all fees and expenses of the Fiscal Agent have been paid.

Section 9.02 Discharge of Liability on Funding Loan. Upon the deposit with the Fiscal Agent, in trust, at or before maturity, of money or securities in the necessary amount (as provided in Section 9.01 above) to pay or prepay the Funding Loan (whether upon or prior to the Maturity Date or the prepayment date of the Funding Loan) provided that, if the Funding Loan is to be prepaid prior to the maturity thereof, notice of such prepayment shall have been given as in Article III provided or provision satisfactory to the Fiscal Agent shall have been made for the giving of such notice, all liability of the Governmental Lender in respect of the Funding Loan shall cease, terminate and be completely discharged, except only that thereafter the Funding Lender shall be entitled to payment by the Governmental Lender, and the Governmental Lender shall remain liable for such payment, but only out of the money or securities deposited with the Fiscal Agent as aforesaid for their payment, subject, however, to the provisions of Section 9.03 hereof.

Section 9.03 Payment of Funding Loan After Discharge of Funding Loan Agreement. Notwithstanding any provisions of this Funding Loan Agreement, and subject to applicable unclaimed property laws of the State, any money deposited with the Fiscal Agent or any paying agent in trust for the payment of the principal of, interest or premium on the Governmental Note remaining unclaimed for two years after the maturity or earlier payment date, to the extent permitted by applicable law, shall be paid to the Borrower, whereupon all liability of the Governmental Lender and the Fiscal Agent with respect to such money shall cease, and the Funding Lender shall thereafter look solely to the Borrower for payment of any amounts then due. All money held by the Fiscal Agent and subject to this Section 9.03 shall be held uninvested and without liability for interest thereon.

ARTICLE X

[INTENTIONALLY OMITTED]

ARTICLE XI

MISCELLANEOUS

Section 11.01 Servicing of the Loans. The Funding Lender Representative may appoint a Servicer (which may be the Funding Lender Representative if the Funding Lender Representative elects to service the Loans) to service the Loans as provided in Section 3.02 of the Project Loan Agreement. The Governmental Lender and the Fiscal Agent shall not be responsible for monitoring the performance of any Servicer or for any acts or omissions of such Servicer. The Funding Lender may, in its sole discretion, terminate or replace the Servicer.

Section 11.02 *Limitation of Rights*. With the exception of rights herein expressly conferred, nothing expressed or to be implied from this Funding Loan Agreement or the Governmental Note is intended or shall be construed to give to any Person other than the Parties

hereto, the Funding Lender, the Funding Lender Representative, the Servicer and the Borrower, any legal or equitable right, remedy or claim under or in respect to this Funding Loan Agreement or any covenants, conditions and provisions hereof.

Section 11.03 Construction of Conflicts; Severability. Notwithstanding anything provided herein, or in any of the documents referred to herein, in the event that any contracts or other documents executed by the Borrower or any other arrangements agreed to by the Borrower in order to finance or refinance the Project with the proceeds of the Funding Loan, are inconsistent with the Project Loan Documents, then the Project Loan Documents shall be controlling in all respects. If any provision of this Funding Loan Agreement shall be held or deemed to be, or shall in fact be inoperative or unenforceable as applied in any particular case in any jurisdiction or jurisdictions or in all jurisdictions, or in all cases because it conflicts with any other provision or provisions hereof or any constitution, statute, rule of law or public policy, or for any other reason, such circumstances shall not have the effect of rendering the provision in question inoperative or unenforceable in any other case or circumstance, or of rendering any other provision or provisions herein contained invalid, inoperative, or unenforceable to any extent whatever.

The invalidity of any one or more phrases, sentences, clauses or sections in this Funding Loan Agreement contained, shall not affect the remaining portions of this Funding Loan Agreement, or any part thereof.

Section 11.04 Notices.

(a) Whenever in this Funding Loan Agreement the giving of notice by mail or otherwise is required, the giving of such notice may be waived in writing by the Person entitled to receive such notice and in any such case the giving or receipt of such notice shall not be a condition precedent to the validity of any action taken in reliance upon such waiver.

Any notice, request, complaint, demand, communication or other paper required or permitted to be delivered to the Governmental Lender, the Fiscal Agent, the Funding Lender Representative, the Borrower or the Servicer shall be sufficiently given and shall be deemed given (unless another form of notice shall be specifically set forth herein) if by hand on the date of such delivery and otherwise on the Business Day following the date on which such notice or other communication shall have been delivered to a national overnight delivery service (in each case receipt of which to be evidenced by a signed receipt from such hand or overnight delivery service or by the recipient party) addressed to the appropriate party at the addresses set forth below or as may be required or permitted by this Funding Loan Agreement by Electronic Notice. The Governmental Lender, the Fiscal Agent, the Funding Lender Representative, the Borrower or the Servicer may, by notice given as provided in this paragraph, designate any further or different address to which subsequent notices or other communication shall be sent.

The Governmental Lender:

City and County of San Francisco Mayor's Office of Housing and Community Development 1 South Van Ness Avenue, 5th Floor, San Francisco, CA 94103 Attention: Director Telephone: (415) 701-5500 Email: olson.lee@sfgov.org

With a copy to:

And to:

The Fiscal Agent:

The Borrower:

With a copy to:

Office of the City Attorney City Hall, Room 234 1 Carlton B. Goodlett Place San Francisco, CA 94102-4682 Attention: Finance Team Fax: (415) 554-4757 E-mail: cityattorney@sfgov.org

City and County of San Francisco City Hall, 1 Dr. Carlton B. Goodlett Place, Room 316 San Francisco, California 94102 Attention: City Controller

Andrew Fung U.S. Bank National Association One California Street, Suite 1000 Mail Code – SF-CA-SFCT San Francisco, CA 94111 Attention: Global Corporate Trust Services Telephone: (415) 677-3593 Email: andrew.fung@usbank.com

RP Associates, L.P. c/o Tenderloin Neighborhood Development Corporation 201 Eddy Street San Francisco, CA 94102 Attention: Tom Lauderbach Email: tlauderbach@tndc.org Telephone: (415) 358-3956 Fax: (415) 776-3952 Email: tlauderbach@tndc.org

(which copy shall not constitute notice to Borrower): Gubb & Barshay 505 14th Street, Suite 1050 Oakland, CA 94612 Attention: Scott Barshay Telephone: (415) 781-6600 x 13 Email: sbarshay@gubbandbarshay.com Funding Lender Representative (during the Construction Phase):

> Bank of America, N.A. c/o Bank of America Merrill Lynch Commercial Real Estate – Credit Delivery & Service Mail Code #CA4-702-02-29 2001 Clayton Road, 2nd Floor Concord, CA 94520 Attention: Loan Administration Manager

with a copy to:

Paul Hastings LLP 515 South Flower Street, 25th Floor Los Angeles, California 90071 Attention: Ken Krug Telephone: (213) 683-6230 Email: kenkrug@paulhastings.com

Funding Lender and Servicer (from Conversion Date to Freddie Mac Purchase Date):

Bank of America, N.A. c/o Bank of America Merrill Lynch Commercial Real Estate – Credit Delivery & Service Mail Code #CA4-702-02-29 2001 Clayton Road, 2nd Floor Concord, CA 94520 Attention: Loan Administration Manager

Funding Lender Representative (as of Freddie Mac Purchase Date):

Federal Home Loan Mortgage Corporation 8100 Jones Branch Drive, MS B4P McLean, Virginia 22102 Attention: Multifamily Operations - Loan Accounting Telephone: (703) 714-4177 Email: mfla@freddiemac.com

with a copy to:

Federal Home Loan Mortgage Corporation 8200 Jones Branch Drive, MS 210 McLean, Virginia 22102 Attention: Managing Associate General Counsel – Multifamily Legal Division Telephone: (703) 903-2000 Email: joshua_schonfeld@freddiemac.com Servicer (as of Freddie Mac Purchase Date):

Bellwether Enterprise Real Estate Capital, LLC 1360 E 9th St., Ste 300 Cleveland, Ohio 44114 Attention: Mike Gruss Telephone: (216) 820-4514 Email: mgruss@bwecap.com

A duplicate copy of each notice or other communication given hereunder by any party to the Servicer shall also be given to the Funding Lender Representative and by any party to the Funding Lender Representative to the Servicer.

The Fiscal Agent agrees to accept and act upon Electronic Notice of written instructions and/or directions pursuant to this Funding Loan Agreement.

(b) The Fiscal Agent shall provide to the Funding Lender Representative and the Servicer (i) prompt notice of the occurrence of any Event of Default pursuant to Section 6.01 hereof and (ii) any written information or other written communication received by the Fiscal Agent hereunder within ten (10) Business Days of receiving a written request from the Funding Lender Representative and the Servicer for any such information or other communication.

Section 11.05 Funding Lender Representative.

(a) The Initial Funding Lender is the initial Funding Lender Representative with respect to the Governmental Note. Upon the Conversion Date, the Freddie Mac Seller shall become the Funding Lender Representative and upon the Freddie Mac Purchase Date, Freddie Mac shall become the Funding Lender Representative. The Funding Lender Representative shall be entitled to all the rights and privileges of the Funding Lender hereunder and under the other Financing Documents.

(b) The Funding Lender Representative may provide written notice to the Fiscal Agent designating particular individuals or Persons authorized to execute any consent, waiver, approval, direction or other instrument on behalf of the Funding Lender Representative, and such notice may be amended or rescinded by the Funding Lender Representative at any time by subsequent written notice. The Funding Lender Representative may be removed and a successor appointed by a written notice in the form of <u>Exhibit B</u> hereto given by the Funding Lender to the Fiscal Agent, the Governmental Lender, the Servicer and the Borrower. The removal and reappointment shall be effective immediately upon receipt of such notice by the Fiscal Agent. The Funding Lender may appoint any Person to act as Funding Lender Representative resigns by written notice provided to the Fiscal Agent, the Funding Lender, the Servicer and the Borrower, all references to Funding Lender Representative herein and in the other Financing Documents shall be deemed to refer to the Funding Lender until a successor Funding Lender Representative is appointed by the Funding Lender.

(c) Whenever pursuant to this Funding Loan Agreement or any other Financing Document, the Funding Lender Representative exercises any right given to it to approve or

63

disapprove, any arrangement or term hereof, the decision of the Funding Lender Representative to approve or disapprove or to decide whether arrangements or terms are acceptable or not acceptable shall be in the sole discretion of the Funding Lender Representative, except as otherwise specifically indicated.

(d) Each Funding Lender, by their purchase or other acquisition of the Funding Loan, shall be deemed to have acknowledged and agreed to the provisions of this Funding Loan Agreement and the other Financing Documents with respect to the Funding Lender Representative and the rights and privileges thereof, including but not limited to the right to control all remedies in respect of the Governmental Note and the Loans, subject to the Unassigned Rights.

Section 11.06 Payments Due on Non-Business Days. In any case where a date of payment with respect to the Funding Loan shall be a day other than a Business Day, then such payment need not be made on such date but may be made on the next succeeding Business Day with the same force and effect as if made on such date, and no interest shall accrue for the period from and after such date provided that payment is made on such next succeeding Business Day.

Section 11.07 *Counterparts.* This Funding Loan Agreement may be executed in several counterparts, each of which shall be an original and all of which shall constitute but one and the same instrument.

Section 11.08 Laws Governing Funding Loan Agreement. The effect and meanings of this Funding Loan Agreement and the rights of all parties hereunder shall be governed by, and construed according to, the laws of the State without regard to conflicts of laws principles.

Section 11.09 No Recourse with Respect to Governmental Lender. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary herein or to the contrary in any Financing Document, no recourse under or upon any obligation, covenant or agreement contained in this Funding Loan Agreement or in the Governmental Note shall be had against any member, officer, commissioner, director or employee (past, present or future) of the Governmental Lender, either directly or through the Governmental Lender or its governing body or otherwise, for the payment for or to the Governmental Lender or any receiver thereof, or for or to the Funding Lender, or otherwise, of any sum that may be due and unpaid by the Governmental Lender or its governing body upon the Governmental Note. Any and all personal liability of every nature whether at common law or in equity or by statute or by constitution or otherwise of any such member, officer, commissioner, director or employee, as such, to respond by reason of any act of omission on his/her part or otherwise, for the payment for or to the Funding Lender or otherwise of any sum that may remain due and unpaid with respect to the Funding Loan hereby secured is, by the acceptance hereof, expressly waived and released as a condition of and in consideration for the execution of this Funding Loan Agreement and the delivery of the Governmental Note. The Funding Lender's remedies in the event of a default under the Funding Loan shall be limited to those remedies set forth in Article XI hereof and, if an Event of Default also exists under the Project Loan Agreement or the Project Note, to commence foreclosure under the Security Instrument and the other Project Loan Documents and to exercise of the power of sale or other rights granted thereunder. In the event of a default hereunder or under the Governmental Note, the Funding Lender shall not have the right to proceed directly against the Governmental Lender or the right to obtain a deficiency judgment from the Governmental Lender after foreclosure. Nothing contained in the foregoing shall limit any rights or remedies the Governmental Lender or the Funding Lender may have against the Borrower

Section 11.10 Successors and Assigns. All the covenants and representations contained in this Funding Loan Agreement by or on behalf of the parties hereto shall bind and inure to the benefit of their successors and assigns, whether so expressed or not.

Section 11.11 Nonrecourse Obligation of the Borrower. Except as otherwise provided in the Project Loan Agreement, any obligations of the Borrower under this Funding Loan Agreement pursuant to Section 5.03 of the Project Loan Agreement or other provisions of the Project Loan Agreement are without recourse to the Borrower or to the Borrower's partners or members, as the case may be.

Section 11.12 *Electronic Transactions*. The transactions described in this Funding Loan Agreement may be conducted and related documents and may be stored by electronic means. Copies, telecopies, facsimiles, electronic files and other reproductions of original executed documents shall be deemed to be authentic and valid counterparts of such original documents for all purposes, including the filing of any claim, action or suit in the appropriate court of law.

Section 11.13 *City Contracting Provisions*. The Funding Lender and the Fiscal Agent each covenant and agree to comply with the provisions set forth in Exhibit H to this Funding Loan Agreement, which is incorporated in and made a part of this Funding Loan Agreement by this reference.

[Signature Pages Follow]

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the Governmental Lender, the Initial Funding Lender and the Fiscal Agent have caused this Funding Loan Agreement to be executed and delivered by duly authorized officers thereof as of the day and year first written above.

CITY AND COUNTY OF SAN FRANCISCO

By: _

Olson Lee, Director Mayor's Office of Housing and Community Development

APPROVED AS TO FORM:

DENNIS J. HERRERA City Attorney

By:

Deputy City Attorney

[GOVERNMENTAL LENDER'S SIGNATURE PAGE TO ROSA PARKS APARTMENTS FUNDING LOAN AGREEMENT]

BANK OF AMERICA, N.A.

By:	•	
Name:		
Title:		

[INITIAL FUNDING LENDER'S SIGNATURE PAGE TO ROSA PARKS APARTMENTS FUNDING LOAN AGREEMENT]

U.S. BANK NATIONAL ASSOCIATION, as Fiscal Agent

By:

Name: Andrew Fung Title:

[FISCAL AGENT'S SIGNATURE PAGE TO ROSA PARKS APARTMENTS FUNDING LOAN AGREEMENT]

EXHIBIT A

FORM OF GOVERNMENTAL NOTE

\$[Par Amount] CITY AND COUNTY OF SAN FRANCISCO, CALIFORNIA MULTIFAMILY HOUSING REVENUE NOTE (ROSA PARKS) 2016 SERIES P

US \$[Par Amount]

[Closing Date], 2016

FOR VALUE RECEIVED, the undersigned, CITY AND COUNTY OF SAN FRANCISCO (the "**Obligor**"), promises to pay (but solely from the sources and in the manner provided for in the Funding Loan Agreement referenced below) to the order of BANK OF AMERICA, N.A., a national banking association (the "**Funding Lender**"), and its assigns, the maximum principal sum of [____] Dollars (US \$[Par Amount]), plus premium, if any, and interest thereon and to pay the other amounts owing from time to time hereunder, all as set forth below.

This Multifamily Note (this "Note") is being delivered pursuant to that certain Funding Loan Agreement dated as of [Closing Month] 1, 2016 (together with any and all amendments, modifications, supplements and restatements, the "Funding Loan Agreement"), among the Funding Lender, the Obligor and U.S. Bank National Association (the "Fiscal Agent"), pursuant to which the Obligor has incurred a loan in the maximum aggregate principal amount of \$[Par Amount] (the "Funding Loan"), and this Note is entitled to the benefits of the Funding Loan Agreement and is subject to the terms, conditions and provisions thereof. The Obligor is using the proceeds of the Funding Loan to make a loan to RP Associates, L.P. (the "Borrower") pursuant to the Project Loan Agreement dated as of [Closing Month] 1, 2016 (the "Project Loan Agreement"), among the Obligor, the Borrower and the Fiscal Agent. The outstanding principal balance of this Note at any time shall be an amount equal to the proceeds of the Funding Loan advanced by the Funding Lender under the Funding Loan Agreement and not otherwise prepaid.

1. **Defined Terms**. As used in this Note, (i) the term "Funding Lender" means the holder of this Note, and (ii) the term "Indebtedness" means the principal of, premium, if any, and interest on or any other amounts due at any time under this Note or the Funding Loan Agreement. "Event of Default" and other capitalized terms used but not defined in this Note shall have the meanings given to such term in the Funding Loan Agreement.

2. **Payments of Principal and Interest**. The Obligor shall pay (but solely from the sources and in the manner provided for in the Funding Loan Agreement) on the first calendar day of each month commencing [______] 1, 2016, interest on this Note at (i) the Construction Phase Interest Rate during the Construction Phase and (ii) the Permanent Phase Interest Rate during the Permanent Phase, and shall also pay interest on this Note at the foregoing rates on the date of any optional or mandatory prepayment or acceleration of all or part of the Funding Loan Agreement, in an amount equal to the accrued and unpaid interest to the date of prepayment on the portion of this Note subject to prepayment (each such date for

payment an "Interest Payment Date"). Interest shall accrue on the principal amount of the Funding Loan which has been advanced under the Funding Loan Agreement and is outstanding as reflected on the Record of Advances.

The Obligor shall pay (but solely from the sources and in the manner provided for in the Funding Loan Agreement) the outstanding principal of this Note in full on [Maturity Date] (the "**Maturity Date**") and in monthly installments on each date set forth on the Funding Loan Amortization Schedule attached as <u>Schedule 1</u> hereto in an amount equal to the corresponding amounts set forth thereon (as such Schedule 1 may be replaced by a new amortization schedule provided by the Freddie Mac Seller and/or Servicer on the Conversion Date as provided in Section 2.01(e) of the Funding Loan Agreement) or at such earlier times and in such amounts as may be required, in the event of an optional or mandatory prepayment or acceleration of the Funding Loan Agreement. The outstanding principal hereof is subject to acceleration at the time or times and under the terms and conditions, and with notice, if any, as provided under the Funding Loan Agreement.

3. **Manner of Payment**. All payments under this Note shall be made in lawful currency of the United States and in immediately available funds as provided for herein and in the Funding Loan Agreement.

4. **Application of Payments.** If at any time the Funding Lender receives any amount applicable to the Indebtedness which is less than all amounts due and payable at such time, the Funding Lender may apply that payment to amounts then due and payable in any manner and in any order determined by the Funding Lender, in the Funding Lender's discretion. Neither the Funding Lender's acceptance of a payment in an amount that is less than all amounts then due and payable nor the Funding Lender's application of such payment shall constitute or be deemed to constitute either a waiver of the unpaid amounts or an accord and satisfaction.

5. **Security**. The Indebtedness is secured by the Pledged Security pledged pursuant to the Funding Loan Agreement.

6. Acceleration. If an Event of Default has occurred and is continuing, the entire unpaid principal balance, any accrued interest, and all other amounts payable under this Note shall at once become due and payable, at the option of the Funding Lender, as governed by the Funding Loan Agreement, without any prior notice to the Obligor (unless required by applicable law). The Funding Lender may exercise this option to accelerate regardless of any prior forbearance.

7. **Prepayment; Prepayment Premium**. This Note is subject to prepayment as specified in the Funding Loan Agreement. Prepayment Premium shall be payable as specified in the Funding Loan Agreement.

8. **Forbearance**. Any forbearance by the Funding Lender in exercising any right or remedy under this Note any other document evidencing or securing the Funding Loan or otherwise afforded by applicable law, shall not be a waiver of or preclude the exercise of that or any other right or remedy. The acceptance by the Funding Lender of any payment after the due date of such payment, or in an amount which is less than the required payment, shall not be a waiver of the Funding Lender's right to require prompt payment when due of all other payments

A-2

or to exercise any right or remedy with respect to any failure to make prompt payment. Enforcement by the Funding Lender of any security for the obligations under this Note shall not constitute an election by the Funding Lender of remedies so as to preclude the exercise of any other right or remedy available to the Funding Lender.

9. Waivers. Presentment, demand, notice of dishonor, protest, notice of acceleration, notice of intent to demand or accelerate payment or maturity, presentment for payment, notice of nonpayment, grace and diligence in collecting the Indebtedness are waived by the Obligor and all endorsers and guarantors of this Note and all other third-party obligors.

10. **Default Rate**. So long as (a) any monthly installment under this Note remains past due, (b) any other Event of Default has occurred and is continuing, or (c) a Determination of Taxability has occurred and is continuing, interest under this Note shall accrue on the unpaid principal balance from the earlier of the due date of the first unpaid monthly installment, the occurrence of any other Event of Default, or the occurrence of a Determination of Taxability, as applicable, at the Default Rate. If the unpaid principal balance and all accrued interest are not paid in full on the Maturity Date, the unpaid principal balance and all accrued interest shall bear interest from the Maturity Date at the Default Rate.

11. Loan Charges. Neither this Note nor any of the other Financing Documents will be construed to create a contract for the use, forbearance, or detention of money requiring payment of interest at a rate greater than the Maximum Interest Rate. If any applicable law limiting the amount of interest or other charges permitted to be collected from Obligor in connection with the Funding Loan is interpreted so that any interest or other charge provided for in any Financing Document, whether considered separately or together with other charges provided for in any other Financing Document, violates that law, and the Obligor is entitled to the benefit of that law, that interest or charge is hereby reduced to the extent necessary to eliminate that violation. The amounts, if any, previously paid to Funding Lender in excess of the permitted amounts will be applied by Funding Lender to reduce the unpaid principal balance of this Note. For the purpose of determining whether any applicable law limiting the amount of interest or other charges permitted to be collected from Obligor has been violated, all indebtedness that constitutes interest, as well as all other charges made in connection with the indebtedness that constitute interest, will be deemed to be allocated and spread ratably over the stated term of this Note. Unless otherwise required by applicable law, such allocation and spreading will be effected in such a manner that the rate of interest so computed is uniform throughout the stated term of this Note.

12. **Governing Law**. This Note shall be governed by the internal laws of the State of California without regard to conflicts of laws principles.

13. **Captions**. The captions of the paragraphs of this Note are for convenience only and shall be disregarded in construing this Note.

14. Address for Payment. All payments due under this Note shall be payable at the principal office of the Funding Lender as designated by the Funding Lender in writing to the Fiscal Agent and the Servicer.

A-3

15. **Project Note Terms to Control.** Anything herein or in the Funding Loan Agreement to the contrary notwithstanding, amounts shall not be due and payable hereunder except at the rates, in the amounts, and at the times due and payable under the Project Note. In the event of any conflict between the payment terms of the Project Note and this Governmental Note, the terms of the Project Note shall control, provided, however, that the Governmental Lender's obligation hereunder shall be limited as set forth herein and payable solely from the Pledged Security.

16. Limited Obligation. This Note is a limited obligation of the Obligor, payable solely from the Pledged Security pledged and assigned under the Funding Loan Agreement. None of the Obligor, the State, or any political subdivision thereof (except the Obligor, to the limited extent set forth herein) nor any public agency shall in any event be liable for the payment of the principal of, premium (if any) or interest on the Note or for the performance of any pledge, obligation or agreement of any kind whatsoever except as set forth herein, and neither this Note or any of the Obligor's agreements or obligations shall be construed to constitute an indebtedness of or a pledge of the faith and credit of or a loan of the credit of or a moral obligation of any of the foregoing within the meaning of any constitutional or statutory provision whatsoever.

17. **Registration and Transfer**. The Funding Loan, or any interest therein, and this Governmental Note, shall be in fully-registered form transferable to subsequent holders only on the registration books which shall be maintained by the Fiscal Agent for such purpose and which shall be open to inspection by the Governmental Lender. The Funding Loan, or any interest therein, and this Note, is only transferable subject to and in accordance with the limitations set forth in the Funding Loan Agreement.

This Note may not be changed orally.

[Signature page follows]

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the Obligor has caused this Multifamily Note to be duly executed by the manual signature of its Authorized Officer as of the date first set forth above.

OBLIGOR:

CITY AND COUNTY OF SAN FRANCISCO

By: _

Edwin M. Lee Mayor

APPROVED AS TO FORM:

DENNIS J. HERRERA City Attorney

By: _

Deputy City Attorney

CERTIFICATE OF AUTHENTICATION

This Multifamily Note is issued under the provisions of and described in the within-mentioned Funding Loan Agreement.

Date of Authentication:

U.S. BANK NATIONAL ASSOCIATION, as Fiscal Agent

By:_

Authorized Signer

SCHEDULE 1

FUNDING LOAN AMORTIZATION SCHEDULE

A-7

EXHIBIT B

FORM OF NOTICE OF APPOINTMENT OF FUNDING LENDER REPRESENTATIVE

U.S. Bank National Association One California Street, Suite 1000 San Francisco, CA 94111

RP Associates, L.P. c/o [Name of Sponsor] [Address of Sponsor] San Francisco, CA 94102

City and County of San Francisco Mayor's Office of Housing and Community Development Attention: Director 1 South Van Ness Avenue, 5th Floor, San Francisco, CA 94103

[SERVICER] [SERVICER ADDRESS]

> Re: \$[Par Amount] CITY AND COUNTY OF SAN FRANCISCO, CALIFORNIA MULTIFAMILY HOUSING REVENUE NOTE (ROSA PARKS) 2016 SERIES P

Ladies and Gentlemen:

The undersigned is the holder (the "Funding Lender") of the Multifamily Note dated [Closing Date], 2016 (the "Governmental Note") delivered pursuant to the Funding Loan Agreement"), among Bank of America, N.A., a national banking association, in its capacity as Initial Funding Lender (the "Initial Funding Lender"), the City and County of San Francisco (the "Governmental Lender") and U.S. Bank National Association (the "Fiscal Agent"). Pursuant to Section 11.05 of the Funding Loan Agreement, you are hereby notified that, effective immediately upon receipt of this notice by the Fiscal Agent, the Funding Lender Representative appointed under Section 11.05 of the Funding Loan Agreement shall be _______. [The person or entity previously appointed as Funding Lender Representative shall, upon the effectiveness of this notice, no longer have any further rights or obligations as Funding Lender Representative.]

The following individual or individuals shall have the authority to execute any consent, waiver, approval, direction or other instrument on behalf of the Funding Lender Representative

and the signature(s) set forth next to his/her (their) name(s) is (are) his/her (their) true and correct signature(s):

NAME		SIGNATURE	
	······································		
<u> </u>	······································		

Additional individuals may be given such authority by written notice to you from the Funding Lender Representative or from the Funding Lender.

This notice is dated as of the _____ day of _____, ____.

[FUNDING LENDER SIGNATURE BLOCK]

By:

EXHIBIT C

FORM OF TRANSFEREE REPRESENTATIONS LETTER

[To be prepared on letterhead of transferee]

[Date]

City and County of San Francisco Mayor's Office of Housing and Community Development Attention: Director 1 South Van Ness Avenue, 5th Floor, San Francisco, CA 94103

U.S. Bank National Association One California Street, Suite 1000 San Francisco, CA 94111

Re: \$[Par Amount] CITY AND COUNTY OF SAN FRANCISCO, CALIFORNIA MULTIFAMILY HOUSING REVENUE NOTE (ROSA PARKS) 2016 SERIES P

Ladies and Gentlemen:

The undersigned (the "Funding Lender") hereby acknowledges receipt of the Multifamily Note dated [Closing Date], 2016 (the "Governmental Note") delivered pursuant to the Funding Loan Agreement dated as of [Closing Month] 1, 2016 (the "Funding Loan Agreement"), among Bank of America, N.A., a national banking association, in its capacity as Initial Funding Lender (the "Initial Funding Lender"), the City and County of San Francisco (the "Governmental Lender") and U.S. Bank National Association (the "Fiscal Agent"). Capitalized terms used herein and not otherwise defined have the meanings given to such terms in the Funding Loan Agreement.

In connection with the [origination/purchase] of the Funding Loan by the Funding Lender, the Funding Lender hereby makes the following representations upon which you may rely:

1. The Funding Lender has authority to [originate/purchase] the Funding Loan and to execute this letter, and any other instruments and documents required to be executed by the Funding Lender in connection with the [origination/purchase] of the Funding Loan.

2. The Funding Lender is an "accredited investor" under Regulation D of the Securities Act of 1933 (the "Act") or a "qualified institutional buyer" under Rule 144(a) of said Act (such "accredited investor" or "qualified institutional buyer," a "Qualified Transferee"), and therefore, has sufficient knowledge and experience in financial and business matters, including purchase and ownership of municipal and other tax-exempt obligations, to be able to evaluate the risks and merits of the investment represented by the Funding Loan.

3. The Funding Lender acknowledges that it is [originating/ purchasing] the Funding Loan for investment for its own account and not with a present view toward resale or the distribution thereof (except as set forth below), in that it does not now intend to resell or otherwise dispose of all or any part of its interests in the Funding Loan (except as set forth below); provided, however, that the Funding Lender may, notwithstanding the foregoing and the terms of Paragraph 4 below, (i) transfer the Funding Loan to any affiliate or other party related to the Funding Lender that is a Qualified Transferee or (ii) sell or transfer the Funding Loan to a special purpose entity, a trust or a custodial or similar pooling arrangement from which the Funding Loan or securitized interests therein are not expected to be sold except to (x) owners or beneficial owners thereof that are Qualified Transferees or (y) in circumstances where secondary market credit enhancement is provided for such securitized interests resulting in a rating thereof of at least "A" or better [INSERT FOR INITIAL FUNDING LENDER TRANSFEREE REPRESENTATION LETTER; provided, further, however, the Funding Lender has originated and funded the Funding Loan with the expectation that the Funding Loan will be sold to Bank of America, N.A., as Freddie Mac Seller, on the Conversion Date and thereafter delivered to the Federal Home Loan Mortgage Corporation ("Freddie Mac") pursuant to the Freddie Mac Commitment] INSERT FOR FREDDIE MAC SELLER TRANSFEREE REPRESENTATION LETTER; provided, further, however, the Funding Lender is purchasing the Funding Loan with the expectation that the Funding Loan will be sold to the Federal Home Loan Mortgage Corporation ("Freddie Mac") pursuant to the Freddie Mac Commitment].

4. In addition to the right to sell or transfer the Funding Loan as set forth in Paragraph 3 above, the Funding Lender further acknowledges its right to sell or transfer the Funding Loan, subject, as required under the Funding Loan Agreement, to the delivery to the Fiscal Agent of a transferee representations letter from the transferee to substantially the same effect as this Transferee Representations Letter or in such other form authorized by the Funding Loan Agreement with no revisions except as may be approved in writing by the Governmental Lender.

5. The Funding Lender understands that the Governmental Note is not registered under the Act and that such registration is not legally required as of the date hereof; and further understands that the Governmental Note (a) is not being registered or otherwise qualified for sale under the "Blue Sky" laws and regulations of any state, (b) will not be listed in any stock or other securities exchange, (c) will not carry a rating from any rating service and (d) will be delivered in a form which may not be readily marketable. 6. The Funding Lender understands that (a) the Funding Loan is not secured by any pledge of any moneys received or to be received from taxation by the State of California or any political subdivision thereof, (b) the Funding Loan does not and will not represent or constitute a general obligation or a pledge of the faith and credit of the Governmental Lender, the State of California or any political subdivision thereof; and (c) the liability of the Governmental Lender with respect to the Funding Loan is limited to the Pledged Security as set forth in the Funding Loan Agreement.

7. The Funding Lender has either been supplied with or been given access to information, including financial statements and other financial information, which it considers necessary to make an informed decision in connection with the [origination/purchase] of the Funding Loan. The Funding Lender has not relied upon the Governmental Lender for any information in connection with its purchase of the Funding Loan.

8. The Funding Lender has made its own inquiry and analysis with respect to the Funding Loan and the security therefor, and other material factors affecting the security and payment of the Funding Loan. The Funding Lender is aware that the business of the Borrower involves certain economic variables and risks that could adversely affect the security for the Funding Loan.

9. [FOR PURCHASE OF THE FUNDING LOAN: The Funding Lender hereby agrees to become the "Funding Lender" under the Funding Loan Documents and assumes all of the obligations and agrees to perform all of the duties of the Funding Lender thereunder.]

All agreements, representations and warranties made herein shall survive the execution and delivery of this letter agreement and, notwithstanding any investigation heretofore or hereafter, shall continue in full force and effect.

[SIGNATURE BLOCK]

By:	
Name:	
Title:	

EXHIBIT D

\$[Par Amount] CITY AND COUNTY OF SAN FRANCISCO, CALIFORNIA MULTIFAMILY HOUSING REVENUE NOTE (ROSA PARKS) 2016 SERIES P

COSTS OF ISSUANCE REQUISITION (Cost of Issuance Fund)

U.S. Bank National Association, as Fiscal Agent

You are requested to disburse funds from the Cost of Issuance Fund pursuant to Section 4.13 of the Funding Loan Agreement in the amount(s), to the person(s) and for the purpose(s) set forth in this requisition (the "**Requisition**"). The terms used in this requisition shall have the meaning given to those terms in the Funding Loan Agreement (the "**Funding Loan Agreement**"), dated as of [Closing Month] 1, 2016, by and among Bank of America, N.A., a national banking association, in its capacity as Initial Funding Lender (the "Initial Funding Lender"), the City and County of San Francisco and U.S. Bank National Association, as Fiscal Agent, securing the Multifamily Note dated [Closing Date], 2016 (the "Governmental Note").

REQUISITION NO.: PAYMENT DUE TO: AMOUNT TO BE DISBURSED: \$

The undersigned, on behalf of RP Associates, L.P., a limited partnership duly organized and existing under the laws of the State of California (the "**Borrower**"), certifies that:

(a) the expenditures for which money is requisitioned by this Requisition represent proper charges against the Cost of Issuance Fund, have not been included in any previous requisition and are set forth in the Schedule attached to this Requisition, with invoices attached for any sums for which reimbursement is requested; and

(b) the money requisitioned is not greater than those necessary to meet obligations due and payable or to reimburse the applicable party for funds actually advanced for Costs of Issuance.

Attached to this Requisition is a Schedule, together with copies of invoices or bills of sale covering all items for which payment is being requested.

Date of Requisition: _____

RP ASSOCIATES, L.P.,

a California limited partnership

By: RP GP LLC, a California limited liability company, its general partner

> By: Turk Street, Inc., a California nonprofit public benefit corporation, its sole member/manager

> > By:

Donald S. Falk Chief Executive Officer

EXHIBIT E-1

\$[Par Amount] CITY AND COUNTY OF SAN FRANCISCO, CALIFORNIA MULTIFAMILY HOUSING REVENUE NOTE (ROSA PARKS) 2016 SERIES P

PROJECT LOAN FUND REQUISITION (Project Loan Fund)

U.S. Bank National Association, as Fiscal Agent

You are requested to disburse funds from the Project Loan Fund pursuant to Section 4.02 of the Funding Loan Agreement in the amount(s), to the person(s) and for the purpose(s) set forth in this requisition (the "**Requisition**"). The terms used in this requisition shall have the meaning given to those terms in the Funding Loan Agreement (the "**Funding Loan Agreement**"), dated as of [Closing Month] 1, 2016, by and among Bank of America, N.A., a national banking association, in its capacity as Initial Funding Lender (the "**Initial Funding Lender**"), the City and County of San Francisco (the "**Governmental Lender**") and U.S. Bank National Association, as Fiscal Agent (the "**Fiscal Agent**"), securing the Multifamily Note dated [Closing Date], 2016 (the "**Governmental Note**").

REQUISITION NO.: PAYMENT DUE TO: AMOUNT(S) TO BE DISBURSED: \$______ from the Project Account \$______ from the Borrower Equity Account

The undersigned Borrower hereby represents and warrants that the following information and certifications provided in connection with this Requisition are true and correct as of the date hereof and authorizes Servicer to submit this Requisition to the Fiscal Agent on behalf of Borrower:

- 1. Purposes for which disbursement is requested are specified in the <u>attached</u> <u>Schedule</u> [attach approved Exhibit I to Construction Disbursement Agreement - for Initial Installment, attach Settlement Statement and Closing Memorandum].
- 2. Party or parties to whom the disbursements shall be made are specified in the <u>attached Schedule</u> (may be the undersigned in the case of reimbursement for advances and payments made or cost incurred for work done by the undersigned); provided, that no reimbursement shall be made for advances and payments made prior to [Reimbursement Date].
- 3. The undersigned certifies that:

- a. the conditions precedent to disbursement set forth in the Construction Continuing Covenant Agreement have been satisfied;
- b. the disbursement requested pursuant to this Requisition (1) from the Project Account will be used solely to pay a Cost of the Project allowable under the Funding Loan Agreement and the Construction Continuing Covenant Agreement and (2) from the Borrower Equity Account will be used solely to pay a cost allowable under the Funding Loan Agreement and the Construction Continuing Covenant Agreement;
- c. none of the items for which disbursement is requested pursuant to this Requisition has formed the basis for any disbursement previously made from the Project Loan Fund and all such items have been properly recorded in Borrower's books and are set forth on the Schedule attached hereto, along with paid invoices attached for any sum for which reimbursement is requested and invoices or bills of sales for all other items;
- d. all labor and materials for which disbursements have been requested have been incorporated into the Project in accordance with reasonable and standard building practices, the Construction Continuing Covenant Agreement and all applicable laws, ordinances, rules and regulations of any governmental authority having jurisdiction over the Project;
- e. the materials, supplies and equipment furnished or installed for the Improvements are not subject to any lien or security interest or that the funds to be disbursed pursuant to this Requisition are to be used to satisfy any such lien or security interest;
- f. all of the funds being requisitioned are being used in compliance with all tax covenants set forth in the Funding Loan Agreement, the Project Loan Agreement, the Tax Regulatory Agreement and the Tax Certificate, including that none of the proceeds of the Funding Loan (including investment earnings thereon) will be used to provide an airplane, a skybox or any other private luxury box, any facility primarily used for gambling, health club facility or any store the principal business of which is the sale of alcoholic beverages for consumption off premises;
- g. not less than 95% of the sum of: (A) the amounts requisitioned by this Requisition to be funded with the proceeds of the Governmental Note plus (B) all amounts allocated to the Governmental Note previously disbursed from the Project Loan Fund, have been or will be applied (or deemed applied pursuant to the Tax Certificate) by the Borrower to pay Costs of the Project;
- h. Borrower is not in default under the Project Loan Agreement, the Construction Continuing Covenant Agreement or any other Project Loan Document to which it is a party and nothing has occurred to the knowledge

of Borrower that would prevent the performance of its obligations under such documents;

no amounts being requisitioned hereby from the Project Account will be used to pay, or reimburse, any Costs of Issuance incurred in connection with the delivery of the Governmental Note or pay debt service with respect to the Loans; and

Funds deposited with Borrower for further disbursement to third parties shall be paid to such third parties by check dated the date of such deposit and Borrower reasonably expects such funds will be disbursed from its account within five Business Days of such deposit.

[Following items shall not be required for Initial Disbursement]

- 4. Estimated costs of completing the uncompleted rehabilitation of the Project as of the date of this Requisition: _____.
 - Percent of rehabilitation of the Project completed as of the date this request: $-\frac{1}{2}$

This Requisition may be executed in several counterparts, each of which shall be an original and all of which shall constitute but one and the same instrument.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the undersigned has executed this Requisition as of the day and date first above written.

Date:

5.

i.

j.

RP ASSOCIATES, L.P.,

a California limited partnership

By: RP GP LLC,

a California limited liability company, its general partner

By: Turk Street, Inc., a California nonprofit public benefit corporation, its sole member/manager

By:

Donald S. Falk Chief Executive Officer

APPROVED:

BANK OF AMERICA, N.A.

By:

Name: Title:

EXHIBIT E-2

\$[Par Amount] CITY AND COUNTY OF SAN FRANCISCO, CALIFORNIA MULTIFAMILY HOUSING REVENUE NOTE (ROSA PARKS) 2016 SERIES P

RAD SERVICES ACCOUNT REQUISITION (Project Loan Fund)

U.S. Bank National Association, as Fiscal Agent

You are requested to disburse funds from the RAD Services Account of the Project Loan Fund pursuant to Section 4.02 of the Funding Loan Agreement in the amount(s), to the person(s) and for the purpose(s) set forth in this requisition (the "**Requisition**"). The terms used in this requisition shall have the meaning given to those terms in the Funding Loan Agreement (the "**Funding Loan Agreement**"), dated as of [Closing Month] 1, 2016, by and among Bank of America, N.A., a national banking association, in its capacity as Initial Funding Lender (the "Initial Funding Lender"), the City and County of San Francisco (the "City") and U.S. Bank National Association, as Fiscal Agent, securing the Multifamily Note dated [Closing Date], 2016 (the "**Governmental Note**"); provided the City has indicated its approval below:

REQUISITION NO.: PAYMENT DUE TO: AMOUNT TO BE DISBURSED: \$

The undersigned, on behalf of RP Associates, L.P., a limited partnership duly organized and existing under the laws of the State of California (the "**Borrower**"), certifies that:

(a) the expenditures for which money is requisitioned by this Requisition represent proper charges for services pursuant to the RAD Services Scope of Work attached to the Project Loan Agreement ("RAD Services"), have not been included in any previous requisition and are set forth in the Schedule attached to this Requisition, with invoices attached for any sums for which reimbursement is requested; and

(b) the money requisitioned is not greater than those necessary to meet obligations due and payable or to reimburse the applicable party for funds actually advanced for such RAD Services. Attached to this Requisition is the RAD BOA Services Invoice Form, together with copies of invoices or bills of sale covering all items for which payment is being requested.

This Requisition may be executed in several counterparts, each of which shall be an original and all of which shall constitute but one and the same instrument.

Date of Requisition:

RP ASSOCIATES, L.P., a California limited partnership

By: RP GP LLC, a California limited liability company, its general partner

> By: Turk Street, Inc., a California nonprofit public benefit corporation, its sole member/manager

By: _

Donald S. Falk Chief Executive Officer

APPROVED:

City and County of San Francisco

By _____

Name ______

Title_____

Dated: _____

RAD BOA Services Invoice

Monthly Services Narrative: Briefly describe progress made on scope of work objectives including successes and challenges experienced at the site.

Personnel	Annual Budget	Monthly Invoice
Staff		
Supervision		
Benefits		
Total Personnel		
Operating Expenses		
Program Supplies		
Office Supplies		
Transportation		· ·
Food		
Recruitment	-	
Training		
Utilities		
Other		
Total Operating Expenses		
Administrative Costs		·
Maximum allowable 15%		
Total Amount		

Monthly Budget Invoice for Services:

EXHIBIT F

\$[Par Amount] CITY AND COUNTY OF SAN FRANCISCO, CALIFORNIA MULTIFAMILY HOUSING REVENUE NOTE (ROSA PARKS) 2016 SERIES P

FORM OF REQUISITION FOR HOUSING AUTHORITY LOAN FUND

TO: U.S. Bank National Association, as Fiscal Agent under the Funding Loan Agreement, dated as of [Closing Month] 1, 2016 by and among the Fiscal Agent, Bank of America, N.A., as Initial Funding Lender, and the City and County of San Francisco as Governmental Lender (the "Funding Loan Agreement")

The undersigned representative of the Borrower and the Servicer, having determined and agreed that completion of the rehabilitation of the Project has occurred, hereby request you to (1) transfer the amount of $[____]$ from the Housing Authority Loan Fund to the Loan Prepayment Fund to be applied to the prepayment of the Governmental Note pursuant to Section 3.01(b)(iv) of the Funding Loan Agreement and (2) disburse the balance therein (subject to Section 4.07 of the Funding Loan Agreement) to the Housing Authority Lender, pursuant to the approval of the Housing Authority Lender, which has determined that such disbursement has met the conditions for disbursement pursuant to the terms of the Housing Authority Loan Agreement, as indicated by its signature below.

This Requisition may be executed in several counterparts, each of which shall be an original and all of which shall constitute but one and the same instrument.

RP ASSOCIATES, L.P.,

a California limited partnership

By: RP GP LLC,

a California limited liability company, its general partner

By: Turk Street, Inc., a California nonprofit public benefit corporation, its sole member/manager

By:

Donald S. Falk Chief Executive Officer

APPROVED:

BANK OF AMERICA, N.A.

By:

Name: Title:

APPROVED: HOUSING AUTHORITY LENDER

San Francisco Housing Authority

Name _____

Title_____

Dated: _____

APPROVED AS TO FORM:

By _____

Name _____

Title: Authority Counsel

Dated:

EXHIBIT G

CONSTRUCTION PHASE INTEREST RATE

"Construction Phase Interest Rate" means a variable rate per annum equal to the sum of (a) LIBOR Daily Floating Rate, plus (b) [one and fifty hundredths percent (1.50%)] per annum computed for the actual number of days which have elapsed, on the basis of a 360-day year.

"LIBOR Daily Floating Rate" means a variable rate of interest per annum equal to the London Interbank Offered Rate ("LIBOR") or successor thereto if the British Bankers Association is no longer making LIBOR available, as published by Reuters (or other commercially available source providing quotations of LIBOR as selected by the Servicer from time to time) as determined for each Business Day at approximately 11:00 a.m. London time two (2) London Banking Days prior to the date in question, for U.S. Dollar deposits (for delivery on the first day of such interest period) with a one (1) month term, as adjusted from time to time in the Servicer's sole discretion for reserve requirements, deposit insurance assessment rates and other regulatory costs. If such rate is not available in such time for any reason, then the rate will be determined by such alternate method as reasonably selected by the Servicer. A "London Banking Day" is a day on which banks in London are open for business and dealing in offshore dollars. Interest shall be computed for the actual number of days which have elapsed, on the basis of a 360-day year.

EXHIBIT H

CITY AND COUNTY OF SAN FRANCISCO MANDATORY CONTRACTING PROVISIONS

The following provisions shall apply to this Funding Loan Agreement as if set forth in the body thereof. Capitalized terms used but not defined in this Exhibit H shall have the meanings given in this Funding Loan Agreement. For purposes of this Exhibit, "Contractor" shall mean each of Funding Lender and Fiscal Agent.

1. Conflict of Interest. Through its execution of this Agreement, Contractor acknowledges that it is familiar with the provision of Section 15.103 of the City's Charter, Article III, Chapter 2 of City's Campaign and Governmental Conduct Code, and Section 87100 et seq. and Section 1090 et seq. of the Government Code of the State of California, and certifies that it does not know of any facts which constitutes a violation of said provisions and agrees that it will immediately notify the City if it becomes aware of any such fact during the term of this Agreement.

2. Proprietary or Confidential Information of City. Contractor understands and agrees that, in the performance of the work or services under this Agreement or in contemplation thereof, Contractor may have access to private or confidential information which may be owned or controlled by City and that such information may contain proprietary or confidential details, the disclosure of which to third parties may be damaging to City. Contractor agrees that all information disclosed by City to Contractor shall be held in confidence and used only in performance of the Agreement. Contractor shall exercise the same standard of care to protect such information as a reasonably prudent Contractor would use to protect its own proprietary data.

3. Local Business Enterprise Utilization; Liquidated Damages.

The LBE Ordinance. Contractor shall comply with all the requirements of the a. Local Business Enterprise and Non-Discrimination in Contracting Ordinance set forth in Chapter 14B of the San Francisco Administrative Code as it now exists or as it may be amended in the future (collectively the "LBE Ordinance"), provided such amendments do not materially increase Contractor's obligations or liabilities, or materially diminish Contractor's rights, under this Agreement. Such provisions of the LBE Ordinance are incorporated by reference and made a part of this Agreement as though fully set forth in this section. Contractor's willful failure to comply with any applicable provisions of the LBE Ordinance is a material breach of Contractor's obligations under this Agreement and shall entitle City, subject to any applicable notice and cure provisions set forth in this Agreement, to exercise any of the remedies provided for under this Agreement, under the LBE Ordinance or otherwise available at law or in equity, which remedies shall be cumulative unless this Agreement expressly provides that any remedy is exclusive. In addition, Contractor shall comply fully with all other applicable local, state and federal laws prohibiting discrimination and requiring equal opportunity in contracting, including subcontracting.

b. **Enforcement.** If Contractor willfully fails to comply with any of the provisions of the LBE Ordinance, the rules and regulations implementing the LBE Ordinance, or the provisions of this Agreement pertaining to LBE participation, Contractor shall be liable for liquidated damages in an amount equal to Contractor's net profit on this Agreement, or 10% of

the total amount of this Agreement, or \$1,000, whichever is greatest. The Director of the City's Contracts Monitoring Division or any other public official authorized to enforce the LBE Ordinance (separately and collectively, the "Director of CMD") may also impose other sanctions against Contractor authorized in the LBE Ordinance, including declaring the Contractor to be irresponsible and ineligible to contract with the City for a period of up to five years or revocation of the Contractor's LBE certification. The Director of CMD will determine the sanctions to be imposed, including the amount of liquidated damages, after investigation pursuant to Administrative Code §14B.17. By entering into this Agreement, Contractor acknowledges and agrees that any liquidated damages assessed by the Director of the CMD shall be payable to City upon demand. Contractor further acknowledges and agrees that any liquidated from any monies due to Contractor on any contract with City. Contractor agrees to maintain records necessary for monitoring its compliance with the LBE Ordinance for a period of three years following termination or expiration of this Agreement, and shall make such records available for audit and inspection by the Director of CMD or the Controller upon request.

4. Nondiscrimination; Penalties.

a. **Contractor Shall Not Discriminate.** In the performance of this Agreement, Contractor agrees not to discriminate against any employee, City and County employee working with such Contractor or Subcontractor, applicant for employment with such Contractor or Subcontractor, or against any person seeking accommodations, advantages, facilities, privileges, services, or membership in all business, social, or other establishments or organizations, on the basis of the fact or perception of a person's race, color, creed, religion, national origin, ancestry, age, height, weight, sex, sexual orientation, gender identity, domestic partner status, marital status, disability or Acquired Immune Deficiency Syndrome or HIV status (AIDS/HIV status), or association with members of such protected classes, or in retaliation for opposition to discrimination against such classes.

b. **Subcontracts.** Contractor shall incorporate by reference in all subcontracts the provisions of §§12B.2(a), 12B.2(c)-(k), and 12C.3 of the San Francisco Administrative Code (copies of which are available from Purchasing) and shall require all Subcontractors to comply with such provisions. Contractor's failure to comply with the obligations in this subsection shall constitute a material breach of this Agreement.

c. Nondiscrimination in Benefits. Contractor does not as of the date of this Agreement and will not during the term of this Agreement, in any of its operations in San Francisco, on real property owned by San Francisco, or where work is being performed for the City elsewhere in the United States, discriminate in the provision of bereavement leave, family medical leave, health benefits, membership or membership discounts, moving expenses, pension and retirement benefits or travel benefits, as well as any benefits other than the benefits specified above, between employees with domestic partners and employees with spouses, and/or between the domestic partners and spouses of such employees, where the domestic partnership has been registered with a governmental entity pursuant to state or local law authorizing such registration, subject to the conditions set forth in §12B.2(b) of the San Francisco Administrative Code.

d. **Condition to Contract.** As a condition to this Agreement, Contractor shall execute the "Chapter 12B Declaration: Nondiscrimination in Contracts and Benefits" form (Form CMD-12B-101) with supporting documentation and secure the approval of the form by the San Francisco Contracts Monitoring Division (formerly 'Human Rights Commission').

e. Incorporation of Administrative Code Provisions by Reference. The provisions of Chapters 12B and 12C of the San Francisco Administrative Code are incorporated in this Section by reference and made a part of this Agreement as though fully set forth herein. Contractor shall comply fully with and be bound by all of the provisions that apply to this Agreement under such Chapters, including but not limited to the remedies provided in such Chapters. Without limiting the foregoing, Contractor understands that pursuant to §§12B.2(h) and 12C.3(g) of the San Francisco Administrative Code, a penalty of \$50 for each person for each calendar day during which such person was discriminated against in violation of the provisions of this Agreement may be assessed against Contractor and/or deducted from any payments due Contractor.

5. MacBride Principles—Northern Ireland. Pursuant to San Francisco Administrative Code §12F.5, the City and County of San Francisco urges companies doing business in Northern Ireland to move towards resolving employment inequities, and encourages such companies to abide by the MacBride Principles. The City and County of San Francisco urges San Francisco companies to do business with corporations that abide by the MacBride Principles. By signing below, the person executing this agreement on behalf of Contractor acknowledges and agrees that he or she has read and understood this section.

6. Tropical Hardwood and Virgin Redwood Ban. Pursuant to §804(b) of the San Francisco Environment Code, the City and County of San Francisco urges Contractors not to import, purchase, obtain, or use for any purpose, any tropical hardwood, tropical hardwood wood product, virgin redwood or virgin redwood wood product.

7. **Drug-Free Workplace Policy.** Contractor acknowledges that pursuant to the Federal Drug-Free Workplace Act of 1989, the unlawful manufacture, distribution, dispensation, possession, or use of a controlled substance is prohibited on City premises. Contractor agrees that any violation of this prohibition by Contractor, its employees, agents or assigns will be deemed a material breach of this Agreement.

8. Resource Conservation. Chapter 5 of the San Francisco Environment Code ("Resource Conservation") is incorporated herein by reference. Failure by Contractor to comply with any of the applicable requirements of Chapter 5 will be deemed a material breach of contract.

9. Compliance with Americans with Disabilities Act. Contractor acknowledges that, pursuant to the Americans with Disabilities Act (ADA), programs, services and other activities provided by a public entity to the public, whether directly or through a Contractor, must be accessible to the disabled public. Contractor shall provide the services specified in this Agreement in a manner that complies with the ADA and any and all other applicable federal, state and local disability rights legislation. Contractor agrees not to discriminate against disabled persons in the provision of services, benefits or activities provided under this Agreement and further agrees that any violation of this prohibition on the part of Contractor, its employees, agents or assigns will constitute a material breach of this Agreement.

10. Sunshine Ordinance. In accordance with San Francisco Administrative Code §67.24(e), contracts, Contractors' bids, responses to solicitations and all other records of communications between City and persons or firms seeking contracts, shall be open to inspection immediately after a contract has been awarded. Nothing in this provision requires the disclosure of a private person or organization's net worth or other proprietary financial data submitted for qualification for a contract or other benefit until and unless that person or organization is awarded the contract

or benefit. Information provided which is covered by this paragraph will be made available to the public upon request.

Limitations on Contributions. Through execution of this Agreement, Contractor 11. acknowledges that it is familiar with section 1.126 of the City's Campaign and Governmental Conduct Code, which prohibits any person who contracts with the City for the rendition of personal services, for the furnishing of any material, supplies or equipment, for the sale or lease of any land or building, or for a grant, loan or loan guarantee, from making any campaign contribution to (1) an individual holding a City elective office if the contract must be approved by the individual, a board on which that individual serves, or the board of a state agency on which an appointee of that individual serves, (2) a candidate for the office held by such individual, or (3) a committee controlled by such individual, at any time from the commencement of negotiations for the contract until the later of either the termination of negotiations for such contract or six months after the date the contract is approved. Contractor acknowledges that the foregoing restriction applies only if the contract or a combination or series of contracts approved by the same individual or board in a fiscal year have a total anticipated or actual value of \$50,000 or more. Contractor further acknowledges that the prohibition on contributions applies to each prospective party to the contract; each member of Contractor's board of directors; Contractor's chairperson, chief executive officer, chief financial officer and chief operating officer; any person with an ownership interest of more than 20 percent in Contractor; any Subcontractor listed in the bid or contract; and any committee that is sponsored or controlled by Contractor. Additionally, Contractor acknowledges that Contractor must inform each of the persons described in the preceding sentence of the prohibitions contained in Section 1.126. Contractor further agrees to provide to City the names of each person, entity or committee described above.

12. Requiring Minimum Compensation for Covered Employees.

a. Contractor agrees to comply fully with and be bound by all of the provisions of the Minimum Compensation Ordinance (MCO), as set forth in San Francisco Administrative Code Chapter 12P (Chapter 12P), including the remedies provided, and implementing guidelines and rules. The provisions of Sections 12P.5 and 12P.5.1 of Chapter 12P are incorporated herein by reference and made a part of this Agreement as though fully set forth. The text of the MCO is available on the web at www.sfgov.org/olse/mco. A partial listing of some of Contractor's obligations under the MCO is set forth in this Section. Contractor is required to comply with all the provisions of the MCO, irrespective of the listing of obligations in this Section.

b. The MCO requires Contractor to pay Contractor's employees a minimum hourly gross compensation wage rate and to provide minimum compensated and uncompensated time off. The minimum wage rate may change from year to year and Contractor is obligated to keep informed of the then-current requirements. Any subcontract entered into by Contractor shall require the Subcontractor to comply with the requirements of the MCO and shall contain contractual obligations substantially the same as those set forth in this Section. It is Contractor's obligation to ensure that any Subcontractor under this Agreement comply with the requirements of the MCO. If any Subcontractor under this Agreement fails to comply, City may pursue any of the remedies set forth in this Section against Contractor.

c. Contractor shall not take adverse action or otherwise discriminate against an employee or other person for the exercise or attempted exercise of rights under the MCO. Such

actions, if taken within 90 days of the exercise or attempted exercise of such rights, will be rebuttably presumed to be retaliation prohibited by the MCO.

d. Contractor shall maintain employee and payroll records as required by the MCO. If Contractor fails to do so, it shall be presumed that the Contractor paid no more than the minimum wage required under State law.

e. The City is authorized to inspect Contractor's job sites and conduct interviews with employees and conduct audits of Contractor.

f. Contractor's commitment to provide the Minimum Compensation is a material element of the City's consideration for this Agreement. The City in its sole discretion shall determine whether such a breach has occurred. The City and the public will suffer actual damage that will be impractical or extremely difficult to determine if the Contractor fails to comply with these requirements. Contractor agrees that the sums set forth in Section 12P.6.1 of the MCO as liquidated damages are not a penalty, but are reasonable estimates of the loss that the City and the public will incur for Contractor's noncompliance. The procedures governing the assessment of liquidated damages shall be those set forth in Section 12P.6.2 of Chapter 12P.

g. Contractor understands and agrees that if it fails to comply with the requirements of the MCO, the City shall have the right to pursue any rights or remedies available under Chapter 12P (including liquidated damages), under the terms of the contract, and under applicable law. If, within 30 days after receiving written notice of a breach of this Agreement for violating the MCO, Contractor fails to cure such breach or, if such breach cannot reasonably be cured within such period of 30 days, Contractor fails to commence efforts to cure within such period, or thereafter fails diligently to pursue such cure to completion, the City shall have the right to pursue any rights or remedies available under applicable law, including those set forth in Section 12P.6(c) of Chapter 12P. Each of these remedies shall be exercisable individually or in combination with any other rights or remedies available to the City.

h. Contractor represents and warrants that it is not an entity that was set up, or is being used, for the purpose of evading the intent of the MCO.

i. If Contractor is exempt from the MCO when this Agreement is executed because the cumulative amount of agreements with this department for the fiscal year is less than \$25,000, but Contractor later enters into an agreement or agreements that cause Contractor to exceed that amount in a fiscal year, Contractor shall thereafter be required to comply with the MCO under this Agreement. This obligation arises on the effective date of the agreement that causes the cumulative amount of agreements between the Contractor and this department to exceed \$25,000 in the fiscal year.

13. Requiring Health Benefits for Covered Employees.

Contractor agrees to comply fully with and be bound by all of the provisions of the Health Care Accountability Ordinance (HCAO), as set forth in San Francisco Administrative Code Chapter 12Q, including the remedies provided, and implementing regulations, as the same may be amended from time to time. The provisions of section 12Q.5.1 of Chapter 12Q are incorporated by reference and made a part of this Agreement as though fully set forth herein. The text of the HCAO is available on the web at www.sfgov.org/olse. Capitalized terms used in this Section and not defined in this Agreement shall have the meanings assigned to such terms in Chapter 12Q. a. For each Covered Employee, Contractor shall provide the appropriate health benefit set forth in Section 12Q.3 of the HCAO. If Contractor chooses to offer the health plan option, such health plan shall meet the minimum standards set forth by the San Francisco Health Commission.

b. Notwithstanding the above, if the Contractor is a small business as defined in Section 12Q.3(e) of the HCAO, it shall have no obligation to comply with part (a) above.

c. Contractor's failure to comply with the HCAO shall constitute a material breach of this agreement. City shall notify Contractor if such a breach has occurred. If, within 30 days after receiving City's written notice of a breach of this Agreement for violating the HCAO, Contractor fails to cure such breach or, if such breach cannot reasonably be cured within such period of 30 days, Contractor fails to commence efforts to cure within such period, or thereafter fails diligently to pursue such cure to completion, City shall have the right to pursue the remedies set forth in 12Q.5.1 and 12Q.5(f)(1-6). Each of these remedies shall be exercisable individually or in combination with any other rights or remedies available to City.

d. Any Subcontract entered into by Contractor shall require the Subcontractor to comply with the requirements of the HCAO and shall contain contractual obligations substantially the same as those set forth in this Section. Contractor shall notify City's Office of Contract Administration when it enters into such a Subcontract and shall certify to the Office of Contract Administration that it has notified the Subcontractor of the obligations under the HCAO and has imposed the requirements of the HCAO on Subcontractor through the Subcontract. Each Contractor shall be responsible for its Subcontractors' compliance with this Chapter. If a Subcontractor fails to comply, the City may pursue the remedies set forth in this Section against Contractor with notice and an opportunity to obtain a cure of the violation.

e. Contractor shall not discharge, reduce in compensation, or otherwise discriminate against any employee for notifying City with regard to Contractor's noncompliance or anticipated noncompliance with the requirements of the HCAO, for opposing any practice proscribed by the HCAO, for participating in proceedings related to the HCAO, or for seeking to assert or enforce any rights under the HCAO by any lawful means.

f. Contractor represents and warrants that it is not an entity that was set up, or is being used, for the purpose of evading the intent of the HCAO.

g. Contractor shall maintain employee and payroll records in compliance with the California Labor Code and Industrial Welfare Commission orders, including the number of hours each employee has worked on the City Contract.

h. Contractor shall keep itself informed of the current requirements of the HCAO.

i. Contractor shall provide reports to the City in accordance with any reporting standards promulgated by the City under the HCAO, including reports on Subcontractors and Subtenants, as applicable.

j. Contractor shall provide City with access to records pertaining to compliance with HCAO after receiving a written request from City to do so and being provided at least ten business days to respond.

k. Contractor shall allow City to inspect Contractor's job sites and have access to Contractor's employees in order to monitor and determine compliance with HCAO.

l. City may conduct random audits of Contractor to ascertain its compliance with HCAO. Contractor agrees to cooperate with City when it conducts such audits.

m. If Contractor is exempt from the HCAO when this Agreement is executed because its amount is less than \$25,000 (\$50,000 for nonprofits), but Contractor later enters into an agreement or agreements that cause Contractor's aggregate amount of all agreements with City to reach \$75,000, all the agreements shall be thereafter subject to the HCAO. This obligation arises on the effective date of the agreement that causes the cumulative amount of agreements between Contractor and the City to be equal to or greater than \$75,000 in the fiscal year.

14. Prohibition on Political Activity with City Funds. In accordance with San Francisco Administrative Code Chapter 12.G, Contractor may not participate in, support, or attempt to influence any political campaign for a candidate or for a ballot measure (collectively, "Political Activity") in the performance of the services provided under this Agreement. Contractor agrees to comply with San Francisco Administrative Code Chapter 12.G and any implementing rules and regulations promulgated by the City's Controller. The terms and provisions of Chapter 12.G are incorporated herein by this reference. In the event Contractor violates the provisions of this section, the City may, in addition to any other rights or remedies available hereunder, (i) terminate this Agreement, and (ii) prohibit Contractor from bidding on or receiving any new City contract for a period of two (2) years. The Controller will not consider Contractor's use of profit as a violation of this section.

15. Preservative-treated Wood Containing Arsenic. Contractor may not purchase preservative-treated wood products containing arsenic in the performance of this Agreement unless an exemption from the requirements of Chapter 13 of the San Francisco Environment Code is obtained from the Department of the Environment under Section 1304 of the Code. The term "preservative-treated wood containing arsenic" shall mean wood treated with a preservative that contains arsenic, elemental arsenic, or an arsenic copper combination, including, but not limited to, chromated copper arsenate preservative. Contractor may purchase preservative-treated wood products on the list of environmentally preferable alternatives prepared and adopted by the Department of the Environment. This provision does not preclude Contractor from purchasing preservative-treated wood containing arsenic for saltwater immersion. The term "saltwater immersion" shall mean a pressure-treated wood that is used for construction purposes or facilities that are partially or totally immersed in saltwater.

16. Compliance with Laws. Contractor shall keep itself fully informed of the City's Charter, codes, ordinances and regulations of the City and of all state, and federal laws in any manner affecting the performance of this Agreement, and must at all times comply with such local codes, ordinances, and regulations and all applicable laws as they may be amended from time to time..

17. Protection of Private Information. Contractor has read and agrees to the terms set forth in San Francisco Administrative Code Sections 12M.2, "Nondisclosure of Private Information," and 12M.3, "Enforcement" of Administrative Code Chapter 12M, "Protection of Private Information," which are incorporated herein as if fully set forth. Contractor agrees that any failure of Contractor to comply with the requirements of Section 12M.2 of this Chapter shall be a material breach of the Contract. In such an event, in addition to any other remedies available to it under equity or law, the City may terminate the Contract, bring a false claim action against the Contractor pursuant to Chapter 6 or Chapter 21 of the Administrative Code, or debar the Contractor.

18. Food Service Waste Reduction Requirements. Contractor agrees to comply fully with and be bound by all of the provisions of the Food Service Waste Reduction Ordinance, as set forth in San Francisco Environment Code Chapter 16, including the remedies provided, and implementing guidelines and rules. The provisions of Chapter 16 are incorporated herein by reference and made a part of this Agreement as though fully set forth. This provision is a material term of this Agreement. By entering into this Agreement, Contractor agrees that if it breaches this provision, City will suffer actual damages that will be impractical or extremely difficult to determine; further, Contractor agrees that the sum of one hundred dollars (\$100) liquidated damages for the first breach, two hundred dollars (\$200) liquidated damages for the second breach in the same year, and five hundred dollars (\$500) liquidated damages for subsequent breaches in the same year is reasonable estimate of the damage that City will incur based on the violation, established in light of the circumstances existing at the time this Agreement was made. Such amount shall not be considered a penalty, but rather agreed monetary damages sustained by City because of Contractor's failure to comply with this provision.

19. Submitting False Claims; Monetary Penalties. Pursuant to San Francisco Administrative Code §21.35, any Contractor, Subcontractor or consultant who submits a false claim shall be liable to the City for the statutory penalties set forth in that section. A Contractor, Subcontractor or consultant will be deemed to have submitted a false claim to the City if the Contractor, Subcontractor or consultant: (a) knowingly presents or causes to be presented to an officer or employee of the City a false claim or request for payment or approval; (b) knowingly makes, uses, or causes to be made or used a false record or statement to get a false claim paid or approved by the City; (c) conspires to defraud the City by getting a false claim allowed or paid by the City; (d) knowingly makes, uses, or causes to be made or used a false record or statement to conceal, avoid, or decrease an obligation to pay or transmit money or property to the City; or (e) is a beneficiary of an inadvertent submission of a false claim to the City, subsequently discovers the falsity of the claim, and fails to disclose the false claim to the City within a reasonable time after discovery of the false claim.

H-8

RECORDING REQUESTED BY AND WHEN RECORDED RETURN TO:

Jones Hall, a Professional Law Corporation 475 Sansome Street, Suite 1700 San Francisco, California 94111 Attention: Ron Lee, Esq.

APN: Lot 028 (formerly Lot 025); Block 0757 Property Address: 1251 Turk Street, San Francisco, California 94115

REGULATORY AGREEMENT AND DECLARATION OF RESTRICTIVE COVENANTS

by and among the

CITY AND COUNTY OF SAN FRANCISCO,

U.S. BANK NATIONAL ASSOCIATION, as Fiscal Agent,

and

RP Associates, L.P., a California Limited Partnership, as Owner

Dated as of September 1, 2016

Relating to:

City and County of San Francisco Multifamily Housing Revenue Note (Rosa Parks), 2016 Series P

TABLE OF CONTENTS

1.	Definitions and Interpretation
2.	Acquisition and Rehabilitation of the Project9
3.	Qualified Residential Rental Property11
4.	Tenant Income and Rent Restrictions
5.	Additional Requirements of the City
6.	Additional Requirements of State Law
7.	CDLAC Requirements
8.	Indemnification
9.	Consideration
10.	Reliance
11.	Sale or Transfer of the Project
12.	Term; Provisions Surviving Beyond the End of the Qualified Project Period26
13.	Covenants to Run With the Land
14.	Burden and Benefit
15.	Uniformity; Common Plan27
16.	Enforcement
17.	Recording and Filing
18.	Payment of Fees and Costs
19.	Governing Law
20.	Amendments
21.	City Contracting Provisions
22.	Notice
23.	Severability
24.	Multiple Counterparts
25.	Third-Party Beneficiaries
26.	The Fiscal Agent
27.	Freddie Mac Rider

Exhibit A	- Legal Description of The Site	A-1
Exhibit B	- Income Certification Form	B-1
Exhibit C	- Completion Certificate	C-1
Exhibit D	- Sample Certificate of Continuing Program Compliance	D-1
Exhibit E	- [Reserved]	E-1
Exhibit F	- CDLAC Resolution	F-1
Exhibit G	- Certificate of Compliance (CDLAC Resolution)	G-1
Exhibit H	- City and County of San Francisco Mandatory Contracting Provisions	H-1
Exhibit I	- RAD Tenant Selection Plan	I-1
Exhibit J	- Tenant Protection Lease Rider	J-1
Exhibit K	– Freddie Mac Rider	K-1

REGULATORY AGREEMENT AND DECLARATION OF RESTRICTIVE COVENANTS

This REGULATORY AGREEMENT AND DECLARATION OF RESTRICTIVE COVENANTS (the "Regulatory Agreement") is made and entered into as of September 1, 2016, by and among the CITY AND COUNTY OF SAN FRANCISCO, a municipal corporation, duly organized and validly existing under the laws of the State of California (together with any successor to its rights, duties and obligations, the "City"), U.S. BANK NATIONAL ASSOCIATION, as fiscal agent (the "Fiscal Agent"), and RP Associates, L.P., a California limited partnership (the "Owner"), owner of a leasehold interest in the land described in Exhibit A attached hereto.

RECITALS

A. WHEREAS, pursuant to the Charter of the City, Article I of Chapter 43 of the Administrative Code of the City and County of San Francisco Municipal Code and Chapter 7 of Part 5 of Division 31 of the California Health and Safety Code, as now in effect and as may be subsequently amended or supplemented (collectively, the "Act"), the City is authorized to issue revenue notes to make loans to any person in order to finance the acquisition and rehabilitation of multifamily rental housing; and

B. WHEREAS, the Board of Supervisors of the City has authorized the execution and delivery of multifamily mortgage revenue notes under the Act in connection with the acquisition and rehabilitation of an affordable multifamily residential rental housing project located on the site described in Exhibit A hereto and to be known as Rosa Parks (the "Project"), which Project shall be subject to the terms and provisions hereof; and

C. WHEREAS, in furtherance of the purposes of the Act and as a part of the City's plan of financing affordable housing, the City is executing and delivering its revenue note designated "City and County of San Francisco Multifamily Housing Revenue Note (Rosa Parks), 2016 Series P" (the "Note") pursuant to the terms of a Funding Loan Agreement of even date herewith (the "Funding Loan Agreement"), among the City, Bank of America, N.A., as initial funding lender (the "Lender") and U.S. Bank National Association, as Fiscal Agent (the "Fiscal Agent"), the proceeds of which are being used by the City to make a loan to the Owner (the "Loan") pursuant to a Project Loan Agreement, of even date herewith (the "Project Loan Agreement"), among the City, the Fiscal Agent and the Owner, to finance the acquisition and rehabilitation of the Project; and

D. WHEREAS, the Federal Home Loan Mortgage Corporation, a shareholder-owned government-sponsored enterprise ("Freddie Mac") has entered into an agreement with the Lender whereby Freddie Mac has committed to facilitate the permanent financing of the Project by purchasing the Funding Loan, as evidenced by the Note, from the Lender upon completion of the rehabilitation of the Project, on such date and subject to the satisfaction of certain conditions as further described in the Funding Loan Agreement and the Construction Phase Financing Agreement of even date herewith among Freddie Mac, Lender and Owner; and

E. WHEREAS, the City hereby certifies that all things necessary to make the Note, when executed and delivered as provided in the Funding Loan Agreement, the valid, binding and limited obligation of the City, have been done and performed, and the execution and delivery of the Funding Loan Agreement and the execution and delivery of the Note, subject to the terms thereof, in all respects have been duly authorized; and

F. WHEREAS, the Code (as hereinafter defined) and the regulations and rulings promulgated with respect thereto and the Act prescribe that the use and operation of the Project be restricted in certain respects and in order to ensure that the Project will be acquired, constructed, equipped, used and operated in accordance with the Code and the Act, the City, the Fiscal Agent and the Owner have determined to enter into this Regulatory Agreement in order to set forth certain terms and conditions relating to the acquisition, rehabilitation and operation of the Project.

AGREEMENT

NOW, THEREFORE, in consideration of the mutual covenants and undertakings set forth herein, and for other good and valuable consideration, the receipt and sufficiency of which hereby are acknowledged, the City, the Fiscal Agent and the Owner agree as follows:

1. <u>Definitions and Interpretation</u>. Capitalized terms used herein have the meanings assigned to them in this Section 1, unless the context in which they are used clearly requires otherwise:

"Act" means the Charter of the City, Article I of Chapter 43 of the Administrative Code of the City and County of San Francisco Municipal Code and Chapter 7 of Part 5 of Division 31 of the Health and Safety Code of the State of California, as now in effect and as it may from time to time hereafter be amended or supplemented.

"Administrative Plan" means the Housing Authority's Housing Choice Voucher Program Administrative Plan (as amended from time to time), which sets forth the Housing Authority's local policies for operation of its housing programs in accordance with federal laws and regulations.

"Adjusted Income" means the adjusted income of a person (together with the adjusted income of all persons of the age of 18 years or older who intend to reside with such person in one residential unit) as calculated in the manner prescribed pursuant to Section 8 of the Housing Act or, if said Section 8 is repealed, as prescribed pursuant to said Section 8 immediately prior to its termination or as otherwise required under Section 142 of the Code and the Act.

"Affiliated Party" means (a) a Person whose relationship with the Owner would result in a disallowance of losses under Section 267 or 707(b) of the Code, (b) a Person who together with the Owner are members of the same controlled group of corporations (as defined in Section 1563(a) of the Code, except that "more than 50 percent" shall be substituted for "at least 80 percent" each place it appears therein), (c) a partnership and each of its partners (and their spouses and minor children) whose relationship with the Owner would result in a disallowance of losses under Section 267 or 707(b) of the Code, and (d) an S corporation and each of its shareholders (and their spouses and minor children) whose relationship with the Owner would result in a disallowance of losses under Section 267 or 707(b) of the Code, and (d) an S corporation and each of its shareholders (and their spouses and minor children) whose relationship with the Owner would result in a disallowance of losses under Section 267 or 707(b) of the Code, and (d) an S corporation and each of its shareholders (and their spouses and minor children) whose relationship with the Owner would result in a disallowance of losses under Section 267 or 707(b) of the Code, and (d) an S corporation and each of its shareholders (and their spouses and minor children) whose relationship with the Owner would result in a disallowance of losses under Section 267 or 707(b) of the Code.

"Area" means the HUD Metro Fair Market Rent Area (HMFA) according to the Metropolitan Statistical Area (San Francisco-Oakland-Hayward), or successor area determined by the Census Bureau or the United States Department of Commerce, in which the Project is located.

"Authorized Owner Representative" means any person who at the time and from time to time may be designated as such, by written certificate furnished to the City and the Fiscal Agent containing the specimen signature of such person and signed on behalf of the Owner by the general partner(s) of the Owner, which certificate may designate an alternate or alternates.

"Available Units" means residential units in the Project (except for not more than one (1) unit set aside for a resident manager) that are actually occupied and residential units in the Project that are vacant and have been occupied at least once after becoming available for occupancy, provided that (a) a residential unit that is vacant on the later of (i) the date the Project is acquired or (ii) the date of execution and delivery of the Note is not an Available Unit and does not become an Available Unit until it has been occupied for the first time after such date, and (b) a residential unit that is not available for occupancy due to renovations is not an Available Unit and does not become an Available Unit until it has been occupied for the first time after the renovations are completed.

"Bond Counsel" means an attorney or a firm of attorneys of nationally recognized standing in matters pertaining to the issuance, sale and delivery of Tax Exempt debt issued by states and their political subdivisions including as the context requires matters pertaining to the Act and the Code, who is selected by the City and duly admitted to the practice of law before the highest court of the State.

"CDLAC" means the California Debt Limit Allocation Committee.

"CDLAC Requirements" means the requirements described in Section 7 of this Regulatory Agreement.

"CDLAC Resolution" means the Resolution described in Section 7 of this Regulatory Agreement.

"Certificate of Continuing Program Compliance" means the Certificate with respect to the Project to be executed by an Authorized Owner Representative and filed by the Owner with the City and the Program Administrator, which shall be substantially in the form attached to this Regulatory Agreement as Exhibit D, or such other form as is provided by the City.

"City" means the City and County of San Francisco, California.

"City Median Income" means the "Maximum Income by Household Size" derived by the Mayor's Office of Housing and Community Development and published annually, based on the unadjusted area median income for the Area, as determined annually by HUD in a manner consistent with determinations of area median gross income under Section 8 of the Housing Act and Section 3009a of the Housing and Economic Recovery Act of 2008 or, if said Section 8 is terminated, as prescribed pursuant to said Section 8 immediately prior to its termination, and being adjusted for family size but unadjusted for high housing costs.

"Closing Date" means the date of the execution and delivery of the Note, being [September 20], 2016.

"Code" means the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as in effect on the date of execution and delivery of the Note or (except as otherwise referenced herein) as it may be amended to apply to obligations issued on the date of execution and delivery of the Note, together with applicable temporary and final regulations promulgated, and applicable official public guidance published, under the Code.

"Completion Certificate" means the certificate of completion of the rehabilitation of the Project required to be executed by an Authorized Owner Representative and delivered to the City (with a copy to the Lender) by the Owner pursuant to Section 2(d) of this Regulatory Agreement, which shall be substantially in the form attached to this Regulatory Agreement as Exhibit C.

"Completion Date" means the date of completion of the rehabilitation of the Project, as that date shall be certified as provided in Section 2 of this Regulatory Agreement.

"Costs of Issuance" means issuance costs for purposes of Section 147(g) of the Code incurred with respect to the issuance of the Note, but do not include fees charged by the City with respect thereto.

"CTCAC" means the California Tax Credit Allocation Committee.

"Existing Tenant" means any Tenant lawfully residing at, or legally entitled to return to, the Site pursuant to RAD Program requirements, as of the Closing Date.

"Facilities" means the multifamily buildings, structures and other improvements on the Site to be acquired, constructed, improved, rehabilitated and equipped, and all fixtures and other property owned by the Owner and located on the Site, or used in connection with, such buildings, structures and other improvements.

"Financing Documents" means, collectively, (i) the Funding Loan Agreement, the Note and the Tax Certificate; (ii) the Project Loan Documents and the Construction Loan Documents (during the Construction Phase), as defined in the Funding Loan Agreement, and (iii) all other documents or instruments evidencing, securing or relating to the Loans, and any amendments, modifications, renewals or substitutions of any of the foregoing pursuant to their respective terms.

"Fiscal Agent" means U.S. Bank National Association, or any other person or entity appointed by the City as successor thereto pursuant to the requirements of the Funding Loan Agreement.

"Funding Loan Agreement" means the Funding Loan Agreement, of even date herewith, among the City, the Lender and the Fiscal Agent.

"General Partner" means RP GP LLC, a California limited liability company, and/or any other Person that the partners of Owner, with the prior written approval of Lender (to the extent required pursuant to the Financing Documents), have selected to be a general partner of Owner, and any successor general partner of the Owner, in each case to the extent permitted under the Financing Documents and hereunder.

"Housing Act" means 42 U.S.C. §1437, known as the United States Housing Act of 1937, as amended.

"Housing Authority" means the Housing Authority of the City and County of San Francisco and any of its successors.

"Housing Law" means Chapter 7 of Part 5 of Division 31 of the California Health and Safety Code, as amended.

"HUD" means the United States Department of Housing and Urban Development, its successors and assigns.

"Income Certification Form" means a fully completed and executed Income Certification Form in the form designated in Exhibit B to this Regulatory Agreement, or such other form as may be provided by the City.

"Inducement Date" means December 9, 2015, the effective date of the Inducement Resolution.

"Inducement Resolution" means the resolution adopted by the Board of Supervisors of the City and approved by the Mayor of the City on the Inducement Date, indicating the City's intention to issue Tax Exempt obligations to finance a portion of the Project.

"Investor Limited Partner" means Bank of America, N.A., and any successor investor limited partner of the Owner.

"Lease" means that certain Ground Lease Agreement executed by and between the Housing Authority and the Owner.

"Lender" means Bank of America, N.A., as Initial Funding Lender under the Funding Loan Agreement, and its successors and assigns as holder(s) of the Note.

"Loan" means the loan of the proceeds of the Note made to the Owner pursuant to the Project Loan Agreement to provide financing for the acquisition, rehabilitation, equipping and improvement of the Project.

"Maturity Date" means «MaturityDate», being the final maturity date of the Note.

"Median Income for the Area" means the median gross income for the Area, as determined in a manner consistent with determinations of area median gross income under Section 8 of the Housing Act and Section 3009a of the Housing and Economic Recovery Act of 2008 (Pub.L. 110– 289, 122 Stat. 2654) or, if said Section 8 is terminated, as prescribed pursuant to said Section 8 immediately prior to its termination or as otherwise required under Section 142 of the Code and the Act, including adjustments for household size; provided that, in any conflict between the determination of Median Income for the Area pursuant to the requirements of the RAD Program and those of Section 142 of the Code and/or the Act, the most restrictive requirements shall control.

"Mortgage" means the Construction Leasehold Deed of Trust with Assignment of Rents, Security Agreement and Fixture Filing, dated for reference purposes as of the date hereof, executed by the Owner and granting a first lien on the Facilities and the Owner's leasehold interest in the Site for the benefit of the City and assigned by the City to the Fiscal Agent as security for the Note, as the same will be amended and restated upon Conversion (as defined in the Funding Loan Agreement), including any amendments, restatements and supplements thereto.

"Note" means the City and County of San Francisco Multifamily Housing Revenue Note (Rosa Parks), 2016 Series P, issued pursuant to the Funding Loan Agreement.

"Owner" means RP Associates, L.P., a California limited partnership, and its permitted successors and assigns.

"Partnership Agreement" means the Amended and Restated Agreement of Limited Partnership relating to Owner, by and among the General Partner, the Investor Limited Partner and the Special Limited Partner.

"Program Administrator" means a governmental agency, a financial institution, a certified public accountant, an apartment management firm, a mortgage insurance company or other business entity performing similar duties or otherwise experienced in the administration of restrictions on bond financed multifamily housing projects, which shall be the City initially and, at the City's election, any other person or entity appointed by the City who shall enter into an administration agreement in a form acceptable to the City.

"Project" means the Facilities and the Site.

"Project Costs" means, to the extent authorized by the Code, the Regulations and the Act, any and all costs incurred by the Owner with respect to the rehabilitation of the residential component of the Project, whether paid or incurred prior to or after the Inducement Date, including, without limitation, costs for site preparation, the planning of housing and related facilities and improvements, the acquisition of property, the removal or demolition of existing structures, the rehabilitation of housing and related facilities and improvements, and all other work in connection therewith, and all costs of financing, including, without limitation, the cost of consultant, accounting and legal services, other expenses necessary or incident to determining the feasibility of the Project, contractor's and Owner's overhead and supervisors' fees and costs directly allocable to the Project, administrative and other expenses necessary or incident to the Project and the financing thereof (including reimbursement to any municipality, county or entity for expenditures made for the Project), and interest on financing for the Project.

"Project Loan Agreement" means the Project Loan Agreement, of even date herewith, among the City, the Fiscal Agent and the Owner, pursuant to which the Loan was made.

"Purchase Option Agreement" means the Purchase Option Agreement, of even date herewith, between the Owner and RP GP LLC, a California limited liability company.

"Qualified Project Costs" means the Project Costs incurred after the date which is sixty (60) days prior to the Inducement Date and that are chargeable to a capital account with respect to the Project for federal income tax and financial accounting purposes, or would be so chargeable either with a proper election by the Owner or but for the proper election by the Owner to deduct those amounts, within the meaning of Treasury Regulations Section 1.103-8(a)(1); provided, however, that only such portion of the interest accrued during rehabilitation of the Project shall constitute a Qualified Project Cost as bears the same ratio to all such interest as the Qualified Project Costs bear to all Project Costs, and provided further that such interest shall cease to be a Qualified Project Cost on the Completion Date, and provided still further that if any portion of the Project is being constructed by an Affiliated Party (whether as a general contractor or a subcontractor), "Qualified Project Costs" shall include only (a) the actual out-of-pocket costs incurred by such Affiliated Party in constructing the Project (or any portion thereof), (b) any reasonable fees for supervisory services actually rendered by the Affiliated Party, and (c) any overhead expenses incurred by the Affiliated Party which are directly attributable to the work performed on the Project, and shall not include, for example, intercompany profits resulting from members of an affiliated group (within the meaning of Section 1504 of the Code) participating in the construction and/or rehabilitation of the Project or payments received by such Affiliated Party due to early completion of the Project (or any portion thereof). Qualified Project Costs do not include Costs of Issuance.

"Qualified Project Period" means the period beginning on the Closing Date and ending on the later of the following:

- (a) the date that is fifteen (15) years after the date on which at least fifty percent (50%) of the units in the Project are first occupied;
- (b) the first date on which no Tax Exempt private activity note/bond with respect to the Project is Outstanding;
- (c) the date on which any assistance provided with respect to the Project under Section 8 of the Housing Act terminates;
- (d) the date that is fifty-five (55) years after the Closing Date; or
- (e) such later date as may be provided in Section 5 or Section 7 hereof.

"Qualified Tenant" means an Existing Tenant or a Very Low Income Tenant.

"RAD Conversion Commitment" means the commitment issued by HUD allowing property governed by Section 9 of the Housing Act to be converted to property that will receive (a) project-based Housing Choice Voucher assistance or (b) project-based Section 8 housing assistance payments.

"RAD Program" means HUD's Rental Assistance Demonstration program as authorized by P.L. 112-55, as amended from time to time, and regulations and guidelines promulgated by HUD in connection thereto. "Regulations" means the income tax regulations promulgated by the Internal Revenue Service or the United States Department of the Treasury pursuant to the Code from time to time.

"Regulatory Agreement" means this Regulatory Agreement and Declaration of Restrictive Covenants, together with any amendments hereto or supplements hereof.

"Restricted Unit" means a Very Low Income Unit and/or a unit occupied by a Existing Tenant.

"Section 8" means Section 1437f of the Housing Act, unless explicitly referring to a section of this Regulatory Agreement (e.g., "Section 8 hereof").

"Servicer" shall have the meaning assigned to such term in the Funding Loan Agreement.

"Site" means the parcel or parcels of real property described in Exhibit A, which is attached hereto, and all rights and appurtenances thereto, and in which the Owner has a leasehold interest.

"Special Limited Partner" means Banc of America CDC Special Holding Company, Inc., a North Carolina corporation.

"SSI" means Supplemental Security Income administered pursuant to P.L. 74-271, approved August 14, 1935, 49 Stat. 620, as now in effect and as it may from time to time hereafter be amended or supplemented.

"State" means the State of California.

"TANF" means the Temporary Assistance for Needy Families program administered pursuant to 42 U.S.C. §§ 601–687.

"Tax Certificate" means, collectively, (i) the Certificate as to Arbitrage of the City, dated the date of execution and delivery of the Note, executed and delivered by the City and the Owner, and (ii) the Certificate Regarding Use of Proceeds of the Owner, dated the date of execution and delivery of the Note, executed by the Owner, as amended or supplemented from time to time.

"Tax Counsel" means, Jones Hall, A Professional Law Corporation and/or any other attorney or firm of attorneys designated by the Governmental Lender and approved by the Funding Lender having a national reputation for skill in connection with the authorization and issuance of municipal obligations under Sections 103 and 141 through 150 (or any successor provisions) of the Code.

"Tax Exempt" means, with respect to the status of interest on the Funding Loan or the Note, the exclusion of interest thereon from gross income of the Lender for federal income tax purposes pursuant to Section 103(a) of the Code (other than interest on any portion of the Funding Loan or the Note owned by a "substantial user" of the Project or a "related person" within the meaning of Section 147 of the Code).

"Tenant" means, at any time of determination thereof, all persons who together occupy a single residential unit in the Project, and upon the occupancy of a unit by any individual in addition to the previous Tenant of such unit, such unit shall be deemed to be occupied by a new Tenant.

"Very Low Income Tenant" means any Tenant whose Adjusted Income does not exceed fifty percent (50%) of the lower of City Median Income or Median Income for the Area; provided, however, if all the occupants of a unit are students (as defined under Section 152(f)(2) of the Code), no one of whom is entitled to file a joint return under Section 6013 of the Code, such occupants shall not qualify as Very Low Income Tenants. The determination of a Tenant's status as a Very Low Income Tenant shall initially be made by the Owner on the basis of the Income Certification Form executed by the Tenant upon such Tenant's occupancy of a unit in the Project and upon annual recertification thereafter.

"Very Low Income Unit" means a dwelling unit in the Project required to be rented to, or designated for occupancy by, Very Low Income Tenants pursuant to Section 4 of this Regulatory Agreement.

Unless the context clearly requires otherwise, as used in this Regulatory Agreement, words of the masculine, feminine or neuter gender used in this Regulatory Agreement shall be construed to include each other gender when appropriate and words of the singular number shall be construed to include the plural number, and vice versa, when appropriate. This Regulatory Agreement and all the terms and provisions hereof shall be construed to effectuate the purposes set forth herein and to sustain the validity hereof.

The defined terms used in the preamble and recitals of this Regulatory Agreement have been included for convenience of reference only, and the meaning, construction and interpretation of all defined terms shall be determined by reference to this Section 1 notwithstanding any contrary definition in the preamble or recitals hereof. The titles and headings of the sections of this Regulatory Agreement have been inserted for convenience of reference only, and are not to be considered a part hereof and shall not in any way modify or restrict any of the terms or provisions hereof or be considered or given any effect in construing this Regulatory Agreement or any provisions hereof or in ascertaining intent, if any question of intent shall arise.

2. <u>Acquisition and Rehabilitation of the Project</u>. The Owner hereby represents, as of the date hereof, and covenants, warrants and agrees as follows:

(a) The Owner has incurred, or will incur within six (6) months after the Closing Date, a substantial binding obligation to a third party to expend not less than five percent (5%) of the aggregate principal amount of the Note for the payment of Qualified Project Costs.

(b) The Owner's reasonable expectations respecting the total cost of rehabilitation of the Project and the disbursement of Note proceeds are accurately set forth in the Tax Certificate, which has been delivered to the City on the Closing Date.

(c) The Owner will proceed with due diligence to complete the acquisition and rehabilitation of the Project and expects to expend the maximum authorized amount of the Loan for Project Costs within three (3) years of the Closing Date.

(d) No later than ten (10) days after the Completion Date, the Owner will submit to the City a duly executed and completed Completion Certificate.

(e) The Owner shall prepare and submit to the City a final allocation of the proceeds of the Note to the payment of Qualified Project Costs, which allocation shall be consistent with the Cost Certification (as defined in the Partnership Agreement), within sixty (60) days after the Completion Date, but in any event no later than the earlier of (1) eighteen (18) months from the placed in service date for the Project, (2) the Maturity Date (as defined in the Funding Loan Agreement) or (3) the fifth anniversary of the Closing Date.

(f) [Reserved].

(g) Money on deposit in any fund or account in connection with the Note, whether or not such money was derived from other sources, shall not be used by or under the direction of the Owner in a manner which would cause the Note to be an "arbitrage bond" within the meaning of Section 148 of the Code, and the Owner specifically agrees that the investment of money in any such fund shall be restricted as may be necessary to prevent the Note from being an "arbitrage bond" under the Code.

(h) The Owner (and any person related to it within the meaning of Section 147(a)(2) of the Code) will not take or omit to take any action if such action or omission would in any way cause the proceeds from the execution and delivery of the Note to be applied in a manner contrary to the requirements of the Funding Loan Agreement, the Project Loan Agreement or this Regulatory Agreement.

(i) On or concurrently with the final draw by the Owner of amounts representing proceeds of the Note, the expenditure of such draw, when added to all previous disbursements representing proceeds of the Note, will result in not less than ninety-seven percent (97%) of all disbursements of Note proceeds having been used to pay or reimburse the Owner for Qualified Project Costs and less than twenty-five (25) percent (25%) of all disbursements having been used to pay for the acquisition of land or any interest therein.

(j) The statements made in the various certificates delivered by the Owner to the City on the Closing Date are true and correct.

(k) All of the amounts received by the Owner from the proceeds of the Note and earnings from the investment of such proceeds will be used to pay Project Costs; and no more than two percent (2%) of the proceeds of the Note shall be used to pay Costs of Issuance of the Note.

(1) The Owner will not knowingly take or permit, or omit to take or cause to be taken, as is appropriate, any action that would adversely affect the Tax Exempt status of interest on the Note (other than with respect to interest on any portion thereof for a period during which such portion is held by a "substantial user" of any facility financed with the proceeds of the Note or a "related person," as such terms are used in Section 147(a) of the Code), and, if it should take or permit, or omit to take or cause to be taken, any such action, it will take all lawful actions necessary to rescind or correct such actions or omissions promptly upon obtaining knowledge thereof. (m) The Owner will take such action or actions as may be necessary, in the written opinion of Tax Counsel to the City, to comply fully with the Act, the Code and all applicable rules, rulings, policies, procedures, Regulations or other official statements promulgated, proposed or made by the Department of the Treasury or the Internal Revenue Service to the extent necessary to maintain the Tax Exempt status of interest on the Note (other than with respect to interest on any portion thereof for a period during which such portion is held by a "substantial user" of any facility financed with the proceeds of the Note or a "related person," as such terms are used in Section 147(a) of the Code).

3. <u>Qualified Residential Rental Property</u>. The Owner hereby acknowledges and agrees that the Project will be owned, managed and operated as a "qualified residential rental project" (within the meaning of Section 142(d) of the Code). The City hereby elects to have the Project meet the requirements of Section 142(d)(1)(B) of the Code and the Owner hereby elects and covenants that it shall comply with Section 142(d)(1)(B) of the Code. To that end, and for the term of this Regulatory Agreement, the Owner hereby represents, as of the date hereof, and covenants, warrants and agrees as follows:

(a) The Project is being acquired and rehabilitated for the purpose of providing multifamily residential rental property, and the Owner shall own, manage and operate the Project as a project to provide multifamily residential rental property comprised of a building or structure or several interrelated buildings or structures, together with any functionally related and subordinate facilities, and no other facilities, in accordance with applicable provisions of Section 142(d) of the Code and Section 1.103-8(b) of the Regulations, and the Act, and in accordance with such requirements as may be imposed thereby on the Project from time to time.

(b) All of the residential dwelling units in the Project will be similarly constructed units, and, to the extent required by the Code and the Regulations, each residential dwelling unit in the Project will contain complete separate and distinct facilities for living, sleeping, eating, cooking and sanitation for a single person or a family, including a sleeping area, bathing and sanitation facilities and cooking facilities equipped with a cooking range (which may be a countertop cooking range), refrigerator and sink.

(c) None of the residential dwelling units in the Project will at any time be used on a transient basis (e.g., subject to leases that are less than thirty (30) days duration) (including use as a corporate suite), or be used as a hotel, motel, dormitory, fraternity house, sorority house, rooming house, nursing home, hospital, sanitarium, rest home, retirement house or trailer court or park.

(d) No part of the Project will at any time be owned as a condominium or by a cooperative housing corporation, nor shall the Owner take any steps in connection with a conversion to such ownership or uses. Other than obtaining a final subdivision map on the Project and a Final Subdivision Public Report from the California Bureau of Real Estate, the Owner shall not take any steps in connection with a conversion of the Project to a condominium ownership except with the prior written opinion of Tax Counsel that the interest on the Note will not become taxable thereby under Section 103 of the Code.

(e) All of the residential dwelling units in the Project will be available for rental on a continuous basis to members of the general public and the Owner will not give preference to any particular class or group in renting the residential dwelling units in the Project, except to the extent required by (i) this Regulatory Agreement, (ii) any regulatory or restrictive use agreement to which the Project is subject pursuant to Section 42 of the Code, (iii) any additional tenant income and rent restrictions imposed by any other federal, State or local governmental agencies, and (iv) any other legal or contractual requirement not excepted by clauses (i) through (iii) of this paragraph, upon receipt by the Owner, the Fiscal Agent, the Lender and the City of an opinion of Bond Counsel to the effect that compliance with such other requirement will not adversely affect the Tax Exempt status of interest on the Note.

(f) The Site consists of a parcel or parcels that are contiguous and all of the Facilities will comprise a single geographically and functionally integrated project for residential rental property and approved ancillary uses, as evidenced by the ownership, management, accounting and operation of the Project.

(g) No residential dwelling unit in the Project shall be occupied by the Owner. Notwithstanding the foregoing, if the Project contains five (5) or more residential dwelling units, this Section shall not be construed to prohibit occupancy of residential dwelling units by one or more resident managers or maintenance personnel any of whom may be the Owner; provided that the number of such managers or maintenance personnel is not unreasonable given industry standards in the area for the number of residential dwelling units in the Project.

(h) The Owner shall not discriminate on the basis of race, creed, religion, color, sex, source of income (e.g., TANF, Section 8 or SSI), physical disability (including HIV/AIDS), age, national origin, ancestry, marital or domestic partner status, sexual preference or gender identity in the rental, lease, use or occupancy of the Project or in connection with the employment or application for employment of persons for the rehabilitation, operation and management of the Project, except to the extent required hereby.

(i) Should involuntary noncompliance with the provisions of Section 1.103-8(b) of the Regulations be caused by fire, seizure, requisition, foreclosure, transfer of title by assignment of the leasehold interest in the Project in lieu of foreclosure, change in a federal law or an action of a federal agency after the Closing Date which prevents the City from enforcing the requirements of the Regulations, or condemnation or similar event, the Owner covenants that, within a "reasonable period" determined in accordance with the Regulations, it will either prepay the Loan or, if permitted under the provisions of the Mortgage and the Funding Loan Agreement, apply any proceeds received as a result of any of the preceding events to reconstruct the Project to meet the requirements of Section 142(d) of the Code and the Regulations.

(j) The Owner agrees to maintain the Project, or cause the Project to be maintained, during the term of this Regulatory Agreement (i) in a reasonably safe condition and (ii) in good repair and in good operating condition, ordinary wear and tear excepted, making from time to time all necessary repairs thereto and renewals and replacements thereof such that the Project shall be in substantially the same condition at all times as the condition it is in at the time of the completion of the rehabilitation of the Project with the proceeds of the Note. Notwithstanding the foregoing, the Owner's obligation to repair or rebuild the Project in the event of casualty or condemnation shall be subject to the terms of the Project Loan Agreement and the Mortgage.

(k) The Project will have two hundred three (203) residential rental dwelling units, one (1) of which will be a manager's unit.

(1) The Owner will not sell dwelling units within the Project.

4. <u>Tenant Income and Rent Restrictions</u>. The Owner hereby represents, as of the date hereof, and warrants, covenants and agrees as follows:

(a) <u>Income and Rent Restrictions</u>. In addition to the requirements of Section 5, hereof, the Owner and the Project shall comply with the income and rent restrictions of this Section 4(a). Any conflict or overlap between any two or more of such provisions shall be resolved in favor of the most restrictive of such provisions, that is, in favor of the lowest income and rent restrictions.

(i) <u>Income and Rent Restrictions Pursuant to City Requirements</u>. All of the units in the Project (excluding the manager's unit) shall be Restricted Units and rented to and continuously occupied by Qualified Tenants. The monthly rent charged for all the Very Low Income Units shall not exceed one-twelfth of the amount obtained by multiplying 30% times 50% of the Median Income for the Area.

(ii) Income and Rent Restrictions Pursuant to RAD Program Requirements. All of the units in the Project (excluding the manager's unit) shall be rented to and continuously occupied by Qualified Tenants. The monthly rent charged for all the Very Low Income Units shall not exceed the maximum rent that the Housing Authority is permitted to charge such Very Low Income Tenant pursuant to the Housing Act and specifically Section 8 of the Housing Act. The monthly rent charged for the units occupied by Existing Tenants shall not exceed one-twelfth of the amount obtained by multiplying 30% times the Adjusted Income of such Existing Tenant.

(iii) Income Restrictions Pursuant to the Code. Pursuant to the requirements of Section 142(d)(1)(B) of the Code, for the Qualified Project Period, not less than forty percent (40%) of the total number of completed units in the Project (excluding the one manager's unit), or eighty-one (81) units, shall be designated as affordable units and during the Qualified Project Period shall be rented to and continuously occupied by Tenants whose Adjusted Income does not exceed sixty percent (60%) of the Median Income for the Area; provided, however, if all the occupants of a unit are students (as defined under Section 152(f)(2) of the Code), no one of whom is entitled to file a joint return under Section 6013 of the Code, such occupants shall not be qualified Tenants pursuant to this sentence. The Owner shall satisfy the requirements of this Section 4(a)(iii) by complying with the requirements of Section 4(a)(i), to the extent such compliance meets the requirements of Section 142(d)(1)(B) of the Code.

(iv) <u>Income and Rent Restrictions Pursuant to the Act.</u> Pursuant to the requirements of Section 52080(a)(1)(B) of the Housing Law, for the Qualified Project Period, not less than forty percent (40%) of the total number of completed units in the Project (excluding the one manager's unit), or eighty-one (81) units, shall be designated as affordable units and during

the Qualified Project Period shall be rented to and continuously occupied by Tenants whose Adjusted Income does not exceed sixty percent (60%) of the Median Income for the Area; provided, however, that if all the occupants of a unit are students (as defined under Section 152(f)(2) of the Code), no one of whom is entitled to file a joint return under Section 6013 of the Code, such occupants shall not be qualified Tenants pursuant to this sentence. Pursuant to the requirements of Section 52080(a)(1)(B) of the Housing Law, the monthly rent charged for such units shall not exceed one-twelfth of the amount obtained by multiplying 30% times 60% of the Median Income for the Area. The Owner shall satisfy the requirements of this Section 4(a)(iv) by complying with the requirements of Section 4(a)(i), to the extent such compliance meets the requirements of Section 52080(a)(1)(B) of the Housing Law.

(v) <u>CDLAC Requirements.</u> To the extent the income and rent restrictions contained in the CDLAC Requirements are more restrictive than any of the foregoing requirements, the Owner shall comply with the CDLAC Requirements.

Income and Rent Restrictions in Event of Loss of Subsidy. If the project (vi) based rental assistance or RAD Program rental assistance being received by the Project is terminated or substantially reduced, the occupancy and rent restrictions set forth in Sections 4(a)(i) and (ii) may be altered, but only to the minimum extent required for the financial feasibility of the Project, as determined by the City in its reasonable discretion in accordance with substantially similar underwriting criteria used by the City to evaluate the Project's financial feasibility prior to the Closing Date, provided that, in any event, at least 40% of the units shall at all times be occupied by Tenants whose Adjusted Income does not exceed sixty percent (60%) of Median Income for the Area and the monthly rent paid by such Tenants shall not exceed 30% of 60% of Median Income for the Area; and provided, further, that a Very Low Income Tenant shall not be subject to eviction because of the loss of Section 8 tenant based or project-based rental assistance, other than through the action of the Very Low Income Tenant, including without limitation non-compliance with the terms and conditions of the tenant lease, so long as the Very Low Income Tenant continues to qualify as a Very Low Income Tenant and continues to pay the Tenant's portion of the rent permitted to be charged that Very Low Income Tenant pursuant to Section 4(a) and is in compliance with all terms and conditions of the Tenant's lease. In such event, the City shall use good faith efforts to meet with Owner within fifteen (15) days after Owner's written request and determine any rent increase within sixty (60) days after Owner's initial written request to meet. The relief provided by this section shall not be construed as authorizing the Owner to exceed any income or rent restrictions imposed on the Project by CDLAC, CTCAC or other agreements, and the Owner represents and warrants that it shall have obtained any necessary approvals or relief from any other applicable income and rent limitations prior to implementing the relief provided by this Section.

(b) <u>Over-Income Tenants</u>. Notwithstanding the foregoing provisions of Section 4(a), no Very Low Income Tenant shall be denied continued occupancy of a unit in the Project because, after admission, the aggregate Adjusted Income of all Tenants in the unit increases to exceed the qualifying limit for such Very Low Income Unit.

Because all of the units in the Project (except the manager's unit) are required to be Restricted Units pursuant to Section 4(a), hereof, any Available Unit not required to be rented to an Existing Tenant must be rented to or held vacant for a Very Low Income Tenant, including a unit vacated by an Existing Tenant.

(c) Income Certifications. The Owner will obtain, complete and maintain on file an income certification for each Very Low Income Tenant (i) immediately prior to the initial occupancy of a Restricted Unit by such Tenant, and (ii) thereafter, annually, by completing the Income Certification Form together with such information, documentation and certifications as are required therein or by the City, in its discretion, to substantiate the Tenant's income. In addition, the Owner will provide such further information as may be required in the future by the State, the City, the Program Administrator and by the Act, Section 142(d) of the Code or the Treasury Regulations, as the same may be amended from time to time, or in such other form and manner as may be required by applicable rules, rulings, policies, procedures or other official statements now or hereafter promulgated, proposed or made by the Department of the Treasury or the Internal Revenue Service with respect to obligations issued under Section 142(d) of the Code.

(d) <u>Certificate of Continuing Program Compliance</u>. Upon the commencement of the Qualified Project Period, and on each February 1st thereafter (or such other date as shall be requested in writing by the City or the Program Administrator) during the term of this Regulatory Agreement, the Owner shall advise the Program Administrator of the status of the occupancy of the Project by delivering to the Program Administrator a Certificate of Continuing Program Compliance (a form of which is attached hereto as Exhibit D). The Owner shall also timely provide to the City such information as is requested by the City to comply with any reporting requirements applicable to it with respect to the Note or the Project under any federal or State law or regulation, including without limitation, CDLAC regulations.

(e) <u>Recordkeeping</u>. The Owner will maintain complete and accurate records pertaining to the Restricted Units, and will permit any duly authorized representative of the City, the Program Administrator (if other than the City), the Fiscal Agent, the Department of the Treasury or the Internal Revenue Service to inspect the books and records of the Owner pertaining to the Project upon reasonable notice during normal business hours, including those records pertaining to the occupancy of the Restricted Units, but specifically excluding any material which may be legally privileged.

(f) <u>Annual Certification to Secretary of Treasury</u>. The Owner shall submit to the Secretary of the Treasury annually on or before March 31 of each year, or such other date as is required by the Secretary of the Treasury, a completed Internal Revenue Service Form 8703, and shall provide a copy of each such form to the Program Administrator and the Fiscal Agent. Failure to comply with the provisions of this paragraph will subject the Owner to penalty, as provided in Section 6652(j) of the Code.

(g) Lease Provisions Regarding Income Certification Reliance. All leases pertaining to Very Low Income Units do and shall contain clauses, among others, in which each Tenant who occupies a Very Low Income Unit: (1) certifies the accuracy of the statements made in the Income Certification; (2) agrees that the family income and other eligibility requirements shall be deemed substantial and material obligations of the tenancy of such Tenant, that such Tenant will comply promptly with all requests for information with respect thereto from the Owner or the Program Administrator on behalf of the City, and that the failure to provide accurate information in the Income Certification or refusal to comply with a request for information with respect thereto shall be deemed a violation of a substantial obligation of the tenancy of such Tenant; (3) acknowledges that the Owner has relied on the Income Certification Form and supporting information supplied by the Tenant in determining qualification for occupancy of the Very Low Income Unit, and that any material misstatement in such certification (whether intentional or otherwise) will be cause for immediate termination of such lease or rental agreement; and (4) agrees that the Tenant's income is subject to annual certification in accordance with Section 4(c) hereof and that failure to cooperate with the annual recertification process reasonably instituted by the Owner pursuant to Section 4(c) above may provide grounds for termination of the lease.

(h) <u>Maintenance of Tenant Lists and Applications</u>. All tenant lists, applications and waiting lists relating to the Project shall at all times be kept separate and identifiable from any other business which is unrelated to the Project and shall be maintained, as required from time to time by the Program Administrator on behalf of the City, in a reasonable condition for proper audit and subject to examination during normal business hours by representatives of the Project, the City or the Fiscal Agent. Failure to keep such lists and applications or to make them available to the City or the Fiscal Agent at all reasonable times and upon reasonable notice shall be a default hereunder.

(i) <u>Tenant Lease Subordination</u>. All tenant leases or rental agreements shall be subordinate to this Regulatory Agreement.

(j) <u>No Encumbrance, Demolition or Non-Rental Residential Use</u>. The Owner shall not take any of the following actions:

(i) other than as previously approved by the City, encumber any portion of the Project or grant commercial leases of any part thereof, or permit the conveyance, transfer or encumbrance of any part of the Project (except for apartment leases), except (i) pursuant to the provisions of this Regulatory Agreement and on a basis subordinate to the provisions of this Regulatory Agreement, to the extent applicable, (ii) upon receipt by the Owner, the Lender, the Fiscal Agent and the City of an opinion of Tax Counsel that such action will not adversely affect the Tax Exempt status of interest on the Note, or (iii) upon a sale, transfer or other disposition of the Project in accordance with the terms of this Regulatory Agreement;

(ii) demolish any part of the Project or substantially subtract from any real or personal property of the Project (other than in the ordinary course of business); or

(iii) permit the use of the dwelling accommodations of the Project for any purpose except rental residences.

(k) <u>Compliance with Regulatory Agreement</u>. The Owner shall exercise reasonable diligence to comply with the requirements of this Regulatory Agreement and shall notify the City within fifteen (15) days and correct any noncompliance within sixty (60) days after such noncompliance is first discovered by the Owner or would have been discovered by the exercise of reasonable diligence, unless such noncompliance is not reasonably susceptible to

correction within sixty (60) days, in which event the Owner shall have such additional time as may be reasonably necessary to effect such correction provided the Owner has commenced such correction after discovery and is diligently prosecuting such correction.

5. Additional Requirements of the City.

(a) <u>Minimum Lease Term.</u> The term of the lease for any Restricted Unit shall be not less than six months unless, for purposes of single room occupancy units, a shorter term is permitted by federal law and regulation.

(b) <u>Limitation on Rent Increases</u>. Subject to Section 5(1) below with respect to Existing Tenants, and to the extent not inconsistent with federal, state or local laws that further limit the imposition of rent increases, the Owner agrees to comply with the following provisions pertaining to annual rent increases:

(i) Rents for all units may be increased once annually by the amount which corresponds to the percentage increase of the annual change in Median Income for the Area.

(ii) With the City's prior written approval, rent increases for units exceeding the amounts permitted under subsection (i) may be permitted once annually in order to recover increases in project expenses, provided that: (i) in no event may single or aggregate increases exceed ten percent (10%) per year unless such an increase is contemplated in a City-approved temporary relocation plan or is necessary due to the expiration of Section 8 or other rental subsidies; and (ii) rents for each unit may in no event exceed the maximum rent permitted under Section 4(a)(vi) of this Regulatory Agreement. City approval for such rent increases that are necessary to meet approved project expenses shall not be unreasonably withheld.

(iii) For any Tenant participating in a rent or operating subsidy program where the rent charged is calculated as a percentage of household income, adjustments to rent charged may be made according to the rules of the relevant subsidy program. There is no limit on the increase/decrease in rent charged under this provision, as long as it does not exceed the maximum rent permitted under Section 4(a)(vi) of this Regulatory Agreement. There is no limit on the number of rent adjustments that can be made in a year under this provision.

(iv) For any Tenant who becomes ineligible to continue participating in a rent or operating subsidy program, there is no limit on the increase in rent charged as long as it does not exceed the maximum rent permitted under Section 4(a)(vi) of this Regulatory Agreement.

(c) <u>Appointment of Program Administrator</u>. The Owner acknowledges that the City may appoint a Program Administrator (other than the City), at the sole cost and expense of the City, to administer this Regulatory Agreement and to monitor performance by the Owner of the terms, provisions and requirements hereof. In such event, the Owner shall comply with all reasonable requests by the City and the Program Administrator to deliver to the City and/or any such Program Administrator, any reports, notices or other documents required to be delivered pursuant hereto, and to make the Project and the books and records with respect thereto available for inspection during normal business hours with reasonable notice by the Program Administrator as an agent of the City. The City may change the Program Administrator at its sole and exclusive

discretion. The Owner shall have the right to rely on any consent or direction given by the Program Administrator on the same basis as if given by the City.

(d) <u>Management Agent</u>. The Owner shall not enter into any agreement providing for the management or operation of the Project with any party other than Tenderloin Neighborhood Development Corporation, a California nonprofit public benefit corporation, without the prior written consent of the City, which consent shall not be unreasonably withheld or delayed.

(e) [Reserved.]

Nondiscrimination Based on Section 8, Household Size, or Source of (f)Income. The Owner shall accept as tenants, on the same basis as all other prospective tenants, persons who are recipients of Section 8 Housing Choice Vouchers for housing assistance pursuant to the existing programs under Section 8 of the Housing Act, or any successor program or similar federal, State or local governmental assistance program. The Owner shall not apply selection criteria to a Qualified Tenant possessing a Housing Choice Voucher or a tenant otherwise qualified to live in a Restricted Unit that receives project-based rental assistance under Section 1437f(o) of the Housing Act, that are more burdensome than criteria applied to all other prospective tenants and the Owner shall not refuse to rent to any tenant on the basis of household size as long as such household size does not exceed two (2) persons for a studio unit; three (3) persons for a one-bedroom unit; five (5) persons for a two-bedroom unit and seven (7) persons for a three-bedroom unit. The Owner shall not collect any additional fees or payments from a Qualified Tenant receiving federal housing assistance under Section 8 of the Housing Act except security deposits or other deposits required of all tenants and only to the extent permitted by federal law. The Owner shall not collect security deposits or other deposits from Section 8 certificate or voucher holders in excess of that allowed under the Housing Act. The Owner shall not discriminate against tenant applicants on the basis of legal source of income (e.g., TANF, Section 8 or SSI), and the Owner shall consider a prospective tenant's previous rent history of at least one year as evidence of the ability to pay the applicable rent (i.e., ability to pay shall be demonstrated if such a tenant can show that the same percentage or more of the tenant's income has been consistently paid on time for rent in the past as will be required to be paid for the rent applicable to the unit to be occupied, provided that such tenant's expenses have not increased materially).

(g) Overincome Provisions After Expiration of Qualified Project Period. Notwithstanding the provisions of Section 4(b), from and after the expiration of the Qualified Project Period, in the event that Owner's certification of the Very Low Income Tenant's income, pursuant to Section 4(c), indicates that a Very Low Income Tenant's income exceeds one hundred twenty percent (120%) of the lower of the City Median Income or the Median Income for the Area, the Owner shall terminate such lease upon one hundred twenty (120) days prior written notice to the Tenant, and the lease for each Very Low Income Unit shall contain a statement to the foregoing effect. Notwithstanding the foregoing, the Owner shall not be required to terminate said Very Low Income Tenant's lease if any regulation or statute governing the Project or the financing thereof prohibits the termination of said Tenant's lease in this manner. Further, Owner shall comply with all notice provisions set forth in the Housing Act prior to terminating any lease to which any Tenant previously certified by the Owner as a Very Low Income Tenant is a party. The Owner acknowledges that (i) federal notice requirements under the Housing Act are distinct from those under State law or City law and the Owner shall comply with all federal, State and local laws in connection with any such notice requirements, and (ii) compliance with the law of one jurisdiction shall not be deemed compliance with the laws of all jurisdictions.

(h) <u>Consideration for Restrictions</u>. It is hereby acknowledged and agreed that any restrictions imposed on the operation of the Project herein and which are in addition to those imposed pursuant to Section 142(d) of the Code or the Act are at the request of the Owner, and that the Owner has voluntarily agreed to such additional restrictions in order to obtain financial assistance from the City and an allocation of private activity bond volume cap from CDLAC.

(i) <u>Waiver by City: Conflicting Provisions</u>. The requirements of Section 4(a)(i) and (ii) and of Section 5 hereof may be expressly waived by the City in writing, but no such waiver by the City shall, or shall be deemed to, extend to or affect any other provision of this Regulatory Agreement except to the extent the City and the Fiscal Agent have received an opinion of Bond Counsel to the effect that any such provision is not required by the Code or the Act and may be waived without adversely affecting the Tax Exempt status of interest on the Note. Any requirement of Section 4(a)(i) and (ii) or Section 5 shall be void and of no force and effect if the City, the Fiscal Agent and the Owner receive a written opinion of Bond Counsel to the effect that compliance with such requirement would be in conflict with the Act or any other applicable State or federal law.

(j) <u>Extension of Qualified Project Period</u>. Notwithstanding any other provision herein, the Qualified Project Period shall not expire earlier than, and the requirements of this Section 5 shall be in effect until, the date that is fifty-five (55) years after the Closing Date; provided that certain provisions shall survive and remain in full force and effect following the end of the Qualified Project Period, as specified in Section 12 hereof.

Marketing Plan. Except as otherwise set forth in Section 5(1) below with (k) respect to Existing Tenants, Owner shall market all Very Low Income Units and select Tenants for ongoing renting of the Very Low Income Units all in compliance with the requirements set forth in the Administrative Plan, the RAD Tenant Selection Plan (defined below), and the income and rent restrictions set forth in this Regulatory Agreement. Owner acknowledges that the Housing Authority will maintain a Site-based waiting list (or other list as may be prescribed in the Administrative Plan) and will refer potential tenants from that list to the Owner pursuant to the tenant selection plan mutually developed and accepted by the Housing Authority, the Owner and the City, as may be amended during the term of this Regulatory Agreement by mutual written agreement of the Housing Authority, the Owner and the City (the "RAD Tenant Selection Plan"). A copy of the RAD Tenant Selection Plan, the terms of which are incorporated herein, is attached hereto as Exhibit I. In the event the Housing Authority fails to refer a potential tenant to Owner pursuant to the RAD Tenant Selection Plan for a vacant unit, then Owner may lease such vacant unit to any income-eligible household selected by Owner; provided that such household is also an eligible household under the RAD Program requirements and PBV Requirements (defined Owner has final decision-making authority regarding Tenant selection, but such herein). selections must be in accordance with the RAD Tenant Selection Plan, including but not limited to any applicable appeal process provided therein. No later than six (6) months before the Completion Date, Owner must complete the RAD Tenant Selection Plan establishing the tenant selection criteria and procedure that will apply specifically to the Project, and deliver said completed form to the City for the City's review and approval. The completed submission shall, at a minimum, be developed pursuant to, and in conformance with, the RAD Tenant Selection Plan.

RAD Program. Owner covenants that it shall be in compliance with all (1)restrictions imposed in connection with the RAD Program, including without limitation, the Uniform Relocation Assistant and Real Property Acquisition Act of 1970, as may be applicable, the RAD Conversion Commitment, and all other commitments made in connection with the Project as the RAD Program requires. The use of the Project is subject to all of the requirements of the RAD Program including, but not limited to, that certain Rental Assistance Demonstration - Final Implementation, Revision 1 published by HUD on July 2, 2013, with technical corrections issued on February 6, 2014, as revised by the Rental Assistance Demonstration - Final Implementation, Revision 2 published by HUD on June 15, 2015 (the "RAD Notice") and that certain Rental Assistance Demonstration Use Agreement to be entered into between the Developer and HUD (the "RAD Use Agreement"). The RAD Notice, the RAD Use Agreement, and all other RAD requirements are collectively referred to as the "RAD Requirements". The use of the Project shall also be subject to all of the requirements of the Section 8 Project Based Voucher ("PBV") Program including, but not limited to, the requirements set forth in the PBV Agreement to Enter into Housing Assistance Payments (AHAP) Contract, the Project-based Voucher Program, HAP Contract for New Construction or Rehabilitation- Part I (HUD Form 52531A), and the Project-based Voucher Program, HAP Contract for New Construction or Rehabilitation - Part II (HUD Form 52531B), each of which is to be entered into with respect to the Project (collectively, the "PBV Requirements").

Notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained herein, Owner shall also comply with all RAD Program requirements with respect to Tenants and leasing restrictions, including but not limited to the following:

(i) Owner shall not subject any Existing Tenant to rescreening, income eligibility, or income targeting provisions. Nothing in this subsection shall be deemed to prohibit the Owner from obtaining income certifications from the Existing Tenants in accordance with the requirements of CTCAC; provided, however, in no event shall such income certification be used to deny or otherwise impair the Existing Tenant's rights to return to, and occupy, a unit in the Project in accordance with the RAD Program. Once an Existing Tenant moves out, the unit formerly occupied by such Existing Tenant must be leased to a Very Low Income Tenant;

(ii) Any Existing Tenant that may need to be temporarily relocated to facilitate rehabilitation or construction will have a right to return to a unit once rehabilitation or construction is completed or voluntarily accept an offer to permanently relocate in accordance with the Uniform Relocation Assistance Act;

(iii) Owner must renew all Tenant leases upon lease expiration, unless good cause for refusing renewal exists. This provision must be incorporated into each Tenant lease;

(iv) If an Existing Tenant's monthly rent (including only the portion of the rent paid by the Existing Tenant) increases by more than the greater of 10% or \$25 purely as a result of the conversion of the Project to the RAD Program, the rent increase must be phased in pursuant to the percentage increases allowed by the RAD program. In accordance with Housing Authority requirements, Owner shall adopt a policy on or prior to the Closing Date that specifies the circumstances under which an increase will be phased in over time;

(v) Owner must provide Tenants with the right to establish and operate a resident organization for the purpose of addressing issues related to their living environment. Owner shall provide \$25 per occupied unit per year for resident education, organizing around tenancy issues and training activities, of which at least \$15 per occupied unit per year must be provided to a legitimate resident association if one exists at the Site. In addition, all net income from laundry and vending machines at the Site must be provided to support the operations of the resident organization; and

(vi) Owner shall comply with certain additional requirements regarding notice of termination of the lease and regarding grievance process hearings, all as may be further set forth in a lease rider to be provided by HUD on the Closing Date.

(m) <u>Tenant Protection Requirements</u>. Owner shall comply with the Tenant protection requirements enumerated in HUD Notice PIH 2012-32, Rev 2, and shall implement such protections by attaching to each Tenant lease: (i) a RAD PBV lease rider as required by HUD; and (ii) the "Tenant Protection Lease Rider" created through the collaboration of Owner, the City and the Housing Authority, attached hereto as Exhibit J.

6. <u>Additional Requirements of State Law</u>. In addition to the requirements set forth above, the Owner hereby agrees that it shall also comply with each of the requirements set forth in Section 52080 of the Housing Law, including the following:

(a) <u>Tenants Under Section 8 of the Housing Act</u>. The Owner shall accept as tenants, on the same basis as all other prospective tenants, low-income persons who are recipients of federal certificates or vouchers for rent subsidies pursuant to the existing program under Section 8 of the Housing Act, and shall not permit any selection criteria to be applied to Section 8 certificate or voucher holders that is more burdensome than the criteria applied to all other prospective tenants.

(b) <u>Availability on Priority Basis</u>. The Restricted Units shall remain available on a priority basis for occupancy at all times by Qualified Tenants.

(c) <u>Binding Covenants and Conditions</u>. The covenants and conditions of this Regulatory Agreement shall be binding upon successors in interest of the Owner.

(d) <u>Recordation of Regulatory Agreement</u>. This Regulatory Agreement shall be recorded in the office of the county recorder of the City and County of San Francisco, California, and shall be recorded in the grantor-grantee index under the name of the Owner as grantor and the name of the City as grantee.

(e) <u>Restricted Units of Comparable Quality</u>. The Restricted Units shall be of comparable quality and offer a range of sizes and number of bedrooms comparable to those units which are available to other tenants and shall be distributed throughout the Project. Notwithstanding the foregoing, the parties agree that this Section 6(e) shall have no practical effect because one hundred percent (100%) of the units (excluding the one manager's unit) in the Project are required to be Restricted Units pursuant to Section 4(a).

(f) <u>Availability Following Expiration of Qualified Project Period</u>. Following the expiration or termination of the Qualified Project Period, except in the event of foreclosure and prepayment of the Note, assignment of the leasehold interest in the Project in lieu of foreclosure, eminent domain, or action of a federal agency preventing enforcement, units reserved for occupancy as required by Section 4(a)(iv) shall remain available to any eligible Tenant occupying a Restricted Unit at the date of such expiration or termination, at the rent determined by Section 4(a)(iv), until the earliest of (1) the household's income exceeds 140% of the maximum eligible income specified therein, except as specified in Section 5(g), (2) the household voluntarily moves or is evicted for good cause, as defined in the Housing Law, (3) thirty (30) years after the date of the commencement of the Qualified Project Period, and (4) the Owner pays the relocation assistance and benefits to households if required by, and as provided in, Section 7264(b) of the California Government Code.

(g) <u>Availability Preceding Expiration of Qualified Project Period</u>. During the three (3) years prior to the later of (i) the expiration of the Qualified Project Period or (ii) the date that is fifty-five (55) years after the date of commencement of the Qualified Project Period, the Owner shall continue to make available to Very Low Income Tenants the Restricted Units that have been vacated to the same extent that non-Restricted Units, if any, are made available to non-eligible households.

(h) <u>Notice and Other Requirements</u>. The Owner shall comply with all applicable requirements of Section 65863.10 of the California Government Code, including the requirements for providing notices in Sections (b), (c), (d) and (e) thereof, and shall comply with all applicable requirements of Section 65863.11 of the California Government Code.

Syndication of the Project. As provided in Section 52080(e) of the (i) Housing Law, the City hereby approves the initial syndication of tax credits with respect to the Project, pursuant to Section 42 of the Code, to the Investor Limited Partner, or any affiliate thereof or successor thereto, pursuant to the terms of the Partnership Agreement. Any subsequent syndication of tax credits with respect to the Project to an affiliate of the Investor Limited Partner, including any entity which has Bank of America, N.A. as its general partner or managing member, shall not require the prior written approval of the City if the Partnership Agreement will not be amended, modified or supplemented in connection with such syndication, except to reflect such transfer of limited partnership interests and other non-material corrections or adjustments; provided, however, that the Investor Limited Partner shall provide to the City, at least five (5) Business Days prior to the effective date of any such syndication, written notice of such syndication certifying that no amendment, modification or supplement to the Partnership Agreement will be effected in connection with such syndication (except to the extent necessary to effect a transfer of limited partnership interests and other non-material corrections or adjustments), together with copies of any assignments of limited partnership interests and any

other syndication documents. Any other or subsequent syndication of the Project shall be subject to the prior written approval of the Director of the Mayor's Office of Housing and Community Development of the City, which approval shall be granted only after the City determines that the terms and conditions of such syndication (1) shall not reduce or limit any of the requirements of the Act or regulations adopted or documents executed pursuant to the Act, (2) shall not cause any of the requirements of the City set forth in this Section 6 hereof to be subordinated to the syndication agreement, and (3) shall not result in the provision of fewer Restricted Units, or the reduction of any benefits or services, than were in existence prior to the syndication agreement.

7. <u>CDLAC Requirements</u>. The Owner hereby agrees that the rehabilitation, equipping and operation of the Project and the financing thereof is and shall be in compliance with the conditions set forth in Exhibit A to CDLAC Resolution No. 16-41 adopted on May 18, 2016, attached hereto as Exhibit F (the "CDLAC Resolution"), which conditions (the "CDLAC Requirements") are incorporated herein by reference and are made a part hereof. Annually on February 1, and as otherwise requested by CDLAC, the Owner shall prepare and submit to the City a Certificate of Compliance in substantially the form attached hereto as Exhibit G, executed by an Authorized Owner Representative.

8. Indemnification. The Owner hereby releases the City, the Lender and the Fiscal Agent and their respective officers, members, directors, officials and employees from, and covenants and agrees to indemnify, hold harmless and defend the City, the Lender and the Fiscal Agent and the officers, members, directors, officials, agents and employees of each of them (collectively, the "Indemnified Parties," and each an "Indemnified Party") from and against any and all claims, losses, costs, damages, demands, expenses, taxes, suits, judgments, actions and liabilities of whatever nature, joint and several (including, without limitation, costs of investigation, reasonable attorneys' fees, litigation and court costs, amounts paid in settlement, and amounts paid to discharge judgments), directly or indirectly (a) by or on behalf of any person arising from any cause whatsoever in connection with transactions contemplated hereby or otherwise in connection with the Project, the Note, or the execution or amendment of any document relating thereto; (b) arising from any cause whatsoever in connection with the approval of financing for the Project or the making of the Loan or otherwise, including without limitation, any advances of the Loan, or any failure by the Lender to make any advance thereunder; (c) arising from any act or omission of the Owner or any of its agents, servants, employees or licensees, in connection with the Loan or the Project; (d) arising in connection with the issuance and sale, resale or reissuance of the Note, including any secondary market transaction with respect thereto, or any certifications or representations made by any person other than the City or the party seeking indemnification in connection therewith and the carrying out by the Owner of any of the transactions contemplated by the Funding Loan Agreement, the Project Loan Agreement and this Regulatory Agreement; (e) arising in connection with the operation of the Project, or the conditions, environmental or otherwise, occupancy, use, possession, conduct or management of work done in or about, or from the planning, design, acquisition, installation, or construction of, the Project or any part thereof; and (f) arising out of or in connection with the exercise by the Lender or the Servicer of their powers or duties under the Funding Loan Agreement, the Project Loan Agreement, this Regulatory Agreement or any other agreements in connection therewith to which either of them is a party; provided, however, that this provision shall not require the Owner to indemnify (i) the Lender from any claims, costs, fees, expenses or liabilities to the extent arising from the gross negligence or willful misconduct of the Lender, or (ii) the City for any claims, costs,

fees, expenses or liabilities to the extent arising solely from the willful misconduct of the City. In the event that any action or proceeding is brought against any Indemnified Party with respect to which indemnity may be sought hereunder, the Owner, upon written notice from the Indemnified Party, shall assume the investigation and defense thereof, including the engagement of counsel selected by Owner and reasonably approved by the Indemnified Party; and the Owner shall assume the payment of all reasonable fees and expenses related thereto (provided, however that if the Indemnified Party is the City, the selection of counsel is at the sole discretion of the City Attorney and the Owner shall assume the payment of all fees and expenses related thereto), with full power to litigate, compromise or settle the same in its discretion; provided that the Indemnified Party shall have the right to review and approve or disapprove any such compromise or settlement. Notwithstanding the foregoing, no indemnification obligation shall give rise to an obligation to pay principal and interest on the Loan, which is not otherwise set forth in the Funding Loan Agreement, the Project Loan Agreement, the Note or any other agreement relating to the Note.

The Owner also shall pay and discharge and shall indemnify and hold harmless the City and the Lender from (i) any lien or charge upon payments by the Owner to the City and the Lender hereunder and (ii) any taxes (including, without limitation, all ad valorem taxes and sales taxes), assessments, impositions and other charges in respect of any portion of the Project. If any such claim is asserted, or any such lien or charge upon payments, or any such taxes, assessments, impositions or other charges, are sought to be imposed, the City or the Lender shall give prompt notice to the Owner, and the Owner will have the sole right and duty to assume, and the Owner shall assume, the defense thereof, including the engagement of counsel selected by Owner and reasonably approved by the Indemnified Party and the payment of all reasonable fees and expenses relating thereto (provided that if the Indemnified Party is the City, the selection of counsel is at the sole discretion of the City Attorney and the Owner shall assume the payment of all fees and expenses related thereto), with full power to litigate, compromise or settle the same in its discretion; provided that the Indemnified Party shall have the right to review and approve or disapprove any such compromise or settlement. If a potential conflict exists between the Owner's defense and the interests of any Indemnified Party, then such Indemnified Party shall have the right to engage separate counsel in any such action or proceeding and participate in the investigation and defense thereof, and the Owner shall pay the reasonable fees and expenses of such separate counsel.

Notwithstanding any transfer of the Project to another Owner in accordance with the provisions of Section 11 of this Regulatory Agreement, the Owner shall remain obligated to indemnify the City pursuant to this Section 8 if such subsequent Owner fails to so indemnify the City, unless at the time of transfer the City has consented to the transfer to the extent such consent is required hereunder.

The provisions of this Section 8 shall survive the term of the Note and this Regulatory Agreement, including the termination of this Regulatory Agreement pursuant to the second paragraph of Section 12 below.

The obligations of the Owner under this Section are independent of any other contractual obligation of the Owner to provide indemnity to the Indemnified Parties or otherwise, and the obligation of the Owner to provide indemnity hereunder shall not be interpreted, construed or limited in light of any other separate indemnification obligation of the Owner. An Indemnified Party shall be entitled simultaneously to seek indemnity under this Section and any other provision under which it is entitled to indemnity.

In addition thereto, the Owner will pay upon demand all of the fees and expenses paid or incurred by the Indemnified Parties in enforcing the provisions hereof.

9. <u>Consideration</u>. The City has executed and delivered the Note and made the Loan to provide funds for the purpose of financing the Project, all for the purpose, among others, of inducing the Owner to acquire, rehabilitate, equip and operate the Project. In consideration of the making of the Loan by the City, the Owner has entered into this Regulatory Agreement and has agreed to restrict the use of the Project on the terms and conditions set forth herein.

10. <u>Reliance</u>. The City, the Fiscal Agent and the Owner hereby recognize and agree that the representations, warranties, covenants and agreements set forth herein may be relied upon by all persons interested in the legality and validity of the Note, and in the Tax Exempt status of the interest on the Note. In performing its duties and obligations hereunder, the City may rely upon statements and certificates of the Owner and the Very Low Income Tenants, and upon audits of the books and records of the Owner pertaining to the Project. In addition, the City may consult with counsel, and the opinion of such counsel shall be full and complete authorization and protection in respect of any action taken or suffered by the City hereunder in good faith and in conformity with such opinion.

Sale or Transfer of the Project. The Owner intends to hold the Project for its own 11. account, has no current plans to sell, transfer or otherwise dispose of the Project (except in accordance with the right of first refusal and/or option granted pursuant to the Purchase Option Agreement), and, except as otherwise expressly provided herein, hereby covenants and agrees not to sell, transfer or otherwise dispose of the Project, or any portion thereof (other than for individual tenant use as contemplated hereunder or pursuant to the aforementioned option) or interest therein, including any interest in the Owner, without obtaining the prior written consent of the City, which consent shall not be unreasonably withheld, and receipt by the City of (i) evidence satisfactory to the City that the Owner's purchaser or transferee has assumed in writing and in full, the Owner's duties and obligations under this Regulatory Agreement, (ii) an opinion of counsel of the transferee that the transferee has duly assumed the obligations of the Owner under this Regulatory Agreement and that such obligations and this Regulatory Agreement are binding on the transferee, (iii) evidence acceptable to the City that either (A) the purchaser or assignee has experience in the ownership, operation and management of rental housing projects in the City such as the Project without any record of material violations of discrimination restrictions or other State or federal laws or regulations applicable to such projects, or (B) the purchaser or assignee agrees to retain a property management firm with the experience and record described in subparagraph (A) above or (C) if the purchaser or assignee does not have management experience, the City may cause the Program Administrator to provide on-site training in program compliance if the City determines such training is necessary, (iv) evidence satisfactory to the City that no event of default exists under this Regulatory Agreement, the Project Loan Agreement or any document related to the Loan, and payment of all fees and expenses of the City and the Fiscal Agent due under any of such documents is current, and (v) an opinion of Tax Counsel (also delivered to the Lender) to the effect that such transfer will not, in itself, cause interest on the Note to become includable in the gross income of the recipients thereof for federal income tax purposes, except to the extent held by a "substantial user" of the Project or a "related person" within the meaning of Section 147(a) of the Code. It is hereby expressly stipulated and agreed that any sale, transfer or other disposition of the Project in violation of this Section 11 shall be null, void and without effect, shall cause a reversion of title to the Owner, and shall be ineffective to relieve the Owner of its obligations under this Regulatory Agreement. Nothing in this Section 11 shall affect any provision of any other document or instrument between the Owner and any other party which requires the Owner to obtain the prior written consent of such other party in order to sell, transfer or otherwise dispose of the Project. Not less than sixty (60) days prior to consummating any sale, transfer or disposition of any interest in the Project, the Owner shall deliver to the City a notice in writing explaining the nature of the proposed transfer. Notwithstanding the foregoing, the provisions of this Section 11 shall not apply to the transfer of all or any portion of (a) the limited partner interest of the Investor Limited Partner in the Owner (which is instead subject to paragraph (i) of Section 6), (b) the General Partner interest to an affiliate of the General Partner, or (c) the transfer of any stock in the Investor Limited Partner.

12. Term; Provisions Surviving Beyond the End of the Qualified Project Period.

This Regulatory Agreement and all of the terms hereof shall become effective upon its execution and delivery and shall remain in full force and effect for the longer of (a) the Qualified Project Period or (b) fifty-five (55) years after the date on which at least fifty percent (50%) of the units in the Project are first occupied; provided that the following terms and provisions of this Regulatory Agreement shall be deemed a covenant running with the land and shall survive and remain in full force and effect beyond the end of the foregoing term: Section 5(f), (g) and (l), Section 6(f) and (h), and Sections 11, 13, and 16, except to the extent terminated pursuant to the following paragraph.

The terms of this Regulatory Agreement to the contrary notwithstanding, this Regulatory Agreement, except for the provisions of Section 8 hereof, shall terminate and be of no further force and effect in the event of (i) involuntary noncompliance with the provisions of this Regulatory Agreement caused by fire, seizure, requisition, change in a federal law or an action of a federal agency after the Closing Date, which prevents the City from enforcing such provisions, or (ii) foreclosure, exercise of power of sale, transfer of title by assignment of the leasehold interest in the Project in lieu of foreclosure, or condemnation or a similar event, but only if, in case of the events described in either clause (i) or (ii) above, within a reasonable period, either the Note is paid in full or canceled or amounts received as a consequence of such event are used to provide a project that meets the requirements hereof; provided, however, that the preceding provisions of this sentence shall cease to apply and the restrictions contained herein shall be reinstated if, at any time subsequent to the termination of such provisions as the result of the foreclosure, exercise of power of sale, or the delivery of an assignment of the leasehold interest in the Project in lieu of foreclosure or a similar event, the Owner or any related person (within the meaning of Section 1.103-10(e) of the Regulations) obtains an ownership interest in the Project for federal income tax purposes. The Owner hereby agrees that, following any foreclosure, exercise of power of sale, delivery of an assignment of the leasehold interest in the Project in lieu of foreclosure or similar event, neither the Owner nor any such related person as described above will obtain an ownership interest in the Project for federal tax purposes. Notwithstanding any other provisions of this Regulatory Agreement to the contrary, this entire Regulatory Agreement, or any of the provisions or sections hereof, may be terminated upon agreement by the City, the Fiscal Agent and

the Owner subject to compliance with any of the provisions contained in this Regulatory Agreement only if there shall have been received by the City, the Fiscal Agent, the Lender and the Owner an opinion of Tax Counsel to the effect that such termination will not adversely affect the Tax Exempt status of the interest on the Note. The Owner shall provide written notice to the City in the event of the occurrence of any of the events described in clause (i) above.

Upon the termination of the terms of this Regulatory Agreement, the parties hereto agree to execute, deliver and record appropriate instruments of release and discharge of the terms hereof; provided, however, that the execution and delivery of such instruments shall not be necessary or a prerequisite to the termination of this Regulatory Agreement in accordance with its terms.

13. <u>Covenants to Run With the Land</u>. The Owner hereby subjects the Project to the covenants, reservations and restrictions set forth in this Regulatory Agreement. The City, the Fiscal Agent and the Owner hereby declare their express intent that the covenants, reservations and restrictions set forth herein shall be deemed covenants running with the land and shall pass to and be binding upon the Owner's successors in title to the Project; provided, however, that on the termination of this Regulatory Agreement said covenants, reservations and restrictions shall expire. Each and every contract, deed or other instrument hereafter executed covering or conveying the Project or any portion thereof shall conclusively be held to have been executed, delivered and accepted subject to such covenants, reservations and restrictions, regardless of whether such covenants, reservations and restrictions are set forth in such contract, deed or other instruments. No breach of any of the provisions of this Regulatory Agreement shall defeat or render invalid the lien of a mortgage made in good faith and for value encumbering the Site.

14. <u>Burden and Benefit</u>. The City, the Fiscal Agent and the Owner hereby declare their understanding and intent that the burden of the covenants set forth herein touch and concern the land in that the Owner's legal interest in the Project is rendered less valuable thereby. The City, the Fiscal Agent and the Owner hereby further declare their understanding and intent that the benefit of such covenants touch and concern the land by enhancing and increasing the enjoyment and use of the Project by Very Low Income Tenants, the intended beneficiaries of such covenants, reservations and restrictions, and by furthering the public purposes for which the Note was executed and delivered.

15. <u>Uniformity; Common Plan</u>. The covenants, reservations and restrictions hereof shall apply uniformly to the entire Project in order to establish and carry out a common plan for the use, development and improvement of the Site.

16. <u>Enforcement</u>. If the Owner defaults in the performance or observance of any covenant, agreement or obligation of the Owner set forth in this Regulatory Agreement, and if such default remains uncured for a period of sixty (60) days (the "cure period") after written notice thereof shall have been given by the City to the Owner (provided, however, that the City may at its sole option extend the cure period if the default is of the nature which would reasonably require more than sixty (60) days to cure and if the Owner provides the City and the Lender, if requested by the City or the Lender, with an opinion of Tax Counsel to the effect that such extension will not adversely affect the Tax Exempt status of interest on the Note). Upon the expiration of such cure period, as the same may be extended as aforesaid, then the City may declare an "event of

default" to have occurred hereunder, and, subject to the provisions of the Funding Loan Agreement, may take any one or more of the following steps:

(a) by mandamus or other suit, action or proceeding at law or in equity, require the Owner to perform its obligations and covenants hereunder or enjoin any acts or things which may be unlawful or in violation of the rights of the City hereunder; or

(b) have access to and inspect, examine and make copies of all of the books and records of the Owner pertaining to the Project; or

(c) take such other action at law or in equity as may appear necessary or desirable to enforce the obligations, covenants and agreements of the Owner hereunder.

Notwithstanding anything contained in this Regulatory Agreement to the contrary, the occurrence of an event of default under this Regulatory Agreement shall not be deemed, under any circumstances whatsoever, to be a default under the Mortgage except as may be otherwise specified in the Mortgage.

Notwithstanding anything contained in this Regulatory Agreement to the contrary, the City agrees that any cure of any default made or tendered by the Investor Limited Partner and/or the Lender shall be deemed to be a cure by the Owner and shall be accepted or rejected on the same basis as if made or tendered by the Owner.

17. <u>Recording and Filing</u>. The Owner shall cause this Regulatory Agreement and all amendments and supplements hereto and thereto, to be recorded and filed in the real property records of the City and County of San Francisco and in such other places as the City may reasonably request. The Owner shall pay all fees and charges incurred in connection with any such recording.

18. Payment of Fees and Costs. Notwithstanding any prepayment of the Loan and notwithstanding a discharge of the Funding Loan Agreement and/or the Project Loan Agreement, the Owner shall continue to pay the City's annual administrative fee as calculated and described below. Upon the occurrence of an event of default hereunder, the Owner shall continue to pay to the City and the Fiscal Agent compensation for any services rendered by any of them hereunder and reimbursement for all costs and expenses incurred by them, including, but not limited to, any costs incurred by the City pursuant to Section 5.07(a) of the Funding Loan Agreement, in connection therewith.

The Owner shall pay to the City (i) an initial issuance fee equal to one quarter of one percent (0.25%) of the maximum authorized principal amount of the Note (the "Issuance Fee") and (ii) an annual administrative fee not to exceed one eighth of one percent (0.125%) of the maximum principal amount of the Note then outstanding, but no less than \$2,500 (the "Annual Fee"), in advance. The total amount payable to the City on the Closing Date shall be «ClosingFee», consisting of the Issuance Fee plus the first two installments of the Annual Fee. The next installment of the Annual Fee shall be payable commencing on the second anniversary of the Closing Date and thereafter on each anniversary date of the Closing Date during the term of this Agreement. For purposes of this paragraph, the Note shall be deemed outstanding in the maximum authorized principal amount until the initial prepayment date of the Note.

In case any action at law or in equity, including an action for declaratory relief, is brought against the Owner to enforce the provisions of this Regulatory Agreement, the Owner agrees to pay the attorney's fees and other reasonable expenses incurred by the City, CDLAC, the Lender, and/or the Program Administrator in connection with such action.

19. <u>Governing Law</u>. This Regulatory Agreement shall be governed by the laws of the State.

20. <u>Amendments</u>. To the extent any amendments to the Act, the Treasury Regulations or the Code will, in the written opinion of Tax Counsel filed with the City, the Fiscal Agent, the Lender and the Owner, impose requirements upon the ownership or operation of the Project more restrictive than those imposed by this Regulatory Agreement which must be complied with in order to maintain the Tax Exempt status of interest on the Note, this Regulatory Agreement shall be deemed to be automatically amended to impose such additional or more restrictive requirements. Otherwise, this Regulatory Agreement shall be amended only by a written instrument executed by the parties hereto or their successors in title, and duly recorded in the real property records of the City and County of San Francisco, provided that any amendment to the CDLAC Requirements shall also be subject to the consent of CDLAC, and provided further, that any amendment to Sections 3 and 4 shall require an opinion of Tax Counsel filed with the City, the Fiscal Agent, the Lender and the Owner, to the effect that such amendment will not adversely affect the Tax Exempt status of interest on the Note.

21. <u>City Contracting Provisions</u>. The Owner covenants and agrees to comply with the provisions set forth in Exhibit H to this Regulatory Agreement, which is incorporated in and made a part of this Regulatory Agreement by this reference.

22. <u>Notice</u>. All notices, certificates or other communications shall be sufficiently given and shall be deemed given on the date personally delivered or on the second day following the date on which the same have been mailed by first class mail, postage prepaid, addressed as follows:

If to the City:

City and County of San Francisco City Hall, 1 Dr. Carlton B. Goodlett Place, Room 316 San Francisco, California 94102 Attention: City Controller

With copies to:

City and County of San Francisco City Hall, 1 Dr. Carlton B. Goodlett Place, Room 140 San Francisco, California 94102 Attention: City Treasurer City and County of San Francisco Mayor's Office of Housing and Community Development 1 South Van Ness Avenue, 5th Floor San Francisco, California 94103 Attention: Director Telephone: (415) 701-5500 Email: olson.lee@sfgov.org

Office of the City Attorney City Hall, 1 Dr. Carlton B. Goodlett Place, Room 234 San Francisco, California 94102 Attention: Finance Team Email: cityattorney@sfgov.org

If to the Owner:

With a copy to:

If to the Lender (during the Construction Phase): c/o Tenderloin Neighborhood Development Corporation 201 Eddy Street San Francisco, CA 94102 Attention: Tom Lauderbach Telephone: (415) 358-3956 Facsimile: (415) 776-3952 Email: tlauderbach@tndc.org Gubb & Barshay

RP Associates, L.P.

(which copy shall not constitute notice to Owner) 505 14th Street, Suite 1050 Oakland, CA 94612 Attention: Scott Barshay, Esq. Telephone: (415) 781-6600 x2 Facsimile: (415) 781-6967 Email: sbarshay@gubbandbarshay.com

Bank of America, N.A. Fifth Avenue Plaza 800 5th Avenue WA1-501-17-19 Seattle, WA 98104-3176 Attention: Scott Catton, Underwriter Telephone: (206) 358-3847 Facsimile: (206) 585-9084 Email: scott.catton@baml.com With a copy to:

Paul Hastings LLP 515 South Flower Street, 25th Floor Los Angeles, California 90071 Attention: Kenneth Krug Telephone: (213) 683-6230 Facsimile: (213) 996-3230 Email: kenkrug@paulhastings.com

If to the Lender and Servicer (from Conversion Date to Freddie Mac Purchase Date): See Exhibit K – Freddie Mac Rider

If to the Lender (as of See Exhibit I Freddie Mac Purchase Date):

See Exhibit K – Freddie Mac Rider

If to the Fiscal Agent:

U.S. Bank National Association Global Corporate Trust Services One California Street, Suite 1000 San Francisco, CA 94111 Attention: Andrew Fung Telephone: (415) 677-3593 Email: andrew.fung@usbank.com

Any of the foregoing parties may, by notice given hereunder, designate any further or different addresses to which subsequent notices, certificates, documents or other communications shall be sent.

23. <u>Severability</u>. If any provision of this Regulatory Agreement shall be invalid, illegal or unenforceable, the validity, legality and enforceability of the remaining portions hereof shall not in any way be affected or impaired thereby.

24. <u>Multiple Counterparts</u>. This Regulatory Agreement may be executed in multiple counterparts, all of which shall constitute one and the same instrument, and each of which shall be deemed to be an original.

25. <u>Third-Party Beneficiaries</u>. The parties to the Regulatory Agreement recognize and agree that the terms of the Regulatory Agreement and the enforcement of those terms are entered into for the benefit of various parties. The parties hereto acknowledge that CDLAC and the Lender are intended to be and shall be third-party beneficiaries of this Regulatory Agreement. CDLAC shall accordingly have contractual rights in this Regulatory Agreement and shall be entitled (but not obligated) to enforce, in accordance with Section 16 hereof, the terms hereof and the terms of the CDLAC Resolution. Notwithstanding the above, CDLAC shall be entitled solely to enforce the terms of the CDLAC Resolution, and any enforcement of the terms and provisions of the CDLAC Resolution by CDLAC shall not adversely affect the interests of the Lender or the Fiscal Agent, and shall otherwise be subject to the terms, conditions and limitations otherwise applicable to the enforcement of remedies under this Regulatory Agreement.

The rights of the Lender under this Section are in addition to all rights conferred upon the Lender under the Funding Loan Agreement, the Project Loan Agreement and the other Financing Documents and in no way limit those rights. Moreover, Lender shall not be responsible for monitoring or verifying compliance by the Owner with its obligations under this Regulatory Agreement.

Pursuant to Section 52080(k) of the Housing Law, the provisions of Section 4(a)(iv) and Section 6 hereof may be enforced either in law or in equity by any resident, local agency, entity, or by any other person adversely affected by the Owner's failure to comply with such Section.

26. <u>The Fiscal Agent</u>. The Fiscal Agent shall act as specifically provided herein and no implied duties or obligations shall be read into this Regulatory Agreement against the Fiscal Agent. The Fiscal Agent shall have no duty to act with respect to enforcement of the Owner's performance hereunder. The Fiscal Agent is acting solely as Fiscal Agent under the Funding Loan Agreement and not in its individual capacity, and all provisions of the Funding Loan Agreement relating to the rights, privileges, powers and protections of the Fiscal Agent shall apply with equal force and effect to all actions taken (or omitted to be taken) by the Fiscal Agent in connection with this Regulatory Agreement. Neither the Fiscal Agent nor any of its officers, directors or employees shall be liable for any action taken or omitted to be taken by it or them hereunder or in connection herewith except for its or their own negligence or willful misconduct.

No provision of this Regulatory Agreement shall require the Fiscal Agent to expend or risk its own funds or otherwise incur any financial liability in the performance of its duties hereunder, or in the exercise of any of its rights or powers, if it shall have reasonable grounds for believing that repayment of such funds or adequate indemnity against such risk or liability is not reasonably assured to it.

After the date on which the Note is no longer outstanding the Fiscal Agent shall no longer have any duties or responsibilities under this Regulatory Agreement and all references to the Fiscal Agent in this Regulatory Agreement shall be deemed references to the City.

27. <u>Freddie Mac Rider</u>. The Freddie Mac Rider to Regulatory Agreement (the "Freddie Mac Rider") attached to this Regulatory Agreement as Exhibit K forms an integral part of this Regulatory Agreement and the terms thereof are hereby incorporated in this Regulatory Agreement, provided that the Freddie Mac Rider shall not be effective unless and until Conversion (as defined in the Funding Loan Agreement) occurs.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the City, the Fiscal Agent and the Owner have executed this Regulatory Agreement by their duly authorized representatives, all as of the date first written hereinabove.

CITY AND COUNTY OF SAN FRANCISCO

By: _____

Olson Lee, Director Mayor's Office of Housing and Community Development

Approved as to Form:

DENNIS J. HERRERA City Attorney

By ____

Deputy City Attorney

[Signatures continue on following page.]

U.S. BANK NATIONAL ASSOCIATION, as Fiscal Agent

By:	 	
Title:		

OWNER:

RP ASSOCIATES, L.P., a California limited partnership

By: RP GP LLC, a California limited liability company, its general partner

By: Turk Street, Inc., a California nonprofit public benefit corporation, its sole member/manager

By:

.

Donald S. Falk, Chief Executive Officer

EXHIBIT A

LEGAL DESCRIPTION OF THE SITE

The land referred to is situated in the County of San Francisco, City of San Francisco, State of California, and is described as follows:

Tract A:

All buildings and improvements located on the following described land, which buildings and improvements are and shall remain real property:

A portion of Parcel B, as said Parcel is shown on that certain map entitled, "Parcel Map 5436", recorded January 30, 2009 in Book 47 of Parcel Maps, Pages 179 and 180, in the Office of the Recorder of the City and County of San Francisco, California and more particularly described as follows:

Beginning at the southwest corner of said Parcel b, being the intersection of the northern line of Golden Gate Avenue (68 .75 feet wide) and the eastern line of Webster Street (110.00 feet wide); thence northerly along said line of Webster Street and the westerly line of said Parcel B, 197.42 feet to a point on the northerly line of said Parcel B; thence along the northerly lines of said Parcel B, the following courses : at a right angle easterly to the previous course, 49.67 feet; thence at a right angle northerly 5.00 feet; thence at a right angle easterly 136.42 feet; thence at a right angle northerly 5.00 feet; thence at a right angle easterly 145.17 feet; thence at a right angle southerly 9.25 feet; thence at a right angle easterly 40.00 feet to the easterly line of said Parcel B; thence at a right angle southerly 32.00 feet; thence at a right angle southerly 7.00 feet; thence at a right angle westerly 15.76 feet; thence at a right angle southerly 81.76 feet; thence at a right angle easterly 12.05 feet; thence at a right angle southerly 38.71 feet; thence at a right angle easterly 12.05 feet; thence at a right angle southerly line of said Parcel B, also being the northern line of said Golden Gate Avenue; thence at a right angle westerly along said line of said Parcel B, also being the northern line of said Golden Gate Avenue; thence at a right angle westerly along said line of said Parcel B, also being the northern line of said Golden Gate Avenue; thence at a right angle westerly along said line of Said Parcel B, also being the northern line of said Golden Gate Avenue; thence at a right angle westerly along said line of Said Parcel B, also being the northern line of said Golden Gate Avenue; thence at a right angle westerly along said line of Golden Gate Avenue and Parcel B, 314.36 feet to the point of beginning.

As described in that certain Certificate of Compliance recorded ______, 2016, Instrument No. 2016-_____ of Official Records

APN: Lot 028 (a portion); Block 0757

Tract B:

A leasehold as created by that certain lease dated September 1, 2016, executed by Housing Authority of the City and County of San Francisco, as lessor, and RP Associates, L.P., a California limited partnership, as lessee, as referenced in the document entitled "Memorandum of Ground Lease Agreement" recording concurrently herewith, for the term, upon and subject to all the provisions contained in said document, and in said lease, as to the following described property:

PARCEL ONE

A portion of Parcel B, as said Parcel is shown on that certain map entitled, "Parcel Map 5436", recorded January 30, 2009 in Book 47 of Parcel Maps, Pages 179 and 180, in the Office of the Recorder of the City and County of San Francisco, California and more particularly described as follows:

Beginning at the southwest corner of said Parcel b, being the intersection of the northern line of Golden Gate Avenue (68 .75 feet wide) and the eastern line of Webster Street (110.00 feet wide); thence northerly along said line of Webster Street and the westerly line of said Parcel B, 197.42 feet to a point on the northerly line of said Parcel B; thence along the northerly lines of said Parcel B, the following courses : at a right angle easterly to the previous course, 49.67 feet; thence at a right angle northerly 5.00 feet; thence at a right angle easterly 136.42 feet; thence at a right angle northerly 5.00 feet; thence at a right angle easterly 145.17 feet; thence at a right angle southerly 9.25 feet; thence at a right angle easterly 40.00 feet to the easterly line of said Parcel B; thence at a right angle southerly 32.00 feet; thence at a right angle southerly 7.00 feet; thence at a right angle westerly 12.17 feet; thence at a right angle southerly 81.76 feet; thence at a right angle westerly 12.05 feet; thence at a right angle southerly 38.71 feet; thence at a right angle easterly 12.05 feet; thence at a right angle southerly line of said Parcel B, also being the northern line of said Golden Gate Avenue; thence at a right angle westerly along said line of said Parcel B, also being the northern line of said Golden Gate Avenue; thence at a right angle westerly along said line of said Parcel B, also being the northern line of said Golden Gate Avenue; thence at a right angle westerly along said line of Said Parcel B, 314.36 feet to the point of beginning.

As described in that certain Certificate of Compliance recorded ______, 2016, Instrument No. 2016-_____ of Official Records

Excepting therefrom all buildings and improvements located on Tract B above, which buildings and improvements are and shall remain real property.

APN: Lot 028 (a portion); Block 0757

PARCEL TWO:

A non-exclusive easement for ingress and egress, as defined in Section 2(d) (i) (ii) and (iii) of the Reciprocal Easement, Joint Use and License Agreement recorded June 20, 2014 in Official Records under Recorder's Serial Number 2014-J897103-00, and amended by that First Amendment recorded November 24, 2014, as instrument number 2014-J978840-00, over Parcel A as shown on Parcel Map 5436, filed in the Office of the Recorder of the City and County of San Francisco, State of California in Book 47 of Parcel Maps at page 179, described as follows:

Beginning at the southwesterly corner of Parcel A as shown on Parcel Map 5436, filed in the Office of the Recorder of the City and County of San Francisco, State of California in Book 47 of Parcel Maps at Page 179; thence easterly along the southerly line of said Parcel A, a distance of 49.67 feet to an angle point in said southerly line; thence northerly along the southerly line of said Parcel A, a distance of 5.00 feet; thence at right angles westerly 49.67 feet to the westerly line of said Parcel A; thence southerly along the westerly line of said Parcel A, a distance of 5.00 feet to the point of beginning.

PARCEL THREE:

Non-exclusive easements for pedestrian and vehicular access, as defined in Section 3(b) of the Reciprocal Easement, Joint Use and License Agreement recorded June 20, 2014 in Official Records under Recorder's Serial Number 2014-J897103-00, and amended by that First Amendment recorded November 24, 2014, as instrument number 2014-J978840-00, over Parcel A as shown on Parcel Map 5436, filed in the office of the recorder of the City and County of San Francisco, State of California in Book 47 of Parcel Maps at page 179.

PARCEL FOUR:

A non-exclusive easement for pedestrian ingress and egress, as defined in Section 4(b) of the Reciprocal Easement, Joint Use and License Agreement recorded June 20, 2014 in Official Records under Recorder's Serial Number 2014-J897103-00, and amended by that First Amendment recorded November 24, 2014, as instrument number 2014-J978840-00, over Parcel A as shown on Parcel Map 5436, filed in the Office of the Recorder of the City and County of San Francisco, State of California in Book 47 of Parcel Maps at page 179, described as follows:

Commencing at the northwesterly comer of Parcel A as shown on Parcel Map 5436, filed in the Office of the Recorder of the City and County of San Francisco, State of California in Book 47 of Parcel Maps at page 179; thence easterly along the northerly line of said Parcel A, a distance of 166.67 feet to the true point of beginning; thence continuing easterly along the northerly line of said Parcel A, a distance of 67.79 feet; thence at right angles southerly 21.41 feet; thence at a right angle westerly 2.00 feet; thence at a right angle southerly 15.00 feet; thence at a right angle easterly 1.00 foot; thence at a right angle southerly 29.00 feet to the southerly line of said Parcel A; thence at a right angle of 14.29 feet; thence at a right angle northerly 29.00 feet; thence at a right angle westerly 35.17 feet; thence at a right angle southerly 36.42 feet to the southerly line of said Parcel A; thence

southerly line of said Parcel A, a distance of 6.00 feet; thence at a right angle northerly 36.42 feet; thence at a right angle easterly 2.54 feet; thence at a right angle northerly 15.00 feet; thence at a right angle westerly 2.54 feet; thence at a right angle northerly 21.16 feet to the true point of beginning.

PARCEL FIVE:

Non-exclusive easements for utilities, as defined in Section 7(a) of the Reciprocal Easement, Joint Use and License Agreement recorded June 20, 2014 in Official Records under Recorder's Serial Number 2014-J897103-00, and amended by that First Amendment recorded November 24, 2014, as instrument number 2014-J978840-00, over Parcel A as shown on Parcel Map 5436, filed in the office of the recorder of the City and County of San Francisco, State of California in Book 47 of Parcel Maps at page 179, described as follows:

PARCEL FIVE - A (Telecom):

That real property situated in the City and County of San Francisco, State of California, being a strip of land 10.00 feet wide lying 5.00 feet on each side of the following described centerline.

Commencing at the southeasterly comer of Parcel A as shown on Parcel Map 5436, filed in the Office of the Recorder of the City and County of San Francisco, State of California in Book 47 of Parcel Maps at page 179; thence westerly along the southerly line of said Parcel A, a distance of 40.00 feet to an angle point in said southerly line; thence northerly along the southerly line of said Parcel A, a distance of 9.25 feet to an angle point in said southerly line; thence continuing along the southerly line of said Parcel A, a distance of 86.57 feet to the true point of beginning of the centerline; thence deflecting 132°22'46" to the right a distance of 24.15 feet to the northerly line of said Parcel A and the terminus of the centerline.

PARCEL FIVE - B (Utility):

That real property situated in the City and County of San Francisco, State of California, being a strip of land 10.00 feet wide lying 5.00 feet on each side of the following described centerline.

Commencing at the southwesterly comer of Parcel A as shown on Parcel Map 5436, filed in the Office of the Recorder of the City and County of San Francisco, State of California in Book 47 of Parcel Maps at page 179; thence easterly along the southerly line of said Parcel A 26.55 feet to the true point of beginning of the centerline; thence deflecting 169°05'35" to the left a distance of 15.89 feet to an angle point in the centerline; thence deflecting 6°02'39" to the right a distance of 11.45 feet to the westerly line of said Parcel A and the terminus of the centerline.

PARCEL SIX:

A non-exclusive easement for pedestrian access, as defined in Section 12 of the Reciprocal Easement, Joint Use and License Agreement recorded June 20, 2014 in Official Records under Recorder's Serial Number 2014-J897103-00, and amended by that First Amendment recorded November 24, 2014, as instrument number 2014-J978840-00, over Parcel A as shown on Parcel Map 5436, filed in the office of the recorder of the City and County of San Francisco, State of California in Book 47 of Parcel Maps at page 179, described as follows:

Beginning at the southeasterly corner of Parcel A as shown on Parcel Map 5436, filed in the Office of the Recorder of the City and County of San Francisco, State of California in Book 47 of Parcel Maps at page 179; thence westerly along the southerly line of said Parcel A, a distance of 40.00 feet to an angle point in said southerly line; thence northerly along the southerly line of said Parcel A, a distance of 9.25 feet to an angle point in said southerly line; thence at right angles easterly a distance of 8.87 feet; thence at a right angle southerly 7.13 feet; thence at a right angle easterly 31.13 feet to the easterly line of said Parcel A; thence southerly along the easterly line of said Parcel A, a distance of 2.12 feet to the point of beginning.

PARCEL VII:

A non-exclusive easement for storm water drainage, as defined in Section 1 (a) of the Easement Agreement (Storm Water Drainage) recorded June 20, 2014 in Official Records under Recorder's Serial Number 2015-K183001 over Parcel A as shown on Parcel Map 5436, filed in the office of the recorder of the City and County of San Francisco, State of California in Book 47 of Parcel Maps at page 179, described as follows:

That real property situated in the City and County of San Francisco, State of California, being a strip of land 10.00 feet wide lying 5.00 feet on each side of the following described centerline:

Commencing at the southeasterly corner of Parcel A as shown on Parcel Map 5436, filed in the office of the recorder of the City and County of San Francisco, State of California in Book 47 of Parcel Maps at page 179; thence westerly along the southerly line of said Parcel A, a distance of 40.00 feet to an angle point in said southerly line; thence northerly along the southerly line of said Parcel A, a distance of 9.25 feet to an angle point in said southerly line; thence westerly along the southerly line of the centerline; thence deflecting 90°00'00" to the right a distance of 15.87 feet to an angle point in the centerline; thence deflecting 42°40'35" to the right a distance of 17.50 feet; thence deflecting 42°40'35" to the right a distance of 17.50 feet; thence deflecting 42°40'35" to the right a distance of 17.50 feet; thence deflecting 42°40'35" to the right a distance of 17.50 feet; thence deflecting 42°40'35" to the right a distance of 17.50 feet; thence deflecting 42°40'35" to the right a distance of 17.50 feet; thence deflecting 42°40'35" to the right a distance of 17.50 feet; thence deflecting 42°40'35" to the right a distance of 17.50 feet; thence deflecting 42°40'35" to the right a distance of 17.50 feet; thence deflecting 42°40'35" to the right a distance of 17.50 feet; thence deflecting 42°40'35" to the right a distance of 17.50 feet; thence deflecting 42°40'35" to the right a distance of 17.50 feet; thence deflecting 42°40'35" to the right a distance of 17.50 feet; thence deflecting 42°40'35" to the right a distance of 17.50 feet; thence deflecting 42°40'35" to the centerline; thence deflecting 42°40'35" to the right a distance of 36.44 feet to the northerly line of said Parcel A and the terminus of the centerline.

EXHIBIT B

INCOME CERTIFICATION FORM

A current version of the CTCAC form may be downloaded from the State Treasurer's website at the following link: http://www.treasurer.ca.gov/ctcac/compliance/tic.pdf.

EXHIBIT C

COMPLETION CERTIFICATE

CITY AND COUNTY OF SAN FRANCISCO Mayor's Office of Housing and Community Development 1 South Van Ness Avenue, 5th Floor San Francisco, California 94103

The undersigned (the "Owner") hereby certifies that all aspects of the rehabilitation of the Project (as that term is used in the Regulatory Agreement and Declaration of Restrictive Covenants, dated as of September 1, 2016, by and between the City and County of San Francisco and the Owner (the "Regulatory Agreement")) were substantially completed and available for occupancy by tenants in the Project as of ______ (the "Completion Date").

1. The undersigned hereby certifies that:

(a) the aggregate amount disbursed on the Loan (as that term is used in the Regulatory Agreement) to date is \$_____; and

(b) all amounts disbursed on the Loan have been applied to pay or reimburse the undersigned for the payment of Project Costs (as that term is used in the Regulatory Agreement) and none of the amounts disbursed on the Loan has been applied to pay or reimburse any party for the payment of costs or expenses other than Project Costs; and

(c) As shown on the attached sheet (showing the breakdown of expenditures for the Project and the source of the funds which were used to pay such costs), at least ninety-five percent (95%) of the amounts disbursed on the Loan have been applied to pay or reimburse the Owner for the payment of Qualified Project Costs (as that term is used in the Regulatory Agreement) and less than twenty-five percent (25%) of the amounts disbursed on the Loan, exclusive of amounts applied to pay the costs of executing and delivering the Note (as that term is used in the Regulatory Agreement), have been applied to pay or reimburse the Owner for the cost of acquiring land.

[Signatures appear on next page]

OWNER:

RP ASSOCIATES, L.P., a California limited partnership

By: RP GP LLC, a California limited liability company, its general partner

By: Turk Street, Inc., a California nonprofit public benefit corporation, its sole member/manager

By:

Donald S. Falk, Chief Executive Officer

EXHIBIT D

SAMPLE CERTIFICATE OF CONTINUING PROGRAM COMPLIANCE

Project Name: Rosa Parks

CDLAC Application Number(s): 16-337

CDLAC Resolution Number(s): 16-41

Property Address: 1251 Turk Street, San Francisco, California 94115

Project Completion Date (if completed, otherwise mark NA):

Name of Obligation: City and County of San Francisco Multifamily Housing Revenue Note (Rosa Parks), 2016 Series P

The undersigned, being the authorized representatives of RP Associates, L.P., a California limited partnership (the "Owner"), hereby certifies that he/she has read and is thoroughly familiar with the provisions of the various documents associated with the Owner's participation in the City and County of San Francisco (the "City") Multifamily Housing Program, such documents including:

1. the Regulatory Agreement and Declaration of Restrictive Covenants, dated as of September 1, 2016 (the "Regulatory Agreement"), among the City, the Fiscal Agent and the Owner; and

2. the Project Loan Agreement, dated as of September 1, 2016, among the City, the Fiscal Agent and the Owner.

The undersigned further certifies that:

A. There have been no changes to the ownership entity, principals or property management of the Project (as defined in the Regulatory Agreement) since the Note (as defined in the Regulatory Agreement) was executed and delivered or since the last certification was provided (as applicable), except as described below:

(If so please attach a request to revise the CDLAC Resolution, noting all pertinent information regarding the change, otherwise state "NONE")

If Project has not yet been placed in service, mark N/A for the balance of the items below:

B. During the preceding twelve-months (i) such Project was continually in compliance with the Regulatory Agreement executed in connection with the Loan (as defined in the Regulatory Agreement) from the City and (ii) and all of the units (except the one manager's unit) in the Project were occupied by Very Low Income Tenants (as defined in the Regulatory Agreement) (minimum of 100%).

C. As of the date of this Certificate, the following percentages of completed residential units in the Project (i) are occupied by Very Low Income Tenants or Existing Tenants (as such term is defined in the Regulatory Agreement), or (ii) are currently vacant and being held available for such occupancy and have been so held continuously since the date such unit was vacated, as indicated below:

Occupied by Very Low Income Tenants:

1 bedroom units:	Unit Nos	
2 bedroom units:	Unit Nos	
3 bedroom units:	Unit Nos.	
4 bedroom units:	Unit Nos.	,
Total percentage occupied by Very	V Low Income Tenants:	

Occupied by Existing Tenants:

1 bedroom units:	Unit Nos.
2 bedroom units:	Unit Nos
3 bedroom units:	Unit Nos
4 bedroom units:	Unit Nos

Total percentage occupied by Existing Tenants:

Held vacant for occupancy continuously since last occupied by a Very Low Income Tenant or Existing Tenant:

____%; Unit Nos. _____

Vacant Units:

_____%; Unit Nos. _____

It hereby is confirmed that each Very Low Income Tenant currently residing in a unit in the Project has completed an Income Certification Form in the form approved by the City and that since commencement of the Qualified Project Period (as such term is defined in the Regulatory Agreement), not less than 100% of the occupied units (excluding the one manager's unit) in the Project have been rented to (or are vacant and last occupied by) Very Low Income Tenants or an Existing Tenant. The undersigned hereby certifies that the Owner is not in default under any of the terms and provisions of the above documents.

D. The units occupied by Very Low Income Tenants are of similar size and quality to other units and are dispersed throughout the Project.

E Select appropriate certification: [No unremedied default has occurred under this Regulatory Agreement, the Note, the Project Loan Agreement or the Mortgage (as defined in the

Regulatory Agreement).] [A default has occurred under the ______. The nature of the default and the measures being taken to remedy such default are as follows:

F. There has been no change of use for the Project, except as follows: (please describe if any, or otherwise indicate "NONE")

G. Select appropriate certification: The undersigned hereby certifies that the Project [has satisfied all] [except as described below, has satisfied all] of the requirements memorialized in Exhibit A of the CDLAC Resolution, a copy of which is attached hereto (i.e. qualifying project completion, qualifying depreciable asset purchase, qualifying loan originations, the use of public funds, manager units, income rent restrictions, sustainable building methods, etc., as applicable), and thus has achieved all public benefit requirements (excluding service amenities) as presented to CDLAC.

[Describe any requirements not satisfied: _____]

H. As captured in Exhibit A of the CDLAC Resolution, the Project has committed to and is currently providing the following service amenities for a minimum of ten years, on a regular and ongoing basis, which are provided free of charge (with the exception of day care services):

Please check the services that apply or write N/A where appropriate:

_____ After-school Programs

_____ Educational, health and wellness, or skill building classes

_____ Health and Wellness services and programs (not group classes)

_____ Licensed Childcare provided for a minimum of 20 hours per week (Monday-Friday)

_____ Bona-Fide Service Coordinator/ Social Worker

1) For this reporting period, attached is evidence (i.e. MOUs, contracts, schedules, calendars, flyers, sign-up sheets, etc.) confirming that the above listed services are being provided and have met the requirements of Exhibit A of the Resolution.

2) If any of the above services requirements were not met, what corrective action is being taken to comply?

(Please also attach the completed project sponsor certification form as provided in the CDLAC Resolution)

(Please also attach the completed Occupancy and Rent Information form attached hereto)

I. The representations set forth herein are true and correct to the best of the undersigned's knowledge and belief, and the undersigned acknowledges and agrees that the City will be relying

D-3

solely on the foregoing certifications and accompanying documentation, if any, in making its certification to CDLAC pursuant to Section 5144 of the CDLAC Regulations, and agrees to provide to the City such documentation or evidence, in support of the foregoing certifications, as the City or CDLAC may request.

Date: _____

OWNER:

RP ASSOCIATES, L.P., a California limited partnership

- By: RP GP LLC, a California limited liability company, its general partner
 - By: Turk Street, Inc., a California nonprofit public benefit corporation, its sole member/manager

By: _

Donald S. Falk, Chief Executive Officer

EXHIBIT E

[reserved]

EXHIBIT F

CDLAC RESOLUTION

F-1

EXHIBIT G

CERTIFICATE OF COMPLIANCE (CDLAC RESOLUTION)

Project Name: Rosa Parks

CDLAC Application No.: 16-337

Pursuant to Section 13 of Resolution No. 16-41 (the "Resolution"), adopted by the California Debt Limit Allocation Committee (the "Committee") on May 18, 2016, I, ______, an Officer of the Project Sponsor, hereby certify under penalty of perjury that, as of the date of this Certification, the above-mentioned Project is in compliance with all of the terms and conditions set forth in the Resolution.

I further certify that I have read and understand Section 3 of the Resolution, which specifies that once the Note is executed and delivered, the terms and conditions set forth in the Resolution shall be enforceable by the Committee through an action for specific performance or any other available remedy (as further explained in Section 12 of the Resolution).

Please check or write N/A to the items listed below:

_____ The project is currently in the Construction or Rehabilitation phase.

_____ The project has incorporated the minimum specifications into the project design for all new construction and rehabilitation projects as evidenced by the attached applicable third party certification (HERS Rater, Green Point Rater or US Green Building Council). For projects under construction or rehabilitation, the information is due following receipt of the verification but in no event shall the documentation be submitted more than two years after the execution and delivery of the Note.

_____ For projects that received points for exceeding the minimum requirements please attach the appropriate California Energy Commission compliance form for the project which shows the necessary percentage improvement better than the appropriate standards. The compliance form must be signed by a California Association of Building Consultants, Certified Energy Plans Examiner or HERS Rater as applicable.

Signature of Officer

Date

Printed Name of Officer

Title of Officer

EXHIBIT H

CITY AND COUNTY OF SAN FRANCISCO MANDATORY CONTRACTING PROVISIONS

The following provisions shall apply to this Regulatory Agreement as if set forth in the body thereof. Capitalized terms used but not defined in this Exhibit shall have the meanings given in this Regulatory Agreement.

1. **Conflict of Interest.** Through its execution of this Agreement, Owner acknowledges that it is familiar with the provision of Section 15.103 of the City's Charter, Article III, Chapter 2 of City's Campaign and Governmental Conduct Code, and Section 87100 et seq. and Section 1090 et seq. of the Government Code of the State of California, and certifies that it does not know of any facts which constitutes a violation of said provisions and agrees that it will immediately notify the City if it becomes aware of any such fact during the term of this Agreement.

2. Proprietary or Confidential Information of City. Owner understands and agrees that, in the performance of the work or services under this Agreement or in contemplation thereof, Owner may have access to private or confidential information which may be owned or controlled by City and that such information may contain proprietary or confidential details, the disclosure of which to third parties may be damaging to City. Owner agrees that all information disclosed by City to Owner shall be held in confidence and used only in performance of the Agreement. Owner shall exercise the same standard of care to protect such information as a reasonably prudent Owner would use to protect its own proprietary data.

3. Local Business Enterprise Utilization; Liquidated Damages.

a. **The LBE Ordinance.** Owner shall comply with all the requirements of the Local Business Enterprise and Non-Discrimination in Contracting Ordinance set forth in Chapter 14B of the San Francisco Administrative Code as it now exists or as it may be amended in the future (collectively the "LBE Ordinance"), provided such amendments do not materially increase Owner's obligations or liabilities, or materially diminish Owner's rights, under this Agreement. Such provisions of the LBE Ordinance are incorporated by reference and made a part of this Agreement as though fully set forth in this section. Owner's willful failure to comply with any applicable provisions of the LBE Ordinance is a material breach of Owner's obligations under this Agreement and shall entitle City, subject to any applicable notice and cure provisions set forth in this Agreement, to exercise any of the remedies provided for under this Agreement, under the LBE Ordinance or otherwise available at law or in equity, which remedies shall be cumulative unless this Agreement expressly provides that any remedy is exclusive. In addition, Owner shall comply fully with all other applicable local, state and federal laws prohibiting discrimination and requiring equal opportunity in contracting, including subcontracting.

b. **Enforcement.** If Owner willfully fails to comply with any of the provisions of the LBE Ordinance, the rules and regulations implementing the LBE Ordinance, or the provisions of this Agreement pertaining to LBE participation, Owner shall be liable for liquidated damages in an amount equal to Owner's net profit on this Agreement, or 10% of the total amount of this Agreement, or \$1,000, whichever is greatest. The Director of the City's Contracts Monitoring Division or any other public official authorized to enforce the LBE Ordinance (separately and collectively, the "Director of CMD") may also impose other sanctions against Owner authorized

in the LBE Ordinance, including declaring the Owner to be irresponsible and ineligible to contract with the City for a period of up to five years or revocation of the Owner's LBE certification. The Director of CMD will determine the sanctions to be imposed, including the amount of liquidated damages, after investigation pursuant to Administrative Code §14B.17. By entering into this Agreement, Owner acknowledges and agrees that any liquidated damages assessed by the Director of the CMD shall be payable to City upon demand. Owner further acknowledges and agrees that any liquidated damages assessed may be withheld from any monies due to Owner on any contract with City. Owner agrees to maintain records necessary for monitoring its compliance with the LBE Ordinance for a period of three years following termination or expiration of this Agreement, and shall make such records available for audit and inspection by the Director of CMD or the Controller upon request.

4. Nondiscrimination; Penalties.

a. **Owner Shall Not Discriminate.** In the performance of this Agreement, Owner agrees not to discriminate against any employee, City and County employee working with such Owner or Subcontractor, applicant for employment with such Owner or Subcontractor, or against any person seeking accommodations, advantages, facilities, privileges, services, or membership in all business, social, or other establishments or organizations, on the basis of the fact or perception of a person's race, color, creed, religion, national origin, ancestry, age, height, weight, sex, sexual orientation, gender identity, domestic partner status, marital status, disability or Acquired Immune Deficiency Syndrome or HIV status (AIDS/HIV status), or association with members of such protected classes, or in retaliation for opposition to discrimination against such classes.

b. **Subcontracts.** Owner shall incorporate by reference in all subcontracts the provisions of §§12B.2(a), 12B.2(c)-(k), and 12C.3 of the San Francisco Administrative Code (copies of which are available from Purchasing) and shall require all Subcontractors to comply with such provisions. Owner's failure to comply with the obligations in this subsection shall constitute a material breach of this Agreement.

c. Nondiscrimination in Benefits. Owner does not as of the date of this Agreement and will not during the term of this Agreement, in any of its operations in San Francisco, on real property owned by San Francisco, or where work is being performed for the City elsewhere in the United States, discriminate in the provision of bereavement leave, family medical leave, health benefits, membership or membership discounts, moving expenses, pension and retirement benefits or travel benefits, as well as any benefits other than the benefits specified above, between employees with domestic partners and employees with spouses, and/or between the domestic partners and spouses of such employees, where the domestic partnership has been registered with a governmental entity pursuant to state or local law authorizing such registration, subject to the conditions set forth in §12B.2(b) of the San Francisco Administrative Code.

d. **Condition to Contract.** As a condition to this Agreement, Owner shall execute the "Chapter 12B Declaration: Nondiscrimination in Contracts and Benefits" form (Form CMD-12B-101) with supporting documentation and secure the approval of the form by the San Francisco Contracts Monitoring Division (formerly 'Human Rights Commission').

e. **Incorporation of Administrative Code Provisions by Reference.** The provisions of Chapters 12B and 12C of the San Francisco Administrative Code are incorporated in this Section by reference and made a part of this Agreement as though fully set forth herein. Owner shall comply fully with and be bound by all of the provisions that apply to this Agreement under

such Chapters, including but not limited to the remedies provided in such Chapters. Without limiting the foregoing, Owner understands that pursuant to §§12B.2(h) and 12C.3(g) of the San Francisco Administrative Code, a penalty of \$50 for each person for each calendar day during which such person was discriminated against in violation of the provisions of this Agreement may be assessed against Owner and/or deducted from any payments due Owner.

5. MacBride Principles—Northern Ireland. Pursuant to San Francisco Administrative Code §12F.5, the City and County of San Francisco urges companies doing business in Northern Ireland to move towards resolving employment inequities, and encourages such companies to abide by the MacBride Principles. The City and County of San Francisco urges San Francisco companies to do business with corporations that abide by the MacBride Principles. By signing below, the person executing this agreement on behalf of Owner acknowledges and agrees that he or she has read and understood this section.

6. Tropical Hardwood and Virgin Redwood Ban. Pursuant to §804(b) of the San Francisco Environment Code, the City and County of San Francisco urges Owners not to import, purchase, obtain, or use for any purpose, any tropical hardwood, tropical hardwood wood product, virgin redwood or virgin redwood wood product.

7. **Drug-Free Workplace Policy.** Owner acknowledges that pursuant to the Federal Drug-Free Workplace Act of 1989, the unlawful manufacture, distribution, dispensation, possession, or use of a controlled substance is prohibited on City premises. Owner agrees that any violation of this prohibition by Owner, its employees, agents or assigns will be deemed a material breach of this Agreement.

8. Resource Conservation. Chapter 5 of the San Francisco Environment Code ("Resource Conservation") is incorporated herein by reference. Failure by Owner to comply with any of the applicable requirements of Chapter 5 will be deemed a material breach of contract.

9. Compliance with Americans with Disabilities Act. Owner acknowledges that, pursuant to the Americans with Disabilities Act (ADA), programs, services and other activities provided by a public entity to the public, whether directly or through a Owner, must be accessible to the disabled public. Owner shall provide the services specified in this Agreement in a manner that complies with the ADA and any and all other applicable federal, state and local disability rights legislation. Owner agrees not to discriminate against disabled persons in the provision of services, benefits or activities provided under this Agreement and further agrees that any violation of this prohibition on the part of Owner, its employees, agents or assigns will constitute a material breach of this Agreement.

10. Sunshine Ordinance. In accordance with San Francisco Administrative Code §67.24(e), contracts, Owners' bids, responses to solicitations and all other records of communications between City and persons or firms seeking contracts, shall be open to inspection immediately after a contract has been awarded. Nothing in this provision requires the disclosure of a private person or organization's net worth or other proprietary financial data submitted for qualification for a contract or other benefit until and unless that person or organization is awarded the contract or benefit. Information provided which is covered by this paragraph will be made available to the public upon request.

11. Limitations on Contributions. Through execution of this Agreement, Owner acknowledges that it is familiar with section 1.126 of the City's Campaign and Governmental

Conduct Code, which prohibits any person who contracts with the City for the rendition of personal services, for the furnishing of any material, supplies or equipment, for the sale or lease of any land or building, or for a grant, loan or loan guarantee, from making any campaign contribution to (1) an individual holding a City elective office if the contract must be approved by the individual, a board on which that individual serves, or the board of a state agency on which an appointee of that individual serves, (2) a candidate for the office held by such individual, or (3) a committee controlled by such individual, at any time from the commencement of negotiations for the contract until the later of either the termination of negotiations for such contract or six months after the date the contract is approved. Owner acknowledges that the foregoing restriction applies only if the contract or a combination or series of contracts approved by the same individual or board in a fiscal year have a total anticipated or actual value of \$50,000 or more. Owner further acknowledges that the prohibition on contributions applies to each prospective party to the contract: each member of Owner's board of directors: Owner's chairperson, chief executive officer, chief financial officer and chief operating officer; any person with an ownership interest of more than 20 percent in Owner; any Subcontractor listed in the bid or contract; and any committee that is sponsored or controlled by Owner. Additionally, Owner acknowledges that Owner must inform each of the persons described in the preceding sentence of the prohibitions contained in Section 1.126. Owner further agrees to provide to City the names of each person, entity or committee described above.

12. Requiring Minimum Compensation for Covered Employees.

a. Owner agrees to comply fully with and be bound by all of the provisions of the Minimum Compensation Ordinance (MCO), as set forth in San Francisco Administrative Code Chapter 12P (Chapter 12P), including the remedies provided, and implementing guidelines and rules. The provisions of Sections 12P.5 and 12P.5.1 of Chapter 12P are incorporated herein by reference and made a part of this Agreement as though fully set forth. The text of the MCO is available on the web at www.sfgov.org/olse/mco. A partial listing of some of Owner's obligations under the MCO is set forth in this Section. Owner is required to comply with all the provisions of the MCO, irrespective of the listing of obligations in this Section.

b. The MCO requires Owner to pay Owner's employees a minimum hourly gross compensation wage rate and to provide minimum compensated and uncompensated time off. The minimum wage rate may change from year to year and Owner is obligated to keep informed of the then-current requirements. Any subcontract entered into by Owner shall require the Subcontractor to comply with the requirements of the MCO and shall contain contractual obligations substantially the same as those set forth in this Section. It is Owner's obligation to ensure that any Subcontractor under this Agreement fails to comply with the requirements of the MCO. If any Subcontractor under this Agreement fails to comply, City may pursue any of the remedies set forth in this Section against Owner.

c. Owner shall not take adverse action or otherwise discriminate against an employee or other person for the exercise or attempted exercise of rights under the MCO. Such actions, if taken within 90 days of the exercise or attempted exercise of such rights, will be rebuttably presumed to be retaliation prohibited by the MCO.

d. Owner shall maintain employee and payroll records as required by the MCO. If Owner fails to do so, it shall be presumed that the Owner paid no more than the minimum wage required under State law. e. The City is authorized to inspect Owner's job sites and conduct interviews with employees and conduct audits of Owner.

f. Owner's commitment to provide the Minimum Compensation is a material element of the City's consideration for this Agreement. The City in its sole discretion shall determine whether such a breach has occurred. The City and the public will suffer actual damage that will be impractical or extremely difficult to determine if the Owner fails to comply with these requirements. Owner agrees that the sums set forth in Section 12P.6.1 of the MCO as liquidated damages are not a penalty, but are reasonable estimates of the loss that the City and the public will incur for Owner's noncompliance. The procedures governing the assessment of liquidated damages shall be those set forth in Section 12P.6.2 of Chapter 12P.

g. Owner understands and agrees that if it fails to comply with the requirements of the MCO, the City shall have the right to pursue any rights or remedies available under Chapter 12P (including liquidated damages), under the terms of the contract, and under applicable law. If, within 30 days after receiving written notice of a breach of this Agreement for violating the MCO, Owner fails to cure such breach or, if such breach cannot reasonably be cured within such period of 30 days, Owner fails to commence efforts to cure within such period, or thereafter fails diligently to pursue such cure to completion, the City shall have the right to pursue any rights or remedies available under applicable law, including those set forth in Section 12P.6(c) of Chapter 12P. Each of these remedies shall be exercisable individually or in combination with any other rights or remedies available to the City.

h. Owner represents and warrants that it is not an entity that was set up, or is being used, for the purpose of evading the intent of the MCO.

i. If Owner is exempt from the MCO when this Agreement is executed because the cumulative amount of agreements with this department for the fiscal year is less than \$25,000, but Owner later enters into an agreement or agreements that cause Owner to exceed that amount in a fiscal year, Owner shall thereafter be required to comply with the MCO under this Agreement. This obligation arises on the effective date of the agreement that causes the cumulative amount of agreements between the Owner and this department to exceed \$25,000 in the fiscal year.

13. Requiring Health Benefits for Covered Employees.

Owner agrees to comply fully with and be bound by all of the provisions of the Health Care Accountability Ordinance (HCAO), as set forth in San Francisco Administrative Code Chapter 12Q, including the remedies provided, and implementing regulations, as the same may be amended from time to time. The provisions of section 12Q.5.1 of Chapter 12Q are incorporated by reference and made a part of this Agreement as though fully set forth herein. The text of the HCAO is available on the web at www.sfgov.org/olse. Capitalized terms used in this Section and not defined in this Agreement shall have the meanings assigned to such terms in Chapter 12Q.

a. For each Covered Employee, Owner shall provide the appropriate health benefit set forth in Section 12Q.3 of the HCAO. If Owner chooses to offer the health plan option, such health plan shall meet the minimum standards set forth by the San Francisco Health Commission.

b. Notwithstanding the above, if the Owner is a small business as defined in Section 12Q.3(e) of the HCAO, it shall have no obligation to comply with part (a) above.

c. Owner's failure to comply with the HCAO shall constitute a material breach of this agreement. City shall notify Owner if such a breach has occurred. If, within 30 days after receiving City's written notice of a breach of this Agreement for violating the HCAO, Owner fails to cure such breach or, if such breach cannot reasonably be cured within such period of 30 days, Owner fails to commence efforts to cure within such period, or thereafter fails diligently to pursue such cure to completion, City shall have the right to pursue the remedies set forth in 12Q.5.1 and 12Q.5(f)(1-6). Each of these remedies shall be exercisable individually or in combination with any other rights or remedies available to City.

d. Any Subcontract entered into by Owner shall require the Subcontractor to comply with the requirements of the HCAO and shall contain contractual obligations substantially the same as those set forth in this Section. Owner shall notify City's Office of Contract Administration when it enters into such a Subcontract and shall certify to the Office of Contract Administration that it has notified the Subcontractor of the obligations under the HCAO and has imposed the requirements of the HCAO on Subcontractor through the Subcontract. Each Owner shall be responsible for its Subcontractors' compliance with this Chapter. If a Subcontractor fails to comply, the City may pursue the remedies set forth in this Section against Owner based on the Subcontractor's failure to comply, provided that City has first provided Owner with notice and an opportunity to obtain a cure of the violation.

e. Owner shall not discharge, reduce in compensation, or otherwise discriminate against any employee for notifying City with regard to Owner's noncompliance or anticipated noncompliance with the requirements of the HCAO, for opposing any practice proscribed by the HCAO, for participating in proceedings related to the HCAO, or for seeking to assert or enforce any rights under the HCAO by any lawful means.

f. Owner represents and warrants that it is not an entity that was set up, or is being used, for the purpose of evading the intent of the HCAO.

g. Owner shall maintain employee and payroll records in compliance with the California Labor Code and Industrial Welfare Commission orders, including the number of hours each employee has worked on the City Contract.

h. Owner shall keep itself informed of the current requirements of the HCAO.

i. Owner shall provide reports to the City in accordance with any reporting standards promulgated by the City under the HCAO, including reports on Subcontractors and Subtenants, as applicable.

j. Owner shall provide City with access to records pertaining to compliance with HCAO after receiving a written request from City to do so and being provided at least ten business days to respond.

k. Owner shall allow City to inspect Owner's job sites and have access to Owner's employees in order to monitor and determine compliance with HCAO.

l. City may conduct random audits of Owner to ascertain its compliance with HCAO. Owner agrees to cooperate with City when it conducts such audits.

m. If Owner is exempt from the HCAO when this Agreement is executed because its amount is less than \$25,000 (\$50,000 for nonprofits), but Owner later enters into an agreement or agreements that cause Owner's aggregate amount of all agreements with City to reach \$75,000, all

the agreements shall be thereafter subject to the HCAO. This obligation arises on the effective date of the agreement that causes the cumulative amount of agreements between Owner and the City to be equal to or greater than \$75,000 in the fiscal year.

14. Prohibition on Political Activity with City Funds. In accordance with San Francisco Administrative Code Chapter 12.G, Owner may not participate in, support, or attempt to influence any political campaign for a candidate or for a ballot measure (collectively, "Political Activity") in the performance of the services provided under this Agreement. Owner agrees to comply with San Francisco Administrative Code Chapter 12.G and any implementing rules and regulations promulgated by the City's Controller. The terms and provisions of Chapter 12.G are incorporated herein by this reference. In the event Owner violates the provisions of this section, the City may, in addition to any other rights or remedies available hereunder, (i) terminate this Agreement, and (ii) prohibit Owner from bidding on or receiving any new City contract for a period of two (2) years. The Controller will not consider Owner's use of profit as a violation of this section.

15. Preservative-treated Wood Containing Arsenic. Owner may not purchase preservativetreated wood products containing arsenic in the performance of this Agreement unless an exemption from the requirements of Chapter 13 of the San Francisco Environment Code is obtained from the Department of the Environment under Section 1304 of the Code. The term "preservative-treated wood containing arsenic" shall mean wood treated with a preservative that contains arsenic, elemental arsenic, or an arsenic copper combination, including, but not limited to, chromated copper arsenate preservative, ammoniacal copper zinc arsenate preservativeammoniacal copper arsenate preservative. Owner may purchase preservative-treated wood products on the list of environmentally preferable alternatives prepared and adopted by the Department of the Environment. This provision does not preclude Owner from purchasing preservative-treated wood containing arsenic for saltwater immersion. The term "saltwater immersion" shall mean a pressure-treated wood that is used for construction purposes or facilities that are partially or totally immersed in saltwater.

16. Compliance with Laws. Owner shall keep itself fully informed of the City's Charter, codes, ordinances and regulations of the City and of all state, and federal laws in any manner affecting the performance of this Agreement, and must at all times comply with such local codes, ordinances, and regulations and all applicable laws as they may be amended from time to time.

17. Protection of Private Information. Owner has read and agrees to the terms set forth in San Francisco Administrative Code Sections 12M.2, "Nondisclosure of Private Information," and 12M.3, "Enforcement" of Administrative Code Chapter 12M, "Protection of Private Information," which are incorporated herein as if fully set forth. Owner agrees that any failure of Owner to comply with the requirements of Section 12M.2 of this Chapter shall be a material breach of the Contract. In such an event, in addition to any other remedies available to it under equity or law, the City may terminate the Contract, bring a false claim action against the Owner pursuant to Chapter 6 or Chapter 21 of the Administrative Code, or debar the Owner.

18. Food Service Waste Reduction Requirements. Owner agrees to comply fully with and be bound by all of the provisions of the Food Service Waste Reduction Ordinance, as set forth in San Francisco Environment Code Chapter 16, including the remedies provided, and implementing guidelines and rules. The provisions of Chapter 16 are incorporated herein by reference and made a part of this Agreement as though fully set forth. This provision is a material term of this Agreement. By entering into this Agreement, Owner agrees that if it breaches this provision, City

will suffer actual damages that will be impractical or extremely difficult to determine; further, Owner agrees that the sum of one hundred dollars (\$100) liquidated damages for the first breach, two hundred dollars (\$200) liquidated damages for the second breach in the same year, and five hundred dollars (\$500) liquidated damages for subsequent breaches in the same year is reasonable estimate of the damage that City will incur based on the violation, established in light of the circumstances existing at the time this Agreement was made. Such amount shall not be considered a penalty, but rather agreed monetary damages sustained by City because of Owner's failure to comply with this provision

19. Submitting False Claims; Monetary Penalties. Pursuant to San Francisco Administrative Code §21.35, any Owner, Subcontractor or consultant who submits a false claim shall be liable to the City for the statutory penalties set forth in that section. A Owner, Subcontractor or consultant will be deemed to have submitted a false claim to the City if the Owner, Subcontractor or consultant: (a) knowingly presents or causes to be presented to an officer or employee of the City a false claim or request for payment or approval; (b) knowingly makes, uses, or causes to be made or used a false record or statement to get a false claim paid or approved by the City; (c) conspires to defraud the City by getting a false claim allowed or paid by the City; (d) knowingly makes, uses, or causes to be made or used a false record or statement to conceal, avoid, or decrease an obligation to pay or transmit money or property to the City; or (e) is a beneficiary of an inadvertent submission of a false claim to the City within a reasonable time after discovery of the false claim.

<u>EXHIBIT I</u>

RAD TENANT SELECTION PLAN

This RAD Tenant Selection Plan shall not apply to Existing Tenants (as defined in the Regulatory Agreement). The Existing Tenants shall have the right to return to the Project, as required under the RAD Program, and as set forth in the Ground Lease and the Relocation Plan. This RAD Tenant Selection Plan is subject to City review within 10 business days from the date it is received and complete. <u>Please complete and return this form in computer "Word" document format so that our office may track changes directly onto the document.</u> The approval process typically involves a back-and-forth process between MOHCD and the developer's representative. Please do not submit incomplete plans.

I. General Principles.

I/We agree that [Developer's Name] goal is to ensure that all applicants are screened using consistently applied, fair criteria, to provide a desirable, well-maintained and affordable place to live for an economically, racially, and ethnically integrated resident population, while complying with the provisions of any federal, state, or local law prohibiting discrimination in housing on the basis of race, religion, sex, color, family status, disability status, national origin, marital status, ancestry, gender identity or sexual orientation, source of income, or HIV/AIDS status.

I/We agree that [Developer's Name] will "screen in" rather than "screen out" applicants who have a criminal record as per San Francisco Police Code Article 49, Sections 4901-4920, or the Fair Chance Ordinance.

[This policy describes a minimum level of leniency; providers are encouraged to adopt less restrictive policies and processes whenever appropriate. For example, providers may opt not to review or consider applicant criminal records at all.]

- Housing providers shall not automatically bar applicants who have a criminal record¹ in recognition of the fact that past offenses do not necessarily predict future behavior, and many applicants with a criminal record are unlikely to re-offend.
- Housing providers shall not consider:
 - o arrests that did not result in convictions, except for an open arrest warrant;
 - convictions that have been expunged or dismissed under Cal. Penal Code § 1203.4
 or 1203.4a;²
 - o juvenile adjudications.
- Housing providers shall consider:
 - o the individual circumstances of each applicant; and
 - o the relationship between the offense,
 - (1) the safety and security of other tenants, staff and/or the property; and

¹ The policy recognizes that some housing may be subject to mandatory laws that require the exclusion of an applicant based upon certain types of criminal activity.

 $^{^{2}}$ The purpose of the statute is allow a petitioner to request a dismissal of the criminal accusations, a change in plea or setting aside of a verdict and to seek to have certain criminal records sealed or expunged and a release "from all penalties and disabilities resulting from the offense."

• (2) mitigating circumstances such as those listed below.

o only those offenses that occurred in the prior 7 years; and

- o mitigating factors, including, but not limited to:
 - (1) the seriousness of the offense;
 - (2) the age and/or circumstances of the applicant at the time of the offense;
 - (3) evidence of rehabilitation, such as employment, participation in a job training program, continuing education, participation in a drug or alcohol treatment program, or letters of support from a parole or probation officer, employer, teacher, social worker, medical professional, or community leader;
 - (4) if the offense is related to acts of domestic violence committed against the applicant; and
 - (5) if the offense was related to a person's disability.

In order to inform the public, owners, and prospective tenants about federal fair housing laws and affirmative fair marketing procedures per the MOHCD Loan Agreement and the Ground Lease, [Developer's Name] will include the Equal Housing Opportunity logotype and/or slogan, and a logotype indicating accessibility to the disabled, in all press releases, solicitations, and program information materials.

Today's Date	
Name of Building	
Property Address	
List all Sources of	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·
List all Sources of	
Government Financing	
for the Project (e.g.	
CDLAC, TCAC, HUD	
Loan, Infill Grant, etc.)	
If there is a source of	
government financing,	
how long and at what	
% Area Median	
Income must your	
units be restricted as	
rental units under this	
financing?	

II. Building Composition

The following deve	loper contact information for is for internal use only.
Name of Developer	
Developer Address	
Developer Phone	
Developer Email	

Total # Units in Building	
(including affordable)	
Number of Residential	
Floors in the Building	
Total # affordable units in	
Building	

DETAILED DESCRIPTION OF AFFORDABLE UNITS BY BEDROOM SIZE

Refer to Rent Levels Set by MOHCD for Table Below.

Unit #	Bedroom Count	Bath Count	Square Feet	Unit Acces- sible/ Adapt- able (including Visually or Hearing Impaired)	Rent	% Area Median Income Limit	Max. House- hold Income Allowed	Min. Monthly Household Income Required	Deposit Required	Parking Price
	ļ									
	5 - 1									

III. Referral Process

The San Francisco Housing Authority ("SFHA") will maintain a Site-based waiting list (or other list as may be prescribed in the SFHA Administrative Plan) and will refer potential tenants from that list. [Developer's Name] has final decision-making authority regarding Tenant selection, but such selections must be in accordance with this RAD Tenant Selection Plan, including but not limited to any applicable appeal process.

[Developer to insert RAD Applicant Referral Procedures chart, as mutually approved by MOHCD and SFHA.]

IV. Resident Selection Criteria

I/We understand that it is our responsibility to read and understand the income and eligibility restrictions for this development as well as the outreach policies set forth by the City and County of San Francisco Mayor's Office of Housing and Community Development.

[Developer to insert a resident selection criteria document for MOHCD review and approval in addition to completing the section below. The resident selection criteria must also incorporate references to the Fair Chance Ordinance and how criminal background checks will not be used until after all other qualifications have been reviewed.]

A) Applicant Eligibility Criteria

All applicants must qualify based upon:

- Commitment to use the unit as the principal residence.
- Commitment to participate in rental restrictions and compliance recertification.
- Insert project specific eligibility information (household size, income, age, etc.)

[DEVELOPER TO INSERT THE APPLICABLE ANNUAL INCOME LIMITS INTO THE TABLE BELOW]

<u>%</u> of Maximum Income by Household Size derived from the Unadjusted Area Median Income (AMI) for HUD Metro Fair Market Rent Area (HMFA) that contains San Francisco 2014

A one person household can make no more than \$______A two person household can make no more than \$______A three person household can make no more than \$______A four person household can make no more than \$______A five person household can make no more than \$______A six person household can make no more than \$______A seven person household can make no more than \$______A seven person household can make no more than \$______A to more than \$______A to more than \$______A seven person household can make no more than \$______A to more to more than \$______A to more to

B) Occupancy Preferences

The San Francisco Housing Authority will maintain a Site-based waiting list (or other list as may be prescribed in its Administrative Plan) and will apply preferences including Certificate of Preference (COP) and Ellis Act Housing Preference according to the Administrative Plan. As of September 2015, the San Francisco Housing Authority's preferences are:

Preference	Points
Veteran/Surviving Spouse (add 1 point to the highest eligible preference category)	(+1)
San Francisco District Attorney Referrals	15
Public Housing Residents who have been approved for an Emergency Transfer	14
Involuntarily Displaced with Residential Certificate of Preference (COP)	11
Involuntarily Displaced with an Ellis Act Housing Preference (EAHP) Certificate	9
Homeless In Permanent Supportive Housing	7
Involuntarily Displacement from residence in San Francisco	5
Homeless In San Francisco	5
Substandard Non-Homeless in San Francisco	2
Resident in San Francisco Paying More than 70% of household Income in rent	1

[Developer is required to comply with the preferences set forth in the Administrative Plan, which is subject to change anytime as approved by SFHA and HUD. Developers must insert the thencurrent SFHA preferences into the resident selection criteria document submitted to MOHCD.

Applicants will be required to indicate on their application to SFHA if they believe they qualify for a preference, and must submit documented proof along with their application submission. Failure to provide proof may result in the preference not being granted.]

C) Notice of Denial and Appeal Process

[Developer's Name] shall:

- Hold a comparable unit for the household during the entire appeal process under the RAD Appeal and Grievance Procedure and for the entire appeal process under the Fair Chance Ordinance.
- promptly send a written and electronic notice (to the addresses provided) to each applicant denied admission with a written and/or electronic copy to the referring agency and the funding agency. The notice should:
 - list all the reasons for the rejection, including the particular conviction or convictions that led to the decision in cases where past criminal offenses were a reason for rejection;
 - explain how the applicant can request an in person appeal to contest the decision;
 - state that an applicant with a disability is entitled to request a reasonable accommodation to participate in the appeal;
 - inform the applicant that he or she is entitled to bring an advocate or attorney to the in person appeal;
 - provide referral information for local legal services and housing rights organizations; and
 - describe the evidence that the applicant can present at the appeal.
- If the rejection is based on a criminal background check obtained from a tenant screening agency, the City's Fair Chance Ordinance imposes additional notice requirements. If an

applicant has been denied in whole or in part based on a criminal background check, the developer must include in the notice that the applicant may also be entitled to file a complaint with the Human Rights Commission under the Fair Chance Ordinance (Police Code, Article 49).

[The Developer should describe its mitigating circumstances policy and procedures. Developer is required to comply with RAD Appeal and Grievance Procedure in the Administrative Plan, which is subject to change anytime as approved by SFHA and HUD. Developer shall insert the thencurrent RAD Appeal and Grievance Procedure in the resident selection criteria document submitted to MOHCD.]

D) Reasonable Accommodation and Modification Policy

[The plan should provide instructions on filing a Request for Reasonable Accommodation; guidelines for considering and evaluating a Request for Reasonable Accommodation, and the appeal process which must be consistent with MOHCD policies stated below.]

Reasonable Accommodation: The application process should provide information about how an applicant may make a reasonable accommodation request. At any stage in the admission process, an applicant may request a reasonable accommodation, if the applicant has a disability and as a result of the disability needs a modification of the provider's rules, policies or practices, including a change in the way that the housing provider communicates with or provides information to the applicant that would give the applicant an equal chance to be selected by the housing provider to live in the unit.

Reasonable Modification: Applicant may request a reasonable modification if he or she has a disability and as a result of the disability needs:

- a physical change to the room or housing unit that would give the applicant an equal chance to live at the development and use the housing facilities or take part in programs on site;
- a physical change in some other part of the housing site that would give the applicant an equal chance to live at the development and use the housing facilities or take part in programs on site.

Response to Request: The housing provider shall respond to a request for reasonable accommodation or modification within ten (10) business days. The response may be to grant, deny, or modify the request, or seek additional information in writing or by a meeting with the applicant. The housing provider will work with the applicant and referring agency to determine if there are ways to accommodate the applicant.

The housing provider shall grant the request if the provider determines that:

- o the applicant has a disability;
- o reasonable accommodation or modification is necessary because of the disability; and
- the request is reasonable (i.e., does not impose an undue financial or administrative burden or fundamentally alter the nature of the housing program.)

If the reasonable accommodation request is denied, the rejection must explain the reasons in writing. If the denial of the reasonable accommodation request results in the applicant being denied admission to the unit, the provisions of the section on Notice of Denial and Appeal Process apply.

E) Grievance Policy

The Grievance Policy will be available to all applicants of ("Rosa Parks"). [Developer is required to comply with RAD Appeal and Grievance Procedure in the Administrative Plan, which is subject to change anytime as approved by SFHA and HUD. Developer to insert the then-current RAD Appeal and Grievance Procedure in the resident selection criteria document submitted to MOHCD.]

V. Application/Selection Process and Timeline

[Provide Developer's written and/or electronic application materials which should:]

- o outline the screening criteria that the housing provider will use;
- be in compliance with San Francisco Police Code Article 49 or the Fair Chance Ordinance;
- o outline how an applicant may request a modification of the admission process and/or a change in admission policies or practices as a reasonable accommodation; and
- o be written in language that is clear and readily understandable.

The process and timeline should include:

- **First Interview**. In accordance with the housing provider policies, an initial interview is required to assess each applicant's minimum eligibility requirements for housing units. All applicants shall be offered the opportunity for an interview in referral order.
- Second Interview. Before issuing a denial, the housing provider should consider offering a second interview to resolve issues and inconsistencies, gather additional information, and assist as much as possible with a determination to admit the applicant.
- **Confidentiality**. All information provided will be kept confidential and be used only by the housing provider, the referring agency and the funding agency for the purpose of assisting and evaluating the applicant in the admission process. All applicant information shall be retained for 12 months after the final applicant interview.
- **Delays in the Process.** If delays have occurred or are likely to occur in the application and screening process or the process exceeds the housing provider's normal timeline for application and screening, the housing provider must immediately inform the referring agency and the funding agency, of the status of the application, the reason for the delay and the anticipated time it will take to complete the application process.
- **Problems with the Referring Agency**. If at any point the housing provider has difficulty reaching or getting a response from the applicant and referring agency, the housing provider must immediately contact the referring agency.

• Limited English Proficiency Policy. Throughout the application process, the housing provider must comply with City policy for language access requirements for applicants with limited English proficiency.

EXHIBIT J

TENANT PROTECTION LEASE RIDER

SAN FRANCISCO HOUSING AUTHORITY RAD CONVERSION To be attached to Tenant Lease____

SUPPLEMENTAL PBV LEASE RIDER

TENANT:_____

DESIGNATED UNIT:_____

- 1. The purpose of this Rider is to clarify the protections that apply to the tenancy of the household named above ("Tenant"), by virtue of the conversion of the Contract Unit from Public Housing to Section 8 PBV housing under the Department of Housing and Urban Development's Rental Assistance Demonstration Program (RAD).³
- 2. This Rider accompanies and compliments the "Tenancy Addendum Section 8 Projectbased Voucher Program" (form HUD 52530.c (04/15)) ("Tenancy Addendum"), and "RAD PBV Lease Rider", which HUD requires as part of the Tenant's lease.
- 3. HUD Notice PIH 2012-32, Rev 2 ("PIH Notice 2012-32"), which governs RAD conversions, contains certain tenant protections that the Tenancy Addendum and RAD PBV Lease Rider reference and/or incorporate. The purpose of this Rider is to explicitly identify as part of the Tenants' lease the RAD tenant protections enumerated in PIH Notice 2012-32, which include the following:
 - a. <u>No Re-Screening Upon Conversion</u> (Notice 2012-32, Section 1.6(C)(1)). Pursuant to RAD statue, at conversion, current households are not subject to rescreening, income eligibility, or income targeting provisions. Consequently, current households will be grandfathered for conditions that occurred prior to conversion but will be subject to any ongoing eligibility requirements for actions that occur after conversion. Thus, 24 CFR § 982.201, concerning eligibility and targeting, will not apply for current households.
 - b. <u>**Right To Return**</u> (Notice 2012-32, Section 1.6(C)(2)). Any resident that may need to be temporarily relocated to facilitate rehabilitation or construction under RAD will have a right to return to the development once rehabilitation or construction is completed.

³ The Consolidated and Further Continuing Appropriations Act, 2012, Pub. L. No. 112-55, approved November 18, 2011 (2012 Appropriations Act), authorizes the conversion of properties with Public Housing assistance under section 9 of the 1937 Act to properties with PBV assistance under section 8(0)(13) of the 1937 Act. Requirements of the RAD conversion process are further articulated in Notice PIH 2012-32; Rental Assistance Demonstration – Final Implementation.

- c. <u>Renewal of Lease</u> (Notice 2012-31, Section 1.6(C)(3)) and PIH 2012-32, REV 2, page 52. The PHA and Owner <u>must</u> renew all leases upon lease expiration, unless good cause exists. "Good cause" is defined in "Tenancy Addendum Section 8 Project-based Voucher Program" (also attached to this lease), Part B, Paragraphs 8-9. Consequently, 24 CFR § 983.257(b)(3) and Tenancy Addendum Part B, Paragraph 8(e) will not apply. The current lease provision is modified accordingly and initialed by the tenant and owner.
- d. <u>Phase-In of Tenant Rent Increases</u> (Notice 2012-32, Section 1.6(C)(4)). If Tenant's monthly rent increases by more than the greater of 10 percent or \$25, purely as a result of conversion, the rent increase must be phased in over 3 years, as follows:
 - i. Year 1: Any recertification (interim or annual) performed prior to the second annual recertification after conversion 33% of difference between most recently paid TTP and the standard TTP
 - ii. Year 2: Year 2 AR and any IR prior to Year 3 AR 66% of difference between most recently paid TTP and the standard TTP
 - iii. Year 3: AR and all subsequent recertifications Full standard TTP
- e. <u>Resident Participation and Funding</u> (Notice 2012-32, Section 1.6(C)(5)). Residents of Tenant's project have the right to establish and operate a resident organization for the purpose of addressing issues related to their living environment and are eligible for resident participation funding. Specific protections for resident organizations are included in Notice 2012-32, Attachment 1B.2.B.1-6.
- f. <u>Converting Residents and Supportive Services</u> (Notice 2012-32, 1.6(A)(2) and Notice 2012-32, Rev 2, 1.6(A)(2)). A household living in the unit at the time of the RAD conversion may decline an offer of supportive services without creating a ground for lease termination. Consequently, Tenancy Addendum Section 8(b)(4) shall not apply.
- g. Earned Income Disregard (EID) (Notice 2012-32, Section 1.6(C)(8)). (Notice 2012-32, Section 1.6(C)(8)). Tenants who are employed and are currently receiving the EID exclusion at the time of conversion will continue to receive the EID after conversion, in accordance with regulations at 24 CFR § 5.617. Upon the expiration of the EID for such families, the rent adjustment shall not be subject to rent phase-in, as described in Section 1.6.C.4; instead, the rent will automatically rise to the appropriate rent level based upon tenant income at that time.
- h. <u>Choice Mobility</u> In accordance with 24 CFR § 983.260, the Tenant may choose to terminate the Lease after one year, and the Housing Authority must offer the Tenant a Housing Choice Voucher or similar tenant-based assistance, *but only if such assistance is available*. If tenant-based assistance is not available, the Housing Authority must give the family priority to receive the next available opportunity for continued tenant-based rental assistance. See the "Tenancy Addendum Section 8 Project-based Voucher Program" (also attached to this lease), Part B, Paragraph 11, for additional guidance.

i. <u>Limited English Proficiency.</u> In accordance with Title VI, Executive Order 13166, HUD's 2007 Limited English Proficiency Guidance, 72 Fed. Reg. 2732 (Jan. 22, 2007), as well as applicable state and local laws, the landlord and the Housing Authority must ensure that all meetings and materials include meaningful language assistance to persons with limited English proficiency. Meaningful language assistance includes, but is not limited to, translation of documents that will foreseeably have an impact on tenant or occupant rights ("vital documents") and access to oral interpretation assistance.

EXHIBIT K

FREDDIE MAC RIDER

This Freddie Mac Rider (the "Rider") is attached to and forms a part of the Regulatory Agreement and Declaration of Restrictive Covenants (the "Regulatory Agreement"), dated as of September 1, 2016, among the CITY AND COUNTY OF SAN FRANCISCO, a municipal corporation, organized and existing under the laws of the State of California (together with any successor to its rights, duties and obligations, the "Governmental Lender"), U.S. BANK NATIONAL ASSOCIATION, as Fiscal Agent (the "Fiscal Agent"), and RP Associates, L.P. (together with any successor to its rights, duties and obligations hereunder and as owner of the Project identified herein, the "Owner").

1. Definitions. Terms used in this Rider as defined terms shall have the meanings given those terms in the Regulatory Agreement and the Funding Loan Agreement. In addition, the following terms shall have the following meanings:

"Freddie Mac" means the Federal Home Loan Mortgage Corporation, a shareholder-owned government-sponsored enterprise organized and existing under the laws of the United States.

"**Funding Lender**" means the holder of the Governmental Note, initially Bank of America, N.A., and any successors or assigns thereof, and on the Freddie Mac Purchase Date, Freddie Mac, and any successors or assigns thereof.

"Funding Loan Agreement" means the Funding Loan Agreement dated as of September 1, 2016, by and among the Governmental Lender, the Initial Funding Lender set forth therein and the Fiscal Agent, as such Funding Loan Agreement may from time to time be amended or supplemented.

"Governmental Note" means the Multifamily Note delivered by the Governmental Lender pursuant to the Funding Loan Agreement.

"Project Loan" means the loan to the Owner pursuant to the Project Loan Documents, which Project Loan is to be assigned to the Fiscal Agent.

"Project Loan Agreement" means the Project Loan Agreement dated as of September 1, 2016, among the Owner, the Governmental Lender and the Fiscal Agent, as such Project Loan Agreement may from time to time be amended or supplemented.

"Project Loan Documents" means the Project Note, the Security Instrument, the Project Loan Agreement, the Tax Regulatory Agreement, the Continuing Covenant Agreement, the Assignment and any and all other instruments documenting, evidencing, securing or otherwise relating to the Project Loan.

"Project Note" means the Project Note, including applicable addenda, to be executed by the Owner in favor of the Governmental Lender, evidencing the Owner's financial obligations under the Project Loan, and to be endorsed by the Governmental Lender, without recourse, to the order of the Fiscal Agent, as the same may be amended, modified, supplemented or restated from time to time.

"Security Instrument" means the Construction Leasehold Deed of Trust with Assignment of Rents, Security Agreement and Fixture Filing, together with all riders thereto, securing the Project Note, to be executed by the Owner with respect to the Project, as it may be amended, modified, supplemented or restated from time to time.

"Servicer" means [NAME OF SERVICER], or any successor Servicer selected by the Funding Lender.

2. <u>Applicability</u>. The provisions of this Rider shall amend and supplement the provisions of, and in the event of a conflict shall supersede the conflicting provisions of, the Regulatory Agreement.

3. Indemnification. Inasmuch as the covenants, reservations and restrictions of the Regulatory Agreement run with the land, the indemnification obligations of the Owner contained in the Regulatory Agreement will be deemed applicable to any successor in interest to the Owner, but, it is acknowledged and agreed, notwithstanding any other provision of the Regulatory Agreement to the contrary, that neither the Funding Lender nor any successor in interest to the Funding Lender will assume or take subject to any liability for the indemnification obligations of the Owner for acts or omissions of the Owner prior to any transfer of title to the Funding Lender, whether by foreclosure, deed in lieu of foreclosure or comparable conversion of the Project Loan. The Owner shall remain liable under the indemnification provisions for its acts and omissions prior to any transfer of title to the Funding Lender. The Funding Lender shall indemnify the Governmental Lender following acquisition of the Project by the Funding Lender, by foreclosure, deed in lieu of foreclosure or comparable conversion of the Project Loan, during, and only during, any ensuing period that the Funding Lender owns and operates the Project, provided that the Funding Lender's liability shall be strictly limited to acts and omissions of the Funding Lender occurring during the period of ownership and operation of the Project by the Funding Lender. The Funding Lender shall have no indemnification obligations with respect to the Governmental Note or the Project Loan Documents. The Owner shall remain liable under the Regulatory Agreement for its actions and omissions prior to any transfer of title to the Funding Lender.

4. <u>Sale or Transfer</u>. Restrictions on sale or transfer of the Project or of any interest in the Owner, Governmental Lender and/or Fiscal Agent consents, transferee agreements, transferee criteria and requirements, opinion requirements, assumption fees, transfer fees, penalties and the like shall not apply to any transfer of title to the Project to the Funding Lender or to a third party by foreclosure, deed in lieu of foreclosure or comparable conversion of the Project Loan or to any subsequent transfer by the Funding Lender following foreclosure, deed-in-lieu of foreclosure or comparable conversion of the Project Loan. No transfer of the Project shall operate to release the Owner from its obligations under the Regulatory Agreement. Nothing contained in the Regulatory Agreement shall affect any provision of the Security Instrument or any of the other Project Loan Documents that requires the Owner to obtain the consent of the Funding Lender as a precondition to sale, transfer or other disposition of, or any direct or indirect interest in, the Project or of any direct or indirect interest in the Owner, excluding transfers permitted by the Security Instrument. No covenant obligating the Owner to obtain an agreement from any transferee to abide by all

requirements and restrictions of the Regulatory Agreement shall have any applicability to a transfer to the Funding Lender upon foreclosure, deed-in-lieu of foreclosure or comparable conversion of the Project Loan by the Funding Lender, or to any subsequent transfer by the Funding Lender following foreclosure, deed-in-lieu of foreclosure or comparable conversion of the Project Loan; provided that, if the Owner or any related person (within the meaning of Section 1.103-10(e) of the Regulations) obtains an ownership interest in the Project for federal income tax purposes, then the Regulatory Agreement shall continue in full force and effect and nothing herein shall be construed to modify or change the obligations of the Owner thereunder.

5. <u>Enforcement</u>. Notwithstanding anything contained in the Regulatory Agreement to the contrary: (i) the occurrence of an event of default under the Regulatory Agreement shall not, under any circumstances whatsoever, be deemed or constitute a default under the Project Loan Documents, except as may be otherwise specified in the Project Loan Documents; and (ii) the occurrence of an event of default under the Regulatory Agreement shall not impair, defeat or render invalid the lien of the Security Instrument. No person other than the Funding Lender shall have the right to (a) declare the principal balance of the Project Note to be immediately due and payable or (b) commence foreclosure or other like action with respect to the Security Instrument. The Governmental Lender and the Fiscal Agent acknowledge and agree that the exercise of any rights and remedies under the Regulatory Agreement is subject to the provisions of the Project Loan Documents.

6. <u>Notice of Violations</u>. Promptly upon determining that a violation of the Regulatory Agreement has occurred, the Governmental Lender or the Fiscal Agent shall, by notice in writing to the Owner, the Servicer and the Funding Lender, inform the Owner, the Servicer and the Funding Lender that such violation has occurred, the nature of the violation and that the violation has been cured or has not been cured, but is curable within a reasonable period of time, or is incurable; notwithstanding the occurrence of such violation, neither the Governmental Lender nor the Fiscal Agent shall have, and each of them acknowledge that they shall not have, any right to cause or direct acceleration of the Project Loan, to enforce the Project Note or to foreclose on the Security Instrument.

7. <u>Amendments</u>. The Regulatory Agreement shall not be amended without the prior written consent of the Funding Lender.

8. <u>Fees; Penalties</u>. The Funding Lender shall not be liable for the payment of any compensation or any accrued unpaid fees, costs, expenses or penalties otherwise owed by the Owner or any subsequent owner of the Project prior to the date of acquisition of the Project by the Funding Lender, whether such acquisition is by foreclosure, deed-in-lieu of foreclosure or comparable conversion of the Project Loan.

9. <u>Subordination</u>. The terms, covenants and restrictions of the Regulatory Agreement, other than those set forth in Section 4(a)(i) and (ii) and of Section 5, are and shall at all times remain subject and subordinate, in all respects, to the liens, rights and interests created under the Project Loan Documents.

10. <u>Third-Party Beneficiary</u>. The parties to the Regulatory Agreement recognize and agree that the terms of the Regulatory Agreement and the enforcement of those terms are essential

to the security of the Funding Lender and are entered into for the benefit of various parties, including the Funding Lender. The Funding Lender shall accordingly have contractual rights in the Regulatory Agreement and shall be entitled (but not obligated) to enforce, separately or jointly with the Governmental Lender and/or the Fiscal Agent, or to cause the Governmental Lender or the Fiscal Agent to enforce, the terms of the Regulatory Agreement. In addition, the Funding Lender is intended to be and shall be a third-party beneficiary of the Regulatory Agreement.

11. <u>Notices</u>. Copies of all notices under the Regulatory Agreement shall be sent to the Servicer at the address set forth below or to such other address as the Servicer may from time to time designate:

[NAME OF SEF	RVICER]
[Street]	
[City, State and :	Zip]
Attention:	
Facsimile:	()
Telephone:	()

Any notice to be given to the Funding Lender shall be sent to the Funding Lender at the address set forth below or to such other address as the Funding Lender may from time to time designate:

Federal Home Loa	an Mortgage Corporation
8100 Jones Brancl	n Drive, MS B4P
McLean, Virginia	22102
Attention:	Multifamily Operations - Loan Accounting
Email:	mfla@freddiemac.com
Telephone:	(703) 714-4177

with a copy to:

Federal Home Loan Mortgage Corporation8200 Jones Branch Drive, MS 210McLean, Virginia22102Attention:Managing Associate General Counsel –
Multifamily Legal DivisionEmail:joshua_schonfeld@freddiemac.comTelephone:(703) 903-2000

PROJECT LOAN AGREEMENT

among

CITY AND COUNTY OF SAN FRANCISCO, as Governmental Lender

U.S. BANK NATIONAL ASSOCIATION, as Fiscal Agent

and

RP ASSOCIATES, L.P., as Borrower

Relating to

Rosa Parks Apartments 1251 Turk Street, San Francisco, California

Maximum Project Loan Principal Amount: \$[Par Amount]

Dated as of [Closing Month] 1, 2016

All of the right, title and interest of the City and County of San Francisco (except for its Unassigned Rights) in and to this Project Loan Agreement are being assigned to U.S. Bank National Association, as Fiscal Agent, as security for the Funding Loan made pursuant to that certain Funding Loan Agreement dated as of [Closing Month] 1, 2016 by and among the Governmental Lender, the Initial Funding Lender named therein and the Fiscal Agent under which the Funding Lender is originating a loan to the Governmental Lender to fund the Project Loan made under this Project Loan Agreement.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

ARTICLE I	DEFINIT	IONS 3
Section	1.01	Definitions
Section	1.02	Interpretation
ARTICLE II	REPRESI	ENTATIONS, WARRANTIES AND COVENANTS
Section	2.01	Representations, Warranties and Covenants of the Governmental Lender
Section	2.02	Representations, Warranties and Covenants of the Borrower
Section	2.03	Representations and Warranties of the Fiscal Agent
Section	2.04	Arbitrage and Rebate Fund Calculations
Section	2.05	Tax Covenants of the Borrower 10
ARTICLE III	THE PRO	DJECT LOAN
Section	3.01	Conditions to Funding the Project Loan
Section	3.02	Terms of the Project Loan; Servicing 12
Section	3.03	Deposits
Section	3.04	Assignment to Fiscal Agent
Section	3.05	Investment of Funds 14
Section	3.06	Damage; Destruction and Eminent Domain 14
Section	3.07	Enforcement of Financing Documents
ARTICLE IV	LOAN PA	AYMENTS
Section	4.01	Payments under the Project Note; Independent Obligation of Borrower
Section	4.02	Additional Payments under the Project Note and this Project Loan Agreement
Section	4.03	Payments to Rebate Fund 17
Section	4.04	Prepayment 17
Section	4.05	Borrower's Obligations Upon Prepayment
Section	4.06	Limits on Personal Liability
ARTICLE V	SPECIAL	COVENANTS OF BORROWER
Section	5.01	Performance of Obligations
Section	5.02	Compliance With Applicable Laws
Section	5.03	Funding Loan Agreement Provisions
Section	5.04	Reserved

Section 5.05	Borrower to Maintain Its Existence; Certification of No Default	. 19
Section 5.06	Borrower to Remain Qualified in State and Appoint Agent	. 20
Section 5.07	Sale or Other Transfer of Project	. 20
Section 5.08	Right to Perform Borrower's Obligations	. 20
Section 5.09	Notice of Certain Events	. 20
Section 5.10	Survival of Covenants	. 20
Section 5.11	Access to Project; Records	. 20
Section 5.12	Tax Regulatory Agreement	. 21
Section 5.13	Damage, Destruction and Condemnation	. 21
Section 5.14	Obligation of the Borrower To Rehabilitate the Project	. 21
Section 5.15	Filing of Financing Statements	. 22
ARTICLE VI INDEMN	IFICATION	
Section 6.01	Indemnification	. 22
Section 6.02	Limitation With Respect to the Funding Lender	. 25
ARTICLE VII EVENTS	OF DEFAULT AND REMEDIES	. 25
Section 7.01	Events of Default	. 25
Section 7.02	Remedies on Default	. 26
Section 7.03	No Remedy Exclusive	. 27
Section 7.04	Agreement to Pay Attorneys' Fees and Expenses	. 27
Section 7.05	No Additional Waiver Implied by One Waiver	. 27
Section 7.06	Control of Proceedings	. 27
Section 7.07	Assumption of Obligations	. 29
ARTICLE VIII MISCEL	LANEOUS	. 29
Section 8.01	Notices	. 29
Section 8.02	Concerning Successors and Assigns	. 30
Section 8.03	Governing Law	. 30
Section 8.04	Entire Agreement, Modifications in Writing	. 30
Section 8.05	Further Assurances and Corrective Instruments	. 31
Section 8.06	Captions	. 31
Section 8.07	Severability	. 31
Section 8.08	Counterparts	. 31
Section 8.09	Amounts Remaining in Loan Payment Fund or Other Funds	. 31
Section 8.10	Effective Date and Term	. 31

Section 8.11	Cross References	31
Section 8.12	No Third-Party Beneficiaries	32
Section 8.13	Reserved	32
Section 8.14	Non-Liability of Governmental Lender	32
Section 8.15	No Liability of Officers	32
Section 8.16	Capacity of the Fiscal Agent	33
Section 8.17	Reliance	33
Section 8.18	Construction of Documents	33
Section 8.19	Assignment	34
Section 8.20	Governmental Lender, Funding Lender and Servicer Not in Control; No Partnership	34
Section 8.21	Release	35
Section 8.22	Counterparts	35
Section 8.23	Captions	35
Section 8.24	City Contracting Provisions	35

PROJECT LOAN AGREEMENT

THIS PROJECT LOAN AGREEMENT (this "Project Loan Agreement") is made and entered into as of [Closing Month] 1, 2016, by and among the City and County of San Francisco (the "Governmental Lender"), a municipal corporation organized and existing under the laws of the State of California (the "State"), U.S. Bank National Association, a national banking association, duly organized and existing under the laws of the United States of America (together with any successor Fiscal Agents appointed under the Funding Loan Agreement, the "Fiscal Agent"), and RP Associates, L.P., a limited partnership duly organized and existing under the laws of the State (together with its successors and assigns permitted hereunder, the "Borrower").

RECITALS

A. The Act (as defined in the Funding Loan Agreement hereinafter defined) authorizes the Governmental Lender (a) to make loans to any person to provide financing for residential rental developments located within the City and County of San Francisco (the "City"), and intended to be occupied in part or in whole by persons of low and moderate income; (b) to borrow funds for the purpose of obtaining moneys to make such loans and provide such financing, to establish necessary reserve funds and to pay administrative costs and other costs incurred in connection with any such borrowing by the Governmental Lender; and (c) to pledge all or any part of the revenues, receipts or resources of the Governmental Lender, including the revenues and receipts to be received by the Governmental Lender from or in connection with such loans, and to mortgage, pledge or grant security interests in such loans or other property of the Governmental Lender in order to secure the repayment of any such borrowing by the Governmental Lender.

B. The Borrower has requested the Governmental Lender to enter into that certain Funding Loan Agreement, of even date herewith (the "Funding Loan Agreement") by and among Bank of America, N.A., a national banking association, in its capacity as Initial Funding Lender (the "Initial Funding Lender"), the Governmental Lender and the Fiscal Agent, pursuant to which the Initial Funding Lender will make a loan (the "Funding Loan") to the Governmental Lender, the proceeds of which will be loaned under this Project Loan Agreement to the Borrower (the "Project Loan") for the acquisition, rehabilitation and equipping of a multifamily affordable rental housing development located at 1251 Turk Street, San Francisco, California, known as Rosa Parks Apartments, and the Borrower's repayment obligations under this Project Loan Agreement are evidenced by the Project Note, as defined herein.

C. The Funding Loan is evidenced by the Governmental Lender's Multifamily Note dated [Closing Date], 2016 (together with all riders and addenda thereto, the "Governmental Note") delivered by the Governmental Lender to the Initial Funding Lender.

D. The Initial Funding Lender, pursuant to the terms and subject to the conditions of the Funding Loan Agreement and the Construction Continuing Covenant Agreement, has agreed to originate and fund the Funding Loan to the Governmental Lender on a draw-down basis, which proceeds of the Funding Loan will be used by the Governmental Lender to fund the Project Loan to the Borrower in corresponding installments pursuant to this Project Loan Agreement. The Initial Funding Lender will administer the Loans during the Construction Phase in accordance with the Financing Documents, as defined in the Funding Loan Agreement.

E. The Borrower has agreed to use the proceeds of the Project Loan to finance the acquisition and rehabilitation of the Project.

F. The Borrower's repayment obligations in respect of the Project Loan will be evidenced by a Promissory Note dated [Closing Date], 2016 (together with all riders and modifications thereto, the "Project Note") delivered to the Governmental Lender, which Project Note will be endorsed by the Governmental Lender to the Fiscal Agent as security for the Funding Loan.

G. To secure the Borrower's obligations under the Project Note, the Borrower will execute and deliver to the Governmental Lender a Construction Leasehold Deed of Trust with Assignment of Rents, Security Agreement and Fixture Filing dated as of the date hereof (the "Security Instrument") with respect to the Project, which Security Instrument will be assigned by the Governmental Lender to the Fiscal Agent as security for the Funding Loan.

H. The Federal Home Loan Mortgage Corporation, a shareholder-owned governmentsponsored enterprise ("Freddie Mac") has entered into a commitment with Bank of America, N.A. (in such capacity, the "Freddie Mac Seller ") dated April 27, 2016 (the "Freddie Mac Commitment") whereby Freddie Mac has committed, subject to the satisfaction of the Conditions to Conversion on or before the Forward Commitment Maturity Date, to facilitate the financing of the Project in the Permanent Phase by purchasing the Funding Loan from the Freddie Mac Seller following the Conversion Date.

I. If the Conditions to Conversion are satisfied on or before the Forward Commitment Maturity Date as provided for in the Freddie Mac Commitment and the Construction Phase Financing Agreement, the Project Loan will convert from the Construction Phase to the Permanent Phase on the Conversion Date and, on such Conversion Date, the Initial Funding Lender shall deliver, and the Freddie Mac Seller shall purchase, the Funding Loan, as evidenced by the Governmental Note. If the Conditions to Conversion are not satisfied on or before the Forward Commitment Maturity Date, the Project Loan will not convert from the Construction Phase to the Permanent Phase, and neither the Freddie Mac Seller nor Freddie Mac will have any obligation with respect to the purchase of the Funding Loan and the Initial Funding Lender will remain the owner of the Funding Loan as the holder of the Governmental Note.

J. As a condition to Conversion, the Project Note and the Security Instrument are required to be amended and restated and the Borrower is required to enter into a Continuing Covenant Agreement with the Freddie Mac Seller (the "Freddie Mac Continuing Covenant Agreement"), in each case pursuant to the forms attached the Construction Phase Financing Agreement.

K. If the Conditions to Conversion are satisfied and the Funding Loan is purchased by the Freddie Mac Seller on the Conversion Date as set forth above, the Freddie Mac Seller shall deliver the Funding Loan to Freddie Mac for purchase pursuant to the terms of the Freddie Mac Commitment and the Guide (such date of purchase by Freddie Mac being referred to as the "Freddie Mac Purchase Date").

L. Upon the occurrence of the Freddie Mac Purchase Date, the Freddie Mac Seller will assign to Freddie Mac all of its rights and interest in the Funding Loan, the Governmental

Note, the Funding Loan Agreement, the Freddie Mac Continuing Covenant Agreement and the other Financing Documents. [Bellwether Enterprise Real Estate Capital, LLC] (the "Freddie Mac Servicer") will act as Servicer for the Loans on behalf of Freddie Mac, as Funding Lender, on and after the Freddie Mac Funding Date.

NOW, THEREFORE, for and in consideration of the mutual covenants and representations hereinafter contained, the parties hereto agree as follows:

ARTICLE I

DEFINITIONS

Section 1.01 *Definitions*. All words and phrases (except for Event of Default) defined in the Funding Loan Agreement and the Continuing Covenant Agreement shall have the same meanings for the purposes of this Project Loan Agreement. In addition to the words and phrases defined in the Funding Loan Agreement and elsewhere herein, the following words and phrases shall have the following meanings:

"Event of Default" means any of those events specified in and defined by the applicable provisions of Article VII hereof to constitute an event of default.

"Fee Component" means the regular, ongoing fees due from time to time to the Governmental Lender, the Fiscal Agent and the Rebate Analyst, if any, expressed as a flat, fixed amount or in terms of a percentage of the unpaid principal amount of the Funding Loan on an annual basis.

"Governmental Lender's Closing Fee" shall mean \$[_____].

"Project Loan Agreement" means this Project Loan Agreement, together with any amendments hereto.

"Project Loan Amortization Schedule" means the Project Loan Amortization Schedule to be attached as <u>Schedule 1</u> to the Project Note on the Conversion Date.

"Project Loan Payment" means each payment of the Project Loan on each Project Loan Payment Date pursuant to the Project Note and this Project Loan Agreement.

"Project Loan Payment Date" means (A) the first day of each calendar month, commencing [_____][], 2016, or (B) any other date on which the Project Loan is prepaid or paid, whether at scheduled maturity or upon prepayment or acceleration of the maturity thereof; provided, however, that if a Project Loan Payment Date is not a Business Day, payment shall be made on the first Business Day following such Project Loan Payment Date.

"RAD Services Scope of Work" means the RAD Services Scope of Work attached hereto as Exhibit A, including the budget attached thereto and incorporated therein, as the same may be amended from time to time pursuant to the written approval of the Governmental Lender.

"Servicing Fee" means, during the Permanent Phase, the ordinary fee payable to the Servicer in connection with the servicing of the Project Loan and the Funding Loan payable monthly in an amount equal to [0.06%] of the outstanding principal balance of the Project Loan, computed on the basis of a 360-day year of twelve (12) thirty (30) day months.

"Taxes" means all taxes, water rents, sewer rents, assessments and other governmental or municipal or public or private dues, fees, charges and levies and any liens (including federal tax liens) which are or may be levied, imposed or assessed upon the Project or any part thereof, or upon any leases pertaining thereto, or upon the rents, issues, income or profits thereof, whether any or all of the aforementioned be levied directly or indirectly or as excise taxes or as income taxes.

Section 1.02 Interpretation. Words of the masculine gender shall be deemed and construed to include correlative words of the feminine and neuter genders. Words importing the singular number shall include the plural number and vice versa unless the context shall otherwise indicate. Words importing persons include firms, partnerships, limited liability companies, joint ventures, associations and corporations. References to Articles, Sections and other subdivisions of this Project Loan Agreement are the Articles, sections and other subdivisions of this Project Loan Agreement as originally executed.

The terms "herein," "hereunder," "hereby," "hereto," "hereof" and any similar terms refer to this Project Loan Agreement; the term "heretofore" means before the date of execution of this Project Loan Agreement; and the term "hereafter" means after the date of execution of this Project Loan Agreement.

ARTICLE II

REPRESENTATIONS, WARRANTIES AND COVENANTS

Section 2.01 *Representations of the Governmental Lender*. The Governmental Lender makes the following representations as the basis for the undertaking on its part herein contained:

(a) The Governmental Lender is a municipal corporation duly organized, validly existing and in good standing under the laws of the State.

(b) The Governmental Lender has all necessary power and authority to make the Project Loan from the proceeds of the Funding Loan, and to execute, and deliver this Project Loan Agreement, the Funding Loan Agreement, and the other Financing Documents to which it is a party, and to perform its duties and discharge its obligations hereunder and thereunder.

(c) The Governmental Lender has taken all necessary action on its part to make the Project Loan from the proceeds of the Funding Loan.

(d) The Governmental Lender is not in default under or in violation of, and the execution and delivery of the Financing Documents to which it is a party and its compliance with the terms and conditions thereof will not conflict or constitute a default under or a violation of (i) the Act, (ii) to its knowledge, any other existing laws, rules, regulations, judgments, decrees and orders applicable to it, or (iii) to its knowledge, the provisions of any agreements and instruments to which the Governmental Lender is a party, a default under or violation of which would prevent it from entering into the Funding Loan Agreement, executing and delivering the

Governmental Note, financing the Project, executing and delivering the other Funding Loan Documents to which it is a party or consummating the transactions contemplated thereby, and, to its knowledge, no event has occurred and is continuing under the provisions of any such agreement or instrument or otherwise that with the lapse of time or the giving of notice, or both, would constitute such a default or violation (it being understood, however, that the Governmental Lender is making no representations as to the necessity of registering the Project Note pursuant to any securities laws or complying with any other requirements of securities laws).

(e) No authorization, consent, approval, order, registration, declaration or withholding of objection on the part of, or filing of or with any governmental authority, other than those already obtained, is required for the due execution and delivery by the Governmental Lender of, and performance by the Governmental Lender of its obligations under, the Financing Documents.

(f) There is no action, suit, proceeding, inquiry or investigation pending or, to the knowledge of the Governmental Lender, threatened against the Governmental Lender by or before any court, governmental agency or public board or body, which (i) affects or questions the existence or the territorial jurisdiction of the Governmental Lender or the title to office of any member of the governing body of the Governmental Lender; (ii) affects or seeks to prohibit, restrain or enjoin the execution and delivery of any Financing Documents to which the Governmental Lender is a party, or the issuance, sale, execution or delivery of the Governmental Note or any Financing Document to which the Governmental Lender is a party; (iv) questions the status of interest on the Governmental Note under the Code; or (v) questions the power or authority of the Governmental Lender to perform its obligations under the Governmental Note or any Financing Document to which it is a party, or to carry out the transactions contemplated by the Governmental Note and the Financing Documents to which it is a party.

It is expressly acknowledged that the Governmental Lender makes no representation as to the financial position or business condition of the Borrower and does not represent or warrant as to any of the statements, materials (financial or otherwise), representations or certifications furnished or to be made and furnished by the Borrower in connection with the issuance, sale, execution and delivery of the Governmental Note, or as to the correctness, completeness or accuracy of such statements.

Section 2.02 *Representations, Warranties and Covenants of the Borrower*. The Borrower makes the following representations, warranties and covenants, all of which, together with the other representations and agreements of the Borrower contained in this Project Loan Agreement, are relied upon by the Governmental Lender, the Funding Lender, the Servicer and the Fiscal Agent and serve as a basis for the undertakings of the Governmental Lender, the Servicer and the Fiscal Agent contained in this Project Loan Agreement:

(a) The Borrower is a limited partnership duly organized, validly existing and in good standing under the laws of the state in which it has been organized and is duly qualified to conduct its business under the laws of the State and in every other state in which the nature of its business requires such qualification, has full legal right, power and authority to enter into this Project Loan Agreement and the other Financing Documents, and to carry out and consummate all transactions contemplated hereby and by the other Financing Documents, and by proper action has duly authorized the execution, delivery and performance of this Project Loan Agreement and the other

Financing Documents. All corporate general partners, if any, of the Borrower are duly organized and in good standing under the laws of their respective states of organization and are duly qualified to transact business in the State as either domestic or foreign corporations, as applicable. All partnership general partners, if any, are duly formed and in good standing under the laws of their respective states of formation and, to the extent required by the laws of the State, are duly qualified to transact business in the State as either domestic or foreign partnerships or limited liability companies, as applicable.

(b) The Borrower has the legal right, power and authority to (i) own its properties and assets, including, but not limited to, the Project, (ii) to carry on its business as now being conducted and the Borrower contemplates it to be conducted with respect to the Project and (iii) execute and deliver, carry out its obligations under, and close the transactions provided for in, the Financing Documents to which it is a party.

(c) Each of the Financing Documents to which the Borrower is a party has been duly authorized, executed and delivered by the Borrower and, assuming due authorization, execution and delivery by the other parties thereto, constitutes the legal, valid and binding obligation of the Borrower, enforceable against the Borrower in accordance with its respective terms, subject to bankruptcy, insolvency, reorganization, moratorium and other similar laws affecting the rights of creditors generally and general principles of equity.

(d) No authorization, consent, approval, order, registration, declaration or withholding of objection on the part of, or filing of or with any governmental authority, other than those already obtained or those necessary to be obtained during the course of rehabilitation of the Project, is required for the due execution and delivery or approval, as the case may be, by the Borrower of, and the performance by the Borrower of its obligations under, the Financing Documents.

None of the execution and delivery of the Financing Documents to which the (e) Borrower is a party, the consummation of the transactions provided for in the Financing Documents, or the Borrower's fulfillment of or compliance with the terms and conditions of the Financing Documents (i) violates or will violate any law, rule or regulation of any governmental agency or body having jurisdiction over the Borrower, or any of its activities or properties, or any judgment, order, writ, injunction or decree to which the Borrower is subject, or any of the organizational or other governing documents of the Borrower, (ii) conflicts or will conflict with any agreement, instrument or license to which the Borrower is now a party or by which it or any of its properties or assets is bound or results or will result in a breach of, or constitutes or will constitute a default (with due notice or the passage of time or both) under, any such agreement, instrument or license, (iii) contravenes or will contravene any such law, rule or regulation or any such judgment, order, writ, injunction or decree, or (iv) result in the creation or imposition of any lien, charge or encumbrance of any nature whatsoever upon any of the property or assets of the Borrower, except for any lien, charge or encumbrance permitted under the terms of the Financing Documents.

(f) There is no action, suit, proceeding, inquiry or investigation pending or, to the Borrower's knowledge, threatened against or affecting the Borrower or any of its properties (including, without limitation, the Project), which, if adversely determined, would (i) materially impair the right of the Borrower to carry on its business substantially as now conducted and as contemplated by the Financing Documents, (ii) materially and adversely affect the financial condition of the Borrower, (iii) prohibit, restrain or enjoin the making of the Funding Loan or the Project Loan or the execution and delivery of any of the Financing Documents, (iv) adversely affect the validity or enforceability of any of the Financing Documents, or (v) adversely affect the exclusion from gross income for federal income tax purposes of interest on the Governmental Note (other than any portion owned by a "substantial user" of the Project or a "related person" within the meaning of Section 147 of the Code).

(g) To Borrower's actual knowledge, the Project and the operation of the Project (in the manner contemplated by the Financing Documents) conform and, following completion of the rehabilitation of the Project, will continue to conform in all material respects with the requirements of the Act as well as all applicable zoning, planning, building and environmental laws, ordinances and regulations of governmental authorities having jurisdiction over the Project.

(h) The Borrower has filed or caused to be filed all federal, state and local tax returns which are required to be filed or has obtained appropriate extensions therefor, and has paid or caused to be paid all taxes as shown on said returns or on any assessment received by it, to the extent that such taxes have become due.

(i) The Borrower is not in default in the performance, observance or fulfillment of any of the obligations, covenants or conditions contained in any agreement or instrument to which it is a party which default would materially adversely affect the transactions contemplated by the Financing Documents or the operations of the Borrower or the enforceability of the Financing Documents to which the Borrower is a party or the ability of the Borrower to perform all obligations thereunder.

(j) The Borrower agrees to pay prior to delinquency all costs of maintenance and repair, all Taxes and assessments, insurance premiums (including public liability insurance and insurance against damage to or destruction of the Project) concerning or in any way related to the Project, or any part thereof, and any expenses or renewals thereof, and any other governmental charges and impositions whatsoever, foreseen or unforeseen, and all utility and other charges and assessments concerning or in any way related to the Project.

(k) All of the partnership interests in the Borrower are validly issued and are fully registered, if required, with the applicable governmental authorities and/or agencies, and there are no outstanding options or rights to purchase or acquire those interests (other than pursuant to the terms of the Borrower's limited partnership agreement and related agreements in connection therewith). Nothing in this Project Loan Agreement shall prevent the Borrower from issuing additional partnership interests or ownership interests if such units are issued in accordance with all applicable securities laws.

(1) The representations and warranties of the Borrower contained in the Tax Certificate and Tax Regulatory Agreement are true and accurate in all material respects.

(m) The information, statements or reports furnished in writing to the Governmental Lender, the Servicer and the Funding Lender Representative by the Borrower in connection with this Project Loan Agreement or the consummation of the transactions contemplated hereby do not contain any untrue statement of a material fact or omit to state a material fact necessary to make the statements contained therein, in light of the circumstances under which they were made, not

misleading; and the representations and warranties of the Borrower and the statements, information and descriptions contained in the Borrower's closing certificates, as of the Delivery Date, are true and correct in all material respects, do not contain any untrue statement of a material fact, and do not omit to state a material fact necessary to make the representations, warranties, statements, information and descriptions contained therein, in the light of the circumstances under which they were made, not misleading; and any estimates or assumptions contained in any certificate of the Borrower delivered as of the Delivery Date are reasonable.

(n) To the knowledge of the Borrower, no commissioner, member, officer or employee of the Governmental Lender has been or is in any manner interested, directly or indirectly, in that person's own name or in the name of any other person, in the Financing Documents, the Borrower or the Project, in any contract for property or materials to be furnished or used in connection with the Project, or in any aspect of the transactions contemplated by the Financing Documents.

(o) The Borrower intends to hold the Project for its own account and has no current plans to sell, and has not entered into any agreement, to sell all or any portion of the Project (other than pursuant to the terms of the Borrower's limited partnership agreement and related agreements in connection therewith).

(p) The Project is located wholly within the boundaries of the City.

(q) The Borrower shall make no changes to the Project or to the operation thereof which would adversely affect the qualification of the Project under the Act or impair the exclusion from gross income for federal income tax purposes of the interest on the Governmental Note (other than any portion owned by a "substantial user" of the Project or a "related person" within the meaning of Section 147 of the Code). The Borrower shall operate the Project as required by the Tax Regulatory Agreement.

(r) The Funding Loan Agreement has been submitted to the Borrower for examination, and the Borrower, by execution of this Project Loan Agreement, acknowledges and agrees that it has participated in the drafting of the Funding Loan Agreement and that it is bound by, shall adhere to the provisions of, covenants and agrees to perform all obligations required of the Borrower pursuant to, and shall have the rights set forth by the applicable terms and conditions of, the Funding Loan Agreement.

(s) The Borrower will have a leasehold interest in the Project site and a fee ownership interest in the improvements on the Project site, subject only to liens permitted under the Security Instrument.

(t) The Borrower acknowledges that (i) it understands the nature and structure of the transactions relating to the financing of the Project, (ii) it is familiar with the provisions of all of the documents and instruments relating to the financing, (iii) it understands the risks inherent in such transactions, including without limitation the risk of loss of the Project, (iv) it has not relied on the Governmental Lender, the Fiscal Agent, Freddie Mac, the Funding Lender Representative or the Servicer for any guidance or expertise in analyzing the financial or other consequences of the transactions contemplated by the Financing Documents or otherwise relied on the Governmental Lender, the Fiscal Agent, Freddie Mac, the Funding Lender Representative or the Servicer in any manner, and (v) neither the Governmental Lender nor the Funding Lender makes

any warranty, either express or implied, as to the condition of the Project or that it will be suitable for the Borrower's purposes or needs.

(u) All representations and warranties of the Borrower in any Financing Document are incorporated herein by reference for the benefit of the Governmental Lender and the Fiscal Agent as if fully set forth herein.

Section 2.03 *Representations and Warranties of the Fiscal Agent*. The Fiscal Agent makes the following representations and warranties for the benefit of the Governmental Lender, the Borrower, the Funding Lender and the Servicer:

(a) The Fiscal Agent is a national banking association, duly organized and existing under the laws of the United States of America. The Fiscal Agent is duly authorized to act as a fiduciary and to enter into the Funding Loan Agreement.

(b) The Fiscal Agent has complied with the provisions of law which are prerequisite to the consummation of, and has all necessary power (including trust powers) and authority (i) to execute and deliver this Project Loan Agreement and the other Financing Documents to which it is a party, (ii) to perform its obligations under this Project Loan Agreement and the other Financing Documents to which it is a party, and (iii) to consummate the transactions contemplated by this Project Loan Agreement and the other Financing Documents to which it is a party.

(c) The Fiscal Agent has duly authorized (i) the execution and delivery of this Project Loan Agreement and the other Financing Documents to which it is a party, (ii) the performance by the Fiscal Agent of its obligations under this Project Loan Agreement and the other Financing Documents to which it is a party, and (iii) the actions of the Fiscal Agent contemplated by this Project Loan Agreement and the other Financing Documents to which it is a party.

(d) Each of the Financing Documents to which the Fiscal Agent is a party has been duly executed and delivered by the Fiscal Agent and, assuming due authorization, execution and delivery by the other parties thereto, constitutes a valid and binding obligation of the Fiscal Agent, enforceable against the Fiscal Agent in accordance with its terms, except as enforceability may be limited by bankruptcy, insolvency, reorganization, moratorium and other similar laws affecting the rights of creditors generally and by general principles of equity (regardless of whether such enforceability is considered in a proceeding in equity or at law).

(e) The Fiscal Agent meets the qualifications to act as Fiscal Agent under the Funding Loan Agreement.

(f) The Fiscal Agent has complied with the provisions of law which are prerequisites to the consummation of the transactions on the part of the Fiscal Agent described or contemplated in the Financing Documents.

(g) No approval, permit, consent, authorization or order of any court, governmental agency or public board or body not already obtained is required to be obtained by the Fiscal Agent as a prerequisite to (i) the execution and delivery of this Project Loan Agreement and the other Financing Documents to which the Fiscal Agent is a party, (ii) the authentication or delivery of the Governmental Note, (iii) the performance by the Fiscal Agent of its obligations under this

Project Loan Agreement and the other Financing Documents to which it is a party, or (iv) the consummation of the actions of the Fiscal Agent contemplated by this Project Loan Agreement and the other Financing Documents to which the Fiscal Agent is a party. The Fiscal Agent makes no representation or warranty relating to compliance with any federal or state securities laws.

Section 2.04 Arbitrage and Rebate Fund Calculations. The Borrower shall (a) take or cause to be taken all actions necessary or appropriate in order to fully and timely comply with the obligations of Borrower as expressly described in Section 4.12 of the Funding Loan Agreement, and (b) if expressly required to do so under Section 4.12 of the Funding Loan Agreement, select, at the Borrower's expense, a Rebate Analyst reasonably acceptable to the Governmental Lender for the purpose of making any and all calculations required under Section 4.12 of the Funding Loan Agreement. Such calculations, if required, shall be made in the manner and at such times as specified in Section 4.12 of the Funding Loan Agreement. The Borrower shall cause the Rebate Analyst to provide such calculations to the Fiscal Agent and the Governmental Lender at such times and with such directions as are necessary to comply fully with the arbitrage and rebate requirements set forth in the Funding Loan Agreement and to comply fully with Section 148 of the Code, including the timely payment of any arbitrage rebate owed.

Section 2.05 *Tax Covenants of the Borrower*. The Borrower covenants and agrees that:

(a) It will at all times comply with the terms of the Tax Certificate and the Tax Regulatory Agreement;

(b) It will not take, or permit to be taken on its behalf, any action which would cause the interest payable on the Governmental Note to be included in gross income of the Funding Lender, for federal income tax purposes (other than any portion owned by a "substantial user" of the Project or a "related person" within the meaning of Section 147 of the Code), and will take such action as may be necessary in the opinion of Bond Counsel to continue such exclusion from gross income, including, without limitation, the preparation and filing of all statements required to be filed by it in order to maintain the exclusion (including, but not limited to, the filing of all reports and certifications required by the Tax Regulatory Agreement);

(c) No changes will be made to the Project, no actions will be taken by the Borrower and the Borrower will not omit to take any actions, which will in any way adversely affect the tax-exempt status of the Governmental Note;

(d) It will comply with the requirements of Section 148 of the Code and the Regulations issued thereunder throughout the term of the Funding Loan and the Project Loan and will not make any use of the proceeds of the Funding Loan or the Project Loan, or of any other funds which may be deemed to be proceeds of the Governmental Note under the Code and the related regulations of the United States Treasury, which would cause the Governmental Note to be "arbitrage bonds" within the meaning of Section 148 of the Code; and

(e) If the Borrower becomes aware of any situation, event or condition which would, to the best of its knowledge, result in the interest on the Governmental Note becoming includable in gross income of the Funding Lender for purposes of federal income tax purposes (other than any portion owned by a "substantial user" of the Project or a "related person" within the meaning of Section 147 of the Code), it will promptly give written notice of such circumstance, event or

condition to the Governmental Lender, the Fiscal Agent, the Funding Lender Representative and the Servicer.

In the event of a conflict between the terms and requirements of this Section 2.05 and the Tax Certificate, the terms and requirements of the Tax Certificate shall control.

ARTICLE III

THE PROJECT LOAN

Section 3.01 Conditions to Funding the Project Loan. On the Delivery Date and thereafter, the Governmental Lender shall cause the proceeds of the Funding Loan to be deposited with the Fiscal Agent in accordance with Sections 2.02 and 2.11 of the Funding Loan Agreement and Section 3.03 hereof. The Fiscal Agent shall use such proceeds as provided in Article II of the Funding Loan Agreement to fund advances of the Project Loan, provided that no initial disbursements of proceeds shall be made until the following conditions have been met:

(a) The Borrower shall have executed and delivered to the Governmental Lender the Project Note and the Governmental Lender shall have endorsed the Project Note to the Fiscal Agent;

(b) The Security Instrument and the Assignment, with only such changes therein as shall be approved in writing by Funding Lender Representative, shall have been executed and delivered by the Borrower and the Governmental Lender, respectively, and delivered to the title company for recording in the appropriate office for officially recording real estate documents in the jurisdiction in which the Project is located (the "Recorder's Office");

(c) The Tax Regulatory Agreement shall have been executed and delivered by the parties thereto and shall have been delivered to the title company for recording in the Recorder's Office, and the Governmental lender shall have received evidence satisfactory to it of such delivery;

(d) All other Financing Documents not listed above shall have been executed and delivered by all parties thereto and delivered to the Fiscal Agent;

(e) The Borrower shall have delivered to the Fiscal Agent, the Governmental Lender, the Funding Lender Representative and the Servicer a certificate confirming, as of the Delivery Date, the matters set forth in Section 2.02 hereof and an opinion of its counsel or other counsel satisfactory to the Governmental Lender, Bond Counsel, the Funding Lender Representative, Freddie Mac and the Servicer;

(f) delivery to the Fiscal Agent or into escrow with the Title Company (or separate escrow company, if applicable) of all amounts required to be paid in connection with the origination of the Project Loan and the Funding Loan and any underlying real estate transfers or transactions, including the Costs of Issuance Deposit (as defined in Section 3.03(a) herein), all as specified in written instructions delivered to the Title Company by counsel to the Funding Lender and the Governmental Lender (or such other counsel as may be acceptable to the Funding Lender)

and/or as specified in a closing memorandum of the Funding Lender and approved by the Governmental Lender;

(g) delivery to the Title Company of Borrower Escrow Instructions in form acceptable to the Governmental Lender and the Funding Lender; and

(h) payment of all fees payable in connection with the closing of the Project Loan, including the Governmental Lender's Closing Fee and Governmental Lender Fee due on the Closing Date, and the initial fees and expenses of the Fiscal Agent and the Funding Lender.

Section 3.02 Terms of the Project Loan; Servicing.

(a) The Project Loan shall (i) be evidenced by the Project Note; (ii) be secured by the Security Instrument; (iii) be in the maximum aggregate principal amount equal to the Authorized Amount; (iv) bear interest as provided in the Project Note; (v) provide for principal and interest payments in accordance with the Project Note; and (vi) be subject to optional and mandatory prepayment at the times, in the manner and on the terms, and have such other terms and provisions, as provided herein and in the Project Note. The outstanding principal balance of the Project Loan at any time shall be an amount equal to the proceeds of the Funding Loan advanced by the Funding Lender and deposited by the Fiscal Agent into the Project Loan Fund under the Funding Loan Agreement minus any amounts prepaid in accordance with the terms hereof and the Project Note.

(b) The Funding Lender Representative may appoint a Servicer to service the Loans for all or a portion of the term of the Loans. The initial Servicer of the Loans is Bank of America, N.A., which shall service the Loans as required by the Initial Funding Lender and the Freddie Mac Seller. On the Freddie Mac Purchase Date, the Freddie Mac Servicer shall become the Servicer and shall service the Loans as required by the Freddie Mac Commitment and the Guide. The Funding Lender Representative may remove a Servicer or appoint a replacement Servicer, in its discretion, by written notice provided to the Governmental Lender, the Fiscal Agent and the Borrower. Any successor Servicer shall signify its acceptance of the duties and obligations imposed upon it by the Funding Loan Agreement and this Project Loan Agreement by executing such instrument(s) as shall be acceptable to the Funding Lender Representative, a copy of which shall be provided to the parties hereto.

(c) During any period that the Servicer services the Loans, the Borrower shall make all payments in connection with the Project Loan to the Servicer, and the Servicer will (i) retain the allocable portion of the monthly Servicing Fee (if any) for its own account, (ii) remit to the Funding Lender all payments of principal of, Prepayment Premium, if any, and interest due with respect to the Funding Loan, together, with any other amounts due to the Funding Lender, (iii) remit to the Fiscal Agent the Fiscal Agent's Ordinary Fees and Expenses, together with any other amounts due to the Fiscal Agent, and (iv) remit to the Governmental Lender the Governmental Lender Fee, together with any other amounts due to the Servicer shall be sent to the Funding Lender Representative (to the extent not already provided) and all amounts to be paid to the Servicer by the Borrower shall be paid directly to the Fiscal Agent (unless otherwise directed by the Funding Lender Representative).

(d) The Governmental Lender, the Fiscal Agent and the Borrower hereby acknowledge and agree that (i) the Funding Lender Representative has appointed the Servicer to service and administer the Project Loan, (ii) the selection or removal of any Servicer is in the sole and absolute discretion of the Funding Lender Representative; and (iii) neither the Governmental Lender nor the Fiscal Agent shall terminate or attempt to terminate any Servicer as the servicer for the Project Loan or appoint or attempt to appoint a substitute servicer for the Project Loan. The Governmental Lender, the Fiscal Agent and the Borrower further hereby acknowledge and agree with respect to the Servicer during the Permanent Phase that: (i) the Guide is subject to amendment without the consent of the Fiscal Agent, the Governmental Lender or the Borrower; and (ii) none of the Fiscal Agent, the Governmental Lender or the Borrower shall have any rights under, or be a third party beneficiary of, the Guide.

Section 3.03 Deposits.

(a) On the Delivery Date, pursuant to Section 2.11 of the Funding Loan Agreement, the Initial Installment shall be deposited in the Project Account of the Project Loan Fund, provided that the RAD Services Account Deposit shall be deposited in the RAD Services Account. Thereafter, on each date of an advance of the proceeds of the Funding Loan, such proceeds shall be deposited in the Project Account of the Project Loan Fund. On the Delivery Date, the Borrower will cause to be transferred to the Fiscal Agent from the closing escrow, from Borrower funds, for credit to the Cost of Issuance Fund, the Cost of Issuance Deposit.

To the extent that amounts in the Cost of Issuance Fund from the above-mentioned sources are insufficient to pay all costs of closing the Loans, the Borrower shall cause the payment of such additional costs of closing the Loans to be made on its behalf as such amounts become due.

Section 3.04 Assignment to Fiscal Agent. The parties hereto acknowledge, and the Borrower consents to, the assignment by the Governmental Lender to the Fiscal Agent pursuant to the Funding Loan Agreement of all of the Governmental Lender's right, title and interest in this Project Loan Agreement (excluding the Unassigned Rights), the Project Loan, the Project Note, the Security Instrument and the Revenues as security for the payment of the principal of, premium, if any, and interest on the Governmental Note and the payment of any other amounts due under the Financing Documents.

Section 3.05 *Investment of Funds*. Except as otherwise provided in the Funding Loan Agreement, any money held as a part of any fund or account established under the Funding Loan Agreement shall be invested or reinvested by the Fiscal Agent in Qualified Investments in accordance with Section 4.08 of the Funding Loan Agreement.

Section 3.06 *Damage; Destruction and Eminent Domain*. If, prior to payment in full of the Project Loan, the Project or any portion thereof is destroyed or damaged in whole or in part by fire or other casualty, or title to, or the temporary use of, the Project or any portion thereof shall have been taken by the exercise of the power of eminent domain, and the Governmental Lender, the Borrower, the Fiscal Agent or the Servicer receives Net Proceeds from insurance or any condemnation award in connection therewith, such Net Proceeds shall be utilized as provided in the Project Loan Documents and the Funding Loan Agreement.

Section 3.07 *Enforcement of Financing Documents*. The Fiscal Agent or the Funding Lender Representative may enforce and take all reasonable steps, actions and the proceedings necessary for the enforcement of all terms, covenants and conditions of the Funding Loan Agreement and the other Financing Documents as and to the extent set forth herein and therein.

ARTICLE IV

LOAN PAYMENTS

Section 4.01 Payments under the Project Note; Independent Obligation of Borrower.

(a) <u>Payment Obligations</u>. The Borrower agrees to repay the Project Loan on each Project Loan Payment Date as provided in the Project Note, and in all instances at the times and in the amounts necessary to enable the Fiscal Agent, on behalf of the Governmental Lender, or the Servicer, to pay all amounts payable with respect to the Funding Loan, when due, whether at maturity or upon prepayment (with premium, if applicable), acceleration or otherwise. To ensure such timely payment during the Permanent Phase, the Servicer shall collect from the Borrower, and the Borrower shall provide to the Servicer the foregoing payments two (2) Business Days prior to each respective Project Loan Payment Date.

The obligation of the Borrower to make the payments set forth in this Article IV shall be an independent obligation of the Borrower, separate from its obligation to make payments under the Project Note, provided that in all events payments made by the Borrower under and pursuant to the Project Note shall be credited against the Borrower's obligations hereunder on a dollar for dollar basis. If for any reason the Project Note or any provision of the Project Note shall be held invalid or unenforceable against the Borrower by any court of competent jurisdiction, the Project Note or such provision of the Project Note shall be deemed to be the obligation of the Borrower pursuant to this Project Loan Agreement to the full extent permitted by law and such holding shall not invalidate or render unenforceable any of the provisions of this Article IV and shall not serve to discharge any of the Borrower's payment obligations hereunder or eliminate the credit against such obligations to the extent of payments made under the Project Note.

Obligations Unconditional; No Set-Off. The obligations of the Borrower to repay (b) the Project Loan, to perform all of its obligations under the Project Loan Documents, to provide indemnification pursuant to Section 6.01 hereof, to pay costs, expenses and charges pursuant to Section 4.02 hereof and to make any and all other payments required by this Project Loan Agreement, the Funding Loan Agreement or any other documents contemplated by this Project Loan Agreement or by the Project Loan Documents shall, subject to the limitations set forth in Section 4.06 hereof, be absolute and unconditional, and shall be paid or performed without notice or demand (except as otherwise set forth herein or under any of the Project Loan Documents), and without abatement, deduction, set-off, counterclaim, recoupment or defense or any right of termination or cancellation arising from any circumstance whatsoever, whether now existing or hereafter arising, and irrespective of whether the Borrower's title to the Project or to any part thereof is defective or nonexistent, and notwithstanding any damage due to loss, theft or destruction of the Project or any part thereof, any failure of consideration or frustration of commercial purpose, the taking by eminent domain of title to or of the right of temporary use of all or any part of the Project, legal curtailment of the Borrower's use thereof, the eviction or constructive eviction of the Borrower, any change in the tax or other laws of the United States of America, the State or any political subdivision thereof, any change in the Governmental Lender's legal organization or status, or any default of the Governmental Lender or the Fiscal Agent hereunder or under any other Financing Document, and regardless of the invalidity of any action of the Governmental Lender or the invalidity of any portion of this Project Loan Agreement.

(c) **Payments from Borrower to Fiscal Agent or Servicer.** Each payment by the Borrower hereunder or under the Project Note shall be made in immediately available funds to the Servicer on each Project Loan Payment Date or such other date when such payment is due; provided, however, such Project Loan Payment shall be made directly to the Fiscal Agent if there is no Servicer or if the Borrower is so directed in writing by the Funding Lender Representative. Each such payment shall be made to the Fiscal Agent or the Servicer, as applicable, by deposit to such account as the Fiscal Agent or the Servicer may designate by written notice to the Borrower. Whenever any Project Loan Payment or any other payment under this Project Loan Agreement or under the Project Note shall be stated to be due on a day that is not a Business Day, such payment shall be made on the first Business Day immediately thereafter.

Section 4.02 Additional Payments under the Project Note and this Project Loan Agreement.

(a) In addition to the payments set forth in Section 4.01 hereof, payments to be made by the Borrower under the Project Note include certain money to be paid in respect of, among others, the Fee Component, the Servicing Fee, and amounts required to be deposited pursuant to the Continuing Covenant Agreement and the other Project Loan Documents, as set forth in subsection (b) of this Section 4.02. To the extent that any portion of the Fee Component, the Servicing Fee, and amounts required to be deposited pursuant to the Continuing Covenant Agreement and the other Project Loan Documents remain due and owing at any time, such amounts remaining due and owing shall be payable from money on deposit in the Administration Fund as provided in Section 4.06 of the Funding Loan Agreement or from other money of the Borrower, to the extent that money in the Administration Fund is insufficient for such purposes. All other fees and expenses shall be payable from money of the Borrower as provided in subsection (b) of this Section 4.02.

(b) In addition to the funding of the initial deposits required of the Borrower described in Section 3.03, the Borrower shall pay (or cause to be paid by the Servicer or the Fiscal Agent (to the extent paid from money on deposit in the Administration Fund or the Cost of Issuance Fund, as applicable)), in consideration of the funding of the Project Loan, the following fees, expenses and other money payable in connection with the Loans:

(i) On the Delivery Date, from money on deposit in the Cost of Issuance Fund or, to the extent such money is insufficient for such purpose, from other money of the Borrower, to the Initial Funding Lender, its origination fees, together with all third party and out of pocket expenses of the Initial Funding Lender (including but not limited to the fees and expenses of counsel to the Initial Funding Lender) in connection with the Loans.

(ii) On the Delivery Date, from money on deposit in the Cost of Issuance Fund or, to the extent such money is insufficient for such purpose, from other money of the Borrower, to Freddie Mac, all third party and out of pocket expenses of Freddie Mac (including but not limited to the fees and expenses of counsel to Freddie Mac) in connection with the Loans.

(iii) On the Delivery Date, from money on deposit in the Cost of Issuance Fund or, to the extent such money is insufficient for such purpose, from other money of the Borrower, to the Governmental Lender, the Governmental Lender's Closing Fee, together with all third party and out of pocket expenses of the Governmental Lender (including but not limited to the fees and expenses of Bond Counsel and counsel to the Governmental Lender) in connection with the Loans and the execution and delivery of the Governmental Note.

(iv) Intentionally Omitted.

(v) On the Delivery Date, from money on deposit in the Cost of Issuance Fund or, to the extent such money is insufficient for such purpose, from other money of the Borrower, to the Fiscal Agent, an acceptance fee in an amount equal to [\$1,500], together with all third party and out of pocket expenses of the Fiscal Agent (including but not limited to the fees and expenses of counsel to the Fiscal Agent) in connection with the Loans and the execution and delivery of the Governmental Note.

(vi) To the Fiscal Agent, the Fiscal Agent's Ordinary Fees and Expenses and the Fiscal Agent's Extraordinary Fees and Expenses when due from time to time.

(vii) To the Governmental Lender, the Governmental Lender Fee when due and any extraordinary expenses not covered by the Governmental Lender Fee the Governmental Lender may incur in connection with the Financing Documents or the Project from time to time including all fees, charges, costs, advances, indemnities and expenses, including agent and counsel fees, of the Governmental Lender incurred under the Project Loan Documents or the Funding Loan Documents, and any taxes and assessments levied on the Governmental Lender with respect to the Project, as and when the same become due.

(viii) To the Rebate Analyst, the reasonable fees and expenses of such Rebate Analyst in connection with the computations relating to arbitrage rebate required under the Funding Loan Agreement and this Project Loan Agreement when due from time to time.

(ix) To the Funding Lender Representative, any amount due and owing the Funding Lender Representative from time to time but unpaid under the Continuing Covenant Agreement.

(x) To the Servicer, the amount of any portion of the Servicing Fee remaining unpaid and any fees, costs and expenses of the Servicer as provided in the Continuing Covenant Agreement.

(xi) To the Servicer, the amounts required to be deposited in respect of reserves and impounds required under the Continuing Covenant Agreement and the other Project Loan Documents.

(xii) If the Fiscal Agent is collecting and remitting loan payments under the Funding Loan Agreement, to the Fiscal Agent, within two (2) Business Days of receipt from the Fiscal Agent of a notice of deficiency in the Administration Fund as provided in Section 4.05 of the Funding Loan Agreement, the amount of any such deficiency in the Administration Fund.

Section 4.03 *Payments to Rebate Fund*. The Borrower shall pay when due to the Fiscal Agent at the Principal Office of the Fiscal Agent any amount required to be deposited in the Rebate Fund in accordance with Section 4.12 of the Funding Loan Agreement.

Section 4.04 Prepayment.

(a) **Optional Prepayment of the Project Loan**. The Borrower shall have the option to prepay the Project Loan in whole, together with all accrued and unpaid interest thereon, as provided in the Project Note.

(b) <u>Mandatory Prepayment of the Project Loan</u>. The Borrower shall be required to prepay all or a portion of the outstanding principal balance of the Project Loan, together with accrued interest thereon, and together with any Prepayment Premium due under the Project Note, as provided in the Project Note. Additionally, the Borrower shall be required to prepay all or a portion of the outstanding principal balance of the Project Loan, together with accrued interest thereon, and together with any Prepayment Premium due under the Project Note, in connection with the following:

(i) in part, in the event the Borrower elects to make a Pre-Conversion Loan Equalization Payment; and

(ii) in whole, on or after the Forward Commitment Maturity Date, at the written direction of the Initial Funding Lender, if the Conversion Notice is not issued by the Freddie Mac Seller prior to the Forward Commitment Maturity Date.

Defeasance of the Funding Loan. In addition, after the Conversion Date and prior (c) to the Window Period, the Borrower may cause a defeasance of the Funding Loan resulting in a release of the Pledged Security by satisfying the conditions set forth hereunder and in Article IX of the Funding Loan Agreement. In connection therewith, the Borrower will give written notice (a "Defeasance Notice") to the Funding Lender Representative, the Servicer, the Governmental Lender and the Fiscal Agent of the date the Borrower desires to defease the Funding Loan (the "Defeasance Date"). The Defeasance Date may not be more than 60 calendar days, nor less than 30 calendar days, after the delivery of the Defeasance Notice. In connection with the delivery of the Defeasance Notice, the Borrower shall cause to be paid to the Funding Lender Representative the Defeasance Fee set forth in the Continuing Covenant Agreement. In addition to, and not in limitation of any other provisions of this Project Loan Agreement, the Borrower shall pay all fees, costs and expenses in connection with any defeasance whether or not such defeasance occurs. Following such defeasance in accordance with the terms and conditions hereof and the Funding Loan Agreement, the Project Loan shall be deemed paid in full, and the Borrower shall be entitled to the release of the Security Instrument, the Pledged Security and other security provided by it for the Project Loan, subject to the terms and conditions hereof and the other Financing Documents.

Section 4.05 Borrower's Obligations Upon Prepayment. In the event of any prepayment, the Borrower will timely pay, or cause to be paid through the Servicer, an amount equal to the principal amount of the Funding Loan or portion thereof called for prepayment, together with interest accrued to the prepayment date and premium, if any. In addition, the Borrower will timely pay all fees, costs and expenses associated with any prepayment of the Funding Loan.

Section 4.06 Limits on Personal Liability.

(a) Except as otherwise set forth in the Project Note and subsection 4.06(b) below, the obligations of the Borrower under this Project Loan Agreement and the other Financing Documents are non-recourse liabilities of the Borrower which shall be enforced only against the Project and other property of the Borrower encumbered by the Financing Documents and not personally against the Borrower or any partner of the Borrower or any successor or assign of the Borrower. However, nothing in this Section 4.06 shall limit the right of the Governmental Lender, the Fiscal Agent, the Servicer or the Funding Lender Representative to proceed against the Borrower to recover any fees owing to any of them or any actual out-of-pocket expenses (including but not limited to actual out-of-pocket attorneys' fees incurred by any of them) incurred by any of them in connection with the enforcement of any rights under this Project Loan Agreement or the other Financing Documents. Nothing in this Section 4.06 shall limit any right that the Servicer or the Funding Lender Representative may have to enforce the Project Note, the Security Instrument, or any other Financing Document in accordance with their terms.

(b) Notwithstanding anything contained in any other provision of this Project Loan Agreement to the contrary (but subject to the provisions of Section 7.06 hereof), the following obligations of the Borrower shall be and remain the joint and several full recourse obligations of the Borrower and each of the Borrower's general partners: (i) the Borrower's obligations to the Governmental Lender and the Fiscal Agent under subsections (b)(i), (b)(iii), (b)(v), and (b)(vi) of Section 4.02 hereof; (ii) the Borrower's obligations under Sections 2.05 and 6.01 of this Project Loan Agreement; (iii) the Borrower's obligation to pay any and all rebate amounts that may be or become owing with respect to the Funding Loan and fees and expenses of the Rebate Analyst as provided in Sections 2.04 and 4.03 of this Project Loan Agreement and the Tax Certificate; and (iv) the Borrower's obligation to pay legal fees and expenses under Section 7.04 hereof.

ARTICLE V

SPECIAL COVENANTS OF BORROWER

Section 5.01 *Performance of Obligations*. The Borrower shall keep and faithfully perform all of its covenants and undertakings contained herein and in the Financing Documents, including, without limitation, its obligations to make all payments set forth herein and therein in the amounts, at the times and in the manner set forth herein and therein.

Section 5.02 *Compliance With Applicable Laws*. All work performed in connection with the Project shall be performed in strict compliance with all applicable federal, state, county and municipal laws, ordinances, rules and regulations now in force or that may be enacted hereafter.

Section 5.03 Funding Loan Agreement Provisions. The execution of this Project Loan Agreement shall constitute conclusive evidence of approval of the Funding Loan Agreement by the Borrower. Whenever the Funding Loan Agreement by its terms imposes a duty or obligation upon the Borrower, such duty or obligation shall be binding upon the Borrower to the same extent as if the Borrower were an express party to the Funding Loan Agreement, and the Borrower shall carry out and perform all of its obligations under the Funding Loan Agreement as fully as if the Borrower were a party to the Funding Loan Agreement.

Section 5.04 Reserved.

Section 5.05 Borrower to Maintain Its Existence; Certification of No Default.

(a) The Borrower agrees to maintain its existence and maintain its current legal status with authority to own and operate the Project.

(b) In addition to performing all other similar requirements under the Financing Documents to which the Borrower is a party, the Borrower shall, within 30 days after the end of each calendar year, render to the Fiscal Agent a certificate executed by an Authorized Officer of the Borrower to the effect that the Borrower is not, as of the date of such certificate, in default in any material respect of any of its covenants, agreements, representations or warranties under any of the Financing Documents to which the Borrower is a party and that, to the best of the Borrower's knowledge, after reasonable investigation, there has occurred no material default or Event of Default (as such terms are defined in each respective Financing Document) under any of the Financing Documents.

Section 5.06 *Borrower to Remain Qualified in State and Appoint Agent*. The Borrower will remain duly qualified to transact business in the State and will maintain an agent in the State on whom service of process may be made in connection with any actions against the Borrower.

Section 5.07 Sale or Other Transfer of Project. The Borrower may convey and transfer the Project only upon strict compliance with the provisions of the Financing Documents, or upon receipt of the prior written consent (or deemed consent pursuant to the express terms of the Financing Documents) of the Governmental Lender and the Funding Lender Representative (if applicable).

Section 5.08 *Right to Perform Borrower's Obligations*. In the event the Borrower fails to perform any of its obligations under this Project Loan Agreement, the Governmental Lender, the Fiscal Agent, the Servicer and/or the Funding Lender Representative, after giving requisite notice and opportunity to cure, if any, and subject to Section 5.05 of the Funding Loan Agreement, may, but shall be under no obligation to, perform such obligation and pay all costs related thereto, and all such costs so advanced shall become an additional obligation of the Borrower hereunder, payable on demand and if not paid on demand with interest thereon at the default rate of interest payable under the Project Loan Documents.

Section 5.09 Notice of Certain Events. The Borrower shall promptly advise the Governmental Lender, the Fiscal Agent, the Funding Lender Representative and the Servicer in writing of the occurrence of any Event of Default hereunder or any event which, with the passage of time or service of notice or both, would constitute an Event of Default, specifying the nature

and period of existence of such event and the actions being taken or proposed to be taken with respect thereto.

Section 5.10 Survival of Covenants. The provisions of Sections 2.04, 2.05, 4.02, 4.03, 6.01 and 7.04 hereof shall survive the expiration or earlier termination of this Project Loan Agreement and, with regard to the Fiscal Agent, the resignation or removal of the Fiscal Agent.

Section 5.11 Access to Project; Records. Subject to reasonable notice and the rights of tenants at the Project, the Governmental Lender, the Fiscal Agent, the Servicer and the Funding Lender Representative, and the respective duly authorized agents of each, shall have the right (but not any duty or obligation) at all reasonable times and during normal business hours: (a) to enter the Project and any other location containing the records relating to the Borrower, the Project, the Loans and the Borrower's compliance with the terms and conditions of the Financing Documents; (b) to inspect and audit any and all of the Borrower's records or accounts pertaining to the Borrower, the Project, the Loans and the Borrower's compliance with the terms and conditions of the Financing Documents; and (c) to require the Borrower, at the Borrower's sole expense (provided, however, that the same shall be at no cost to Borrower if performed more than one (1) time during any twelve (12) month period absent an Event of Default), (i) to furnish such documents to the Governmental Lender, the Fiscal Agent, the Servicer and the Funding Lender Representative, as the Governmental Lender, the Fiscal Agent, the Servicer or the Funding Lender Representative, as the case may be, from time to time, deems reasonably necessary in order to determine that the provisions of the Financing Documents have been complied with and (ii) to make copies of any records that the Governmental Lender, the Fiscal Agent, the Servicer or the Funding Lender Representative or the respective duly authorized agents of each, may reasonably require. The Borrower shall make available to the Governmental Lender, the Fiscal Agent, the Servicer and the Funding Lender Representative, such information concerning the Project, the Security Instrument and the Financing Documents as any of them may reasonably request.

Section 5.12 Tax Regulatory Agreement. The covenants of the Borrower in the Tax Regulatory Agreement shall be deemed to constitute covenants of the Borrower running with the land and an equitable servitude for the benefit of the Governmental Lender and the Funding Lender and shall be binding upon any owners of the Project until such time as such restrictions expire as provided in the Tax Regulatory Agreement. The Borrower covenants to file of record the Tax Regulatory Agreement and such other documents, and to take such other steps as are necessary in order to assure that the restrictions contained in the Tax Regulatory Agreement will, subject to the terms of the Tax Regulatory Agreement, be binding upon all owners of the Project. The Borrower covenants to include such restrictions or a reference to such restrictions in any documents transferring any interest in the Project to another to the end that such transferee has notice of, and is bound by, the Tax Regulatory Agreement. Subject to the provisions of Section 7.06 of this Project Loan Agreement, the Governmental Lender and the Fiscal Agent shall have the right to seek specific performance of or injunctive relief to enforce the requirements of any covenants of the Borrower contained in the Tax Regulatory Agreement.

Section 5.13 *Damage, Destruction and Condemnation*. If prior to full payment of the Funding Loan (or provision for payment of the Funding Loan in accordance with the provisions of the Funding Loan Agreement) the Project or any portion of it is destroyed (in whole or in part) or is damaged by fire or other casualty, or title to, or the temporary use of, the Project or any portion of it shall be taken under the exercise of the power of eminent domain by any governmental

body or by any person, firm or corporation acting under governmental authority, or shall be transferred pursuant to an agreement or settlement in lieu of eminent domain proceedings, the Borrower shall nevertheless be obligated to continue to pay the amounts specified in this Project Loan Agreement and in the Project Note to the extent the Project Loan is not prepaid in full in accordance with the terms of the Project Loan Documents.

Section 5.14 Obligation of the Borrower To Rehabilitate the Project. The Borrower shall proceed with reasonable dispatch (and in no event later than required under the Financing Documents) to complete the rehabilitation, development and equipping of the Project as required by the Financing Documents. If amounts on deposit in the Project Loan Fund designated for the Project and available to be disbursed to the Borrower are not sufficient to pay the costs of the acquisition, rehabilitation, development and equipping, the Borrower shall pay such additional costs from its own funds. The Borrower shall not be entitled to any reimbursement from the Governmental Lender, the Fiscal Agent, the Servicer, the Funding Lender Representative or the Funding Lender in respect of any such additional costs or to any diminution or abatement in the repayment of the Project Loan. Neither of the Fiscal Agent nor the Governmental Lender makes any representation or warranty, either express or implied, that money, if any, which will be paid into the Project Loan Fund or otherwise made available to the Borrower will be sufficient to complete the Project, and neither of the Fiscal Agent nor the Governmental Lender shall be liable to the Borrower, the Funding Lender or any other person if for any reason the Project is not completed. The Borrower shall provide the services described in the RAD Services Scope of Work, and may request reimbursement for the provision thereof from the RAD Services Account of the Project Loan Fund pursuant to Section 4.02 of the Funding Loan Agreement, on a monthly basis. Any amounts remaining in the RAD Services Account of the Project Loan Fund following completion of the rehabilitation of the Project shall be transferred pursuant to Section 4.02(e) of the Funding Loan Agreement.

Section 5.15 *Filing of Financing Statements*. The Borrower shall file or record or cause to be filed or recorded on or prior to the Delivery Date all UCC financing statements which are required to be filed or recorded in order fully to protect and preserve the security interests relating to the priority of the Project Loan, the Funding Loan, the Pledged Security and the Security Instrument, and the rights and powers of the Governmental Lender, the Fiscal Agent and the Funding Lender in connection with such security interests. The Borrower shall cooperate with the Fiscal Agent in connection with the filing of any continuation statements for the purpose of continuing without lapse the effectiveness of such financing statements.

ARTICLE VI

INDEMNIFICATION

Section 6.01 Indemnification.

(a) **Indemnified Losses**. To the fullest extent permitted by law, the Borrower agrees to indemnify, hold harmless and defend the Governmental Lender, the Fiscal Agent, the Servicer, the Funding Lender and each of their respective officers, governing commissioners, members, directors, officials, employees, attorneys and agents (each an "Indemnified Party" and collectively, the "Indemnified Parties"), against any and all losses, damages (including, but not limited to, consequential and punitive damages), claims, actions, liabilities, costs and expenses of any

conceivable nature, kind or character (including, without limitation, reasonable attorneys' fees, litigation and court costs, amounts paid in settlement and amounts paid to discharge judgments) to which the Indemnified Parties, or any of them, may become subject under federal or state securities laws or any other statutory law or at common law or otherwise (collectively, "Losses"), to the extent arising, directly or indirectly, out of or based upon or in any way relating to:

(i) The Financing Documents or the execution or amendment thereof or in connection with transactions contemplated thereby, including the sale, transfer or resale of the Project Loan or the Funding Loan or the Project Note or the Governmental Note, including any secondary market transaction;

(ii) any act or omission of the Borrower or any of its agents, contractors, servants, employees or licensees in connection with the Project Loan or the Project, the operation of the Project, or the condition, environmental or otherwise, occupancy, use, possession, conduct or management of work done in or about, or from the planning, design, acquisition, installation, construction or equipping of, the Project or any part thereof;

(iii) any accident, injury to, or death of persons or loss of or damage to property occurring in, on or about the Project or any part thereof;

(iv) any lien (other than liens permitted under the Continuing Covenant Agreement) or charge upon payments by the Borrower to the Governmental Lender, the Fiscal Agent or the Servicer hereunder, or any Taxes (including, without limitation, all ad valorem taxes and sales taxes), assessments, Impositions and other charges imposed on the Governmental Lender or the Fiscal Agent in respect of any portion of the Project (other than income and similar taxes on fees received or earned in connection therewith);

(v) any violation of any environmental law, rule or regulation with respect to, or the release of any Hazardous Materials (as defined in the Continuing Covenant Agreement) from, the Project or any part thereof;

(vi) [Reserved];

(vii) the enforcement of, or any action taken by the Governmental Lender, the Fiscal Agent or the Funding Lender Representative related to remedies under this Project Loan Agreement, the Funding Loan Agreement or any other Financing Document;

(viii) any untrue statement or misleading statement or alleged untrue statement or alleged misleading statement of a material fact by the Borrower made in the course of Borrower's applying for the Project Loan or contained in any of the Financing Documents to which the Borrower is a party or any untrue statement of a material fact or alleged untrue statement of a material fact by the Borrower contained in any offering statement or document for the Governmental Note or any of the Financing Documents to which the Borrower is a party, or any omission or alleged omission by the Borrower of a material fact from any offering statement or document for the Governmental Note necessary to be stated therein in order to make the statements made therein by the Borrower, in the light of the circumstances under which they were made, not misleading; (ix) any declaration of taxability of interest on the Governmental Note or allegations (or regulatory inquiry) that interest on the Governmental Note is includable in gross income for federal income tax purposes;

(x) any audit or inquiry by the Internal Revenue Service with respect to the Project and/or the tax-exempt status of the Governmental Note;

(xi) the Fiscal Agent's acceptance or administration of the Funding Loan Agreement, or the exercise or performance of any of its powers or duties thereunder or under any of the documents relating to the Governmental Note to which it is a party;

(xii) Any breach (or alleged breach) by Borrower of any representation, warranty or covenant made in or pursuant to this Project Loan Agreement or in connection with any written or oral representation, presentation, report, appraisal or other information given or delivered by Borrower, General Partner, Guarantor or their Affiliates to Governmental Lender, the Fiscal Agent, the Funding Lender, Servicer or any other Person in connection with Borrower's application for the Project Loan (including, without limitation, any breach or alleged breach by Borrower of any agreement with respect to the provision of any substitute credit enhancement, if applicable);

(xiii) Any failure (or alleged failure) by Borrower, the Funding Lender or the Governmental Lender to comply with applicable federal and state laws and regulations pertaining to the making of the Project Loan and the Funding Loan;

(xiv) The Project, or the condition, occupancy, use, possession, conduct or management of, or work done in or about, or from the planning, design, acquisition, installation or construction of, the Project or any part thereof; or

(xv) The use of the proceeds of the Project Loan and the Funding Loan;

except (A) in the case of the foregoing indemnification of the Fiscal Agent, or any of its respective officers, commissioners, members, directors, officials, employees, attorneys and agents, to the extent such Losses are caused by the negligence, unlawful acts or willful misconduct of such Indemnified Party; or (B) in the case of the foregoing indemnification of the Servicer or the Funding Lender or any of their respective officers, commissioners, members, directors, officials, employees, attorneys and agents, to the extent such Losses are caused by the gross negligence or willful misconduct of such Indemnified Party; or (C) in the case of the foregoing indemnification of the Governmental Lender or any related Indemnified Party, to the extent such damages are caused by the willful misconduct of such Indemnified Party.

(b) **Procedures.** In the event that any action or proceeding is brought against any Indemnified Party with respect to which indemnity may be sought hereunder, the Borrower, upon written notice from such Indemnified Party, shall assume the investigation and defense thereof, including the employment of counsel selected or approved by the Indemnified Party, and shall assume the payment of all expenses related thereto, with full power to litigate, compromise or settle the same in its sole discretion; provided that such Indemnified Party shall have the right to review and approve or disapprove any such compromise or settlement. Each Indemnified Party shall have the right to employ separate counsel in any such action or proceeding and to participate in the investigation and defense thereof. The Borrower shall pay the reasonable fees and expenses of such separate counsel; provided, however, that such Indemnified Party may employ separate counsel at the expense of the Borrower only if, in such Indemnified Party's good faith judgment, a conflict of interest exists by reason of common representation or if all parties commonly represented do not agree as to the action (or inaction) of counsel. In addition thereto, the Borrower will pay upon demand all of the fees and expenses paid or incurred by the Fiscal Agent and/or the Governmental Lender in enforcing the provisions hereof, as more fully set forth in this Project Loan Agreement.

(c) **Borrower to Remain Obligated.** Notwithstanding any transfer of the Project to another owner in accordance with the provisions of this Project Loan Agreement, the Security Instrument and the Regulatory Agreement, the Borrower shall remain obligated to indemnify each Indemnified Party pursuant to this Section 6.01 for Losses with respect to any claims based on actions or events occurring prior to the date of such transfer unless (i) such subsequent owner assumed in writing at the time of such transfer all obligations of the Borrower under this Section 6.01 for Losses with respect to any claims based on actions or events occurring prior to the date of such transfer and (ii) any such transfer is in compliance with the requirements of the Financing Documents.

(d) <u>Survival.</u> The rights of any persons to indemnity hereunder and rights to payment of fees and reimbursement of expenses pursuant to this Project Loan Agreement shall survive the final payment or defeasance of the Governmental Note and, in the case of the Fiscal Agent, any resignation or removal. The provisions of this Section 6.01 shall survive the termination of this Project Loan Agreement. Nothing contained in this Section 6.01 shall in any way be construed to limit the indemnification rights of the Governmental Lender contained in Section 8 of the Regulatory Agreement. With respect to the Governmental Lender, the Regulatory Agreement shall control in any conflicts between this Section 6.01 and Section 8 of the Regulatory Agreement.

Section 6.02 Limitation With Respect to the Funding Lender. Notwithstanding anything in this Project Loan Agreement to the contrary, in the event that the Funding Lender shall become the owner of the Project as a result of a foreclosure or a deed in lieu of foreclosure, or comparable conversion of the Project Loan, the Funding Lender shall not be liable for any breach or default of any prior owner of the Project under this Project Loan Agreement and shall only be responsible for defaults and obligations incurred or occurring during the period that the Funding Lender is the owner of the Project. Accordingly, during any period that the Funding Lender owns the Project and that this Article VI is applicable to the Funding Lender, the Funding Lender's obligations under this Article VI shall be limited to acts and omissions of the Funding Lender occurring during the period of the Funding Lender's ownership of the Project.

ARTICLE VII

EVENTS OF DEFAULT AND REMEDIES

Section 7.01 *Events of Default*. The following shall be "Events of Default" under this Project Loan Agreement, and the term "Event of Default" shall mean, whenever it is used in this Project Loan Agreement, one or all of the following events:

(a) Any representation or warranty made by the Borrower in the Financing Documents or any certificate, statement, data or information furnished by the Borrower in connection therewith or included by the Borrower in its application to the Governmental Lender for assistance proves at any time to have been incorrect when made in any material respect;

(b) Failure by the Borrower to pay any amounts due under this Project Loan Agreement, the Project Note, the Financing Documents or the Security Instrument at the times and in the amounts required by this Project Loan Agreement, the Project Note, the Financing Documents, and the Security Instrument, as applicable, subject to any applicable cure periods expressly granted to Borrower hereunder;

(c) The Borrower shall fail to observe or perform any other term, covenant, condition or agreement (after taking into account any applicable notice or cure period) set forth in this Project Loan Agreement, which failure continues for a period of 30 days after notice of such failure by the Governmental Lender, the Fiscal Agent or the Funding Lender Representative to the Borrower (unless such default cannot with due diligence be cured within 30 days but can be cured within a reasonable period and will not, in the Funding Lender Representative's sole discretion, adversely affect the Funding Lender or result in impairment of this Project Loan Agreement or any other Financing Document, in which case no Event of Default shall be deemed to exist so long as Borrower shall have commenced to cure the default or Event of Default within 30 days after receipt of notice, and thereafter diligently and continuously prosecutes such cure to completion); provided, however, no such notice or grace periods shall apply in the case of any such failure which could, in the Funding Lender Representative's judgment, absent immediate exercise by the Funding Lender Representative of a right or remedy under this Agreement, result in harm to the Funding Lender, impairment of this Project Loan Agreement or any other Financing Document;

(d) The occurrence of a default under the Continuing Covenant Agreement, the Financing Documents or the Security Instrument (after taking into account any applicable cure period thereunder) shall at the discretion of the Funding Lender Representative constitute an Event of Default under this Project Loan Agreement but only if the Fiscal Agent is provided written notice by the Funding Lender Representative that an Event of Default has occurred under such Financing Document and the Fiscal Agent is instructed by the Funding Lender Representative that such default constitutes an Event of Default hereunder. The occurrence of an Event of Default under the discretion of the Funding Lender Representative constitute a default under the other Financing Documents.

Nothing contained in this Section 7.01 is intended to amend or modify any of the provisions of the Financing Documents or to bind the Governmental Lender, the Fiscal Agent, the Servicer or the Funding Lender Representative to any notice and cure periods other than as expressly set forth in the Financing Documents.

Section 7.02 *Remedies on Default*. Subject to Section 7.06 hereof, whenever any Event of Default hereunder shall have occurred and be continuing, the Funding Lender (or the Fiscal Agent at the written direction of the Funding Lender), may take any one or more of the following remedial steps:

(a) The Funding Lender (or the Fiscal Agent at the written direction of the Funding Lender) may take such action, without notice or demand, as the Funding Lender deems advisable

to protect and enforce its rights against the Borrower and in and to the Project, including declaring the Project Loan to be immediately due and payable (including, without limitation, the principal of, Prepayment Premium, if any, and interest on and all other amounts due on the Project Note to be immediately due and payable).

(b) The Funding Lender (or the Fiscal Agent at the written direction of the Funding Lender) may, without being required to give any notice (other than to the Governmental Lender or the Fiscal Agent, as applicable), except as provided herein, pursue all remedies of a creditor under the laws of the State, as supplemented and amended, or any other applicable laws.

(c) The Funding Lender (or the Fiscal Agent at the written direction of the Funding Lender) may take whatever action at law or in equity may appear necessary or desirable to collect the payments under this Project Loan Agreement then due and thereafter to become due, or to enforce performance and observance of any obligation, agreement or covenant of the Borrower under this Project Loan Agreement.

In addition, subject to Section 7.06 hereof, the Governmental Lender and the Fiscal Agent may pursue remedies with respect to the Unassigned Rights.

Any amounts collected pursuant to Article IV hereof and any other amounts which would be applicable to payment of principal of and interest and any premium on the Funding Loan collected pursuant to action taken under this Section 7.02 shall be applied in accordance with the provisions of the Funding Loan Agreement.

Section 7.03 No Remedy Exclusive. Upon the occurrence of an Event of Default, all or any one or more of the rights, powers, privileges and other remedies available against the Borrower hereunder or under the Financing Documents or otherwise at law or in equity may be exercised by the Funding Lender (or the Fiscal Agent at the written direction of the Funding Lender), at any time and from time to time, whether or not the Funding Lender has accelerated the Project Loan, and whether or not the Funding Lender shall have commenced any foreclosure proceeding or other action for the enforcement of its rights and remedies under any of the Financing Documents. No remedy conferred upon or reserved to the Funding Lender or the Fiscal Agent by this Project Loan Agreement is intended to be exclusive of any other available remedy or remedies, but each and every such remedy shall be cumulative and shall be in addition to every other remedy given under this Project Loan Agreement or now or hereafter existing at law or in equity or by statute. No delay or omission to exercise any right or power accruing upon any Event of Default shall impair any such right or power or shall be construed to be a waiver thereof, but any such right and power may be exercised from time to time and as often as may be deemed expedient. In order to entitle the Funding Lender (or the Fiscal Agent at the written direction of the Funding Lender) to exercise any remedy reserved to it in this Article, it shall not be necessary to give any notice, other than such notice as may be expressly required by this Project Loan Agreement.

Section 7.04 Agreement to Pay Attorneys' Fees and Expenses. In the event the Borrower shall default under any of the provisions of this Project Loan Agreement and the Governmental Lender, the Fiscal Agent, the Servicer or the Funding Lender Representative shall employ attorneys or incur other expenses for the collection of loan payments or the enforcement of performance or observance of any obligation or agreement on the part of the Borrower contained

in this Project Loan Agreement or in the Project Note, the Borrower shall on demand therefor reimburse the reasonable fees of such attorneys and such other expenses so incurred.

Section 7.05 No Additional Waiver Implied by One Waiver. In the event any agreement contained in this Project Loan Agreement shall be breached by any party and thereafter waived by the other parties, such waiver shall be limited to the particular breach so waived and shall not be deemed to waive any other breach hereunder.

Section 7.06 Control of Proceedings.

(a) If an Event of Default has occurred and is continuing, notwithstanding anything to the contrary herein, the Funding Lender Representative shall have the sole and exclusive right at any time to direct the time, method and place of conducting all proceedings to be taken in connection with the enforcement of the terms and conditions of this Project Loan Agreement, or for the appointment of a receiver or any other proceedings hereunder, in accordance with the provisions of law and of this Project Loan Agreement. In addition, the Funding Lender Representative shall have the sole and exclusive right at any time to directly enforce all rights and remedies hereunder and under the other Financing Documents with or without the involvement of the Fiscal Agent or the Governmental Lender. In no event shall the exercise of any of the foregoing rights result in an acceleration of the Project Loan without the express direction of the Funding Lender Representative.

(b) The Governmental Lender and the Fiscal Agent covenant that they will not, without the prior written consent of the Funding Lender Representative, take any of the following actions:

(i) prosecute any action with respect to a lien on the Project; or

(ii) initiate or take any action which may have the effect, directly or indirectly, of impairing the ability of the Borrower to timely pay the principal of, interest on, or other amounts due under, the Project Loan, or cause the Borrower to file a petition seeking reorganization, arrangement, adjustment or composition of or in respect of the Borrower under any applicable liquidation, insolvency, bankruptcy, rehabilitation, composition, reorganization, conservation or other similar law in effect now or in the future; or

(iii) interfere with or attempt to influence the exercise by the Funding Lender Representative of any of its rights under the Financing Documents upon the occurrence of any event of default by the Borrower under the Financing Documents; or

(iv) take any action to accelerate or otherwise enforce payment or seek other remedies with respect to the Project Loan or the Funding Loan.

(c) Notwithstanding Sections 7.06(a) and 7.06(b) hereof, the Governmental Lender or the Fiscal Agent may:

(i) specifically enforce the tax covenants of the Borrower specified in Section 2.04 and 2.05 hereof and the Tax Certificate or seek injunctive relief against acts which may be in violation thereof; and

(ii) specifically enforce the Tax Regulatory Agreement or seek injunctive relief against acts which may be in violation of the Tax Regulatory Agreement or are otherwise inconsistent with the operation of the Project in accordance with applicable requirements of the Code and state and local law (but in neither the case of subsection (c)(i) above or this subsection (c)(ii) may the Governmental Lender or the Fiscal Agent seek any form of monetary damages from the Borrower in connection with such enforcement except against Excess Revenues (defined below), if any, of the Borrower, unless Funding Lender Representative otherwise specifically consents in writing to the use of other funds).

(d) In addition, notwithstanding Section 7.06(a) and 7.06(b) hereof, the Governmental Lender and the Fiscal Agent may seek specific performance of the other Unassigned Rights (provided no monetary damages are sought except against Excess Revenues, if any, of the Borrower, unless Funding Lender Representative otherwise specifically consents in writing to the use of other funds), and nothing herein shall be construed to limit the rights of the Governmental Lender, the Fiscal Agent or any indemnified party related to the Governmental Lender or the Fiscal Agent under Section 6.01 (each a "Related Indemnified Party") to enforce their respective rights against the Borrower under Sections 4.02, 4.03, 6.01 and 7.04 hereof, provided that no obligation of the Borrower to the Governmental Lender, the Fiscal Agent or any Related Indemnified Party under such sections shall be secured by or in any manner constitute a lien on, or security interest in, the Project, whether in favor of the Governmental Lender, the Fiscal Agent or any Related Indemnified Party, and all such obligations are and shall be subordinate in priority, in right to payment and in all other respects to all other obligations, liens, rights (including without limitation the right to payment) and interests arising or created under the Financing Documents (except for the Fiscal Agent's right to receive payment of reasonable fees and expenses pursuant to Section 6.05(a) of the Funding Loan Agreement after an event of default with respect to the Funding Loan, which reasonable fees and expenses of the Fiscal Agent shall be payable as provided thereunder). Accordingly, none of the Governmental Lender, the Fiscal Agent or any Related Indemnified Party shall have the right to enforce any monetary obligation arising under such sections other than directly against the Borrower, without recourse to the Project.

(e) As used in this Section 7.06, the term "Excess Revenues" means, for any period, the net cash flow of the Borrower available for distribution or payment to shareholders, members or partners (as the case may be) for such period, after the payment of all interest expense, the amortization of all principal of all indebtedness coming due during such period (whether by maturity, mandatory sinking fund payment, acceleration or otherwise) with respect to the Project, the payment of all fees, costs and expenses on an occasional or recurring basis in connection with the Project Loan or the Funding Loan under any Financing Document or any other indebtedness of the Borrower, the payment of all operating, overhead, ownership and other expenditures of the Borrower directly or indirectly in connection with the Project (whether any such expenditures are current, capital or extraordinary expenditures), and the setting aside of all reserves for taxes, insurance, water and sewer charges or other similar impositions, capital expenditures, repairs and replacements and all other amounts which the Borrower is required to set aside pursuant to agreement, but excluding depreciation and amortization of intangibles.

Section 7.07 Assumption of Obligations. In the event that the Fiscal Agent or the Funding Lender or their respective assignee or designee shall become the legal or beneficial owner of the Project by foreclosure or deed in lieu of foreclosure, such party shall succeed to the rights and the obligations of the Borrower under this Project Loan Agreement, the Project Note, the Tax

28

Regulatory Agreement, and any other Financing Documents to which the Borrower is a party or with respect to which it is a third-party beneficiary. Such assumption shall be effective from and after the effective date of such acquisition and shall be made with the benefit of the limitations of liability set forth therein and without any liability for the prior acts of the Borrower.

ARTICLE VIII

MISCELLANEOUS

Section 8.01 Notices.

(a) Whenever in this Project Loan Agreement the giving of notice by mail or otherwise is required, the giving of such notice may be waived in writing by the person entitled to receive such notice and in any such case the giving or receipt of such notice shall not be a condition precedent to the validity of any action taken in reliance upon such waiver.

Any notice, request, complaint, demand, communication or other paper required or permitted to be delivered to the Governmental Lender, the Fiscal Agent, the Funding Lender Representative, the Borrower or the Servicer shall be sufficiently given and shall be deemed given (unless another form of notice shall be specifically set forth herein) if by hand on the date of such delivery and otherwise on the Business Day following the date on which such notice or other communication shall have been delivered to a national overnight delivery service (in each case, receipt of which to be evidenced by a signed receipt from such hand or overnight delivery service or by the recipient party) addressed to the appropriate party at the addresses set forth in Section 11.04 of the Funding Loan Agreement or as required or permitted by this Project Loan Agreement by Electronic Notice. The Governmental Lender, the Fiscal Agent, the Funding Lender Representative, the Borrower or the Servicer may, by notice given as provided in this paragraph, designate any further or different address to which subsequent notices or other communication shall be sent.

A duplicate copy of each notice or other communication given hereunder by any party to the Servicer shall also be given to the Funding Lender Representative and a duplicate copy of each notice or other communication given hereunder by any party to the Funding Lender Representative shall be given to the Servicer.

The Fiscal Agent agrees to accept and act upon Electronic Notice of written instructions and/or directions pursuant to this Project Loan Agreement.

(b) The Fiscal Agent shall provide to the Funding Lender Representative and the Servicer (i) prompt notice of the occurrence of any Event of Default hereunder of which the Fiscal Agent has actual knowledge and (ii) any written information or other communication received by the Fiscal Agent hereunder within ten (10) Business Days of receiving a written request from the Funding Lender Representative for any such information or other communication.

Section 8.02 Concerning Successors and Assigns. All covenants, agreements, representations and warranties made herein and in the certificates delivered pursuant hereto shall survive the financing herein contemplated and shall continue in full force and effect so long as the obligations hereunder are outstanding. Whenever in this Project Loan Agreement any of the

parties hereto is referred to, such reference shall be deemed to include the successors and assigns of such party; and all covenants, promises and agreements by or on behalf of the Borrower which are contained in this Project Loan Agreement shall bind its successors and assigns and inure to the benefit of the successors and assigns of the Governmental Lender, the Fiscal Agent, the Servicer, the Funding Lender and the Funding Lender Representative, as applicable.

Section 8.03 *Governing Law*. This Project Loan Agreement and the Exhibits attached hereto shall be construed in accordance with and governed by the internal laws of the State without regard to conflicts of laws principles.

Section 8.04 Entire Agreement, Modifications in Writing. This Project Loan Agreement contains the complete and entire understanding of the parties with respect to the matters covered. Modification or the waiver of any provisions of this Project Loan Agreement or consent to any departure by the parties therefrom, shall in no event be effective unless the same shall be in writing approved by the parties hereto and shall require the prior written consent of the Funding Lender Representative and then such waiver or consent shall be effective only in the specific instance and for the purpose for which given. No notice to or demand on the Borrower in any case shall entitle it to any other or further notice or demand in the same circumstances.

Section 8.05 Further Assurances and Corrective Instruments. The Governmental Lender (at the expense of the Borrower), the Fiscal Agent and the Borrower agree that they will, from time to time, execute, acknowledge and deliver, or cause to be executed, acknowledged and delivered, such supplements hereto and such further instruments as may reasonably be required (including such supplements or further instruments requested by the Funding Lender Representative) for correcting any inadequate or incorrect description of the performance of this Project Loan Agreement; provided however, that no such supplement or further instruction shall change the essential economic terms of the Project Loan or impose on the Borrower greater liability with the Project Loan Documents.

Section 8.06 *Captions*. The section headings contained herein are for reference purposes only and shall not in any way affect the meaning or interpretation of this Project Loan Agreement.

Section 8.07 *Severability*. The invalidity or unenforceability of any provision of this Project Loan Agreement shall not affect the validity of any other provision, and all other provisions shall remain in full force and effect.

Section 8.08 *Counterparts*. This Project Loan Agreement may be signed in any number of counterparts with the same effect as if the signatures thereto and hereto were upon the same instrument.

Section 8.09 Amounts Remaining in Loan Payment Fund or Other Funds. It is agreed by the parties hereto that any amounts remaining in the Loan Payment Fund or other funds and accounts established under the Funding Loan Agreement upon expiration or sooner termination of the term hereof, shall be paid in accordance with the Funding Loan Agreement.

Section 8.10 *Effective Date and Term*. This Project Loan Agreement shall become effective upon its execution and delivery by the parties hereto, shall be effective and remain in full

force from the date hereof, and, subject to the provisions hereof, shall expire on such date as the Funding Loan Agreement shall terminate.

Section 8.11 Cross References. Any reference in this Project Loan Agreement to an "Exhibit," an "Article," a "Section," a "Subsection" or a "Paragraph" shall, unless otherwise explicitly provided, be construed as referring, respectively, to an exhibit attached to this Project Loan Agreement, an article of this Project Loan Agreement, a section of this Project Loan Agreement, a subsection of the section of this Project Loan Agreement in which the reference appears and a paragraph of the subsection within this Project Loan Agreement in which the reference appears. All exhibits attached to or referred to in this Project Loan Agreement are incorporated by reference into this Project Loan Agreement.

Section 8.12 No Third-Party Beneficiaries. The Financing Documents are solely for the benefit of the Governmental Lender, the Funding Lender, the Funding Lender Representative, the Servicer, the Fiscal Agent and the Borrower, and nothing contained in any Financing Document shall be deemed to confer upon anyone other than the foregoing parties any right to insist upon or to enforce the performance or observance of any of the obligations contained therein.

Section 8.13 Reserved.

Section 8.14 Non-Liability of Governmental Lender. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary herein or in any other instrument to the contrary, the Governmental Lender shall not be obligated to pay the principal (or Prepayment Premium) of or interest on the Funding Loan, except from Revenues and other money and assets received by the Fiscal Agent on behalf of the Governmental Lender pursuant to this Project Loan Agreement. Neither the faith and credit nor the taxing power of the State or any political subdivision thereof, nor the faith and credit of the Governmental Lender or any member is pledged to the payment of the principal (or prepayment premium) or interest on the Funding Loan. The Governmental Lender shall not be liable for any costs, expenses, losses, damages, claims or actions, of any conceivable kind on any conceivable theory, under or by reason of or in connection with this Project Loan Agreement, the Funding Loan, the Governmental Note or the Funding Loan Agreement, except only to the extent amounts are received for the payment thereof from the Borrower under this Project Loan Agreement.

The Borrower hereby acknowledges that the Governmental Lender's sole source of money to repay the Funding Loan will be the payments made by the Borrower pursuant to this Project Loan Agreement, together with investment income on certain funds and accounts held by the Fiscal Agent under the Funding Loan Agreement, and hereby agrees that if the payments to be made hereunder shall ever prove insufficient to pay all principal (or prepayment premium) and interest on the Funding Loan as the same shall become due (whether by maturity, prepayment, acceleration or otherwise), then upon notice from the Fiscal Agent, the Borrower shall pay such amounts as are required from time to time to prevent any deficiency or default in the payment of such principal (or prepayment premium) or interest, including, but not limited to, any deficiency caused by acts, omissions, nonfeasance or malfeasance on the part of the Fiscal Agent, the Borrower, the Governmental Lender or any third party, subject to any right of reimbursement from the Fiscal Agent, the Governmental Lender or any such third party, as the case may be, therefor.

Section 8.15 *No Liability of Officers*. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary herein or in any other instrument to the contrary, no recourse under or upon any obligation, covenant, or

agreement or in the Governmental Note, or under any judgment obtained against the Governmental Lender, or by the enforcement of any assessment or by any legal or equitable proceeding by virtue of any constitution or statute or otherwise or under any circumstances, shall be had against any incorporator, member, director, commissioner, employee, agent or officer, as such, past, present, or future, of the Governmental Lender, either directly or through the Governmental Lender, or otherwise, for the payment for or to the Governmental Lender or any receiver thereof, or for or to the Funding Lender, of any sum that may be due and unpaid by the Governmental Lender upon the Funding Loan. Any and all personal liability of every nature, whether at common law or in equity, or by statute or by constitution or otherwise, of any such incorporator, member, director, commissioner, employee, agent or officer, as such, to respond by reason of any act or omission on his or her part or otherwise, for the payment for or to the Governmental Lender or any receiver thereof, or for or to the Funding Lender, of any sum that may such that may remain due and unpaid upon the Funding Loan, is hereby expressly waived and released as a condition of and consideration for the execution of this Project Loan Agreement and the issuance of the Governmental Note.

Section 8.16 *Capacity of the Fiscal Agent*. The Fiscal Agent is entering into this Project Loan Agreement solely in its capacity as Fiscal Agent and shall be entitled to the rights, protections, and limitations from liability and immunities afforded it as Fiscal Agent under the Funding Loan Agreement. The Fiscal Agent shall be responsible only for the duties of the Fiscal Agent expressly set forth herein and in the Funding Loan Agreement.

Section 8.17 *Reliance*. The representations, covenants, agreements and warranties set forth in this Project Loan Agreement may be relied upon by the Governmental Lender, the Fiscal Agent, Bond Counsel, the Servicer, the Funding Lender and the Funding Lender Representative. In performing their duties and obligations under this Project Loan Agreement and under the Funding Loan Agreement, the Governmental Lender and the Fiscal Agent may rely upon statements and certificates of the Borrower, upon certificates of tenants believed to be genuine and to have been executed by the proper person or persons, and upon audits of the books and records of the Borrower pertaining to occupancy of the Project. In addition, the Governmental Lender and the Fiscal Agent may consult with counsel, and the opinion of such counsel shall be full and complete authorization and protection in respect of any action taken or suffered by the Governmental Lender or the Fiscal Agent under this Project Loan Agreement and under the Funding Loan Agreement in good faith and in conformity with the opinion of such counsel. It is expressly understood and agreed by the parties to this Project Loan Agreement (other than the Governmental Lender) that:

(a) the Governmental Lender may rely conclusively on the truth and accuracy of any certificate, opinion, notice or other instrument furnished to the Governmental Lender by the Fiscal Agent, the Funding Lender or the Borrower as to the existence of a fact or state of affairs required under this Project Loan Agreement to be noticed by the Governmental Lender;

(b) the Governmental Lender shall not be under any obligation to perform any record keeping or to provide any legal service, it being understood that such services shall be performed or caused to be performed by the Fiscal Agent, the Funding Lender Representative, the Servicer or the Borrower, as applicable; and

(c) none of the provisions of this Project Loan Agreement shall require the Governmental Lender or the Fiscal Agent to expend or risk its own funds or otherwise endure

32

financial liability in the performance of any of its duties or in the exercise of any of its rights under this Project Loan Agreement, unless it shall first have been adequately indemnified to its satisfaction against the costs, expenses and liabilities which may be incurred by taking any such action.

Section 8.18 *Construction of Documents*. The parties hereto acknowledge that they were represented by counsel in connection with the negotiation and drafting of the Financing Documents and that the Financing Documents shall not be subject to the principle of construing their meaning against the party that drafted them.

Section 8.19 Assignment. The Project Loan Agreement, the Security Instrument, the Project Note and the Project Loan Documents and all Funding Lender's or Fiscal Agent's rights, title, obligations and interests therein may be assigned by the Funding Lender or the Fiscal Agent, as appropriate, at any time in its sole discretion, whether by operation of law (pursuant to a merger or other successor in interest) or otherwise, provided that neither the Funding Lender nor the Fiscal Agent may assign or transfer its interest in the Project Loan Documents separately from its interest in the Funding Loan Agreement and the Governmental Note, any assignment or transfer of which must be in conformity with the requirements of Section 2.08 of the Funding Loan Agreement. Upon such assignment, all references to Funding Lender or the Fiscal Agent, as appropriate, in this Project Loan Agreement and in any Project Loan Document shall be deemed to refer to such assignee or successor in interest and such assignee or successor in interest shall thereafter stand in the place of the Funding Lender or the Fiscal Agent, as appropriate. The Borrower shall accord full recognition to any such assignment, and all rights and remedies of Funding Lender in connection with the interest so assigned shall be as fully enforceable by such assignee as they were by Funding Lender before such assignment. In connection with any proposed assignment, Funding Lender may disclose to the proposed assignee any information that the Borrower has delivered, or caused to be delivered, to Funding Lender with reference to the Borrower, General Partner, any Affiliate of either of them, or the Project, including information that the Borrower is required to deliver to Funding Lender pursuant to this Project Loan Agreement, provided that such proposed assignee agrees to treat such information as confidential. The Borrower may not assign its rights, interests or obligations under this Project Loan Agreement or under any of the Project Loan Documents or Funding Loan Documents, or the Borrower's interest in any moneys to be disbursed or advanced hereunder, except only as may be expressly permitted hereby.

Section 8.20 Governmental Lender, Funding Lender and Servicer Not in Control; No Partnership. None of the covenants or other provisions contained in this Project Loan Agreement shall, or shall be deemed to, give the Governmental Lender, the Funding Lender, the Fiscal Agent or the Servicer the right or power to exercise control over the affairs or management of the Borrower, the power of the Governmental Lender, the Funding Lender, the Fiscal Agent and the Servicer being limited to the rights to exercise the remedies referred to in the Project Loan Documents and the Funding Loan Documents. The relationship between the Borrower and the Governmental Lender, the Fiscal Agent and the Servicer is, and at all times shall remain, solely that of debtor and creditor. No covenant or provision of the Project Loan Documents or the Funding Loan Documents is intended, nor shall it be deemed or construed, to create a partnership, joint venture, agency or common interest in profits or income between the Borrower and the Governmental Lender, the Funding Lender, the Fiscal Agent or the Servicer or to create an equity in the Project in the Governmental Lender, the Funding Lender, the Fiscal Agent or the Servicer or to create an equity in the Broject in the Governmental Lender, the Funding Lender, the Fiscal Agent or the Servicer or to create an equity in the Broject in the Governmental Lender, the Funding Lender, the Fiscal Agent or the Servicer or to create an equity in the Broject in the Governmental Lender, the Funding Lender, the Fiscal Agent or the Servicer or to create an equity in the Governmental Lender, the Funding Lender, the Fiscal Agent or the Servicer or to create an equity in the Governmental Lender, the Funding Lender, the Fiscal Agent or the Servicer undertake or assume any responsibility or duty to the Borrower or to any other person with respect to the Project or the Project Loan, except as expressly provided in the Project Loan Documents or the Funding Loan Documents; and notwithstanding any other provision of the Project Loan Documents and the Funding Loan Documents: (1) the Governmental Lender, the Funding Lender, the Fiscal Agent and the Servicer are not, and shall not be construed as, a partner, joint venturer, alter ego, manager, controlling person or other business associate or participant of any kind of the Borrower or its stockholders, members, or partners and the Governmental Lender, the Funding Lender, the Fiscal Agent and the Servicer do not intend to ever assume such status; (2) the Governmental Lender, the Funding Lender, the Fiscal Agent and the Servicer shall in no event be liable for any of the Borrower's obligations under or with respect to the Project Loan Agreement or the Project Note, or expenses or losses incurred or sustained by the Borrower; and (3) the Governmental Lender, the Funding Lender, the Fiscal Agent and the Servicer shall not be deemed responsible for or a participant in any acts, omissions or decisions of the Borrower, or its stockholders, members, or partners, as applicable. The Governmental Lender, the Funding Lender, the Fiscal Agent, the Servicer and the Borrower disclaim any intention to create any partnership, joint venture, agency or common interest in profits or income between the Governmental Lender, the Funding Lender, the Servicer, the Fiscal Agent and the Borrower, or to create any equity interest in the Project on behalf of the Governmental Lender, the Funding Lender, the Fiscal Agent or the Servicer, or any sharing of liabilities, losses, costs or expenses.

Section 8.21 *Release.* The Borrower hereby acknowledges that it is executing this Project Loan Agreement and each of the Project Loan Documents and the Funding Loan Documents to which it is a party as its own voluntary act free from duress and undue influence.

Section 8.22 *Counterparts*. This Project Loan Agreement may be executed in multiple counterparts, each of which shall constitute an original document and all of which together shall constitute one agreement.

Section 8.23 *Captions.* The captions of the sections of this Project Loan Agreement are for convenience only and shall be disregarded in construing this Project Loan Agreement.

Section 8.24 *City Contracting Provisions*. The Borrower covenants and agrees to comply with the provisions set forth in Section 21 of the Regulatory Agreement as if fully set forth herein.

[Signature Pages Follow]

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties hereto have executed this Project Loan Agreement, all as of the date first set forth above.

GOVERNMENTAL LENDER:

CITY AND COUNTY OF SAN FRANCISCO

By: _____

Olson Lee, Director, Mayor's Office of Housing and Community Development

APPROVED AS TO FORM:

DENNIS J. HERRERA City Attorney

By: _____

Deputy City Attorney

[GOVERNMENTAL LENDER'S SIGNATURE PAGE TO ROSA PARKS APARTMENTS PROJECT LOAN AGREEMENT]

U.S. BANK NATIONAL ASSOCIATION, as Fiscal Agent

By: _____

Name: Title:

[FISCAL AGENT'S SIGNATURE PAGE TO ROSA PARKS APARTMENTS PROJECT LOAN AGREEMENT]

RP ASSOCIATES, L.P.,

a California limited partnership

By: RP GP LLC, a California limited liability company, its general partner

> By: Turk Street, Inc., a California nonprofit public benefit corporation, its sole member/manager

> > By:

Donald S. Falk Chief Executive Officer

[BORROWER'S SIGNATURE PAGE TO ROSA PARKS APARTMENTS PROJECT LOAN AGREEMENT]

Exhibit A Form of RAD Services Scope of Work and Budget

Please identify in title: Cluster / Service Provider Agency RAD Services Scope of Work

Services Activity Description / Outputs:

Column 1: Identify the activity (i.e... information and referral, service connection, workshops, classes, outreach). Column 2: Provide a description of the activity (including how many if appropriate). Column 3: Estimate unique client output for each activity. Clients can be included in multiple activities as they are unique to each activity.

Activity			Description			Annual Unique Client Output per activity				
				-			 ·			
				117-3 (1) 117-1		<u></u>				
	-									

Neighborhood Information:

Column 1: Identify which neighborhood you are serving. Column 2: Identify the percentage of folks who will come from the neighborhood. Column 3: Identify the total unique number served per neighborhood. Clients should only appear one time in this number even if they participated in multiple activities listed above.

Neighborhood	Percentage	Total Served
	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	
· · ·		

RAD Services Budget Form

Personnel	Description/ Function/	Amount
	Calculation	
Staff		
Supervision		
Benefits		
Total Personnel		
Operating Expenses		
Program Supplies		
Office Supplies		
Transportation		
Food		
Recruitment		
Training		
Utilities		
Other		
Total Operating Expenses		
Administrative Costs		
15%		
Total Budget requested		



CALIFORNIA DEBT LIMIT ALLOCATION COMMITTEE

915 Capitol Mali, Room 311 Sacramento, CA 95814 p (916) 653-3255 f (916) 653-6827 collac@treasurer.ca.gov www.treasurer.ca.gov/collac

MEMBERS

JOHN CHIANG, CHAIRMAN State Treasurer

EDMUND G. BROWN JR. Governor

> BETTY T. YEE State Controller

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR

May 18, 2016

Olson Lee Director City and County of San Francisco One South Van Ness Avenue, 5th Floor San Francisco, CA 94103

RE: RESOLUTION ATTESTING TO THE TRANSFER OF PRIVATE ACTIVITY BOND ALLOCATION

Dear Mr. Lee,

Enclosed is a copy of Resolution No. 16-41, adopted by the California Debt Limit Allocation Committee (the "Committee") on May 18, 2016, authorizing the City and County of San Francisco to use \$63,890,000 of its unused 2015 Carryforward Allocation, for the Rosa Parks Apartments Project.

While your application was for a portion of the 2016 State Ceiling on Qualified Private Activity Bonds, because you had remaining carryforward allocation, the Committee decided to transfer some or all of that allocation to this Project. The Resolution establishes the terms and conditions under which the allocation has been granted. Please read it carefully and keep a copy in your permanent files. You are advised to consult bond counsel regarding the making of a carryforward election pursuant to the rules of the Internal Revenue Service.

The following is additional information pertaining to the use of the allocation for this Project:

1. <u>Performance Deposit</u>: Pursuant to Section 5050 of the Committee's Regulations, the performance deposit certified in support of this project (\$100,000) is to remain on deposit until you receive written authorization from the Committee that it may that it may be released. This written release will be provided once the Committee receives the "Report of Action Taken" form indicating that the allocation transferred was used for the issuance of bonds for the specific Project and the payment of the second installment of the CDLAC filing fee. The full amount of the deposit will be released upon the Committee's approval if at least 80% of the allocation is used to issue bonds, a proportionate amount of the deposit will be subject to forfeiture.

2. <u>Reporting of Issuance</u>: Enclosed is a "Report of Action Taken" form to be used to report the issuance of bonds pursuant to Section 9 of the Resolution.

3. <u>IRS Certification</u>: The IRS-required certification will be prepared and sent to bond counsel once the Committee receives the "Report of Action Taken" form.

Olson Lèe May 18, 2016 Page 2

4. Second Installment of Filing Fee: Enclosed is an invoice for this Project. Please note that this is a change from past practice where the Committee's invoice for the second installment of the filing fee was sent with the IRS Certification after the Report of Action Taken. The Committee will no longer forward an invoice with the IRS Certification. The invoice attached herein should be considered final, due and payable upon the issuance of bonds.

5. Certification of Compliance: Enclosed is a Certification of Compliance to be submitted to the Applicant annually by the Applicant's specified deadline, but no later than March 1st of each year on sponsor letterhead pursuant to Section 13 of the Resolution. In addition, an Annual Applicant Public Benefits and On-going Compliance Self-Certification form must be submitted annually on March 1st of each year pursuance to Section 5144 of the CDLAC Regulations. A copy of the Certification of Compliance form may be found at this website location: http://www.treasurer.ca.gov/cdlac.

Please consult the Committee's Regulations for a full explanation of the use of allocation. Do not hesitate to contact me should you have questions.

Sincerely,

Haze-Hedrick

JÉREE GLASSER-HEDRICK **Executive Director**

Enclosures

Anne Romero, City and County of San Francisco c: Ronald E. Lee, Esq., Jones Hall, A Professional Law Corporation Tom Lauderbach, RP Associates, LP

THE CALIFORNIA DEBT LIMIT ALLOCATION COMMITTEE

RESOLUTION NO. 16-41

<u>A RESOLUTION TRANSFERRING A PORTION OF THE 2016 STATE CEILING</u> <u>ON QUALIFIED PRIVATE ACTIVITY BONDS FOR A</u> <u>OUALIFIED RESIDENTIAL RENTAL PROJECT</u>

WHEREAS, the California Debt Limit Allocation Committee ("Committee") has received an application ("Application") from the City and County of San Francisco ("Applicant") for the transfer to the Applicant of a portion of the 2016 State Ceiling on Qualified Private Activity Bonds under Section 146 of the internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended, for use by the Applicant to issue bonds or other obligations ("Bonds") for a Project as specifically described in Exhibit A ("Project") (capitalized terms used herein and not otherwise defined shall have the meanings ascribed thereto in the Regulations of the Committee implementing the Allocation of the State Ceiling on Qualified Private Activity Bonds); and

WHEREAS, the Project Sponsor has represented and the Applicant has confirmed in the Application certain facts and information concerning the Project; and

WHEREAS, in evaluating the Project and allocating a portion of the State Ceiling on Qualified Private Activity Bonds to the Applicant for the benefit of the Project, the Committee has relied upon the written facts and information represented in the Application by the Project Sponsor and the Applicant; and

WHEREAS, previously the Committee transferred to the Applicant a portion of the 2015 State Ceiling on Private Activity Bonds for rental projects on a carryforward basis ("Carryforward Allocation"); and

WHEREAS, to fully utilize the remaining Carryforward Allocation, the Committee must approve its transfer to other projects with the same issuer; and

WHEREAS, it is appropriate for the Committee to make a transfer of a portion of the 2016 State Ceiling on Qualified Private Activity Bonds ("Allocation") in order to benefit such Project described in the Application and/or to authorize the transfer of remaining Carryforward Allocation to the Projects described in the Application; and

NOW, THEREFORE, the California Debt Limit Allocation Committee resolves as follows:

<u>Section 1.</u> There is hereby transferred to the Applicant authorization to use \$63,890,000 of its remaining 2015 Carryforward for the Project. Such Allocation may be used only by the Applicant and only for the issuance of Bonds for the Project, as specifically described in Exhibit A. All of the terms and conditions of Exhibit A are incorporated herein as though set forth in full (this resolution, together with Exhibit A are hereafter referred to collectively as this "Resolution").

<u>Section 2.</u> The terms and conditions of this Resolution shall be incorporated in appropriate documents relating to the Bonds. The Project Sponsor and the Applicant, and all their respective successors and assignees, will be bound by such terms and conditions. The Applicant shall monitor the Project for compliance with the terms and conditions of this Resolution. In addition, the Project shall be subject to the monitoring provisions of California Code of Regulations, title 4, section 10337(c) and section 5220 of the Committee's Regulations.

Section 3. Any modification to the Project made prior to the issuance of the Bonds must be reported to the Executive Director and, if the Executive Director determines such modification to be material in light of the Committee's Regulations, shall require reconsideration by the Committee before the Allocation may be used for the Project. Once the Bonds are issued, the terms and conditions set forth in this Resolution shall be enforceable by the Committee through an action for specific performance or any other available remedy. The Committee may consent to changes in the terms and conditions set forth in this Resolution as changed circumstances may dictate.

<u>Section 4.</u> Any material changes in the structure of the bond sale structure prior to the issuance of the Bonds and not previously approved by the Committee shall require approval of the Committee Chair or the Executive Director.

RESOLUTION NO. 16-41 Page 2 of 3

<u>Section 5.</u> The transfer of proceeds from the sale of bonds to a project other than the Project subject to this Resolution is allowable only with the prior approval of the Executive Director in consultation with the Chair, except when the Project is unable to utilize any of its allocation and the Applicant is requesting the transfer of the entire Allocation to different project(s). In such case, prior approval of the Committee must be obtained. Any transfer made pursuant to this section may only be made to another project of the same issuer that has been previously approved by the Committee.

<u>Section 6.</u> The Applicant is not authorized to use any Allocation transferred hereby from the 2016 State Ceiling to make a carryforward election with respect to the Project. The Applicant is not authorized to transfer any Allocation or Carryforward Allocation to any governmental unit in the State other than this Committee.

<u>Section 7.</u> The Allocation transferred herein to the Applicant shall automatically revert to this Committee unless the Applicant has issued Bonds for the Project by the close of business on November 28, 2016. Upon the discretion of the Executive Director, the expiration may be extended pursuant to the provisions in Article 8, Chapter 1 of the Committee's Regulations.

<u>Section 8.</u> Within twenty-four (24) hours of using the Allocation to issue Qualified Private Activity Bonds, the Applicant shall notify the Committee at CDLAC@treasurer.ca.gov that the Allocation has been used. This notice shall identify the Applicant, the project or program, the date the Allocation was used, and the amount of Allocation used.

<u>Section 9.</u> Within fifteen (15) calendar days of the Bond closing, the Applicant or its counsel shall formally transmit to the Committee information regarding the issuance of the Bonds by submitting a completed Report of Action Taken in a form prescribed by and made available by the Committee.

Section 10. Any differences between the amount of Bonds issued and the amount of the Allocation granted in Section 1 of this Resolution shall automatically revert to the Committee. If at any time prior to the expiration date set forth in Section 7 hereof the Applicant determines that part or all of the Allocation will not be used to issue Bonds by that date, the Applicant shall take prompt action by resolution of its governing Board or by action of its authorized officer to return such unused Allocation to the Committee. Any unused amount of the Carryforward Allocation authorized in Section 1 of the Resolution shall be retained by the Applicant for the period allowed by Section 146.f.3.A. of the Internal Revenue Code regarding carryforward elections. Use of any unused Carryforward Allocation 5132 of the Committee's Regulations regarding carryforward elections.

Section 11. The staff of the Committee is authorized and directed to transmit a copy of this Resolution to the Applicant together with a request that the Applicant retain a copy of this Resolution in the Applicant's official records for the term of the Bonds under this Allocation or the term of the income and rental restrictions, whichever is longer. The Committee staff is further directed to retain a copy of this Resolution in the files of the Committee (or any successor thereto) for the same period of time.

Section 12. In consideration of the Allocation transferred to, and the Carryforward Allocation authorized for use by the Applicant and the Project Sponsor, the Applicant and the Project Sponsor shall comply with all of the terms and conditions contained in this Resolution and ensure that these terms and conditions are included in the documents related to the Bonds. Further, the Applicant and the Project Sponsor expressly agree that the terms and conditions of this Resolution may be enforced by the Committee through an action for specific performance or any other available remedy, provided however, that the Committee agrees not to take such action or enforce any such remedy that would be materially adverse to the interests of Bondholders. In addition, the Applicant and the Project Sponsor shall ensure that the Bond documents, as appropriate, expressly provide that the Committee is a third party beneficiary of the terms and conditions set forth in this Resolution.

<u>Section 13.</u> In coordination with the Applicant, the Project Sponsor or its successor-in-interest shall provide certifications of compliance with the terms and conditions set forth in this Resolution annually on March 1st of each year or when reasonably requested by the Committee.

Section 14. This Resolution shall take effect immediately upon its adoption.

RESOLUTION NO. 16-41 Page 3 of 3

CERTIFICATION

1, JEREE GLASSER-HEDRICK, Executive Director of the California Debt Limit Allocation Committee, hereby certify that the above is a full, true, and correct copy of the Resolution adopted at a meeting of the Committee held in the Jesse Unruh Building, 915 Capitol Mall, Room 587, Sacramento, California 95814, on May 18, 2016 at 11:00 a.m. with the following votes recorded:

AYES:

Alan Gordon for State Treasurer John Chiang Eraina Ortega for Governor Edmund G. Brown Jr. Alan LoFaso for State Controller Betty T. Yee

NOES: ABSTENTIONS: ABSENCES: None None None

DRICK, Executive Director EE GL

Date: May 18, 2016

RESOLUTION NO. 16-41 (QUALIFIED RESIDENTIAL RENTAL PROJECT) EXHIBIT A

1. Applicant:

City and County of San Francisco

- 2. Application No.: 16-337
- 3. Project Sponsor: RP Associates, LP (RP GP LLC)
- 4. Project Management Co.: Tenderloin Neighborhood Development Corporation (TNDC)
- 5. Project Name: Rosa Parks Apartments
- 6. Type of Project: Acquisition and Rehabilitation/Family
- 7. Location: San Francisco, CA
- 8. Private Placement Purchaser: Bank of America, N.A./Freddie Mac
- 9. The Private Placement Purchaser at the time of issuance will be the same as represented in the application. Applicable
- 10. Total Number of Units: 202 plus 1 manager unit
- 11. Total Number of Restricted Rental Units: 202
- 12. The term of the income and rental restrictions for the Project will be at least 55 years.
- The Project will utilize Gross Rents as defined in Section 5170 of the Committee's Regulations.
 Applicable
- 14. Income and Rental Restrictions: For the entire term of the income and rental restrictions, the Project will have:

At least 202 Qualified Residential units rented or held vacant for rental for persons or families whose income is at 50% or below of the Area Median Income.

- For substantial renovation projects, a minimum of \$35,000 in hard construction costs will be expended for each Project unit.
 Applicable
- 16. A minimum of \$34,060,914 of public funds will be expended for the Project. Applicable
- At a minimum, the financing for the Project shall include a Taxable Tail in the amount of \$0,000. Taxable debt may only be utilized for Project related expenses, not for the cost of issuance, for which the Project Sponsor could otherwise have used tax-exempt financing. Not Applicable
- If the Project received points for having large family units, for the entire term of the income and rental restrictions, the Project will have at least three-bedroom or larger units. Not Applicable
- For a period of fifteen (15) years after the Project is placed in use, the Project will provide to Project residents high-speed Internet or wireless (WiFi) service in each Project unit. Not Applicable

RESOLUTION NO. 16-41 Exhibit A Page 2 of 3

- 20. For a period of fifteen (15) years after the Project is placed in use, the Project will offer to Project residents an after school programs of an ongoing nature on-site or there must be an after school program available to Project residents within 1/2 mile of the Project or except where Project will provide no cost round trip transportation. The programs shall include, but are not limited to: tutoring, mentoring, homework club, and art and recreation activities to be provided weekdays throughout the school year for at least 10 hours per week.
 Not Applicable
- 21. For a period of fifteen (15) years after the Project is placed in use, the Project will offer to Project residents instructor-led educational, health and wellness, or skill building classes. The classes shall include, but are not limited to: financial literacy, computer training, home-buyer education, GED, resume building, ESL, nutrition, exercise, health information/awareness, art, parenting, on-site food cultivation and preparation and smoking cessation. Classes shall be provided at a minimum of 84 hours per year (drop-in computer labs, monitoring and technical assistance shall not qualify) and be located within 1/2 mile of the Project or except where Project will provide no cost round trip transportation. Not Applicable
- 22. For a period of fifteen (15) years after the Project is placed in use, the Project will offer to Project residents 20 hours or more per week of licensed childcare on-site or there must be 20 hours or more per week of licensed childcare available to Project residents within 1/2 mile of the Project or except where Project will provide no cost round trip transportation. Not Applicable
- 23. For a period of fifteen (15) years after the Project is placed in use, the Project will offer to Project residents health and wellness services and programs within 1/2 mile of the Project or except where Project will provide no cost round trip transportation. Such services and programs shall provide individualized support for tenants (not group classes) but need to be provided by licensed individuals or organizations. The services shall include, but are not limited to: visiting nurses programs, intergenerational visiting programs, and senior companion programs. Services shall be provided for a minimum of 100 hours per year. Not Applicable
- 24. For a period of fifteen (15) years after the Project is placed in use, the Project will offer to Project residents a bona fide service coordinator. The responsibilities must include, but are not limited to: (a) providing tenants with information about available services in the community, (b) assisting tenants to access services through referral and advocacy, and (c) organizing community-building and/or enrichment activities for tenants (such as holiday events, tenant council, etc.) Not Applicable
- Minimum sustainable specifications will be incorporated into the project design per Section 5205 of the CDLAC Regulations.
 Applicable

Section Waived:

	Energy Efficiency
	Landscaping
\Box	Roofs
	Exterior Doors
	Appliances (ENERGY STAR)
	Window Coverings
	Water Heater
	Floor Coverings
	Insulation (Greengard Emission Criteria)

- 26. The project commits to becoming certified under any one of the following programs upon completion:
 - a. Leadership in Energy & Environmental Design (LEED)
 - b. Green Communities
 - c. GreenPoint Rated Multifamily Guidelines

Not Applicable Not Applicable Not Applicable

RESOLUTION NO. 16-41 Exhibit A Page 3 of 3

27. The Project will exceed the minimum energy efficiency certification requirements for New Construction/ Adaptive Reuse:

a.	LEED for Homes (Silver)	Not Applicable
b.	LEED for Homes (Gold)	Not Applicable
c.	Green Point Rated (Silver)	Not Applicable
d,	Green Point Rated (Gold)	Not Applicable

28. The Project is a New Construction or Adaptive Reuse Project that commits to Energy Efficiency (including heating, cooling, fan energy, and water heating but not the following end uses: lighting, plug load, appliances, or

a.	9%	Not Applicable
b.	15%	Not Applicable
c.	24%	Not Applicable
d.	30%	Not Applicable

29. The Project is a New Construction or Adaptive Reuse Project that commits to Energy Efficiency with renewable energy that provides the following percentages of project tenants" energy loads (Offset of Tenants' Load):

a. 20% N	Not Applicabl
----------	---------------

b.	30%	Not Applicable

c. 40% Not Applicable

30. The project is a Home Energy Rating System (HERS II) Rehabilitation Project that commits to improve energy efficiency above the current modeled energy consumption of the building(s) by:

a.	15%	Not Applicable
ь.	20%	Not Applicable
c.	25%	Not Applicable
d.	30%	Not Applicable

31. The project is a Rehabilitation Project that commits to developing, and/or managing the Project with the following Photovoltaic generation or solar energy:

- a. Photovoltaic generation that offsets tenants loads
- b. Photovoltaic generation that offsets 50% of common area load
- Not Applicable Not Applicable Not Applicable
- c. Solar hot water for all tenants who have individual water meters
- 32. The project is a Rehabilitation Project and will implement sustainable building management practices that include: 1) development of a project- specific maintenance manual including replacement specifications and operating information on all energy and green building features; and 2) Undertaking formal building systems commissioning, retro-commissioning or re-commissioning as appropriate (continuous commissioning is not required). Not Applicable

33. The project is a Rehabilitation Project and will sub-meter all currently centralized hot water systems for all tenants: Not Applicable

34. The project will commit to irrigate only with reclaimed water, greywater, or rainwater (excepting water used for **Not Applicable**

35. The project will commit to having at least one (1) nonsmoking building. If the project only has one (1) building, it will be subject to a policy developed by the Sponsor that prohibits smoking in contiguous designated units. These restrictions will be incorporated into the lease agreements for the appropriate units. Not Applicable

36. The project will commit to having a parking ratio equivalent to or less than 1 parking stall per single room occupancy or one-bedroom restricted rental unit and 1.5 parking stalls per two-bedroom or larger restricted rental unit. Not Applicable The following certification must be submitted by the Project Sponsor (on Project Sponsor letterhead) to the Applicant (Issuer) who will retain the document for a minimum of three years.

CERTIFICATION OF COMPLIANCE

Project Name: Rosa Parks Apartments

(If project has changed name since the award of allocation please note the original project name as well as the new project name)

Name of Bond Issuer: City and County of San Francisco

CDLAC Application No.: 16-337

Pursuant to Section 13 of Resolution No. 16-41 (the "Resolution"), adopted by the California Debt Limit Allocation Committee (the "Committee") on May 18, 2016, 1, ______, an Officer of the Project Sponsor, hereby certify under penalty of perjury that, as of the date of this Certification, the above-mentioned Project is in compliance with all of the terms and conditions set forth in the Resolution.

I further certify that I have read and understand the CDLAC Resolution, which specifies that once the Bonds are issued, the terms and conditions set forth in the Resolution Exhibit A, shall be enforceable by the Committee through an action for specific performance, negative points, withholding future allocation or any other available remedy.

Please check if applicable:

_____ The project is currently in the Construction or Rehabilitation phase (i.e. the project is not placed in service).

Signature of Officer

Date

Printed Name of Officer

Title of Officer

Phone Number

STATE OF CALIFORNIA CALIFORNIA DEBT LIMIT ALLOCATION COMMITTEE ACCOUNTING SERVICES 915 Capitol Mall, Room 311 Sacramento, CA 95814 (916) 653-3255

FILING FEE INVOICE

PAYMENT IS DUE WITHIN 30 DAYS OF BOND CLOSING

Date: May 18, 2016

Invoice No.: FY 15-170 Application No.: 16-337 Analyst Initials: SL

To: Anne Romero Project Manager City and County of San Francisco One South Van Ness Avenue, 5th Floor San Francisco, CA 94103

2^{na} Installment of fee levied pursuant to Section 8869.90 of the California Government Code:

NAME OF ISSUER:	City and County of San Francisco			
NAME OF PROJECT:	Rosa Parks Apartments			
ALLOCATION AWARD DATE:	May 18, 2016			i
ALLOCATION AWARD AMOUNT:	\$63,890,000			
AMOUNT DUE:	Allocation award x .00035 Less initial application fee Amount Due	8	\$ - <u>\$</u> \$	22,361.50 600.00 21,761.50
Issuer or bond trustee to complete the following	(please use ink):			
BOND ISSUANCE DATE:			•	
PRINCIPAL AMOUNT OF BOND ISSUE:	\$			
AMOUNT OF BOND ALLOCATION USED:	\$			
The application fee is based on the amount of alloc following <i>only if</i> the amount of allocation used is the <i>revised</i> amount due.			ţ	
REVISED AMOUNT DUE:	Amount issued x .00035		\$	<i></i>

<u>EVISED AMOUNT DUE</u> :	Amount issued x .00035	=	\$	
	Less initial application fee	= '	-\$	600.00
	Revised Amount Due	=	\$	

PLEASE WRITE APPLICATION NUMBER ON YOUR CHECK, OR RETURN A COPY OF THIS INVOICE WITH YOUR PAYMENT.

Office of the Mayor San Francisco



TO:Angela Calvillo, Clerk of the Board of SupervisorsFROM:✓ Mayor Edwin M. Lee ► €RE:Multifamily Housing Revenue Note - 1251 Turk Street ("Rosa Parks") - Not
to Exceed \$63,890,000DATE:July 26, 2016

Attached for introduction to the Board of Supervisors is a resolution authorizing the execution and delivery of a multifamily housing revenue note in an aggregate principal amount not to exceed \$63,890,000 for the purpose of providing financing for the acquisition and rehabilitation of a 203-unit multifamily rental housing project located in the City at 1251 Turk Street; approving the form of and authorizing the execution of a funding loan agreement providing the terms and conditions of the note and authorizing the execution of a regulatory agreement and declaration of restrictive covenants; approving the forms of and authorizing the collection of certain fees; ratifying and approving any action heretofore taken in connection with the note and the project, as defined herein; granting general authority to City officials to take actions necessary to implement this Resolution; and related matters.

Please note that this legislation is co-sponsored by Supervisor Breed.

I respectfully request that this item be calendared in Budget & Finance Committee on September 7, 2016.

Should you have any questions, please contact Nicole Elliott (415) 554-7940.

ģ

1 DR. CARLTON B. GOODLETT PLACE, ROOM 200 SAN FRANCISCO, CALIFORNIA 94102-4681 TELEPHONE: (415) 554-6141

File No. 160857

FORM SFEC-126: NOTIFICATION OF CONTRACT APPROVAL (S.F. Campaign and Governmental Conduct Code § 1.126)

City Elective Officer Information (Plea		
	<u> </u>	City closting office(s) hold:
Name of City elective officer(s):		City elective office(s) held:
Members, Board of Supervisors		Members, Board of Supervisors
Contractor Information (Please print cle		
Name of contractor: RP Assoc	ates, L.P., a California	limited partnership
financial officer and chief operating office	r; (3) any person who ha eact; and (5) any politice I liability company	directors; (2) the contractor's chief executive officer, chief as an ownership of 20 percent or more in the contractor; (4) al committee sponsored or controlled by the contractor. Use orporation, its sole member
	·	
<u>1 - Board of Directors</u>	3 - None - N/A	
Lisa Blakely Curtis Bradford	4 – None – N/A	4
	5 – None- N/A	
Sally Carlson Dr. Saul Feldman	5-None-IVA	
Chris Gouig		
Lisa Le		
Freddie Martin		
Dick McNeil Jr.		
Erica Mohan		
Josh Mukhopadhyay		
Patrick Murcia		
Jan Peters		
Ascanio Piomelli		
Samia Rashed		
Nicole Rivera	,	
Loren Sanborn		
Amory Sharpe Cindy Smallwood		
Amy Tharpe		
Kristy Wang		
Kathy Wolfe		1
<u>2 - Board Officers</u>		
Noreen Beiro, President		
Margaret Schrand, Vice President		
Elizabeth Tracey, Secretary		
Dave Kroot, Chief Legal Officer		
2 Executive Staff		
<u>3 - Executive Staff</u> Donald Falk – Chief Executive Officer		
Paul Sussman – Chief Financial Officer		
Elizabeth Orlin – Chief Operating Officer		
Contractor address: RP Associates , L.P.,	C/O TNDC. 201 Eddv	Street, San Francisco, CA 94102
,	, 	,
L		

Date that contract was approved:	Amount of contract: Bond issuance not to Exceed \$63,890,000
Describe the nature of the contract that was approved: Multifamily Turk Street ("Rosa Parks") RAD conversion	Housing Revenue Bond Issuance for 1251
Comments:	

This contract was approved by (check applicable):

 \Box the City elective officer(s) identified on this form (Mayor Edwin M. Lee)

a board on which the City elective officer(s) serves <u>San Francisco Board of Supervisors</u> Print Name of Board

□ the board of a state agency (Health Authority, Housing Authority Commission, Industrial Development Authority Board, Parking Authority, Redevelopment Agency Commission, Relocation Appeals Board, Treasure Island Development Authority) on which an appointee of the City elective officer(s) identified on this form sits

Print Name of Board	
Filer Information (Please print clearly.)	
Name of filer:	Contact telephone number:
Angela Calvillo, Clerk of the Board	(415) 554-5184
Address:	E-mail:
City Hall, Room 244, 1 Dr. Carlton B. Goodlett Pl., San Francisco, CA 94102	Board.of.Supervisors@sfgov.org

Signature of City Elective Officer (if submitted by City elective officer)

Signature of Board Secretary or Clerk (if submitted by Board Secretary or Clerk)

Date Signed

Date Signed